## THE NPT ACTION PLAN MONITORING REPORT MARCH 2015





Reaching Critical Will

Reaching Critical Will – a programme of the Women's International League for Peace and Freedom. 1, Rue de Varembé, 1202 Geneva Switzerland Tel: +41 (22) 919 7080 Fax: +41 (22) 919 7081 Email: disarm@wilpf.ch

© 2015 Reaching Critical Will of the Women's International League for Peace and Freedom

Permission is granted for non-commercial reproduction, copying, distribution, and transmission of this publication or parts thereof so long as full credit is given to the coordinating project and organization, editor, and research; the text is not altered, transformed, or built upon; and for any reuse or distribution, these terms are made clear to others.

The report is aimed at providing a platform for discussion about the degree of implementation and operationalization of the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) Action Plan adopted during the 2010 NPT Review Conference. The first edition of this publication was published in April 2012 in preparation for the NPT Preparatory Committee in Vienna, Austria. This fourth edition is an updated version with progress until February 2015.

Edited by: Ray Acheson Research: Mia Gandenberger Writing: Mia Gandenberger, Gabriella Irsten, and Ray Acheson

Reaching Critical Will would like to thank the Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs for supporting this work. In particular, we are particularly grateful for the support and input by Mr. Reto Wollenman, Mr. Christoph Carpenter, Mr. Laurent Masmejean, Mr. Jean-Daniel Praz, and Mr. Michael Füglister. Special thanks also goes out to Beatrice Fihn for her initiative and past contributions to this project, and to Elsa Ramström and David Stallman for their help.

**Cover photo:** International Campaign to Abolish Nuclear Weapons **Design and layout:** Fly Moskito

This report was made possible with the kind contribution of the Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs.

The views expressed in this publication are those of the authors alone, and do not necessarily reflect the views of the Swiss Federal Department of Foreign Affairs.

# Index

Acronyms 4 It's time to draw conclusions 5 Summary of implementation by action 10 Implementing Article VI 22 Humanitarian Consequences of nuclear weapons 48 Transparency, irreversibility and verification 56 Risk 62 Nuclear weapon free zones and negative security assurances 66 Developments regarding the MEWMDFZ 78 Comprehensive nuclear test-ban treaty 82 Nuclear Material 86 Nuclear safety 101 Export control and nuclear cooperation 110 Non-proliferation obligations and other non-proliferation instruments 120 Universalization 130

## Acronyms

AP	. Additional Protocol . Association of Southeast Asian Nations
BoG	Board of Governors
BWC	Biological Weapons Convention
CARICOM	Caribbean Community
	Conference on Disarmament
CNS	Convention on Nuclear Safety
CPPNM	Convention on the Physical
	Drotaction of Nuclear Material
CSA	Comprehensive Safeguards Agreement Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty
CTBT	Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty
CTBTO	Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban
	T ( O ) ('
CWC	Chemical Weapons Convention Democratic People's Republic of Korea
DPRK	Democratic People's Republic of Korea
E3/EU+3	European Three (France, Germany and
	the United Kingdom) European Union
	plus China, Russia and the United States
FURATOM	European Atomic Energy Community
EU.	European Union
FAS	Federation of American Scientists
	Fissile Material Cut-Off Treaty
GC	General Conferences
GGF	Group of Governmental Experts
HFU	Highly Enriched Uranium
HLM	High-Level Meeting
IAFA	International Atomic Energy Agency
ICBM	Intercontinental Ballistic Missile
	International Committee of
	the Red Cross
IMS	International Monitoring Station
INFCRIC	International Monitoring Station Information Circular
IPFM	International Panel on Fissile Material
IPU	Inter-Parliamentary Union
ITDB	Incident and Tracking Database
IWG	Informal Working Group
JPA	Joint Plan of Action
LEU	Low Enriched Uranium

MEWMDFZ	Weapons of Mass Destruction
	Free Zone in the Middle East
	Non-Aligned Movement
	North Atlantic Treaty Organization
	Non-Proliferation and
NDD	Disarmament Initiative
	. Nuclear Posture Review . Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty
	Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty
	Negative Security Assurance
	Nuclear Suppliers Group
NSSG	Nuclear Safety and Security Group
	Nuclear Security Summit
NWF7	Nuclear weapons Convention Nuclear Weapon Free Zone
	. Open-Ended Working Group
PrenCom	. Preparatory Committee
RevCon	Preparatory Committee
SEANIMEZ	. Southeast Asia Nuclear Weapon
	Free Zone
SLBM	Submarine Launched Ballistic Missile
SOP	. Small Quantities Protocols
SSBN	Ballistic Missile Submarine Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty
START	Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty
TC	. Technical Cooperation
TCF	. Technical Cooperation Fund
TCP	. Technical Cooperation Programmes
TNW	. Tactical Nuclear Weapons
UN	
	United Nations General Assembly
UNODA	. United Nations Office for
	Disarmament Affairs
UNSC	. United Nations Security Council
UNSCR	. United Nations Security
	Council Resolution
UNSG	. United Nations Secretary General
VOA	. Voluntary Offer Safeguard Agreement
WMD	. Weapons of Mass Destruction
WMDFZ	. Weapons of Mass Destruction Free Zone
	•

## It's time to draw conclusions

#### Ray Acheson | Reaching Critical Will

#### Introduction

Five years after the adoption of the NPT Action Plan in 2010, Reaching Critical Will's final monitoring report provides a straightforward review and assessment of the Plan's implementation. As has been clear with each edition of this report, compliance with commitments related to nuclear disarmament lags far behind those related to non-proliferation or the peaceful uses of nuclear energy. Of the 22 actions related to disarmament, only five have seen definite progress (as compared to 12 of 23 non-proliferation commitments and 11 of 18 related to nuclear energy).

Yet during the same five years, new evidence and international discussions have emphasized the catastrophic consequences of the use of nuclear weapons and the unacceptable risks of such use, either by design or accident. Thus the NPT's full implementation is as urgent as ever, but 70 years after the use of nuclear weapons in Hiroshima and Nagasaki and 45 years after the NPT's entry into force, the promise of disarmament remains unfulfilled.

Ahead of the 2015 Review Conference, the NPT nuclear-armed states and some of their nuclear-dependent allies have argued that the Action Plan is a long-term roadmap and that it is should be "rolled over" for at least another review cycle. This is an extremely retrogressive approach to what should be an opportunity for bold action to achieve the goals and objectives of an important international instrument. Those countries that possess or rely on nuclear weapons, as much as any other country, espouse the importance of the NPT for preventing proliferation and enhancing security. Yet these same countries, more than any other states parties, do the most to undermine the Treaty by preventing, avoiding, or delaying concrete actions necessary for disarmament. Action 1 of the 2010 plan commits all states parties to "pursue policies that are fully compatible with the Treaty and the objective of achieving a world without nuclear weapons." The majority of non-nuclear-armed states have done so by continuing to contribute to non-proliferation efforts and to exclude nuclear weapons from their security policies. They have also contributed constructively to the conference on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons, the open-ended working group and highlevel meeting on nuclear disarmament, and other international discussions and initiatives aimed at fulfilling article VI and achieving disarmament. Thus the countries that do not possess or rely on nuclear weapons have done their part to pursue and promote policies consistent with the Treaty and with nuclear disarmament.

It is past time that the NPT nuclear-armed states and their nuclear-dependent allies fulfill their responsibilities, commitments, and obligations –or risk undermine the very treaty regime they claim to want to protect. Their failure to implement their commitments presents dim prospects for the future of the NPT. The apparent expectation that this noncompliance can continue in perpetuity, allowing not only for continued possession but also modernization and deployment of nuclear weapon systems, is misguided. The 2015 Review Conference will provide an opportunity for other governments to confront and challenge this behaviour and to demand concerted and immediate action, in one form or another.

#### Methodology

Our final installment of the NPT Action Plan Monitoring Report covers the 64-point Action Plan and relevant items from the broader outcome document adopted in May 2010. In addition to actions for nuclear disarmament, nuclear non-proliferation, and the peaceful uses of nuclear energy, the report covers initiatives related to the Middle East weapons of destruction free zone, and humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons. It covers activities from May 2010 to February 2015.

This report, as each of the editions before it, aims to provide factual and clear information on the status of the implementation of the 2010 NPT Review Conference outcome document. The research has been carried out through review of open source information. It is not a full technical investigation of all related facts, but is an attempt to provide an overview of states' compliance with the Action Plan and to capture the most significant developments since May 2010.

The research has been carried out within the limits of available resources, such as time, publicly available information, and limited responses from states to our requests for information. It is important to note that the Action Plan is a political document and the language is a carefully crafted compromise. Because the Plan includes deliberately vague commitments such as "encourage," "facilitate," and "continue efforts," it has been difficult to measure and quantify progress. In addition, the discrepancies in interpretation of the NPT remain unresolved in this action plan, opening it up for significant differences of opinion on what the actions specifically require. It has been beyond the scope of this project to make a legal analysis of such interpretations, which left us to focus on facts and general trends in order to make our assessment.

One of the biggest challenges we've faced in monitoring implementation of the Action Plan is both the lack of clear benchmarks against which to measure progress and the absence of any formal institutional mechanism to carry out the monitoring and to report back to the next NPT Review Conference in an organized way.

In order to assess implementation, we have used a system of "traffic lights" signalling red, yellow, and green. The red traffic light indicates that to date, no concrete progress has been made in implementing the action. The yellow light indicates that while some efforts have been detected, additional progress needs to be made in order to fully implement the action. The green light shows that states are making progress and are currently implementing the action.

#### Action summaries

#### Nuclear disarmament

This report gives eleven red lights (no progress); six yellow lights (limited progress); and only five green lights (forward movement) on the 22 disarmament-related actions.

The five NPT nuclear-armed states have not met their limited commitments, which did not even require direct action to fulfil article VI's obligation of multilateral negotiations to end the nuclear arms race and eliminate nuclear weapons and delivery systems. These states would not agree to any concrete or timebound measures in 2010 that would have necessitated such negotiations. However, they did commit to "engaging" on matters of global stockpile reduction; tactical nuclear weapons and nuclear "sharing"; diminishing the role of nuclear weapons in security policies; preventing nuclear weapons use and eliminating nuclear weapons; reducing operational status of nuclear weapons; reducing the risk of accidental use; and increasing transparency and mutual confidence. While the five NPT nuclear-armed states have met with each other on a number of occasions since the 2010 Review Conference, it is clear from the reports on their discussions, statements these countries have made at NPT and First Committee meetings, and their "official" reports to the 2014 NPT Preparatory Committee, that they have had only limited discussions on elements of transparency and have focused on developing a glossary of nuclear terms -something that was not even included in the Action Plan.

Non-nuclear-armed states, on the other hand, have initiated and led new meetings and processes related to nuclear disarmament, such as the conferences on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons, the open-ended working group on nuclear disarmament, and the high-level meeting on nuclear disarmament. These are all very welcome developments, and can contribute to fulfilling the obligations of article VI and the 2010 NPT Action Plan. Unfortunately, the NPT nucleararmed state have been extremely reluctant to participate in any new initiatives, calling them "distracting" and undermining of existing efforts. This is not only incorrect, but also disingenuous, since their own efforts to implement the Action Plan or fulfill the decades-old agenda of the so-called "step by step" approach have been so lackluster.

It is positive that the global stockpile of nuclear warheads continues to decrease, although the majority of reductions have been achieved through dismantlement of non-operational warheads or warheads in storage. Ongoing reductions by the United States and Russia under the New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty are welcome, but are overshadowed by increasing investments in maintenance and modernization of each country's arsenal. Indeed, all of the NPT nuclear-armed states are planning for or undertaking modernization programmes for their nuclear weapon systems, extending the lives of these systems for perpetuity.<sup>1</sup>

Meanwhile, tensions between these Russia and the United States, due to the conflict in Ukraine, the enlargement of NATO, missile defence, and ongoing deployment of tactical nuclear weapons, have so far prevented the negotiation of any further bilateral reductions. While reductions have occurred in some of the other nuclear-armed states, they have not been transparent or verifiable, and each continues to include nuclear weapons in their national and sometimes allied security doctrines. In some cases, as with the UK, rhetoric on the validity and utility of nuclear weapon possession has become increasingly alarming and potentially damaging to the non-proliferation regime.<sup>2</sup>

#### Nuclear non-proliferation

Although 23 items (actions 23 to 46) deal with nuclear nonproliferation, they are neither particularly strong nor very concrete. They mainly ask states to "stay the course". As a result, implementation of three actions (those relating to the universalization and export controls) are red, nine are yellow, and twelve are green. Based on this assessment, there has been more success in implementing the actions in the area of nonproliferation than disarmament.

A positive development since the adoption of the 2010 Action Plan has been the negotiations between Iran and the E3/EU+3, which led to the agreement of a Joint Plan of Action. The parties are currently engaged in negotiations to reach a comprehensive agreement; while there have been some postponements of deadlines, those involved still seem to remain committed to the process.

With the very dramatic exception of the Democratic People's Republic of Korea's nuclear explosive test in 2013, the nonproliferation aspects of the NPT have been largely respected by the vast majority of NPT states parties. The most concerning developments are those related to earlier decisions to exempt export control waivers to some non-state parties. This has led to nuclear agreements between states parties and non-state parties that violate the letter and spirit of the Treaty and undermine the pursuit of its universalization.

#### Nuclear energy

The third part of the action plan consists of 18 action items related to non-weaponized nuclear technology, each with varying grades of quantifiable elements.

The most serious development since the adoption of the action plan has been the Fukushima nuclear disaster, which put the issue of nuclear safety at the centre of this section of the action plan. The number of initiatives around the safety of nuclear energy is growing, but still some key challenges remain. While acknowledging the crucial role of international institutions and mechanisms to ensure safety, some states parties have been wary about allowing them a greater role. These states have emphasized the responsibility and role of national agencies to ensure nuclear safety.For example, applying in a more constraining way the principle of peer reviews is opposed by several states, which emphasize the responsibility and role of national agencies to ensure nuclear safety.

According to the research in this report, while the "right" to develop nuclear energy for peaceful purposes and to have the ability to participate in nuclear technology exchange programmes has been well established and reinforced, its implementation among NPT states parties remains uneven. In addition, the issue of safeguards, safety, and security have become critical elements in the peaceful use of nuclear energy. The Action Plan items related to this pillar have achieved the most progress with one red light, six yellow lights, and 11 green lights.

## Middle East weapons of mass destruction free zone

One of the most significant challenges to the NPT is the continued failure to implement the 1995 resolution on the Middle East and to uphold the decision from 2010 to convene a conference in 2012 on a weapons of mass destruction (WMD) free zone in the region. In December 2012 it became clear that the conference set for 2012 would be "postponed" and no new date was set.

"We cannot continue to attend meetings and agree on outcomes that do not get implemented, yet to be expected to abide by the concessions we gave for this outcome,"<sup>3</sup> said the Egyptian delegation before it walked out of the 2013 NPT Preparatory Committee. This was the first walkout in the NPT's history. While the facilitator appointed to organize the conference has convened several informal meetings amongst states of the region and the NPT depository states, a date for the conference has still not yet been set – indicating that this important achievement of the 2010 Review Conference will not be met by April/May 2015. The inability to hold a meeting on this topic could reduce the confidence of many Middle Eastern states that remaining in the NPT is in their interests. It has facilitated a sense of mistrust and frustration that will only continue to escalate if progress is not made on this issue.

#### Humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons

Yet while progress on disarmament and the Middle East zone remains elusive, effective work to change the landscape surrounding nuclear weapons is ongoing.

The discourse around nuclear weapons is changing. Even in the NPT context, nuclear weapons are now being viewed and described as dangerous and unacceptable weapons. The 2010 NPT Review Conference expressed "deep concern at the catastrophic humanitarian consequences of any use of nuclear weapons."<sup>4</sup> Since then, these consequences have increasingly become a focal point for discussion and proposed action.

In March 2013, the government of Norway hosted a conference on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons. Mexico hosted a follow-up meeting in February 2014, and the Austrian government hosted a third in December 2014. The three conferences held on this topic have increased our collective understanding about what nuclear weapons are and what the impact would be if they were ever used again – either by intent or by accident. The evidence presented by UN agencies, academics, former military officials, and civil society organizations has clearly revealed that the continued possession and deployment of nuclear weapons is a reckless and unsanctionable gamble with the future of humanity and the planet.

In addition to these conferences, governments are also increasingly raising the issue of humanitarian impacts in traditional forums dealing with nuclear weapons. 16 governments delivered a joint statement at the 2012 NPT Preparatory Committee highlighting the catastrophic humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons and calling on all states to intensify their efforts to outlaw and eliminate these weapons. 35 governments echoed this call at the 2012 General Assembly First Committee session, while 80 countries at the 2013 NPT Preparatory Committee expressed dismay with the "unacceptable harm caused by the immense, uncontrollable destructive capability and indiscriminate nature of these weapons."<sup>5</sup> At the 2013 First Committee session, the statement had reached 125 signatures, and 155 in 2014.

Rather than being divisive, as argued by some nuclear-armed states, the humanitarian initiative has provided the basis for a new momentum on nuclear disarmament. It has involved new types of actors, such as the Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, the United Nations Office for Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs, the United Nations Development Programme, and a new generation of civil society campaigners. The discussion around the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons has grown into the most positive development around nuclear weapons in many years, and should be fully supported by all states parties to the NPT.

It has also resulted in the Austrian Pledge, which commits its government (and any countries that wish to associate themselves with the Pledge) to "fill the legal gap for the prohibition and elimination of nuclear weapons."<sup>6</sup> As of February 2015, 40 states have endorsed the Pledge. These states are committed to change. They believe that existing international law is inadequate for achieving nuclear disarmament and that a process of change that involves stigmatizing, prohibiting, and eliminating nuclear weapons is necessary.

#### Conclusion

This is the end of a review cycle; it is time for conclusions to be drawn. The 2010 NPT Action Plan cannot be considered adequately implemented by the 2015 Review Conference. States parties will have not only undertake a serious assessment of the last five years but will have to determine what actions are necessary to ensure continued survival of the NPT and to achieve all of its goals and objectives, including those on stopping the nuclear arms race, ceasing the manufacture of nuclear weapons, preventing the use of nuclear weapons, and eliminating existing arsenals.

Negotiating a treaty banning nuclear weapons could be instrumental in this regard. A ban on nuclear weapons could address these principles by providing a clear legal rejection of nuclear weapons, in line with the article VI obligations for ending the nuclear arms race and achieving nuclear disarmament. This approach would stigmatize the continued possession of nuclear weapons, creating normative and practical incentives for deeper and faster reductions and the elimination of nuclear weapons, as well as reduce the risk of proliferation and of use.

States concerned with taking such concerted action need to ask themselves how many more times we can sit through sessions of the Conference on Disarmament, Disarmament Commission, First Committee, and the NPT without results. Several initiatives since the 2010 Review Conference have advanced the ongoing international discussion about nuclear weapons and disarmament. States and other actors must now be willing to act to achieve disarmament, by developing a legally-binding instrument to prohibit and eliminate nuclear weapons. This year, the year of the 70th anniversary of the US atomic bombings of Hiroshima and Nagasaki, is a good place to start.

## References:

- 1 Forthcoming: Assuring destruction forever: nuclear weapon modernization around the world, R. Acheson (Ed.), Reaching Critical Will, 2015.
- 2 See for example: United Kingdom Statement to the UNGA First Committee, delivered on 20 October 2014 or Statement of the United Kingdom to the Conference on Disarmament, delivered on 28 January 2015.
- 3 Statement at the 2013 NPT PrepCom, delivered by Egypt on 29 April 2013.
- 4 NPT/CONF.2010/50 (Vol. I), p. 19
- 5 Joint Statement on the humanitarian dimension of nuclear disarmament to the 2013 NPT Preparatory Committee, delivered by South Africa on behalf of 80 states on 24 April 2013.
- 6 Austrian Pledge, Federal Ministry Republic of Austria, Vienna Conference on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons, 9 December 2014; available at http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/vienna-2014/Austrian\_Pledge.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-18).

## Summary of Implementation of Actions



All States parties commit to pursue policies that are fully compatible with the Treaty and the objective of achieving a world without nuclear weapons.

All NPT nuclear-armed states and their nuclear-dependent allies continue to include nuclear weapons in security doctrines and policies. The nuclear-armed states are also engaged in or are planning for modernization of their nuclear weapons and related systems and facilities, extending the lives of their arsenals indefinitely. Neither is compatible with the NPT's letter or spirit. If action 1 is to be implemented, modernization programmes must stop and the nuclear-armed states and those involved in nuclear-armed alliances must remove the role of nuclear weapons from their respective security doctrines and policies. Most non-nuclear-armed states have demonstrated their willingness to pursue policies consistent with the Treaty, including its disarmament provisions, by participating and in many cases initiating new opportunities, meetings, and arrangements. However, they have not been able or willing to initiate negotiations for new legally-binding instruments that would help achieve the Treaty's disarmament obligations. Thus even when taking into account the overall picture of policies around nuclear weapons, this action cannot be considered implemented.

## Action 2:

All States parties commit to apply the principles of irreversibility, verifiability and transparency in relation to the implementation of their treaty obligations.

For the reductions of nuclear arsenals that have taken place since the adoption of the NPT Action Plan, NPT nuclear-armed states are failing to adequately apply the principles of irreversibility, verifiability, and transparency. The inspection scheme under the New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty (New START) between Russia and the United States is a step in the right direction of transparency and verification. However, the fact that nondeployed warheads are not covered by New START shows that the principle of irreversibility is not adequately addressed. The new counting rules for warheads also undermine transparency. Aside from the reductions through the New START, any additional lowering by Russia, US, and the UK overall stockpiles of nuclear weapons has not been accompanied by any verification mechanism. This action can therefore not be considered implemented.



In implementing the unequivocal undertaking by the nuclear-weapon States to accomplish the total elimination of their nuclear arsenal, the nuclear-weapon States commit to undertake further efforts to reduce and ultimately eliminate all types of nuclear weapons, deployed and non-deployed, including through unilateral, bilateral, regional and multilateral measures.

The overall global stockpile of nuclear weapons is decreasing. However, it is important to note that qualitative and quantitative disarmament are equally important to achieve a world free of nuclear weapons. The research in this publication shows that the majority of reductions have been of non-operational warheads and warheads in storage. Meanwhile, qualitative disarmament has as of yet not been addressed adequately and the modernization plans of the NPT nuclear-armed states undermine the minimal reductions undertaken. In addition, progress on "all types of nuclear weapons" has not been seen, since tactical nuclear weapons have still not been addressed. Therefore, this action cannot be considered implemented.

## Action 4:

The Russian Federation and the United States of America commit to seek the early entry into force and full implementation of the Treaty on Measures for the Further Reduction and Limitation of Strategic Offensive Arms and are encouraged to continue discussions on follow-on measures in order to achieve deeper reductions in their nuclear arsenals.

The ratification and implementation of New START by both the United States and Russia means that the first part of action 4 is being implemented. Recent statements by President Obama suggest that his administration could be interested in pursuing follow-on measures for further reductions, but discussions with Russia have yet to materialize due to Russian concerns about tactical nuclear weapons and "missile defence" plans of the United States and NATO. This action cannot be viewed as fully implemented.



The nuclear-weapon States commit to accelerate concrete progress on the steps leading to nuclear disarmament, contained in the Final Document of the 2000 Review Conference, in a way that promotes international stability, peace and undiminished and increased security. To that end, they are called upon to promptly engage with a view to, inter alia:

- (a) Rapidly moving towards an overall reduction in the global stockpile of all types of nuclear weapons, as identified in action 3;
- (b) Address the question of all nuclear weapons regardless of their type or their location as an integral part of the general nuclear disarmament process;
- (c) To further diminish the role and significance of nuclear weapons in all military and security concepts, doctrines and policies;
- (d) Discuss policies that could prevent the use of nuclear weapons and eventually lead to their elimination, lessen the danger of nuclear war and contribute to the nonproliferation and disarmament of nuclear weapons;
- (e) Consider the legitimate interest of non-nuclear-weapon States in further reducing the operational status of nuclear weapons systems in ways that promote international stability and security;
- (f) Reduce the risk of accidental use of nuclear weapons; and
- (g) Further enhance transparency and increase mutual confidence.

The nuclear arsenals of four out of five of the NPT nuclear-armed states continue to decrease, while one has been recorded to have a slight increase of its arsenal. Though reductions are taking place at a different speed in each nuclear-armed state, this is a positive development and means that action 5(a) is currently being implemented by the majority of the NPT nuclear-armed states, though not "rapidly" as the action demands. However, the research in this publication has shown that most reductions are done through dismantlement of non-operational warheads and warheads in storage. Furthermore, modernization and qualitative improvement of nuclear arsenals, reluctance by nuclear-armed states and others to endorse progressive UN General Assembly (UNGA) resolutions on nuclear disarmament, lack of progress on removing or reducing non-strategic nuclear weapons, the outspoken intention to continue to rely on nuclear weapons for "security" for decades to come, the reluctance to decrease operational readiness, failure to address risks of accidental use, the opposition to begin work on a treaty banning nuclear weapons, a nuclear weapons convention, or a framework of mutually reinforcing instruments, and the lack of progress within the Conference on Disarmament mean that the obligations in this important action cannot be considered to be implemented. While the NPT nuclear-armed states have met on a few occasions since the adoption of the Action Plan, the nature and scope of their discussions are either not reported on or have focused on items outside the scope of this action, such as a dictionary of nuclear terms or standard reporting forms.



All States agree that the Conference on Disarmament should immediately establish a subsidiary body to deal with nuclear disarmament, within the context of an agreed, comprehensive and balanced programme of work.

Attempts to establish a subsidiary body to deal with nuclear disarmament through a programme of work in the Conference on Disarmament have repeatedly failed. While the opposition to the most recent proposals comes from a non-NPT state, the reluctance of some states parties to the NPT to come up with new and creative solutions has prevented this action from being implemented. The UN General Assembly in 2012 established an open-ended working group to "develop proposals to take forward multilateral nuclear disarmament negotiations for the achievement and maintenance of a world without nuclear weapons", which met 14-24 May, 27 June, and 19-30 August 2013. Additionally a high-level meeting of the UNGA on nuclear disarmament was held 26 September 2013. Furthermore, in 2013 and 2014 the CD established an Informal Working Group to agree on a programme of work for the Conference, but failed to do so in the time allocated to it. While all these initiatives were welcomed by the great majority of states, they have not yet lead to the establishment of a subsidiary body on nuclear disarmament in the Conference on Disarmament.



All States agree that the Conference on Disarmament should, within the context of an agreed, comprehensive and balanced programme of work, immediately begin discussion of effective international arrangements to assure non-nuclear-weapon States against the use or threat of use of nuclear weapons,to discuss substantively, without limitation, with a view to elaborating recommendations dealing with all aspects of this issue, not excluding an internationally legally binding instrument. The Review Conference invites the Secretary-General of the United Nations to convene a high-level meeting in September 2010 in support of the work of the Conference on Disarmament.

No progress has been made on a global instrument on negative security assurances (NSAs) as mandated by action 7. While the most recent proposal for a programme of work in the Conference on Disarmament was opposed only by a non-NPT nuclear-armed state, NPT states parties have not made adequate efforts to come up with alternative and creative solutions. While the high-level meeting on the work of the CD did take place in September 2010 and a follow-up meeting of the UN General Assembly was held in July 2011, these meetings had no concrete results on starting discussions on negative security assurances or any other topic on the CD's agenda. An Informal Working Group of the CD was established in 2013 and 2014 to agree on a programme of work for the conference, but has not achieved concrete results.

## Action 8:

All nuclear-weapon States commit to fully respect their existing commitment with regard to security assurances. Those nuclear-weapon States that have not yet done so are encouraged to extend security assurances to non-nuclearweapons States parties to the Treaty.

There has not been much progress on the issue of NSAs since the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan. Both the US and UK have made recent changes in the language of their nuclear postures concerning this issue, but China is still the only nuclear weapon state that has made a pledge to not use nuclear weapons against non-nuclear armed stats without any conditions or reservations. The US and UK have a policy not to use nuclear weapons against NPT non-nuclear-armed states that are in compliance with "nonproliferation obligations," which is an undefined concept. France, UK, US, and Russia still abstain on the annual UNGA resolution "Conclusion of effective international arrangements to assure non-nuclear-weapon States against the use or threat of use of nuclear weapons".

## Action 9:

The establishment of further nuclear-weapon-free-zones, where appropriate, on the basis of arrangements freely arrived at among States of the region concerned, and in accordance with the 1999 Guidelines of the United Nations Disarmament Commission, is encouraged. All concerned States are encouraged to ratify the nuclear-weapon-free zone treaties and their relevant protocols, and to constructively consult and cooperate to bring about the entry into force of the relevant legally binding protocols of all such nuclear-weapon-free zones treaties, which include negative security assurances. The concerned States are encouraged to review any related reservation.

Since the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan, Russia has ratified protocols I and II to the Pelindaba Treaty. The US submitted the protocols of the Pelindaba and Rarotonga treaties for approval of ratification to its Senate in 2011, but the Senate has yet to take formal action on this. Since 2010, eight African states have ratified the Pelindaba Treaty, leaving 15 African states that have not yet ratified. Consultations between the members of the Bangkok Treaty and the nuclear-armed states looked promising in 2012, but have since then stalled and no formal progress have been made on ratification of the protocols. During the 2014 NPT PrepCom in New York all five NPT nucleararmed states signed the protocols to theCentral Asian NWFZ. In September 2012 all NPT nuclear-armed states signed parallel declarations regarding Mongolia's nuclear-weapon-free status. The progress made on the establishment of a zone free of nuclear weapons and other weapons of mass destruction in the Middle East, such as appointing a facilitator and agreeing on a venue, is overshadowed by the postponement of the conference initially planned for December 2012. Finally, no modifications of any reservations by nuclear-armed states to any of the protocols of NWFZ treaties have taken place. Despite some positive steps, states parties need to make additional efforts in order to fully implement this action.

## Action 10:

All nuclear-weapon States undertake to ratify the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty with all expediency, noting that positive decisions by nuclear-weapon States would have the beneficial impact towards the ratification of that Treaty, and that nuclear-weapon States have the special responsibility to encourage Annex 2 countries, in particular those which have not acceded to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons and continue to operate unsafeguarded nuclear facilities, to sign and ratify.

There are 30 parties of the NPT, including four Annex II countries – China, Egypt, Iran, and the United States – that have not yet signed or ratified the CTBT. However, China and the United States have a special responsibility under this action as they are the only nuclear-armed states under the NPT that have not yet ratified the Treaty. Both states have made clear their intention to ratify the CTBT since the NPT Review Conference in 2010, but have not laid out any concrete timetable for when this will happen.



Pending the entry into force of the Comprehensive Nucleartest-Ban treaty, all States commit to refrain from nuclearweapon test explosions or any other nuclear explosions, the use of new nuclear weapons technologies and from any action that would defeat the object and purpose of that Treaty, and all existing moratoriums on nuclear-weapon test explosions should be maintained.



All States that have ratified the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty recognize the contribution of the conference on facilitating the entry into force of that Treaty and of the measures adopted by consensus at the Sixty Conference on Facilitating the Entry into Force of the Comprehensive Nuclear-test-Ban Treaty, held in September 2009, and commit to report at the 2011 Conference on progress made towards the urgent entry into force of that Treaty.



All States that have ratified the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty undertake to promote the entry into force and implementation of that Treaty at the national, regional and global levels.



The Preparatory Commission for the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test- Ban Treaty Organization is to be encouraged to fully develop the verification regime for the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty, including early completion and provisional operationalization of the international monitoring system in accordance with the mandate of the Preparatory Commission, which should, upon entry into force of that Treaty, serve as an effective, reliable, participatory and nondiscriminatory verification system with global reach, and provide assurance of compliance with that Treaty.

Many states parties participated in the CTBT Ministerial Meetings in September 2010, 2012 and 2014 as well as the Article XIV Conferences in September 2011 and 2013, and repeatedly called for the prompt entry into force of the CTBT. Furthermore, during the 2013 CTBT Article XIV Conference, a Group of Eminent Persons was created to support and complement efforts for the CTBT's entry into force as well as international efforts to that end. It is not clear to what extent states promoted the entry into force of this instrument in their bilateral relations with the outstanding annex II states, though official statements and documents indicate that states are currently complying with these actions. The monitoring system of the CTBT continues to be developed by the Preparatory Commission to the CTBTO and therefore action 14 is also complied with.



All States agree that the Conference on Disarmament should, within the context of an agreed, comprehensive and balanced programme of work, immediately begin negotiation of a treaty banning the production of fissile material for use in nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices in accordance with the report of the Special Coordinator of 1995 (CD/1299) and the mandate contained therein. Also in this respect, the Review Conference invites the Secretary-General of the United Nations to convene a high-level meeting in September 2010 in support of the work of the Conference on Disarmament.

Not much progress has been made on negotiations of a treaty banning fissile materials for use in nuclear weapons in the CD. While the most recent proposals for a programme of work in the CD have been opposed only by a non-NPT nuclear-armed state, NPT states parties have not made adequate efforts to come up with alternative and creative solutions. The high-level meeting on the CD's revitalization took place in September 2010 and a follow-up meeting of the UN General Assembly was held July 2011, without having a great effect on discussions within the CD. However, in 2012 at the UNGA adopted a resolution establishing a Group of Governmental Experts (GGE) to make recommendations on possible elements of such a treaty. The GGE, consisting of 25 states, met in 2014 and 2015. In preparation, the UNSG sought the views of member states on this issue and collected them in a report to the 68th session of the UNGA. While this is a positive step, it does not fulfill the requirements set out by the action, to begin negotiations on such an instrument within the CD.



The nuclear-weapon States are encouraged to commit to declare, as appropriate, to the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) all fissile material designated by each of them as no longer required for military purposes and to place such material as soon as practicable under IAEA or other relevant international verification and arrangements for the disposition of such material for peaceful purposes, to ensure that such material remains permanently outside military programmes.



In the context of action 16, all States are encouraged to support the development of appropriate legally binding verification arrangements, within the context of IAEA, to ensure the irreversible removal of fissile material designated by each nuclear-weapon State as no longer required for military purposes.

No significant changes after the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan have taken place. Three out of the five NPT nuclear-armed states have declared excess fissile material for military use, although IAEA involvement has been limited. The remaining stockpile of HEU in both Russia and the US exceeds their military requirements and both countries could declare more HEU as excess to national security requirements. No developments of any legally-binding verification arrangements as described in action 17 have taken place, and therefore states are not considered to have implemented this action.

## Action 18:

All States that have not yet done so are encouraged to initiate a process towards the dismantling or conversion for peaceful uses of facilities for the production of fissile material for use in nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices.

Since a moratorium on production of fissile material for weapons purposes has been announced by four of the five NPT nucleararmed state, most production facilities have been dismantled. While not publicly declaring such a moratorium, China is also believed to have stopped production of fissile material for weapons purposes and to have closed or converted such facilities, but it should announce this publicly. This action is considered being as complied with, but it needs to be noted that no specific steps have been taken since the 2010 NPT Action Plan.

Action 19:

All States agree on the importance of supporting cooperation among Governments, the United Nations, other international and regional organizations and civil society aimed at increasing confidence, improving transparency and developing efficient verification capabilities related to nuclear disarmament.

The UK-Norway-VERTIC initiative is currently the only significant project related to cooperation on these issues, although some countries are reportedly developing new projects on similar issues. The recently launched US initiative of the International Partnership for Nuclear Disarmament Verification will expand on the work already done by the United Kingdom and Norway and the Nuclear Threat Initiative will be a main partner. However, the impact of this initiative cannot be evaluated at this stage and more efforts of this kind are needed to fully implement this action.



States parties should submit regular reports, within the framework of the strengthened review process for the Treaty, on the implementation of the present action plan, as well as of article VI, paragraph 4 (c), of the 1995 decision entitled "Principles and objectives for nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament", and the practical steps agreed to in the Final Document of the 2000 Review Conference, and recalling the advisory opinion of the International Court of Justice of 8 July 1996.

The national reporting system under the NPT had a low level of participation in the lead-up to the 2010 NPT Review Conference. After the three Preparatory Committees, only seven non-nucleararmed states have submitted reports. This action cannot be considered implemented.



As a confidence-building measure, all the nuclear-weapon States are encouraged to agree as soon as possible on a standard reporting form and to determine appropriate reporting intervals for the purpose of voluntarily providing standard information without prejudice to national security. The Secretary-General of the United Nations is invited to establish a publicly accessible repository, which shall include the information provided by the nuclear-weapon States.

In accordance with the 2014 reporting deadline set by the Action Plan, the five NPT nuclear-armed states submitted their reports on implementation of actions 5, 20, and 21. The reports follow a fixed set of headings but the content varied widely and very few new facts were shared. The information mainly covered past activities before 2010 and each state focused on certain issues rather than the whole picture. The fixed set of headings cannot be considered a standard reporting form, especially since the information provided is neither comparable nor a great increase in transparency. The United Nations has created an online repository for reports from the five NPT nuclear-armed states.



All States are encouraged to implement the recommendations contained in the report of the Secretary-General of the United Nations (A/57/124) regarding the United Nations study on disarmament and non-proliferation education, in order to advance the goals of the Treaty in support of achieving a world without nuclear weapons.

Reporting on implementation of the UN Secretary-General's recommendations on disarmament education has been poor, with only ten states submitting information for the 2014 update of the Secretary-General's report. In order for this action to be implemented, NPT states parties must significantly improve their disarmament education efforts.



The Conference calls upon all States parties to exert all efforts to promote universal adherence to the Treaty, and not to undertake any actions that can negatively affect prospects for the universality of the Treaty.

By examining the concrete events that have taken place since the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan, it is possible to conclude that states parties are not exerting all efforts in order to reach this goal. While some have made statements on the topic, many consistently avoid calling out the names of the non-members of the NPT. Furthermore, the increased nuclear cooperation with India and Pakistan show that such rhetoric is not matched by corresponding actions. In fact, any calls for universalization are undermined by the reality of the international community's relations with these two states as well as with Israel. Also, the voting results in the UN General Assembly concerning resolutions calling for universalization of the NPT have not significantly changed since the conclusion of the Action Plan. The 2013 nuclear test by the DPRK signals a negative development that moves the country even further away from once again adhering to the Treaty, and the end of diplomatic efforts through the six-party talks makes significant progress on this in the near future rather unlikely.

### Action 24:

The Conference re-endorses the call by previous review conferences for the application of IAEA comprehensive safeguards to all source or special fissionable material in all peaceful nuclear activities in the States parties in accordance with the provisions of article III of the Treaty.

Only twelve countries have not yet implemented a comprehensive safeguards agreement (CSA) with the IAEA, and most of those countries do not carry out any noteworthy civilian nuclear activities. Therefore, the call in this action can be considered implemented.



The Conference, noting that 18 States parties to the Treaty have yet to bring into force comprehensive safeguards agreements, urges them to do so as soon as possible and without further delay.

This action calls specifically on the states parties that had not brought into force a CSA by May 2010 to do so. Since that date, six out of eighteen countries have done so. No progress by the remaining twelve countries has been noted. Thus while some progress in implementing this action item has been achieved, further efforts by the remaining ten countries will need to be carried out.



The Conference underscores the importance in complying with the non-proliferation obligations, addressing all compliance matters in order to uphold the Treaty's integrity and the authority of the safeguards system.



The Conference underscores the importance of resolving all cases of non-compliance with safeguards obligations in full conformity with the IAEA statute and the respective legal obligations of Member States. In this regard, the Conference calls upon Member States to extend their cooperation to the Agency.

These two actions are complicated to evaluate since the phrases "non-proliferation obligations" and "non-compliance" are open for interpretation. The view on what constitutes mandatory obligations and thereby compliance with such obligations differs quite significantly. "Non-proliferation obligations" is not a legally-defined term, whereas the safeguards agreements of each country are very specific. Furthermore, it can be argued that the term "respective legal obligations" in action 27 also includes those obligations arising from UNSC resolutions. The IAEA Board of Governors has reported that Iran, Syria, and the DPRK are currently not complying with certain obligations. All parties need to implement their non-proliferation obligations to the fullest extent. However, the three above-mentioned states do not agree that they are in violation of any of their legal obligations. Additionally, DPRK has withdrawn from the NPT and has no agreements with the IAEA. Iran is in compliance with its CSA obligations (though not the (voluntary) implementation of the additional protocol).

The joint plan of action agreed upon in November 2013 between Iran and the E3+3 is a significant positive step towards resolving remaining issues in this regard. Due to the extension of the timeframe until 30 June 2015, it is not yet possible to conclude that this action is fulfilled. The current situation in Syria does not allow for the implementation of any safeguards agreement. However, it is imperative that the concerned states implement their legal obligations in good faith and exercise flexibility and transparency in their cooperation with the IAEA. Depending on the reading of action 27 and the respective developments, this action could be considered as not complied with by several states or only partly complied with.

## Action 28:

The Conference encourages all States parties which have not yet done so to conclude and to bring into force additional protocols as soon as possible and to implement them provisionally pending their entry into force.

Currently, 124 states have additional protocols in force, an increase of 23 states since May 2010. This is a positive development, but 65 member states of the NPT have still not brought into force an additional protocol. However, the discussion around the ratification of the additional protocol has lost intensity due to the development of a "state-level approach" to safeguards. This action cannot be considered fully implemented.

## Action 29:

The Conference encourages IAEA to further facilitate and a ssist the States parties in the conclusion and entry into force of comprehensive safeguards agreements and additional protocols. The Conference calls on States parties to consider specific measures that would promote the universalization of the comprehensive safeguards agreements.

One of the priorities of the IAEA is to facilitate and assist states parties on progress on CSAs and additional protocols. Several initiatives to further facilitate the entry into force and universalization of CSAs and additional protocols by the IAEA have taken place and the progress on adherence to such instruments shows that this action is currently being implemented.

## Action 30:

The Conference calls for the wider application of safeguards to peaceful nuclear facilities in the nuclear-weapon States, under the relevant voluntary offer safeguards agreements, in the most economic and practical way possible, taking into account the availability of IAEA resources, and stresses that comprehensive safeguards and additional protocols should be universally applied once the complete elimination of nuclear weapons has been achieved.

There have been no reported changes in the application of the Voluntary Offer Agreement in the nuclear weapon states since May 2010 and therefore this action cannot be considered implemented.



The Conference encourages all States parties with small quantities protocols which have not yet done so to amend or rescind them, as appropriate, as soon as possible.

Since the adoption of the Action Plan, 15 states parties have amended their small quantities protocols (SQP). In addition, two countries have signed a new SQP, two states have rescinded their SQP, and four more SQPs have entered into force. However, a large number of SQPs from before 2005 remain and therefore this action will require further efforts by these states in order to be implemented fully.



## Action 32:

The Conference recommends that IAEA safeguards should be assessed and evaluated regularly. Decisions adopted by the IAEA policy bodies aimed at further strengthening the effectiveness and improving the efficiency of IAEA safeguards should be supported and implemented.

There has been some significant progress in this area, through new IAEA, multilateral, and national initiatives on optimizing the IAEA safeguards system. While it remains to be seen if any of these activities will have any concrete results on improving effectiveness and efficiency of safeguards, the action is currently being implemented.



The Conference calls upon all States parties to ensure that IAEA continues to have all political, technical and financial support so that it is able to effectively meet its responsibility to apply safeguards as required by article III of the Treaty.



The Conference encourages States parties, within the framework of the IAEA statute, to further develop a robust, flexible, adaptive and cost effective international technology base for advanced safeguards through cooperation among Member States and with IAEA.

There has been modest progress reported on actions 33 and 34 dealing with the IAEA and safeguards. However, the actions do not call for a specific increase of activities, but rather for continued support and to "further develop" activities. The work of the IAEA in this area appears to be moving forward and to be of a predictable nature, and therefore these actions seem to be implemented.



The Conference urges all States parties to ensure that their nuclear related exports do not directly or indirectly assist the development of nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices and that such exports are in full conformity with the objectives and purposes of the Treaty as stipulated, particularly, in articles I, II and III of the Treaty, as well as the decision on principles and objectives of nuclear nonproliferation and disarmament adopted in 1995 by the Review and Extension Conference.

This action does not add any additional obligations aside from what is already in the NPT and previous decisions, but it does serve as a reminder that states are obliged to ensure that their nuclear-related exports do not directly or indirectly assist the development of nuclear weapons and that the 1995 decision on objectives and purposes of the Treaty requires states parties to promote transparency in nuclear-related export controls. In order to fully comply with this action, all states with nuclear cooperation agreements with states non-parties to the NPT need to provide transparent information on how their nuclear exports do not directly or indirectly assist the development of nuclear weapons in these countries. As this is not the case, in particular in nuclear energy cooperation agreements with India and Pakistan, this action cannot be considered implemented.

Action 36:

The Conference encourages States parties to make use of multilaterally negotiated and agreed guidelines and understandings in developing their own national export controls.

Action 36 is simply an encouragement and will be dependent on the state involved. The research in this study has shown that many countries have developed national export controls based on multilaterally negotiated guidelines, and therefore this action is considered implemented.



The Conference encourages States parties to consider whether a recipient State has brought into force IAEA safeguards obligations in making nuclear export decisions.

The implementation of this action depends on how one interprets safeguards obligations. As the action only refers to "IAEA safeguards obligations," it could be interpreted as meaning that the limited safeguards agreement on certain specified nuclear facilities in states not party to the NPT would be enough to implement this action. With such an interpretation, one could argue that the action is being implemented. If one interprets "IAEA safeguards obligations" as meaning the comprehensive safeguards agreement and additional protocol, then nuclear exports to countries outside the NPT and to countries without an additional protocol in place means that this action is not being implemented.



The Conference calls upon all States parties, in acting in pursuance of the objectives of the Treaty, to observe the legitimate right of all States parties, in particular developing States, to full access to nuclear material, equipment and technological information for peaceful purposes.



States parties are encouraged to facilitate transfers of nuclear technology and materials and international cooperation among States parties, in conformity with articles I, II, III and IV of the Treaty, and to eliminate in this regard any undue constraints inconsistent with the Treaty.

Many states continue to highlight the importance of having the right to develop nuclear energy for peaceful purposes and to have the ability to participate in nuclear technology exchange programmes. At the same time, there are few examples of states parties making additional and publicly visible efforts to make sure that all states parties can participate in nuclear energy exchanges. The statement by the G8 from 2011 shows that countries continue to support the notion of exchange of technology for development of nuclear energy, but it remains difficult to assess what this actually means in practice. It is therefore appropriate to conclude that states parties are currently complying with the obligations under action 38 and 39 of the 2010 NPT Action Plan, but that disagreement on the implementation of these commitments is based on the interpretation of certain wording in the Action Plan and the NPT itself.



The Conference encourages all States to maintain the highest possible standards of security and physical protection of nuclear materials and facilities.

The term "highest possible standards" is not defined in the Action Plan. The IAEA provides a list of instruments that are "fundamental for nuclear security" but does not indicate if these are considered to be a general interpretation of the "highest possible standards". If such an interpretation is made, a clear majority of states parties are complying with this action. Since it was launched in April 2010, the Nuclear Security Summit process as well as the 2013 IAEA Nuclear Security Conference reinforced Action 40.

## Action 41:

The Conference encourages all States parties to apply, as appropriate, the IAEA recommendations on the physical protection of nuclear material and nuclear facilities (INFCIRC/225/Rev.4 (Corrected)) and other relevant international instruments at the earliest possible date.

As the IAEA recommendation does not entail a legal commitment and does not require signature and ratification of member states, it is difficult to assess compliance levels. However, nothing indicates that states parties are not continuing to promote and work on physical protection of nuclear materials so therefore the action is considered implemented.

## Action 42:

The Conference calls on all States parties to the Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material to ratify the amendment to the Convention as soon as possible and encourages them to act in accordance with the objectives and the purpose of the amendment until such time as it enters into force. The Conference also encourages all States that have not yet done so to adhere to the Convention and adopt the amendment as soon as possible.

Adherence to this convention and its amendments is improving, but a significant number of countries still remain outside. Therefore, additional progress by those states remaining outside is needed in order to fully implement this action.

## Action 43:

The Conference urges all States parties to implement the principles of the revised IAEA Code of Conduct on the Safety and Security of Radioactive Sources, as well as the Guidance on the Import and Export of Radioactive Sources approved by the IAEA Board of Governors in 2004.

A clear majority of NPT states parties have expressed support for this Code and many of those have explicitly supported all aspects of the supplementary Guidance on the Import and Export of Radioactive Sources. At the same time, adherence has not increased significantly since May 2010. Therefore, this action cannot be considered implemented fully.



The Conference calls upon all States parties to improve their national capabilities to detect, deter and disrupt illicit trafficking in nuclear materials throughout their territories, in accordance with their relevant international legal obligations, and calls upon those States parties in a position to do so to work to enhance international partnerships and capacitybuilding in this regard. The Conference also calls upon States parties to establish and enforce effective domestic controls to prevent the proliferation of nuclear weapons in accordance with their relevant international legal obligations.

The amount of activities dedicated to prevention of nuclear terrorism and the illicit trafficking of nuclear materials is significant. It has continued to grow after the conclusion of the 2010 NPT Action Plan. However, most initiatives are multilateral and not national. The action requires states to improve their national capabilities to detect illicit trafficking. While the multilateral initiatives are important for assisting states in improving their national capabilities, their direct effects are difficult to assess.

Aside from the difficulties to assess the impact of multilateral activities on national capacities, preventing nuclear terrorism and illicit trafficking of nuclear materials is one of the most fast-paced areas of implementation of the NPT Action Plan. The cooperation between governments, organizations, and some nongovernmental actors is significant and therefore states parties are currently implementing this action.

## Action 45:

The Conference encourages all States parties that have not yet done so to become party to the International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism as soon as possible.

Since May 2010, the Convention has 32 new parties. While this is a positive step in the right direction, there are still 44 states that have signed but not yet ratified the Convention.

## Action 46:

The Conference encourages IAEA to continue to assist the States parties in strengthening their national regulatory controls of nuclear material, including the establishment and maintenance of the State systems of accounting for and control of nuclear material, as well as systems on regional level. The Conference calls upon IAEA Member States to broaden their support for the relevant IAEA programmes.

There has been modest progress reported on action 46, dealing with the activities of the IAEA. As the action does not call for specific increases of activities, but rather for member states to assist and broaden support for the IAEA, this action seems to be implemented.



Respect each country's choices and decisions in the field of peaceful uses of nuclear energy without jeopardizing its policies or international cooperation agreements and arrangements for peaceful uses of nuclear energy and its fuel cycle policies.

## Action 48:

Undertake to facilitate, and reaffirm the right of States parties to participate in, the fullest possible exchange of equipment, materials and scientific and technological information for the peaceful uses of nuclear energy.

The research shows that states continue to highlight the importance of having the right to develop nuclear energy for peaceful purposes and to have the ability to participate in nuclear technology exchange programmes. At the same time, there are few examples of states parties making additional and publicly visible efforts to make sure that all states can participate in nuclear energy exchanges. Despite the Fukushima accident, most states continue to support the notion of exchange of technology for development of nuclear energy, but it remains difficult to assess what this actually means in practice.

It is therefore concluded that states parties are currently complying with the obligations under these actions, but it is essential to note that disagreement on the implementation of these commitments can exist due to differences in interpretation of certain wording of the Action Plan and the NPT itself.

Action 49:

Cooperate with other States parties or international organizations in the further development of nuclear energy for peaceful purposes, with due consideration for the needs of the developing areas of the world.

Nuclear energy continues to be a source of extensive international cooperation. The earthquake and tsunami in Japan and the following disaster at the Fukushima nuclear power plant have given pause to some negotiations and some states are reconsidering their continued use or development of nuclear power, but most states continue to expand their nuclear options.

The number of technical cooperation initiatives through the IAEA continues to rise and so does bilateral cooperation among states. Immediate connection to the NPT Action Plan, however, is difficult to ascertain, since no significant increase in training or cooperation activities since May 2010 can be detected. IAEA Technical Cooperation Programmes (TCP) and regional cooperation under the umbrella of the respective regional division of the TCP mostly focus on the training of personnel and the education of experts. Bilateral cooperation among states also includes the training of personnel but mainly focuses on the exchange of nuclear technology and expertise. States are therefore considered to be in compliance with action 49.



Give preferential treatment to the non-nuclear-weapon States parties to the Treaty, taking the needs of developing countries, in particular, into account.

While some have argued that through sharing of best practices and technical cooperation agreements of the IAEA, NPT states parties with developing nuclear energy programmes are indeed given preferential treatment, the extent of cooperation with states outside the NPT gives cause to question whether this action is being implemented. The scope of cooperation of NPT states parties with nuclear-armed states not party to the NPT, especially the increased cooperation with India since the Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG) exception was non-nuclear armed states parties to the NPT is diminishing. Such a development has inevitably raised concerns about the compliance with this action and will continue be a source of significant disagreement at future NPT conferences, especially since the United States has formally introduced the issue of the India's membership in the NSG.

## Action 51:

Facilitate transfers of nuclear technology and international cooperation among States parties in conformity with articles I, II, III, and IV of the Treaty, and eliminate in this regard any undue constraints inconsistent with the Treaty.

While there continues to be some reluctance to share technology in the field of enrichment and processing of nuclear material, nuclear energy cooperation amongst NPT states parties is significant and continues to expand. The earthquake and tsunami in Japan and the following disaster at the Fukushima nuclear power plant have given pause to some negotiations and some states are reconsidering their continued use or development of nuclear power, but most states continue to expand their nuclear options. Differences in interpretation of the NPT and its articles can lead to different conclusions on the implementation of this action, but our research has not found anything concrete that would indicate that this action is not currently being implemented.

## Action 52:

Continue efforts, within IAEA, to enhance the effectiveness and efficiency of its technical cooperation programme.

## Action 53:

Strengthen the IAEA technical cooperation programme in assisting developing States parties in the peaceful uses of nuclear energy.

The technical cooperation programmes between states parties and the IAEA are continuing to be developed and implemented and new ones are initiated constantly. Progress on action 52 and 53 is significant and is therefore considered implemented.

## Action 54:

Make every effort and to take practical steps to ensure that IAEA resources for technical cooperation activities are sufficient, assured and predictable.

For the timeframe of 2010-2015, the IAEA Board of Governors increased by over five million dollars the estimated target figure for the Technical Cooperation Fund. If states parties continue to pledge and pay at the same rate as they did in 2009, the funding for the technical cooperation programme should increase from its 2009 levels. Based on the target figures, action 54 is considered complied with by the IAEA member states as a group.

## Action 55:

Encourage all States in a position to do so to make additional contributions to the initiative designed to raise 100 million dollars over the next five years as extra budgetary contributions to IAEA activities, while welcoming the contributions already pledged by countries and groups of countries in support of IAEA activities.

Action 55 encourages states to make additional contributions to the initiative designed to raise 100 million dollars. So far, the United States has contributed \$31 million. Several other countries have announced that they either will or are considering contributing to this initiative, but recently no figures have been made public. According to the IAEA, it has become an important tool for extra-budgetary contributions and projects with various departments of the IAEA are on-going. However, in order to fully implement action 55, states would need to increase their publicly pledged donations and deliver what was pledged. Since the technical cooperation is a statutory task of the Agency, the debate on diminishing the importance of extra-budgetary funding by introducing the Technical Cooperation Fund in the IAEA regular budget has become more intense since 2010.

## Action 56:

Encourage national, bilateral and international efforts to train the necessary skilled workforce needed to develop peaceful uses of nuclear energy.

The action does not require any increase in activities; it mainly calls upon states to encourage training programmes. No decrease of training programmes has been found, and therefore this action is considered implemented.



## Action 57:

Ensure that, when developing nuclear energy, including nuclear power, the use of nuclear energy must be accompanied by commitments to and ongoing implementation of safeguards as well as appropriate and effective levels of safety and security, consistent with States' national legislation and respective international obligations.

The Fukushima disaster has raised significant concerns around the world about the safety of nuclear energy and has highlighted that existing nuclear power plants are not always accompanied by "appropriate and effective" levels of safety. Fukushima has led to renewed focus on nuclear safety, and states are engaging in additional efforts to improve nuclear safety. While not without criticism and reservations, the adopted IAEA action plan on nuclear safety is a positive step. Additionally during the meeting of the Convention on Nuclear Safety in February 2015 states adopted Vienna Declaration on Nuclear Safety, which contains calls to address the design and construction of both existing and new nuclear power plants as well as a process requesting the contracting parties to report on their implementation of the measures contained in the Vienna Declaration. While these worldwide efforts are a step in the right direction, there is a reluctance to adopt more legally-binding measures. More concrete measures and improvements in nuclear safety need to be implemented. The significance of this action is evolving and therefore needs to be implemented more strictly.

## Action 58:

Continue to discuss further, in a non-discriminatory and transparent manner under the auspices of IAEA or regional forums, the development of multilateral approaches to the nuclear fuel cycle, including the possibilities of creating mechanisms for assurance of nuclear fuel supply, as well as possible schemes dealing with the back-end of the fuel cycle without affecting rights under the Treaty and without prejudice to national fuel cycle policies, while tackling the technical, legal and economic complexities surrounding these issues, including, in this regard, the requirement of IAEA full scope safeguards.

The decision to establish a new nuclear fuel bank under the auspices of the IAEA is one of the most significant developments since the Action Plan was adopted in May 2010. The decision was taken in the IAEA, and therefore is compatible with the requirement of the action. The financial and rhetorical support from several states shows a continued commitment to this action and implementation seems to be progressing.

## Action 59:

Consider becoming party, if they have not yet done so, to the Convention on Nuclear Safety, the Convention on Early Notification of a Nuclear Accident, the Convention on Assistance in the Case of a Nuclear Accident or Radiological Emergency, the Joint Convention on the Safety of Spent Fuel Management and on the Safety of Radioactive Waste Management, the International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism, the Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material, and to ratify its amendment so that it may enter into force at an early date.

The conventions on nuclear safety and security, as well as civil liability in case of nuclear accident, are growing in importance since the Fukushima disaster. The conventions in action 59 have seen some modest progress in signatures and ratifications, but it is far from any significant achievement to increase adherence. Even though the action only obliges states to "consider" becoming parties to these conventions, more efforts by states were needed in order to implement action 59.

## Action 60:

Promote the sharing of best practices in the area of nuclear safety and security, including through dialogue with the nuclear industry and the private sector, as appropriate.

This action does not require any increase of activities; it mainly calls upon states to promote sharing of best practices. However, new initiatives for sharing of best practices have taken place and therefore it is considered being implemented.



Encourage States concerned, on a voluntary basis, to further minimize highly enriched uranium in civilian stocks and use, where technically and economically feasible.

The global amount of highly-enriched uranium (HEU) has decreased from 2009 to 2014, indicating that some progress has been made. Many states have since May 2010 made significant progress in removing their entire stockpiles of HEU also under the auspices of the Nuclear Security Summit. Despite the voluntary nature of this action, more efforts to reduce HEU should be made in order to fully implement this action. States should also consider measures to increase transparency in the field of fissile material, in order to facilitate additional reductions in the future. Unfortunately, there has been no significant discussion on whether the security and transparency concerning such material really is best served by transferring it to a nucleararmed state or whether other mechanisms, such as within the framework of the IAEA should be developed.

Action 62:

Transport radioactive materials consistent with relevant international standards of safety, security and environmental protection, and to continue communication between shipping and coastal States for the purpose of confidence-building and addressing concerns regarding transport safety, security and emergency preparedness.

No significant changes can be mentioned in connection with the transport of radioactive material. Several IAEA initiatives continue to take place and international standards for transport and communications seem to be complied with. The continued concerns expressed by the Caribbean Community (CARICOM) show that more communication and confidence-building measures are needed to address this issue, but the action is considered to be implemented.



Put in force a civil nuclear liability regime by becoming party to relevant international instruments or adopting suitable national legislation, based upon the principles established by the main pertinent international instruments.

With regards to international civil liability regimes, only limited progress has been achieved. As the action includes a concrete commitment that states parties "shall" put such civil liability regimes in place, it cannot be considered fully implemented.



The Conference calls upon all States to abide by the decision adopted by consensus at the IAEA General Conference on 18 September 2009 on prohibition of armed attack or threat of attack against nuclear installations, during operation or under construction.

No attack against a nuclear installation has been reported since the adoption of the NPT Action Plan. However, concrete threats of attacks on Iranian nuclear facilities have been made by Israel while the US has publicly stated that "all options are on the table". This raises concerns with regard to the implementation of this action.

## Implementing Article VI

## Action 1:

All States parties commit to pursue policies that are fully compatible with the Treaty and the objective of achieving a world without nuclear weapons.

## Action 3:

In implementing the unequivocal undertaking by the nuclear-weapon States to accomplish the total elimination of their nuclear arsenal, the nuclear-weapon States commit to undertake further efforts to reduce and ultimately eliminate all types of nuclear weapons, deployed and non-deployed, including through unilateral, bilateral, regional and multilateral measures.

## Action 4:

The Russian Federation and the United States of America commit to seek the early entry into force and full implementation of the Treaty on Measures for the Further reduction and Limitation of Strategic Offensive Arms and are encouraged to continue discussions on follow-on measures in order to achieve deeper reductions in their nuclear arsenals.

## Action 5:

The nuclear-weapon States commit to accelerate concrete progress on the steps leading to nuclear disarmament, contained in the Final Document of the 2000 Review Conference, in a way that promotes international stability, peace and undiminished and increased security. To that end, they are called upon to promptly engage with a view to, inter alia:

- (a) Rapidly moving towards an overall reduction in the global stockpile of all types of nuclear weapons, as identified in action 3;
- (b) Address the question of all nuclear weapons regardless of their type or their location as an integral part of the general nuclear disarmament process;
- (c) To further diminish the role and significance of nuclearweapons in all military and security concepts, doctrines and policies;
- (d) Discuss policies that could prevent the use of nuclear weapons and eventually lead to their elimination, lessen the danger of nuclear war and contribute to the non-proliferation and disarmament of nuclear weapons;
- (e) Consider the legitimate interest of non-nuclear-weapon States in further reducing the operational status of nuclear weapons systems in ways that promote international stability and security;
- (f) Reduce the risk of accidental use of nuclear weapons; and

## Action 6:

All States agree that the Conference on Disarmament should immediately establish a subsidiary body to deal with nuclear disarmament, within the context of an agreed, comprehensive and balanced programme of work

## Action 22:

All States are encouraged to implement the recommendations contained in the report of the Secretary-General of the United Nations (A/57/124) regarding the United Nations study on disarmament and non-proliferation education, in order to advance the goals of the Treaty in support of achieving a world without nuclear weapons.

#### Status of world nuclear forces



The Federation of American Scientists (FAS) regularly publishes a global nuclear weapon inventory based on available information. According to these figures, the total numbers of nuclear weapons are decreasing due to Russian and US reductions of Cold War arsenals. However, all NPT nuclear-armed states, as well as other non-NPT nuclear-armed states,<sup>1</sup> continue to either produce new or modernize current nuclear weapon systems. In addition, all nuclear-armed states insist that nuclear weapons are essential for their national security.

#### China

## China

Size of nuclear arsenal: 250.

Arsenal reductions: None, increased by 10.

Role of nuclear weapons in security doctrines: Unchanged.

Alert status: No change, China keeps its nuclear weapons on low alert.

**Risk reduction:** No information available on new risk reduction efforts.

There are various estimates on the size of China's nuclear arsenal.<sup>2</sup> According to FAS, China has a total stockpile of around 250 nuclear warheads, most of them in storage.<sup>3</sup> Under the

guideline of China's no first use doctrine and the principle of a "lean and effective" nuclear force, the main goal of China's nuclear modernization, initiated in the 1980s, is reportedly aimed at securing a "limited and reliable" second-strike nuclear force to "deter" a nuclear attack.<sup>4</sup> China's current modernization efforts are aimed at qualitative improvement, rather than mere quantitative increase, as has been the case during the past three decades. Specifically, China's efforts are mainly aimed at increasing the survivability of its nuclear force by replacing older, liquid-fuelled missiles with solid-fuelled, mobile ballistic missiles, constructing underground tunnels that can act as missile bases, and expanding its sea-based systems.<sup>5</sup>

#### Quantitative

In April 2013, China published a new white paper that gives an overview of China's military strategy and arms control policy. As in previous defence papers and other official documents, the white paper does not reveal any basic information on the size of China's current nuclear capability or nuclear arsenal. However it does mention that a strategic task of its modernization efforts is to build a strong defence and powerful armed forces.<sup>6</sup>

According to information provided by the British American Security Information Council (BASIC), in 2011 China was reported to be phasing out its older missiles, the DF-3A and the DF-4, and replacing them with new DF-21 medium range missiles, approximately 55-60 of which are nuclear capable.<sup>7</sup> In addition, China has deployed four other nuclear-capable ballistic missiles, the DF-5A, DF-31, DF-31A, and JL-2.<sup>8</sup> These developments in missile capability will both increase the range and sophistication of land-based systems and nuclear-powered ballistic missile submarines.<sup>9</sup>

Estimates in November 2013, published in an article of the Bulletin of Atomic Scientists, indicate that China has about 148 land-based nuclear ballistic missiles that can carry one warhead each. China also has additional warheads for their submarinelaunched ballistic missiles (SLBMs) as well as bombs for air delivery.<sup>10</sup> The warheads are thought to be stored in another location than the missiles and many of the strategic nuclear warheads are intended only for regional use.<sup>11</sup>

Unlike the other NPT nuclear-armed states, which are maintaining their current arsenal levels or are slowly decreasing, China is believed to be slowly increasing the size of its nuclear weapons arsenal.<sup>12</sup> China has prioritized land-based ballistic and cruise missile programmes<sup>13</sup> and according to the US Department of Defense (DoD) assessment, China has the leading programme in the world.<sup>14</sup> The 2014 DoD report also states that China may be developing intercontinental ballistic missiles (ICBM) with multiple independently targetable re-entry vehicles (MIRV) capability, as well as other technologies to counter other countries' ballistic missile defence systems, such as decoys, chaff, jamming, thermal shielding, and anti-satellite weapons.<sup>15</sup>

China has also been reported to be replacing its first generation ballistic nuclear missile-carrying submarines. In March 2011 two SSBNs were seen at Xiaopingdao submarine base and satellite pictures taken by the Pentagon indicated that China has already launched three Jin-class SSBNs and have more under construction. In actual numbers the currently active three JIN-class SSBNs could carry 36 missiles (12 each), which is an increase from the maximum of 12 SLBMs that the old Xia-class submarine could carry.<sup>16</sup> Up to five of this kind may enter service before China will proceed to the next generation of submarines over the next decade.<sup>17</sup> The latest DoD report estimated that the first nuclear deterrence patrols with JIN-class SSBN would be conducted in 2014.<sup>18</sup>



#### Chinese nuclear weapons inventory<sup>1</sup>

#### Qualitative

China's white paper from April 2013 states, "Following the principle of building a lean and effective force, the PLASAF [People's Liberation Army Second Artillery Force] is striving to push forward its informationization transform, relying on scientific and technological progress to boost independent innovations in weaponry and equipment, modernizing current equipment selectively by applying mature technology, enhancing the safety, reliability and effectiveness of its missiles, improving its force structure of having both nuclear and conventional missiles, strengthening its rapid reaction, effective penetration, precision strike, damage infliction, protection and survivability capabilities."<sup>19</sup> Some analysts have argued that China is currently modernizing its sea-based strategic force in order to secure a second-strike force.<sup>20</sup> The 2011 white paper states that "the PLA Navy (PLAN) endeavours to accelerate the modernization of its integrated combat forces, enhances its capabilities in strategic deterrence and counterattack, and develops its capabilities in conducting operations in distant waters and in countering non-traditional security threats."<sup>21</sup> In the 2013 white paper the focus of PLAN's accelerated modernization efforts are the forces for comprehensive offshore operations, the development of advanced submarines, destroyers and frigates, and the improvement of integrated electronic and information systems. Furthermore, it repeats the endeavours stated in the 2011 white paper.<sup>22</sup>

#### Security doctrines and policies

China reaffirmed its no first use and negative security assurance policy in the 2011 white paper.<sup>23</sup> However, in the 2013 white paper that was not the case. The paper does explain that should China come under nuclear threat, alert levels will be increased, and should it come under nuclear attack, a counterattack will be launched. As a result, shortly after the whitepaper was released a debate arose whether this meant China was turning away from its no first use policy, as it did not specifically rule out other uses.<sup>24</sup> However, China reaffirmed its commitment to the policy of no first use in its report submitted to the 2014 NPT Preparatory Committee.<sup>25</sup> Thus, China has not reduced the role of nuclear weapons nor can a change in China's security doctrine be reported.

#### France

#### France

Size of nuclear arsenal: 300

Arsenal reductions: None.

Role of nuclear weapons in security doctrines: Unchanged.

**Alert status:** No change, many weapons remain on high-alert.

**Risk reduction:** No information available on new risk reduction efforts.

France has both a sea- and air-based nuclear capability and has announced a total nuclear stockpile of about 300 weapons. 290 of the 300 warheads are for deployment on the four French nuclear submarines.<sup>26</sup> In its latest white paper of April 2013, the French government reaffirmed its position that "nuclear deterrence" is a means of protecting France's vital interests.<sup>27</sup> France is also in the process of modernizing its nuclear forces.<sup>28</sup>



#### French nuclear weapons inventory<sup>2</sup>

#### Quantitative

In 2010 the Le Triomphant-class SSBNs submarines were completed. However, France is still in the process of modernising its four nuclear submarines.<sup>29</sup> From the last estimates made on France's nuclear capacity, 80% of France's 300 nuclear warheads are for delivery on three ballistic missiles submarines and the remaining warheads are on cruise missiles for delivery by landand sea-based strike aircraft. The French stockpile is expected to decrease to around 290 warheads within the next few years.<sup>30</sup> France has stated that it has no additional nuclear reserves, although FAS estimates that it does have a small inventory of spare warheads.<sup>31</sup>

#### Qualitative

The new Le Triomphant submarines are a modernization of France's sea-based nuclear weapon system and will ensure that it can maintain its capability until at least the 2030s.<sup>32</sup> The new submarines are quieter and the M45 missiles are gradually being replaced with longer-range M-51 missiles. The TN75 warhead will be replaced, starting in 2015, with the Tête nucléaire océanique warhead.<sup>33</sup> In addition to modernizing its submarine-based nuclear forces, France is also introducing new aircrafts and missiles to its nuclear air force capabilities. This modernization is expected to result in a quantitative reduction of nuclear-capable aircrafts. France is also introducing a new nuclear warhead to its air-based nuclear system (Tête nucléaire aéroportée) as it is to its sea-launched ballistic missiles.<sup>34</sup>

Estimates on French nuclear spending vary from \$4.6-6 billion per year. Deficit cuts announced by the French government would only limitedly affect the spending on nuclear weapons.<sup>35</sup>

#### Security doctrines and policies

The French government says it relies on its nuclear capacity to protect the country's "independence and strategic autonomy" as well as to defend its "vital interests," which former French President Sarkozy described as "identity and our existence as a nation-state, as well as our capacity to freely exercise our sovereignty."<sup>36</sup> The French government argues that nuclear weapons protect its territory from a potential attack and deter aggressions against France by another state.<sup>37</sup> France has not adopted a no first use policy and President Hollande stressed its nuclear force will protect France against all threats and allow it to "play a strong role on the world stage".<sup>38</sup>

In April 2013, France released a new white paper<sup>39</sup>, which mainly confirmed the positions outlined in the previous one from 2008. Deterrence is one of the three main priorities, along with protection and intervention, identified in the paper.<sup>40</sup> Deterrence is also listed as part of a global approach consisting of five strategic functions (knowledge and anticipation, protection, prevention, deterrence, and intervention) to ensure national security in the coming years.<sup>41</sup> Nuclear deterrence is defined as a strictly defensive protection from aggressions by another state against France's vital interests and, thus, the "ultimate guarantee" for the country's sovereignty.<sup>42</sup> However, vital interests are not specifically defined in the white paper. This suggests that the use of nuclear weapons is not necessarily limited to the sole purpose of deterrence.

In February 2015, President François Hollande gave an address<sup>43</sup> focused on nuclear deterrence, explaining the decision to maintain both air- and sea-based components of France's nuclear force as part of the recent law on the military programme.<sup>44</sup>This law allows for continued modernization of both components. In reviewing the role of nuclear deterrence, President Hollande reiterated previous assessments with regard to protection, stressed the complementary nature of nuclear to conventional

forces, and highlighted the need for "continuity". He also stressed that France's "nuclear forces must be capable of inflicting absolutely unacceptable damage to the opponent on its centres of power, that is to say, its nerve centres, political, economic and military."<sup>45</sup>

Thus there is certainly no indication that France has reduced the role of nuclear weapons in its security doctrine in any way.

#### Russia

### **Russian Federation**

#### Size of nuclear arsenal: 8'000.

**Arsenal reductions:** Reduction of around 5'500 warheads, mostly non-deployed.

Role of nuclear weapons in security doctrines: Unchanged.

Alert status: No change, many weapons remain on high-alert.

**Risk reduction:** No information available on new risk reduction efforts.

Russia is estimated to have a total stockpile of 8000 nuclear warheads, of which about 3700 are awaiting dismantlement.<sup>46</sup> Russia is also engaging in an extensive modernization of its strategic forces, as part of a broader rearmament programme focusing on various military systems in 2011-2020, \$700 billion of which (about 10% of the total funds allocated for rearmament) will be spent on the modernization of nuclear weapon systems.<sup>47</sup>



#### Russian nuclear weapons inventory<sup>3</sup>

#### Quantitative

Russia has been retiring some delivery systems, such as old ICBMs, even before the New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty (START) entered into force. Most of the systems date back to the time of the Soviet Union, therefore the retirement is mainly due to the fact that their life expectancy has been reached. It has been retiring old missile systems-SS-25, SS-19, and SS-18- and replacing them with newer SS-27 (Topol-M) and SS-27 mod.2 (RS-24 Yars) ICBMs, deployed in silo or in road-mobile launchers. Old missiles, however, still account for the majority of deployed ICBMs and ICBM warheads. In total Russia has about 305 deployed ICBMs that can carry 1166 warheads. These include about 72 SS-25s, 60 SS-19s and around 46 SS-18 that together carry about 890 warheads. As for the newer ICBMs, as of January 2015 Russia is estimated to have 78 Topol-M and 49 RS-24 Yars missiles that could carry about 274 warheads.<sup>48</sup>

Due to the retirement of older categories of ICBMs over the last few years, Russian numbers for these categories were already below the limits set by New START upon its entry into force. Data exchange under New START indicates that Russia has, as of 1 January 2015, 1'643 warheads deployed on 528 strategic delivery vehicles (the total number of deployed and nondeployed launchers of ICBMs, SLBMs and heavy bombers was 911).<sup>49</sup> This means that since New START's entry into force on 5 February 2011, Russia has increased its nuclear deployed delivery vehicles by 7, and its deployed warheads by 106 warheads. The total number of deployed and non-deployed launchers decreased by 46.<sup>50</sup>

According to one estimate, Russia is dismantling about 400-500 warheads annually, with an estimated 200 or so warheads being replaced with remanufactured warheads, resulting in roughly 200-300 dismantled warheads annually.<sup>51</sup> When US President Obama pledged during his State of the Union speech on 12 February 2013 to "engage Russia to seek further reductions in our nuclear arsenals,"<sup>52</sup> the Russian Foreign Ministry responded that it was ready to study such proposals carefully.<sup>53</sup> Similar calls made during President Obama's speech in Berlin on 19 June 2013 were met with the same hesitation.<sup>54</sup> The Russian administration has raised concerns with the status of non-nuclear weapons, such as the NATO missile defence system and the US conventional arsenal for a prompt global strike, in that connection. Additionally, it suggested including other nuclear-armed states in the process of arms reduction agreements.<sup>55</sup>

#### Qualitative

President Putin announced in November 2013 that Russia should replace its Soviet-built arsenals with modern weapons to counter new evolving threats.<sup>56</sup>

Future modernization and upgrading of the ICBMs focuses on deployment of multiple-warhead RS-24 Yars missiles. These ICBMs will replace the currently deployed Topol (SS-25) and UR-100NUTTH (SS-19) missiles. Being a multiple-warhead missile, RS-24 allows Russia to keep the number of deployed warheads at a relatively high level without the need to produce a large number of missiles.<sup>57</sup> This modernization process is expected to be completed in 2020.58 Russia is also working on other ICBM projects. For example, in 2011, the government made a decision to begin development of a new multiplewarhead liquid-fuel ICBM. This new missile is supposed to be ready for deployment in 2018.59 Russia has also been testing a new solid-propellant ICBM, known as Rubezh.60

Russia is also upgrading its SSBN fleet with a planned construction of eight new submarines of Project 955 Borey class, each carrying 16 Bulava missiles.<sup>61</sup> In September 2013 the lead Borey submarine joined the Russian Navy.62 As of January 2015 three submarines are accepted for service and three more are under construction.63 Russia is working on an overhaul of its current strategic bomber fleet and is also reported to have started preliminary work on a new-generation strategic bomber.64

Russia's modernization plans demonstrate that it is determined to maintain its strategic nuclear forces and to preserve parity with the United States in the number of warheads. Arms control and disarmament efforts could change these plans and result in a smaller force, but it is likely that most of the reductions would be done by reducing the number of deployed warheads rather than by eliminating strategic delivery vehicles.

#### Security doctrines and policies

Russia's position on nuclear weapons is reportedly linked to a number of security concerns, such as US ballistic "missile defence," US advantage in terms of conventional weapon systems, NATO expansion, and in the long run, China's position in the region.65 When the 2010 military doctrine was released, the Russian president approved the "Principles of State Nuclear deterrence Policy to 2020," but this document has not been released to the public.66 In February 2012 the Chief of the Russian General Staff, Nikolai Makarov, said that Russia would use nuclear weapons in response to any imminent threat to its national security. Furthermore, he indicated that Russia's nuclear "deterrent" is the cornerstone of "strategic stability" and Russia is in the course of modernizing the country's nuclear triad.67 The latest Russian military doctrine was released on 25 December 2014 and reiterates the position laid out in the 2010 document68, namely, "Russia reserves the right to use nuclear weapons in response to a use of nuclear or other weapons of mass destruction against her and (or) her allies, and in a case of an aggression against her with conventional weapons that would put in danger the very existence of the state."69 Other changes are more of an editorial nature.70

#### United Kingdom

United Kingdom
Size of nuclear arsenal: 225.
Arsenal reductions: None.
<b>Role of nuclear weapons in security doctrines:</b> Slight modification in October 2010.
Alert status: No change, many weapons remain on high-alert.
<b>Risk reduction:</b> No information available on new risk reduction efforts.
The United Kingdom reportedly has a total nuclear weapons stockpile of about 225 warheads, of which "not more than 120" are believed to be operational. In its 2010 Strategic Defence and Security Review, the United Kingdom declared that the UK "can meet the minimum requirement of an effective and credible level of deterrence with a smaller nuclear weapons capability." <sup>71</sup> However the UK government also announced that it could not dismiss the possibility that a major direct nuclear threat to the UK might re-emerge. <sup>72</sup> Its plan is to retain a "minimum requirement nuclear deterrent out until the 2060s." <sup>73</sup>

#### British nuclear weapons inventory<sup>4</sup>

#### **Ouantitative**

In contrast to the other NPT nuclear-armed states, the United Kingdom only operates a single nuclear weapon delivery system: four Vanguard submarines armed with Trident missiles. Until 2010 each of the Vanguard class submarines carried between 12 and 14 operational Trident II D5 missiles and a maximum of 48 warheads. The UK Ministry of Defence announced it would

reduce these "over the next few years" to eight missiles and a maximum of 40 warheads per submarine.<sup>74</sup> The decision to deploy 40 warheads on eight missiles will require an increase in warheads per missiles, from three to five.<sup>75</sup>

Currently the UK maintains some operational warheads in reserve, in addition to those on submarines. In January 2015, it was announced to the British Parliament that all submarines "on continuous at-sea deterrent patrol now carry 40 nuclear warheads and no more than eight operational missiles. We have therefore achieved our commitment to reduce the number of operationally available warheads to no more than 120,"<sup>76</sup> which is the same as the new maximum number for three armed submarines.<sup>77</sup>

#### Qualitative

In May 2011, the UK government decided to move forward with the preparatory work for renewal of its Trident submarine fleet. The "Initial Gate Parliamentary Report" stated that the UK would move forward into the "Assessment Phase," where the design will be finalized and preparation for the main build will take place. In 2016, the government will sign the main construction contracts and also decide whether "continuous at sea deterrence can be delivered by three or four boats."<sup>78</sup>

On 22 May 2012 the UK Ministry of Defence announced the award of a contract to BAE Systems, Babcock, and Rolls Royce worth £350 million for the design of successor submarines. The key contract, worth £328 million, was awarded to BAE Systems.<sup>79</sup>

On 18 June 2012 the Secretary of State for Defence informed the House of Commons that his Ministry had signed a contract with Rolls-Royce Engineering over approximately £1.1 billion for an 11-year programme of work at its nuclear reactor core facility in Raynesway, Derby. The site regeneration will cost about £500 million, the remaining £600 million will sustain reactor core production at the facility until March 2023 including the production of reactor cores for the Astute class and the next generation nuclear deterrent successor SSBN submarines if approved.<sup>80</sup>

If the Trident renewal programme is approved, the delivery of the first submarines will take place in 2028. The former British Secretary of State for Defence, Dr. Liam Fox, said that the new submarine "will incorporate the latest safety technologies and ensure our future nuclear-armed submarines have the performance required to deliver our minimum credible deterrent out until the 2060s."<sup>81</sup>

Because of financial constraints, the UK's decision on Trident renewal has been put off until after the next election in 2015.<sup>82</sup> Despite the fact that no formal decision has been made on the outcome of the project for new submarines, the Ministry of Defence is already spending £2 billion on new nuclear weapons plans. The plans include a £734 million facility for dismantling and assembling of warheads, a £634 million plant that will handle enriched uranium, and a £231 million high explosive factory. Other similar facilities are being built as part of the Atomic Weapon Establishment development plan for 2005-2015 and the cost of two more are being kept secret for commercial reasons. The new spending has caused some debate in the UK on how crucial military spending decisions can be pushed through parliament without a proper parliamentary procedure.<sup>83</sup>

In December 2012 the UK Ministry of Defence published the first progress report on the successor nuclear submarine programme as a follow-up report on the "Initial Gate Parliamentary Report". The report gives a superficial summary of the above-mentioned developments and does not include the £1 billion per year expenditure on Aldermaston.<sup>84</sup> The 2013 Update to Parliament of "The UK's Future Nuclear Deterrent" in a similar fashion lays out the developments since the last report and lists additional financial commitments the UK government entered into, both for the submarine itself as well as for the warheads, missiles, and infrastructure.<sup>85</sup> The 2014 Update to Parliament summarises the developments since the last report and outlines additional fiscal implications, such as an increase of £0.3 billion of the total for the so-called Assessment Phase from 2011-2016.<sup>86</sup>

In July 2013 the Cabinet Office of the UK Government released a "Trident Alternatives Review," which looked at "credible" alternatives to a submarine-based system and the effect of any such alternatives on the "credibility" for "deterrence".<sup>87</sup> However, it did not consider the option of not replacing its Trident system.<sup>88</sup>

The Trident Commission, comprised of eight senior UK political figures, concluded its final report in June 2014. It had examined three questions<sup>89</sup> in connection with the renewal of the Trident submarines and concluded that if "there is more than a negligible chance that the possession of nuclear weapons might play a decisive future role in the defence of the United Kingdom and its allies, in preventing nuclear blackmail, or in affecting the wider security context within which the UK sits, then they should be retained."<sup>90</sup>

In the beginning of 2015, during a parliamentary debate, more critical opinions were expressed.<sup>91</sup> The Scottish National Party (SNP), Plaid Cymru, and the Green Party had called the debate and a number of MPs used the opportunity to raise the humanitarian and environmental consequences of nuclear weapons as well as question the need for renewing the Trident submarines.<sup>92</sup>

#### Security doctrines and policies

While stating in the 2010 Strategic Defence and Security Review that the UK should retain a "credible, continuous and effective minimum nuclear deterrent,"<sup>93</sup> the government also restated that the UK makes it clear that it will only use its nuclear weapons in extreme circumstances of self-defence, including the defence of its NATO allies. The 2010 review also stated that the United Kingdom would retain and renew its independent nuclear deterrent – "the United Kingdom's ultimate insurance policy in this age of uncertainty."<sup>94</sup>

The "minimum nuclear deterrent" policy announced in 2010 was previously mentioned in the 1998 Defence Review and its 2003 update. The 1998 Review stated: "We will retain our nuclear deterrent with fewer warheads to meet our twin challenges of minimum credible deterrence backed by a firm commitment to arms control."<sup>95</sup> Furthermore the 1998 Review states that the UK will "not use nuclear weapons against a non-nuclear weapon state not in material breach of its nuclear non-proliferation obligations, unless it attacks us, our Allies or a state to which we have a security commitment, in association or alliance with a nuclear-armed state."<sup>96</sup> Although the concept of a "minimum nuclear deterrent" is not new for a UK security policy, the language in the 2010 Strategic Defence and Security Review is stronger in language than previous reviews.

#### **United States**

### **United States**

#### Size of nuclear arsenal: 7'315.

**Arsenal reductions:** Reduction of around 3'185 warheads, mostly non-deployed.

Role of nuclear weapons in security doctrines: Unchanged.

Alert status: No change, many weapons remain on high-alert.

**Risk reduction:** Several reports about security and safety problems at nuclear missile bases. No information available on new risk reduction efforts.

As of December 2014, the United States is reported to have a total nuclear weapons stockpile of 7315 warheads, of which about 2500 warheads are awaiting dismantlement.<sup>97</sup>

#### Quantitative

In accordance with the obligations under New START, in 2011 the US was reportedly planning to maintain up to 420 land-based ICBMs, each equipped with one warhead each, 240 SLBMs with multiple warheads each, deployed on a fleet of 12-14 SSBNs, and finally 60 heavy bombers, long-range B-2s and B-52s,<sup>98</sup> with capability to deliver gravity bombs or cruise missiles.<sup>99</sup> In accordance with the US' plans for its land-based ICBM force, this means that many of the warheads attached to the ICBMs today will be removed from the missiles. The removed warheads will not necessarily be destroyed, but kept in storage.<sup>100</sup> The US also has a number of non-strategic weapons that are addressed in the section on non-strategic nuclear weapons below.

The Arms Control Association estimates that the current US nuclear delivery systems will remain operational for another 20-30 years.<sup>101</sup> As of 1 January 2015, the United States deployed 1'642 warheads on 794 strategic delivery vehicles and the total number of deployed and non-deployed launchers of ICBMs,

SLBMs and heavy bombers was 912.<sup>102</sup> This is a reduction of 158 warheads, 88 delivery vehicles, and 212 deployed and nondeployed launchers since 5 February 2011.<sup>103</sup> By adding the numbers of warheads not covered by New START, the United States possesses around 7315 warheads.<sup>104</sup>

The administration has been reported to be "making preparations for the next round of nuclear reductions."105 On 19 June 2013 President Obama announced in Berlin that his administration would, together with its NATO allies, seek "bold reductions in US and Russian tactical nuclear weapons in Europe."106 As during the State of the Union address on 12 February 2013, no numbers were mentioned in the Berlin speech, but White House officials at the time of the State of the Union were quoted to be considering cuts that would take the US arsenal to just above 1000 deployed nuclear weapons.<sup>107</sup> The Russian government is reportedly ready to study such proposals carefully, though continues to express certain scepticism towards about further bilateral reductions prevails.<sup>108</sup> This is mainly due to Russian concerns with US development and deployment of non-nuclear weapons and "missile defence" systems.<sup>109</sup> Due to the increased tensions resulting from the crisis in Ukraine, the prospects of a new agreement have decreased significantly.

#### Qualitative

While reductions under New START are taking place, in 2010 Secretary of Defense Robert Gates and Admiral Mike Mullen stated: "Over the next decade, the United States will invest well over \$100 billion in nuclear delivery systems to sustain existing capabilities and modernize some strategic systems. US nuclear weapons will also undergo extensive life extension programmes in the coming years to ensure their safety, security, and effectiveness."<sup>110</sup>



The ratification of New START by the US Senate included a 10-year plan to maintain US nuclear warheads supporting

infrastructure. The plan called for \$80 billion over ten years to spend on activities for the National Nuclear Security Administration and \$100 billion on maintaining and modernizing US nuclear delivery systems.<sup>111</sup> According to a report by the Congressional Research Service, the US is currently modernising its Minuteman ICBMs (and is considering followon options), is developing new submarines, and has begun a plan for the development of a new strategic bomber.<sup>112</sup>

In July 2012 increased costs for the B61 life extension project were announced, from \$4 billion to \$11 billion, with production delayed until at least 2020.113 The project consolidates the existing B61-3, B61-4, B61-7, and B61-10 to one upgraded model of the B61-4, the B61-12. FAS estimates that about 400 B61-12s are planned, resulting in \$28 million per bomb including the cost of tail kit, one of the costliest elements of the modernisation of the B61 and intended to increase accuracy of the new B61.114 In January 2014, US Air Force Chief of Staff, General Norton Schwartz, confirmed that the modernized B61 will have improved military capabilities to attack targets with greater accuracy and less radioactive fallout. Since the 2010 Nuclear Posture Review (NPR) pledged that nuclear weapon life extension programmes "will not support new military missions or provide for new military capabilities," this confirmation violates the NPR pledge and contradicts US and NATO goals of reducing the role of nuclear weapons.<sup>115</sup> More details can be found in the section of this report on NATO.

Other US nuclear warheads are also undergoing modernisation and so-called life extension programmes. They are set to be replaced by new warheads and bombs as part of the so-called "3+2" stockpile plan. Estimates based on the latest Stockpile Stewardship and Management Plan of 2014 put the cost for this enterprise at \$275 billion over the next 25 years.<sup>116</sup> These financial commitments in light of budgetary difficulties face more and more doubts from all sides.<sup>117</sup> The 3+2 plan is widely considered to be off the table. Modernization of some related facilities are facing budgetary challenges, while plans for others have been scrapped entirely.<sup>118</sup> Over the past years, several reports and studies on the cost of the US nuclear programme and possible options for savings have been published.<sup>119</sup>

In December 2013 the Congressional Budget Office (CBO) published a report assessing the projected costs of the US nuclear forces for the 2014-2023 timeframe.<sup>120</sup> According to CBO estimates the US will spend \$152 billion on maintaining current generation of systems and \$89 billions to modernise or replace those systems. However, as most modernisations efforts are still in the initial phase, annual costs are expected to increase over that time period.<sup>121</sup> In January 2015, the CBO increased its estimate for 2015 - 2024 to \$348 billion, as cost for the DoD and the Department of Energy have increased.<sup>122</sup>

In early 2014, US experts have estimated \$1 trillion to be spent over the next three decades.<sup>123</sup> These costs include an estimated \$100 billion for 100 long-range strategic manned nuclear bombers alone, with additional connected costs rising to \$30-40 billion; \$20-120 billion for a new generation of land based ICBMs; and \$350 billion in funding for the National Nuclear Security Administration which is already carrying out the 3+2 plan.<sup>124</sup>

During the planning of the budget for FY2015, the timelines of all modernization projects for both warheads and delivery systems have been extended in an attempt to spread out costs and decrease the amount of yearly spending on modernization.<sup>125</sup>

#### Security doctrines and policies

The US 2010 Nuclear Posture Review (NPR) states that the US will keep relying on its nuclear weapons as an important part of its national security and will also do this for the foreseeable future.<sup>126</sup> In spite of this, the NPR states that"improvements" in US conventional weapon forces together with major improvements in "missile defence" has enabled the US to rely less on nuclear weapon without jeopardizing its "deterrence" capacity.127 The NPR also states that with the changing security climate the US will "better align" its nuclear polices, so it can better deal with other priorities such as preventing nuclear terrorism and nuclear proliferation. It acknowledges that nuclear weapons are not adequate to address today's main security threats, such as terrorism and other countries seeking nuclear weapons.<sup>128</sup> Furthermore the NPR specifically addresses the reduction of the role of nuclear weapons in the US national security strategy.129

The 2002 NPR was not publicly released due to classification considerations. The foreword submitted to Congress on 31 December 2001 states that the NPR "puts in motion a major change in our approach to the role of nuclear offensive forces in our deterrent strategy and presents the blueprint for transforming our strategic posture."<sup>130</sup> Since no other information is publicly available it is difficult to compare the two NPRs. However, the 2010 NPR does introduce some new elements, in particular by stating that the fundamental yet not sole purpose of nuclear forces is to deter a nuclear attack.

The same day of President Obama's speech in Berlin, the US administration published a report on its employment strategy of nuclear weapons outlining President Obama's new guidance on this issue.131 Among other things, the US reaffirmed that "as long as nuclear weapons exist," it will maintain a "safe, secure and effective arsenal for its protection and that of its allies." The new guidance also highlights that all plans must "be consistent with the fundamental principles of the Law of Armed Conflict," including the principles of distinction and proportionality<sup>132</sup> Accordingly, the US will, for example, not intentionally target civilian populations or civilian objects. Additionally, the Department of Defense is directed to "strengthen non-nuclear capabilities and reduce the role of nuclear weapons in deterring non-nuclear attacks"133 as well as examining options for reducing the role of "Launch Under Attack" in US planning, "while retaining the ability to Launch Under Attack if directed."134 In the same vein, the new guidance reiterates "the intention to work towards" making deterrence of nuclear attacks the sole purpose of US nuclear weapons over time."135

## NPT nuclear-armed states agreements, coordination, and cooperation

### "P5 Process"

Meetings since May 2010:

30 June - 1 July 2011 27 - 29 June 2012 18 - 19 April 2013 14 - 14 April 2014 04 - 05 February 2015

**Results:** Joint press releases after each meeting, no concrete outcomes reported yet.

Expected outcome by 2015:

"P5 glossary" of key nuclear terms.

On 30 June-1 July 2011, the five NPT nuclear-armed states met in Paris for a meeting to discuss nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament for the first time since the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan. The meeting focused on transparency, nuclear doctrines, and verification. Furthermore the participating states approved the establishment of a working group that will pursue work on definitions for key nuclear terms, in order to facilitate future consultations and discussions.136 They met again in June 2012 in Washington to further discuss above-mentioned issues. In their joint statement after their fourth meeting hosted by Russia in Geneva, Switzerland in the context of the 2013 NPT PrepCom, they announced that further discussions on various topics have been held and that their relevant activities across all three pillars had "advanced".137 The NPT nuclear-armed states met again in Beijing on 14-15 April 2014, to discuss the implementation of 2010 NPT commitments and shared their respective reports to the 2014 NPT PrepCom.138 At their latest meeting in London 4-5 February 2015, the NPT nuclear-armed states reiterated their shared understanding "about the severe consequences of nuclear weapon use and underlined their resolve to prevent such an occurrence from happening,"139 but also stressed the need to take into account "all factors that could affect global strategic stability."140 They also met with members of the Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Initiative (NPDI), Australia, Canada, Mexico, Netherlands, and the United Arab Emirates,141 and representatives of civil society for the first time.

The Royal United Service Institute has published a report on the so-called "P5-process", for which it conducted interviews with officials and experts of NPT nuclear-armed states and non-nuclear-armed states. The report concludes, among other things, that progress has been too slow to demonstrate many concrete outputs and that the greatest risk of the process was "insufficient ambition to overcome inevitably difficult steps" as well as poor communication that was kept to an unnecessary minimum.<sup>142</sup>

None of these meetings seemed to include any specific proposals or discussions on nuclear doctrines or other issues they are mandated to discuss under action 5 of the 2010 Action Plan. Despite submitting national reports on implementation of action 5, 20, and 21 of the NPT action plan, NPT nuclear-armed states did not share new information.<sup>143</sup>

#### New START: Russia-United States

On 8 April 2010, President Obama and President Medvedev signed the New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty (New START).<sup>144</sup>Under this Treaty both states have until February 2018 to reduce their nuclear capacity from 1950 to 1550 deployed nuclear warheads and limit their deployed missiles strategic launchers and heavy bombers to 800.<sup>145</sup> The US senate ratified New START in December 2010 and the Russian Federal Assembly in January 2011.<sup>146</sup>

By 9 February 2015 the United States and the Russian Federation have conducted 7877 notifications under the Treaty since its entry in to force in February 2011.<sup>147</sup>The notifications track the movement and changes in the status of treaty-covered systems, for example if a heavy bomber were to be out of its home territory for more than 24 hours.<sup>148</sup> The US and Russia have conducted 72 on-site inspections each, since February 2011.<sup>149</sup> This is the first time that the two countries have exchanged data on re-entry vehicle loadings. The two countries are also required to exchange a comprehensive database, every six months, of exactly where weapons systems are located if they are undergoing maintenance or have been retired.<sup>150</sup>

Seven sessions of the Bilateral Consultative Commission under New START took place in Geneva on 28 March-8 April 2011, 19 October-2 November 2011, 24 January-7 February 2012, 11-21 September 2012, 6-19 February 2013, 11-21 November 2013, and 18–28 February 2014. During these consultations, the United States and Russia discussed a number of practical issues related to the implementation of the Treaty.<sup>151</sup> During the third session of consultations the United States and Russia agreed on the sharing of telemetric information and other issues relating to ICBMs and SLBMs.<sup>152</sup> The number of launches of ICBMs and SLBMs was agreed upon during the fifth meeting in February 2013.<sup>153</sup>

However, New START has some problematic aspects. Among other things the aggregate numbers do not cover thousands of additional warheads, such as non-deployed and non-strategic warheads.<sup>154</sup>Furthermore dual-capable bombers are counted as both one delivery vehicle and one warhead.<sup>155</sup> Each bomber is also counted as only carrying one warhead, which means that "[a] force of 60 bombers loaded at their maximum capacity of 1,136 bombs and cruise missiles would only count as 60 weapons."<sup>156</sup>

The New START verification regime is, in comparison to START I, less intrusive and burdensome. This is largely because the New START ceilings and limitations are relatively simple.<sup>157</sup> Furthermore the Treaty does not include the Russian Federation's estimated 2000 and the United States' 200 tactical nuclear weapons in Europe.<sup>158</sup>

The issue of missile "defence" has further complicated discussions on follow-on measures in relation to New START. The 2010 NATO decision to push ahead with the alliance's missile "defence" project has created tension between Russia and NATOmembers.<sup>159</sup> On 24 November 2011 Russia announced that it "reserves the right to discontinue further disarmament and arms control measures," such as withdrawal from New START and deployment of new nuclear weapons if the US progresses with its anti-missile plans in Europe without Russian cooperation.<sup>160</sup> In its latest Deterrence and Defence Posture Review from May 2012, NATO stated that its "missile defence is not oriented against Russia nor does it have the capability to undermine Russia's strategic deterrent."161US Defense Secretary Chuck Hagel repeated this position in December 2013.<sup>162</sup> That month Russia had deployed a missile system closer to Lithuania and Poland.<sup>163</sup> The US is on schedule to deploy 24 interceptors and one radar station in Romania by 2015 as part of a "phased adaptive approach" for European missile defence.164

## "New START"

Agreement between: Russian Federation and United States.

Entry into force: 5 February 2011.

**On-site inspections:** US - 72 inspections, Russia – 72 inspections.

**Bilateral consultations:** seven rounds of consultations have taken place since the entry into force.

**Notifications given since entry into force:** 7877 Follow-up measures: No discussions of further reductions, tactical nuclear weapons, or missile defense yet.

In January 2014,<sup>165</sup> the US declared Russia to be in violation of its obligations under the 1987 Intermediate-Range Nuclear Forces (INF) Treaty not to possess, produce, or flight-test a ground-launched cruise missile with a range capability of 500 km to 5,500 km, or to possess or produce launchers of such missiles.<sup>166</sup> Russia highlighted the lack of proof, and stressed that the US failed to address Russian concerns about US compliance in turn.<sup>167</sup>

#### France-United Kingdom

In November 2010, France and the United Kingdom joined in a collaboration of developing equipment and technologies for the next generation of nuclear submarines. The co-operation is aimed to "sustain their combined industrial base" and "generate savings".<sup>168</sup> The cooperation also includes a new warhead simulation facility that will open in 2015 and a joint Technology Development Centre in Britain to provide scientific and engineering expertise to support both countries' stockpiles.<sup>169</sup> In 2013, Defence Minister Philip Dunne confirmed that £21 million have already been spent on a facility at the Atomic Weapons Establishment. The total cost for that specific project has been estimated at £48.7 million.<sup>170</sup>

#### United Kingdom-United States

Since 1958 the United States and the United Kingdom have been collaborating on the basis of the US-UK Mutual Defence Agreement. The agreement was last renewed in 2004 and extends to 2014. The Agreement enables the US and the UK to exchange classified information with the objective of improving each party's nuclear weapons design, development, and fabrication capability. In July 2014, an amendment to the Agreement was signed by both parties that will last for the next ten years<sup>171</sup> and refers among other things to the potential threats of state or nonstate actors.<sup>172</sup> The document itself is not public.

The nuclear warhead deployed on the UK submarines today is partly American made. The UK has also purchased the rights to 58 Tridents missiles out of the existing American pool of missiles.<sup>173</sup>

In December 2006, after an exchange of letters between President Bush and Prime Minister Blair on the renewal/replacement of Trident, a new wave of enhanced collaborations with the US into how to refurbish or replace the UK Trident warhead began.<sup>174</sup> The two countries are also working together to develop the new ballistic-missile submarines. If the renewal goes ahead as planned, the first British vessel is due to enter service in 2028 and the last could still be at sea in 2060. The first new US submarine is scheduled for 2027 and some of the vessels are due to remain in service until 2080.<sup>175</sup>

Successful tests have been carried out in the US on a new warhead firing system to arm the UK's nuclear missiles, making them more accurate and more capable. Because of the very close collaboration and dependence on US technology for components the UK's Trident system is very dependent on the US, which could complicate further reductions.<sup>176</sup> In March 2013 Chiefs of Staff of both the UK and US met to discuss the strategic future of the military alliance.<sup>177</sup> What was discussed during that meeting was not revealed to the public; however, the US is reportedly concerned about the UK remaining an able military partner in non-nuclear missions.<sup>178</sup> In December 2014, the UK government, in its update to parliament on the trident renewal, announced that collaboration with the US will continue on nuclear propulsion and strategic weapon system, with modernisation efforts for components on-going.<sup>179</sup>

#### Non-strategic nuclear weapons United States and NATO

In preparation for the NATO summit in 2010, the United States announced that its "non-strategic" or "tactical" nuclear weapons (TNW) deployed in Europe would not be unilaterally withdrawn.<sup>180</sup> These weapons are as of yet under no international arms control regime. US President Obama stated at the signing ceremony of New START that his administration is interested in further discussions with Russia on reducing both strategic and tactical weapons. He again voiced similar intentions in his speech in Berlin;<sup>181</sup> however, no such discussions have yet taken place.

The United Sates possesses approximately 500 B61 warheads, 200 of these are deployed on US military bases in five European countries, namely Belgium, Germany, Italy, Netherlands and Turkey (see section below on North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO)).

Furthermore, the US-NATO nuclear capacity is undergoing modernization. The 2010 Nuclear Posture Review announced that the United States would be retiring all nuclear Tomahawk land attack sea-launched cruise missiles, half of which were earmarked for NATO support. However, the NPR also announced plans on making the F-35 Joint Strike Fighter (JSF) aircraft nuclear-capable so that the US can replace the F-15E and F-16. Two states with NATO nuclear strike missions, Italy and the Netherlands, are planning on acquiring JSF aircraft over the next 15 years.<sup>182</sup> Costs for developing the JSF have spiraled out of control. With estimated total present and future programme costs approaching \$400 billion, the F-35 is the costliest weapons system ever.<sup>183</sup>

In comparison with the 1999 NATO Strategic Concept document, the 2010 version places less importance on US TNW as an essential military and political link between Europe and North America. However, the new NATO concept makes further reductions in US nuclear weapons in Europe conditional on reciprocal actions by Russia. This was not the language used in the 1999 NATO Strategic Concept, in which the US discussed removal without mentioning Russia.<sup>184</sup> Previously, Russia has stated that the US would have to remove all of its TNW from Europe before it would even consider discussions on its own TNW. The argument for this has been that since the breakup of the Soviet Union, Russia took sole responsibility for collecting all USSR nuclear weapons spread out in the former Soviet Union states and Russia has been waiting for the US to do the same with its European TNW.<sup>185</sup> The new 2012 DDPR could not agree on the removal of the non-strategic weapons from Europe and as before tied any further "significant reductions"186 to reciprocal actions by Russia.187

#### Russia

Official information on the Russian non-strategic nuclear weapons or TNW is rare and to a great deal based on estimations by experts. Russia declared that all operational non-strategic weapons are in central storage.<sup>188</sup>

In an article in the Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists more detailed estimations are made.<sup>189</sup> According to these estimates, Russia possesses around 2000 non-strategic nuclear warheads. Of these, 730 are assigned to non-strategic aircrafts, 700 to naval forces and circa 170 remain for short-range ballistic missiles and 430 are assigned to air-defence forces, ballistic missile defence and costal defence forces.<sup>190</sup> Additionally, a small force of nuclear-capable ground-launched cruise missiles is retained by Russia

for "coastal defence".<sup>191</sup> Russia is currently modernizing some of its SU-24 (Fencers) aircrafts, but will be replacing it with the SU-34 (Fullback) fighter-bombers. In December 2013 the first of eight to ten new nuclear-capable nuclear powered guided-missile attack submarine was delivered in December 2013. These submarines are and will be equipped with non-strategic nuclear weapons.<sup>192</sup>

These non-strategic nuclear weapons are believed to be stored in about a dozen different storage facilities. They are located in central and western Russia as well as on the Kola Peninsula relatively close to bases with delivery systems.<sup>193</sup> Experts estimate that Russia's inventory is declining and will continue doing so for the next decade.

## North Atlantic Treaty Organization (NATO)

The alliance retains around 200 US B61 nuclear weapons on American bases in five non-nuclear-armed states of the NPT, namely Belgium, Germany, Italy, Netherlands, and Turkey. These arrangements have been criticized repeatedly as being not in compliance with the NPT's non-proliferation obligations.

At NATO's Lisbon Summit in November 2010, NATO adopted a new Strategic Concept and a Summit Declaration that outline the alliance's future nuclear policy. In the new concept, titled "Active Engagement, Modern Defence," NATO for the first time committed itself to "create the conditions for a world without nuclear weapons".<sup>194</sup> The concept explains that this goal must be pursued "in accordance with the goals of the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty, in a way that promotes international stability, and is based on the principle of undiminished security for all." At the same time, the Strategic Concept states, "as long as nuclear weapons exist, NATO will remain a nuclear alliance."<sup>195</sup>

Building on the 2010 NATO Strategic Review, NATO members conducted a DDPR in order to define an "appropriate mix" between nuclear and conventional weapons and missile defence needed to uphold Alliance commitments to collective selfdefence. During the first phase of the DDPR process, ten member states<sup>196</sup> offered suggestions on how to collaborate with Russia on the issue of tactical nuclear weapons (TNW).<sup>197</sup>

The 2012 DDPR concluded that NATO's nuclear force posture met "the criteria for an effective deterrence and defence posture"<sup>198</sup> and nuclear weapons are declared a "core component" of its overall capabilities.<sup>199</sup> However, it also stated "circumstances in which any use of nuclear weapons might have to be contemplated are extremely remote".<sup>200</sup> Regarding negative security assurances, the 2012 DDPR acknowledges the unilateral commitments made by the three NPT nuclear-armed states members to NATO and recognised the conditions each states attached to them, such as the right to self-defence.<sup>201</sup>

In the 2012 DDPR NATO declared that it "will ensure that all components of NATO's nuclear deterrent remain safe, secure and effective,"<sup>202</sup> which in this context is seen as a "green light" for the

modernization of the B61s currently also deployed in Europe.<sup>203</sup> It also concluded that the existing nuclear force meets an effective deterrence and defence posture, despite this the B61 bomb is currently undergoing major modernization and the costs of the B61 modernization programme have grown far beyond original estimates, from \$4 billion to \$10 billion with production delayed until at least 2020.<sup>204</sup> In addition several hundred millions more will be needed to integrate the modernized B61-12 on five different aircraft, including Belgian, Dutch, German, Italian, and Turkish fighter-bombers.<sup>205</sup>

Next to the B61 modernization programme NATO has invested over \$80 million since 2000 to secure nuclear weapons storage sites in Belgium, Germany, Italy, the Netherlands, and Turkey. This amount is expected to increase as the US Department of Defense budget request for FY2015 more money is allocated to secure infrastructure at the European military bases. "NATO funds infrastructure required to store special weapons within secure sites and facilities," notes the budget request document. "Since 2000, NATO has invested over \$80 million in infrastructure improvements in storage sites in Belgium, Germany, Italy, the Netherlands, and Turkey. Another \$154 million will be invested in these sites for security improvements to meet with stringent new U.S. standards."<sup>206</sup> The NATO Wales Summit Declaration from September 2014 states that "[t]he strategic nuclear forces of the Alliance, particularly those of the United States, are the supreme guarantee of the security of the Allies. The independent strategic nuclear forces of the United Kingdom and France have a deterrent role of their own and contribute to the overall deterrence and security of the Alliance."<sup>207</sup> Furthermore it highlights that "[t]he circumstances in which any use of nuclear weapons might have to be contemplated are extremely remote."<sup>208</sup>

While for a brief period after the 2010 NPT RevCon, had been increasing signs from numerous NATO member states<sup>209</sup> that there was greater scepticism towards NATO's relationship to nuclear weapons, in particular to the current deployed TNW on US NATO bases in Europe<sup>210</sup>, with the crisis in the Ukraine, calls from many eastern European NATO members for more reassurance have increased and more troops to be deployed.<sup>211</sup> The debate around the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons has also drawn attention back to existing commitments under alliances such as NATO.

### UNGA First Committee resolutions on nuclear weapons<sup>212</sup>

The UNGA First Committee annually discusses and adopts resolutions on nuclear disarmament issues. The table below shows the changes in support for the most important resolutions since the adoption of the NPT Action Plan in 2010.

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	2014 <sup>213</sup>
	ow-up to the advisory	opinion of the Internation	onal Court of Justice o	n the Legality of the Th	nreat or Use of Nuclear
Weapons.					
Yes: 126	Yes: 121	Yes: 127	Yes: 123	Yes: 127	Yes: 109 <sup>214</sup>
No: 29	No: 27	No: 25	No: 24	No: 24	No: 24 <sup>215</sup>
Abstain: 22	Abstain: 22	Abstain: 22	Abstain: 24	Abstain: 27	Abstain: 18 <sup>216</sup>
A/RES/69/69: Con	vention on the Prohibit	tion of the Use of Nucle	ar Weapons		
Yes: 116	Yes: 107	Yes: 113	Yes: 110	Yes: 119	Yes: 123 <sup>217</sup>
No: 50	No: 48	No: 48	No: 47	No: 49	No: 48 <sup>218</sup>
Abstain: 11	Abstain: 11	Abstain: 10	Abstain: 10	Abstain: 9	Abstain: 7 <sup>219</sup>
A/RES/69/48: Nuc	lear disarmament				
Yes: 112	Yes: 107	Yes: 113	Yes: 111	Yes: 117	Yes: 102 220
No: 43	No: 44	No: 44	No: 43	No: 44	No: 41 <sup>221</sup>
Abstain: 21	Abstain: 20	Abstain: 18	Abstain: 20	Abstain: 18	Abstain: 17 222
A/RES/69/54: Prop	motion of multilaterali	sm in the area of disarm	nament and non-prolif	eration	
Zes: 126	Yes: 116	Yes: 120	Yes: 119	Yes: 123	Yes: 122 223
No: 5	No: 4	No: 4	No: 4	No: 5	No: 4
Abstain: 49	Abstain: 49	Abstain: 49	Abstain: 49	Abstain: 50	Abstain: 48 <sup>224</sup>
A/RES/69/52: Unit	ed action towards the t	otal elimination of nucl	ear weapons		
les: 161	Yes: 154	Yes: 156	Yes: 159	Yes: 164	Yes: 163 225
No: 2	No: 1	No: 1	No: 1	No: 1	No: 1
Abstain: 8	Abstain: 13	Abstain: 15	Abstain: 12	Abstain: 14	Abstain: 14 226
A/RES/68/35: Foll to the NPT.	ow-up to nuclear disar	mament obligations agr	eed to at the 1995, 200	0 and 2010 Review Co	nferences of the Partie
Yes: 105		Yes: 105		Yes: 113 227	
No: 56	-	No: 52	-	No: 52 <sup>228</sup>	-
Abstain: 12		Abstain: 10		Abstain: 7 229	
A/RES/69/37: Tow					
	ards a nuclear-weapon-	free world: accelerating	the implementation o		t commitments.
	ards a nuclear-weapon- Yes: 158	free world: accelerating Yes: 160	g the implementation of Yes: 156		
les: 165				of nuclear disarmament	t commitments. Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup>
/es: 165 No: 5	Yes: 158	Yes: 160	Yes: 156	of nuclear disarmament Yes: 165	Yes: 166 230
les: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4	Yes: 160 No: 6 Abstain: 4	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4	of nuclear disarmament Yes: 165 No: 7	Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup>
řes: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4 reasing the operational	Yes: 160 No: 6	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4 eapons systems	of nuclear disarmament Yes: 165 No: 7	Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup> Abstain: 5
les: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4 reasing the operational Yes: 144	Yes: 160 No: 6 Abstain: 4	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4 eapons systems Yes: 145	of nuclear disarmament Yes: 165 No: 7	Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup> Abstain: 5 Yes: 163 <sup>232</sup>
les: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4 reasing the operational Yes: 144 No: 3	Yes: 160 No: 6 Abstain: 4	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4 eapons systems Yes: 145 No: 4	of nuclear disarmament Yes: 165 No: 7	Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup> Abstain: 5 Yes: 163 <sup>232</sup> No: 4 <sup>233</sup>
/es: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4 <b>A/RES/69/42:</b> Dec	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4 reasing the operational Yes: 144 No: 3 Abstain: 22	Yes: 160 No: 6 Abstain: 4	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4 eapons systems Yes: 145	of nuclear disarmament Yes: 165 No: 7	Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup> Abstain: 5 Yes: 163 <sup>232</sup>
/es: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4 <b>A/RES/69/42:</b> Dec - <b>A/RES/69/40:</b> Red	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4 reasing the operational Yes: 144 No: 3 Abstain: 22 ucing nuclear danger	Yes: 160 No: 6 Abstain: 4 readiness of nuclear we	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4 eapons systems Yes: 145 No: 4 Abstain: 19	of nuclear disarmamen Yes: 165 No: 7 Abstain: 5	Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup> Abstain: 5 Yes: 163 <sup>232</sup> No: 4 <sup>233</sup> Abstain: 10 <sup>234</sup>
Ves: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4 <b>A/RES/69/42:</b> Dec - <b>A/RES/69/40:</b> Red Ves: 113	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4 reasing the operational Yes: 144 No: 3 Abstain: 22 ucing nuclear danger Yes: 103	Yes: 160 No: 6 Abstain: 4 readiness of nuclear we - Yes: 110	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4 eapons systems Yes: 145 No: 4 Abstain: 19 Yes: 108	of nuclear disarmament Yes: 165 No: 7 Abstain: 5	Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup> Abstain: 5 Yes: 163 <sup>232</sup> No: 4 <sup>233</sup> Abstain: 10 <sup>234</sup> Yes: 118 <sup>235</sup>
Ves: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4 <b>A/RES/69/42:</b> Dec - <b>A/RES/69/40:</b> Red Ves: 113 No: 50	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4 reasing the operational Yes: 144 No: 3 Abstain: 22 ucing nuclear danger Yes: 103 No: 48	Yes: 160 No: 6 Abstain: 4 readiness of nuclear we - Yes: 110 No: 48	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4 eapons systems Yes: 145 No: 4 Abstain: 19 Yes: 108 No: 48	of nuclear disarmamen Yes: 165 No: 7 Abstain: 5 Yes: 117 No: 49	Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup> Abstain: 5 Yes: 163 <sup>232</sup> No: 4 <sup>233</sup> Abstain: 10 <sup>234</sup> Yes: 118 <sup>235</sup> No: 48 <sup>236</sup>
Ves: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4 A/RES/69/42: Dec A/RES/69/40: Red Ves: 113 No: 50 Abstain: 15	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4 reasing the operational Yes: 144 No: 3 Abstain: 22 ucing nuclear danger Yes: 103 No: 48 Abstain: 14	Yes: 160 No: 6 Abstain: 4 readiness of nuclear wa - Yes: 110 No: 48 Abstain: 12	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4 eapons systems Yes: 145 No: 4 Abstain: 19 Yes: 108 No: 48 Abstain: 13	of nuclear disarmament Yes: 165 No: 7 Abstain: 5	Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup> Abstain: 5 Yes: 163 <sup>232</sup> No: 4 <sup>233</sup> Abstain: 10 <sup>234</sup> Yes: 118 <sup>235</sup>
Ves: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4 A/RES/69/42: Dec A/RES/69/40: Red Ves: 113 No: 50 Abstain: 15	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4 reasing the operational Yes: 144 No: 3 Abstain: 22 ucing nuclear danger Yes: 103 No: 48 Abstain: 14	Yes: 160 No: 6 Abstain: 4 readiness of nuclear we - Yes: 110 No: 48	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4 eapons systems Yes: 145 No: 4 Abstain: 19 Yes: 108 No: 48 Abstain: 13 negotiations	of nuclear disarmamen Yes: 165 No: 7 Abstain: 5 - - Yes: 117 No: 49 Abstain: 11	Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup> Abstain: 5 Yes: 163 <sup>232</sup> No: 4 <sup>233</sup> Abstain: 10 <sup>234</sup> Yes: 118 <sup>235</sup> No: 48 <sup>236</sup> Abstain: 10 <sup>237</sup>
Yes: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4 <b>A/RES/69/42:</b> Dec - <b>A/RES/69/40:</b> Red Yes: 113 No: 50 Abstain: 15	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4 reasing the operational Yes: 144 No: 3 Abstain: 22 ucing nuclear danger Yes: 103 No: 48 Abstain: 14	Yes: 160 No: 6 Abstain: 4 readiness of nuclear wa - Yes: 110 No: 48 Abstain: 12	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4 eapons systems Yes: 145 No: 4 Abstain: 19 Yes: 108 No: 48 Abstain: 13	of nuclear disarmamen Yes: 165 No: 7 Abstain: 5 Yes: 117 No: 49	Yes: 166 <sup>230</sup> No: 7 <sup>231</sup> Abstain: 5 Yes: 163 <sup>232</sup> No: 4 <sup>233</sup> Abstain: 10 <sup>234</sup> Yes: 118 <sup>235</sup> No: 48 <sup>236</sup>

No significant trend away from the usual voting pattern before the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan can be discovered here. The nuclear weapon possessing states continue to vote in a similar way and provide similar explanations of votes as before the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan.Some resolutions have seen a slightly decreased number of no votes, mostly from non-nuclear-armed states. However there is a clear pattern of solidarity to vote in the same way as nuclear weapon possessing states, to the extent possible. In cases where the latter are voting no, a significant number of non-nuclear-armed states abstain.

## Nuclear disarmament discussions in the Conference on Disarmament (CD)

Since the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan, the CD has not been able to adopt a programme of work. However, there have been some attempts by states to move the issue forward and start negotiations on the substantive issues on the CD's agenda.

#### Revitalizing the work of the CD

In 2011 a new resolution, "Revitalizing the work of the Conference on Disarmament and taking forward multilateral disarmament negotiations,"<sup>241</sup> put forward by the Netherlands, South Africa, and Switzerland, was adopted by consensus in 2011. This resolution offers space for continuing the dialogue on breaking the impasse at the CD, though it unfortunately does not contain any mechanisms itself for breaking that impasse.<sup>242</sup> The resolution was turned into a draft decision in 2012 and again tabled in 2013 and 2014.<sup>243</sup>

In addition, in July 2011 at the UNGA plenary meeting on revitalizing multilateral disarmament negotiations, the Secretary-General's Advisory Board on Disarmament Matters released a report, which contained three recommendations: that the United Nations Secretary-General (UNSG) continue to encourage the CD to achieve a breakthrough; that if a panel of eminent persons be established to consider the stalemate at the CD, the UNSG should ask the panel to make recommendations on ways to revitalize the United Nations disarmament machinery as a whole; and that the UNSG should continue to raise public awareness and encourage civil society and NGOs to offer input on ways to overcome the stalemate at the CD.<sup>244</sup> No such panel of eminent persons has been established yet.

## Taking forward multilateral disarmament negotiations

A draft resolution "Taking forward multilateral disarmament negotiations" was put forward during the 2011 session of the UNGA's First Committee by Austria, Mexico, and Norway but was not submitted to a vote once it became clear that it would not gain enough support from key states. It received criticism from the nuclear-armed states and some key non-nuclear-armed states, which argued that it would undermine the CD.

While this was not supported in 2011, "Taking forward multilateral disarmament negotiations", A/C.1/67/L.46, was

tabled by Austria, Mexico, and Norway in 2012 and adopted with a vote of 134-4-34. All NPT nuclear-armed states voted against the resolution except China, which abstained. The resolution established an open-ended working group (OEWG) to "develop proposals to take forward multilateral nuclear disarmament negotiations for the achievement and maintenance of a world without nuclear weapons." The opposing nuclear-armed states expressed concern that such new processes as the OEWG might jeopardize the 2010 consensus on the NPT Action Plan.<sup>245</sup>

The OEWG convened in Geneva on 14-24 May, 27 June, and 19-30 August 2013. During the meetings, participants exchanged views on the current situation of nuclear weapons and the role they have in today's international security. Member states and civil society developed proposals about how these traditional views could be challenged in order to lead to the elimination of nuclear weapons. While the discussed issues and proposed solutions were mostly familiar concepts, the new format integrating civil society and empowering non-nuclear-armed states allowed participants to focus on concrete ways forward. The nuclear-armed states did not participate in the meetings.<sup>246</sup> On 30 August 2013 the OEWG adopted a report to the UNGA reflecting the discussions held and proposals put forward.<sup>247</sup>

The report summarizes the proposals into six main sections focusing on taking forward multilateral nuclear disarmament negotiations for the achievement and maintenance of a world without nuclear weapons, including approaches; elements; reviewing the role of nuclear weapons in the security context of the twenty-first century; the role of international law; the role of states and other actors; and other practical actions. While the different sections contain quite a bit of overlap and includes many items already agreed upon in the NPT context, it also acknowledges new proposals, such as a prohibition of the possession, stockpiling, development, or transfer of nuclear weapons; the idea of undertaking a study of the evolution of international law relevant to nuclear weapons, including international humanitarian law, human rights law, environmental law, and in the legal realm of the International Criminal Court; the need to challenge the status and perceived value attached to nuclear weapons; and focusing on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons. Furthermore, the report notes that all states have a responsibility to act "in the light of the catastrophic humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons." These paragraphs also mention in particular that non-nuclear-armed states have a role in promoting global nuclear disarmament.

During the 2013 First Committee "Taking forward multilateral disarmament negotiations," A/C.1/68/L.34, was tabled again and adopted by a vote of 151-4-21 with France, Russia, UK, and US voting no.<sup>248</sup> The resolution had been updated to include the work of the OEWG and a request to the UNSG to seek the views of member states on how to take forward multilateral disarmament negotiations and to submit it to the 69th session of the UNGA. It also called on the UNSG to submit the OEWG report to the CD and Disarmament Commission. However, it did not schedule another meeting for the working group in 2014, but retains the option of an OEWG.<sup>249</sup>
The 2014 version, resolution A/C.1/69/L.21, contained technical updates as well as welcomed the report of the OEWG and the report of the UNSG containing the views of member states on how to take forward negotiations, including the steps that member states have already taken to that end. It also requests the UNSG to transmit that report to the CD and the Disarmament Commission.<sup>250</sup> It was adopted by a vote of 152-4-22, again with France, Russia, UK, and US voting no.<sup>251</sup>

#### High-level meeting on nuclear disarmament

The resolution "High-level meeting of the General Assembly on nuclear disarmament," A/C.1/67/L.19, adopted 165-0-5, was submitted by the Non-Aligned Movement. France, Israel, the UK, the US, and Ukraine abstained. The resolution convened a oneday high-level meeting on nuclear disarmament on 26 September 2013. The abstaining nuclear-armed states questioned the value of holding such a high-level meeting (HLM) and wondered how it would further the goals of implementing the 2010 NPT Action Plan.<sup>252</sup>

The HLM on nuclear disarmament was held on 26 September 2013. 74 heads of state and government, ministers, and representatives spoke during the meeting and great number of states decided to use this opportunity to condemn the continued existence of nuclear weapons and demand immediate action to ban and eliminate these weapons. All nuclear-armed states of the NPT participated in the meeting and criticised recent efforts such as the HLM as a distraction from existing processes.<sup>253</sup> In a defensively worded joint statement by France, the United Kingdom, and United States, the three nuclear-armed states expressed "regret" that some states and civil society have decided to highlight the humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons: "While we are encouraged by the increased energy and enthusiasm around the nuclear disarmament debate, we regret that this energy is being directed toward initiative such as this High-Level Meeting, the humanitarian consequences campaign, the Open-Ended Working Group, and the push for a Nuclear Weapons Convention."254 They argued that energy should instead be directed to existing processes and making progress on the step-by-step agenda. On the other hand, the majority of participating states clearly voiced their frustration with the perpetual lack of progress on nuclear disarmament and expressed their sense of urgency at achieving concrete goals. Several called for a treaty to prohibit nuclear weapons and most countries focused their statements on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons and new initiatives to eliminate nuclear weapons such as the OEWG.255

During the 2013 UN First Committee the Non-Aligned Movement introduced resolution A/C.1/68/L.6/Rev.1 entitled "Follow-up to the 2013 high-level meeting of the General Assembly on nuclear disarmament," which was adopted by a vote of 129-28-19. This resolution established 26 September as the "International Day for the Total Elimination of Nuclear Weapons" and scheduled a follow-up meeting no later than 2018 to assess progress made on nuclear disarmament. With regard to the work of the CD, the resolution called for the commencement of negotiations in the CD on a nuclear weapons convention (NWC). Additionally, it requested the UN Secretary-General to seek the views of member states on way to achieve the objective of the total elimination of nuclear weapons, particularly elements of a NWC, and present a report during the sixty-ninth session. The resolution also included a reference to article VI of the NPT in preambular paragraph eleven.<sup>256</sup>

During the 2014 UNGA session the resolution A/C.1/69/L.44 was adopted with a vote of 135-24-18. In their explanation of negative votes, France, UK, and US regretted that their views expressed during the HLM were not reflected in the resolution, and that the meeting itself did not address non-proliferation as well and argued that another conference in 2018 "risks weakening commitment among states to securing a successful outcome" of the 2015 review conference."257 In their view, the resolution's reference to the NPT was "insufficient, incidental and unbalanced."258 They, together with the delegations of the Netherlands and Spain speaking on behalf of seventeen and nine states respectively, stressed that nuclear disarmament was only one among four issues on the agenda of the CD.259 China, though voting in favour of the resolution, stressed that the principles of maintaining global strategic balance should be considered and the countries with the largest arsenals should lead on nuclear disarmament. Then once the conditions are ripe, others could join.260

On the other hand, Ireland, speaking on behalf of six states that had voted in favour of the resolution, saw the resolution as "entirely consistent with, and supportive of"<sup>261</sup> the NPT as well as the 2010 NPT Action Plan. Therefore, any nuclear disarmament effort should consider the important ongoing discussion regarding the humanitarian consequences of any nuclear weapons detonation, which L.44 acknowledges. The seven states remained favourably disposed towards "any set of effective measures to achieve the objective of complete nuclear disarmament, regardless of how such measures might be elaborated."<sup>262</sup>

In December 2014, Cuba proposed to establish an OEWG during the 2015 UNGA First Committee with the mandate to negotiate and recommend a draft nuclear weapons convention, which would be presented to the HLM established under A/RES/68/32 for its consideration and adoption.<sup>263</sup>

#### Informal Working Group of the CD

On 16 August 2013 the CD established an Informal Working Group (IWG) "to produce a programme of work robust in substance and progressive over time in implementation."<sup>264</sup> During the 2013 session the IWG met three times to discuss possible elements of a programme of work for the CD based on a "food for thought" paper that was circulated before the second meeting.<sup>265</sup> The work of the IWG did not result in a programme of work for 2013. In 2014, member states took a dual track approach to agree on a programme of work. The IWG was re-established on 3 March<sup>266</sup> and a schedule of activities for informal discussion on the CD's agenda items was adopted 26 March.<sup>267</sup> However, no agreement on a programme of work could be reached in the 2014 session of the CD.

#### **Disarmament education**



During the current review cycle, only 14 states have reported on disarmament education efforts

#### **UNGA** resolutions

In 2002, the UNGA unanimously adopted 34 recommendations in the UN Study on Disarmament and Non-Proliferation Education.<sup>268</sup> The UN Secretary-General (UNSG) issues a report on the implementation of these recommendations biennially. Unfortunately, not many member states contribute to the report. Only nine member states<sup>269</sup> contributed to the 2012 report.<sup>270</sup> Two years later, ten member states<sup>271</sup> submitted information for the 2014 report.<sup>272</sup> The United Nations Disarmament Affairs has a section on its website for disarmament education.<sup>273</sup>

In October 2010, First Committee adopted two biannual resolutions on disarmament education: "United Nations study on disarmament and non-proliferation education"<sup>274</sup> and "United Nations Disarmament Information Programme".<sup>275</sup> Both resolutions were adopted again without a vote during the UNGA in 2012 and 2014 sessions.<sup>276</sup> While education is not a controversial topic compared to others during the First Committee, implementation of these resolutions is still very limited.

#### Japan

During the 2010 session of the UNGA First Committee, the Japanese delegation highlighted the fact that the outcome document of the 2010 NPT Review Conference included for the first time a reference to the importance of disarmament and nonproliferation education as a useful and effective means to advance the goal of a world without nuclear weapons.277 Japan and the United Nations University (UNU) submitted a working paper to the 2010 NPT Review Conference that encouraged cooperation between governments and civil society on relevant education initiatives. Japan and UNU indicated they would "initiate dialogue" to this end. Japan announced to the First Committee 2010 that together with the UNU they intend to hold "the Global Forum on Disarmament and Non-proliferation Education" in March 2011 in Japan.<sup>278</sup> Due to the earthquake on 11 March 2011 the forum had to be postponed and was held on 10-11 August 2012 in Nagasaki.279

During the final week of First Committee in 2011, Japan hosted a side event where Special Communicators for a World without Nuclear Weapons spoke for the first time in their new role. The Special Communicators status has been thus far given to hibakusha (atomic bomb survivors) in recognition of their work for nuclear disarmament.<sup>280</sup>

Japan has raised the issue in different disarmament fora and encouraged states to implement the recommendations contained in the report of the UN Secretary-General regarding the United Nations study on disarmament and non-proliferation education.<sup>281</sup> NPDI, of which Japan is a member, recognized the importance of disarmament and non-proliferation education as an integral part of their joint work.<sup>282</sup> The group submitted working papers to both the 2012 and 2013 NPT PrepCom on this issue. Austria and Japan submitted a separate one as well as to the 2012 NPT PrepCom.<sup>283</sup> At the 2014 NPT PrepCom, Japan spoke on behalf of 36 states highlighting the recommendations contained in Action 22.<sup>284</sup>

### References:

- 1 India, Israel, and Pakistan.
- 2 For example Hui Zhang has estimated the total number of nuclear warheads to be 166. See H. Zhang, 'China', in *Assuring destruction forever:* nuclear weapon modernization around the world, R. Acheson (Ed.), Reaching Critical Will, 2012, p. 20; or H. Zhang, *How US restraint can* keep China's nuclear arsenal small, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, July 2012, p. 74-79.
- <sup>3</sup> H. Kristensen & R. Norris, Chinese *nuclear forces, 2013*, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, November 2013, p. 80.
- 4 H. Zhang, 'China', in Assuring destruction forever: nuclear weapon modernization around the world, R. Acheson (Ed.), Reaching Critical Will, 2012, p. 17.
- 5 Ibid.
- 6 Information Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, *The Diversified Employment of China's Armed Forces*, 19 April 2013; http://eng.mod.gov.cn/Video/2013-04/19/content\_4443469.htm (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 7 I. Kearns, Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States, British American Security Information Council (BASIC), November 2011.
- <sup>8</sup> H. Kristensen & R. Norris, *Chinese nuclear forces*, 2013, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, November 2013, p. 81.
- 9 I. Kearns, *Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States*, British American Security Information Council (BASIC), November 2011, p. 1.
- 10 H. Kristensen & R. Norris, Chinese nuclear forces, 2013, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, November 2013, p. 80.
- 11 Status of World Nuclear Forces, Federation of American Scientists (FAS), June 2011; https://www.fas.org/programs/ssp/nukes/ nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 12 H. Kristensen & R. Norris, Chinese nuclear forces, 2013, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, November 2013, p. 80.
- 13 US Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2013, 7 May 2013; http://www.defense.gov/pubs/2013\_China\_Report\_FINAL.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 14 Ibid. pp. 2-3; and Defense Intelligence Agency, (U)Annual Threat Assessment Statement before the Senate Armed Service Committee United States Senate, 16 February 2012, http://www.armed-services.senate.gov/statemnt/2012/02%20February/Burgess%2002-16-12.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 15 US Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2014, 24 April 2014, p. 7.
- 16 H. Kristensen & R. Norris, Chinese nuclear forces, 2013, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, November 2013, p. 84.
- 17 US Department of Defense, Annual Report to Congress Military and Security Developments Involving the People's Republic of China 2014, 24 April 2014, p. 7.
- 18 Ibid, p. 8. Also note, that these patrols have most likely taken place in December 2014, However, judgjing from news reports, it still cannot be confirmed.
- 19 China's National Defense in 2010, English.news.cn, 31 March 2011; http://news.xinhuanet.com/english2010/china/2011-03/31/c\_1380685 1.htm (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 20 H. Zhang, China's Nuclear Weapons Modernization: Intentions, Drivers, and Trends, Kennedy School of Government Harvard University, July 2012, p. 4 http://belfercenter.ksg.harvard.edu/files/ChinaNuclearModernization-hzhang.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24). Kyodo Tokyo, China 'increasing number of missile warheads,' South China Morning Post, 5 August 2014;http://www.scmp.com/news/china/article/1566294/china-increasing-number-missile-warheads (retrieved 2015-02-07).
- 21 China's National Defense in 2010, English.news.cn, 31 March 2011.
- 22 Information Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, The Diversified Employment of China's Armed Forces, 19 April 2013.
- 23 China's National Defense in 2010, English.news.cn, 31 March 2011.
- 24 J. M. Acton, *Is China Changing Its Position on Nuclear Weapons?*, The New York Times, 18 April 2013; http://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/19/opinion/is-china-changing-its-position-on-nuclear-weapons.html?pagewanted=1&\_r=5& (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 25 NPT/CONF.2015/PC.III/13, Implementation of the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons: Report submitted by the People's Republic of China, April 2014.
- 26 For further information: N. Sarkozy, Le Terrible, Presentation of SSBM- French Embassy in London, 21 March 2008: http://www.ambafrance-uk.org/ President-Sarkozy-s-speech-at,10430.html; and H. Kristensen, 'France', *in Still assuring destruction forever*, R. Acheson (Ed.), Reaching Critical Will, April 2013; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Publications/modernization/france-2013.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24); and *Status of World Nuclear Forces*, Federation of American Scientists (FAS), December 2014; http://fas.org/issues/nuclear-weapons/status-world-nuclear-forces/ (retrieved 2015-02-07).
- 27 Ministry of Defence of France, *Livre Blanc défense et sécurité nationale 2013*, 29 April 2013; http://www.defense.gouv.fr/actualites/articles/livre-blanc-2013 (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 28 H. Kristensen, 'France', in Still assuring destruction forever, R. Acheson (Ed.), Reaching Critical Will, March 2012; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/ images/documents/Publications/modernization/france.pdf.

- 29 Ibid.
- 30 H. Kristensen, French Nuclear Forces, FAS Strategic Security Blog, 5 September 2011.
- 31 Federation of American Scientists, Status of World Nuclear Forces (2013 Update), November 2013.
- 32 I. Kearns, Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States, British American Security Information Council (BASIC), November 2011.
- 33 H.Kristensen, Nuclear Weapons Modernization: A Threat to the NPT?, Arms Control Today, 1 May 2014; http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2014\_05/Nuclear-Weapons-Modernization-A-Threat-to-the-NPT (retrieved 2015-02-07).
- 34 I. Kearns, Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States, British American Security Information Council (BASIC), November 2011, p. 20.
- 35 H. Kristensen, 'France', in Still assuring destruction forever, R. Acheson (Ed.), Reaching Critical Will, April 2013.
- 36 I. Kearns, Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States, British American Security Information Council (BASIC), November 2011, p. 21.
- 37 Ibid.
- 38 France Won't Give up Nukes: President, Global Security Newswire, 9 January 2013.
- 39 Ministry of Defence of France, Livre Blanc défense et sécurité nationale 2013, 29 April 2013.
- 40 For further information, please see p. 7 of the white paper.
- 41 For further information, please see p. 133 of the white paper.
- 42 Livre Blanc, p. 20.
- 43 President of France Francois Hollande, Discours sur la dissuasion nucléaire Déplacement auprès des forces aériennes stratégiques, 19 February 2015.
- 44 LOI n° 2013-1168 du 18 décembre 2013 relative à la programmation militaire pour les années 2014 à 2019 et portant diverses dispositions concernant la défense et la sécurité nationale (1), accessible here: http://www.legifrance.gouv.fr/affichTexte.do;jsessionid=?cidTexte=JORFTEXT000028338825 (retrieved 2015-02-22)
- 45 President of France Francois Hollande, Discours sur la dissuasion nucléaire Déplacement auprès des forces aériennes stratégiques, 19 February 2015.
- 46 Status of World Nuclear Forces, Federation of American Scientists, December 2014.
- 47 P. Podvig, 'Russia', in Assuring destruction forever: 2014 edition, R. Acheson (Ed.), Reaching Critical Will, 2014, pp. 16-17.
- 48 Strategic Rocket Forces, RussianForces.org, 15 January 2015; http://russianforces.org/missiles/ (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 49 U.S. Department of State, New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms, 1 January 2015.
- 50 Comparison of the 1 June 2011 New Start Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms to the ones available on 1 January 2015.
- 51 International Panel on Fissile Material (IPFM), *Global Fissile Material Report 2011: Nuclear Weapon and Fissile Material Stockpiles and Production*, Sixth annual report of the International Panel on Fissile Material, January 2012, p. 5; http://fissilematerials.org/library/gfmr11.pdf (retrieved 2012-02-24). The FAS estimate that Russia dismantles approximately 1000 warheads every year.
- 52 The White House Office of the Press Secretary, *President Barack Obama's State of the Union Address As Prepared for Delivery*, 12 February 2013; http://abcnews.go.com/Politics/OTUS/transcript-president-barack-obamas-2013-state-union-address/story?id=18480069 (retrieved 2012-02-24).
- 53 Russia ready to study U.S. proposal on nuclear disarmament, China.org.cn, 14 February 2013; http://www.china.org.cn/world/Off\_the\_Wire/2013-02/14/ content\_27954761.htm (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 54 Obama proposes new nuclear cuts, Moscow wants other countries to join, RT, 19 June 2013; http://rt.com/politics/obamas-cuts-nuclear-proposed-943/ (retrieved 2012-02-24).
- 55 A. Anishchuck, *Russia signals nuclear arms cuts will not come easy*, Reuters, 19 June 2013; http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/06/19/us-obama-berlinnuclear-russia-idUSBRE95I0ZP20130619.
- 56 President Putin, Meeting on implementing state armament programme for nuclear deterrence, Sochi, 26 July 2012; http://eng.news.kremlin.ru/news/4220
- 57 P. Podvig, 'Russia', in Assuring destruction forever: 2014 edition, R. Acheson (Ed.), Reaching Critical Will, 2014, pp. 16-17.
- 58 Strategic Rocket Forces will be armed with new missile systems by 2012, RIA Novosti, 23 October 2013; http://ria.ru/defense\_safety/20131023/972040186. html (retrieved 2012-02-24).
- 59 Update to: New ICBM contract reportedly went to Makeyev Design Bureau, RussianForces.org, 14 May 2011; http://russianforces.org/blog/2011/05/new\_ icbm\_contract\_reportedly\_w.shtml (2014-02-25).
- 60 Russia continues tests of new ICBM, named Rubezh, RussianForces.org, 6 June 2013; http://russianforces.org/blog/2013/06/russia\_continues\_tests\_of\_new. shtml (2014-02-25).
- 61 The Project 955 submarine is also reported to be able to carry long-range cruise missile. For further information: *Project 955 submarines to carry long-rage cruise missiles*, RussianForces.org, 11 January 2013; http://russianforces.org/blog/2013/01/project\_955\_submarines\_to\_carr.shtml (2014-02-25).
- 62 Yuri Dolgorukiy to join the Northern Fleet, RussianForces.org, 4 September 2013; http://russianforces.org/blog/2013/09/yuri\_dolgorukiy\_to\_join\_the\_ no.shtml (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 63 Strategic Fleet, RussianForces.org, 8 January 2015; http://russianforces.org/navy/ (retrieved 2015-02-09).

- 64 P. Podvig, 'Russia' in Assuring destruction forever: nuclear weapon modernization around the world, Reaching Critical Will, 2012, pp. 60-61; and Modernization of Tu95MS bombers, RussianForces.org, 20 September 2012; http://russianforces.org/blog/2012/09/modernization\_of\_tu-95ms\_bombe. shtml (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 65 I. Kearns, Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States, British American Security Information Council (BASIC), November 2011, p. 16.
- 66 M. De Haas, Russia's New Military Doctrine: A Compromise Document, Russian Analytical Digest No 78, Institute of History, University of Basel, Switzerland, May 2010.
- 67 Putin pledges 400 ICBMs for Russia in ten years, RIANovosti, 20 February 2012; http://en.ria.ru/russia/20120220/171407962.html (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 68 Text of Newly-Approved Russian Military Doctrine, Carnegie Endowment, February 2010; http://carnegieendowment.org/files/2010russia\_military\_doctrine.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 69 Russia "reserves the right to use nuclear weapons in response to a use of nuclear or other weapons of mass destruction against her and (or) her allies, and in a case of an aggression against her with conventional weapons that would put in danger the very existence of the state." *New version of the military doctrine*, Russianforces.org, 26 December 2014; http://russianforces.org/blog/2014/12/new\_version\_of\_the\_military\_do.shtml (retrieved 2015-01-25).
- 70 Ibid.
- 71 UK Government, Securing Britain in an Age of Uncertainty, The Strategic Defence and Security Review, October 2010, p. 38.
- 72 Ibid, p. 55.
- 73 The United Kingdom's Nuclear Deterrent: The Submarine Initial Gate Parliamentary Report, May 2011, p. 2.
- 74 UK Government, Securing Britain in an Age of Uncertainty, The Strategic Defence and Security Review, October 2010, p. 10.
- 75 H. Kristensen & R. Norris, British nuclear forces, 2011, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, September 2011, p. 91.
- 76 Written Ministerial Statement by UK Secretary of State for Defence, Mr Michael Fallon, delivered to parliament by the Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State, Ministry of Defence, Lord Astor of Hever, on 20 January 2015; http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/ld201415/ldhansrd/text/150120-wms0001. htm (retrieved 2015-02-08), column WS103 and 104.
- 77 UK Government, Securing Britain in an Age of Uncertainty, The Strategic Defence and Security Review, October 2010, p. 10.
- 78 The United Kingdom's Nuclear Deterrent: The Submarine Initial Gate Parliamentary Report, May 2011, p. 2.
- 79 Submarines to succeed: replacing Trident, Naval-technology.com, 2 July 2012; http://www.naval-technology.com/features/featuresubmarines-succeedreplacing-vanguard/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 80 Secretary of State for Defence, Written Ministerial Statements: Defence, Nuclear Powered Submarines, 18 June 2012; http://www.publications.parliament.uk/ pa/cm201213/cmhansrd/cm120618/wmstext/120618m0001.htm#1206181000007 (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 81 The United Kingdom's Future Nuclear Deterrent: The Submarine Initial Gate Parliamentary Report, May 2011.
- 82 R. North-Taylor, Trident more effective with US arming device, tests suggest, The Guardian, 6 April 2011; http://www.theguardian.com/uk/2011/apr/06/ trident-us-arming-system-test (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 83 R. Edwards, MoD spends £2BN on nuclear weapons ahead of Trident renewal decision, The Guardian, 27 November 2011, http://www.theguardian.com/ uk/2011/nov/27/mod-trident-nuclear-weapons-spending (retrieved 2014-02-25); and Project Pegasus – AWE Aldermaston's proposed Enriched Uranium Facility, Nuclear Information Service, November 2009, http://www.nuclearinfo.org/sites/default/files/AWE%20EUF%20briefing%20November%202009. pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25); for further information on the coalition debate on Trident: DIbidded over Trident: The Coalition is at odds over plans for new nuclear submarines, The Economist, 23 June 2012.
- 84 Ministry of Defence of the United Kingdom, *The United Kingdom's Future Nuclear Deterrent: 2012 Update to Parliament*", December 2012; https://www.gov. uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/266321/UK\_future\_Nuc\_Deter2013.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 85 Ibid.
- 86 Ministry of Defence of the United Kingdom, *The United Kingdom's Future Nuclear Deterrent: 2014 Update to Parliament*, December 2014; https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/390185/20141215-Successor\_Update\_to\_Parliament\_final.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-09)
- 87 Cabinet Office of the United Kingdom, Trident Alternatives Review, 16 July 2013; https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_ data/file/212745/20130716\_Trident\_Alternatives\_Study.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 88 Christian Campaign for Nuclear Disarmament, The Real Alternative what the government's *Trident Alternative Review isn't telling you*, June 2013; http://www.cnduk.org/images/stories/briefings/trident/CND-Real-Alternative-FULL.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 89 Should the United Kingdom continue to be a nuclear weapons state? If so, is Trident the only or best option for delivering the deterrent? What more can and should the United Kingdom do to facilitate faster progress on global nuclear disarmament?
- 90 The Trident Commission: Concluding Report, British American Security Information Council, July 2014, p. 5.
- 91 Trident Renewal Debate, House of Commons, 20 January 2015, http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201415/cmhansrd/cm150120/ debtext/150120-0001.htm#15012040000001 (retrieved 2015-02-09), from column 90
- 92 Humanitarian Initiative raised by MPs at Trident Debate, ICAN UK, 22 January 2015; http://uk.icanw.org/action/humanitarian-concerns-raised-by-mpsat-trident-debate/ (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 93 UK Government, Securing Britain in an Age of Uncertainty. The Strategic Defence and Security Review, October 2010.
- 94 Ibid.
- 95 Ibid.

- 96 Ibid.
- 97 Status of world nuclear forces, Federation of American Scientists, December 2014.
- 98 T. Collina & D. Kimball, Time to Rethink and Reduce Nuclear Weapons Spending, Arms Control Today, December 2011.
- 99 I. Kearns, Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States, British American Security Information Council (BASIC), November 2011, p. 10.
- 100 Ibid.
- 101 T. Collina & D. Kimball, Time to Rethink and Reduce Nuclear Weapons Spending, Arms Control Today, December 2011.
- 102 U.S. Department of State, New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms, 1 January 2015.
- 103 Comparison between the 1 June 2011 New Start Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms to the one available on 1 January 2014. Source for 2011 numbers: H. Kristensen, New START Aggregate Numbers Released: First Round Slim Pickings, Federation of American Scientists Strategic Security Blog, 1 June 2011.
- 104 Status of World Nuclear Forces, Federation of American Scientists, December 2014.
- 105 H. Kristensen & R. Norris, Reviewing Nuclear Guidance: Putting Obama's Words Into Action, Arms Control Association, November 2011.
- 106 Remarks by the President Obama at the Brandenburg Gate Berlin, Germany, The White House Office of the Press Secretary, 19 June 2013; http://www. whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/06/19/remarks-president-obama-brandenburg-gate-berlin-germany.
- 107 D. Sanger, Obama to Renew Drive for Cuts in Nuclear Arms, The New York Times, 10 February 2013.
- 108 Russia ready to study U.S. proposal on nuclear disarmament, China.org.cn, 14 February 2013; and C. Lindborg, Implications of President Obama's speech in Berlin and nuclear strategy review, BASIC, 21 June 2013; http://www.basicint.org/news/2013/implications-president-obama's-speech-berlin-and-nuclearstrategy-review.
- 109 A. Anishchuck, Russia signals nuclear arms cuts will not come easy, Reuters, 19 June 2013.
- 110 I. Kearns, *Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States*, British American Security Information Council (BASIC), November 2011, p. 11.
- 111 New START and Nuclear Modernization, Center for Arms Control and Non-Proliferation; http://armscontrolcenter.org/issues/nuclearweapons/articles/ fact\_sheet\_new\_start\_and\_nuclear\_modernization\_funding/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 112 A. Woolf, U.S. Strategic Nuclear Forces: Background, Developments, and Issues, Congressional Research Service, 22 October 2013; http://www.fas.org/sgp/ crs/nuke/RL33640.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 113 S. Young, JASON on the B61 Life Extension Program, All Things Nuclear, 26 September 2013; http://allthingsnuclear.org/jason-on-the-b61/; and S. Hiller, Arms Around the Bomb: Why is New Mexico Still Wedded to Nuclear Weapons? La Jicarita, 23 January 2014; http://www.lasg.org/press/2014/LaJicarita\_23Jan2014.html (retrieved 2014-02-14).
- 114 H. Kristensen, *B61-12: NNSA's Gold-Plated Nuclear Bomb Project*, FAS Strategic Security Blog, 26 July 2012; http://blogs.fas.org/security/2012/07/b61-12gold/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 115 H. Kristensen, Capabilities of B61-12 Nuclear Bomb, FAS Strategic Security Blog, 23 January 2014, http://blogs.fas.org/security/2014/01/b61capability/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 116 Los Alamos Study Group, Obama Administration Unveils 25-Year, 275 B Plan for Nuclear Warheads, Production Plants Costly, Ambitious Plan at Variance with Obama's Berlin Speech, 20 June 2013; http://www.lasg.org/press/2013/press\_release\_20Jun2013.html (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 117 For further information: H. Hurlburt, If B61 nuclear bombs' strategic purpose is unclear, why spend more on them? The Guardian, 24 April 2013, http:// www.theguardian.com/commentisfree/2013/apr/24/b61-nuclear-bombs-strategic-purpose (retrieved 2014-02-24); and Friends Committee on National Legislation, B61 Nuclear Bomb Life Extension Program, March 2013; http://nuclearweaponsfree.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/03/BombFlyer2.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 118 Los Alamos Study Group, Bulletin #180: Good news: Obama's nuclear modernization plan is collapsing, 7 December 2013, http://lasg.org/ActionAlerts/ Bulletin180.htm (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 119 For example: R. Rumbaugh & N. Cohn, Resolving Ambiguity: Costing Nuclear Weapons, http://www.stimson.org/images/uploads/research-pdfs/ RESOLVING\_FP\_4\_no\_crop\_marks.pdf; August 2012: T. Collina, U.S. Nuclear Modernization Programmes, Arms Control Association; and Ploughshares Fund, What Nuclear Weapons Cost Us, September 2012; http://www.ploughshares.org/sites/default/files/resources/What%20Nuclear%20Weapons%20 Cost%20Us%20Final%20(100212).pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24); and J.B. Wolfsthal, J. Lewis, & M. Quint, The One Trillion Triad – US Strategic Nuclear Modernization Over the Next Thirty Years, James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies, http://cns.miis.edu/opapers/pdfs/140107\_trillion\_dollar\_ nuclear\_triad.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 120 Congress of the United States Congressional Budget Office, *Projected Costs of U.S. Nuclear Forces*, 2014 to 2023, 19 December 2013; http://www.cbo.gov/ sites/default/files/cbofiles/attachments/12-19-2013-NuclearForces.pdf (retrieved 2014-01-14).
- 121 Congressional Budget Office, Congressional Budget Office Projected Costs of U.S. Nuclear Forces, 2014 to 2023, 20 December 2013; http://www.cbo.gov/publication/44968 (retrieved 2014-01-14).
- 122 Congressional Budget Office, Congressional Budget Office Projected Costs of U.S. Nuclear Forces 2015-2024, 22j anuary 2015; https://www.cbo.gov/sites/ default/files/cbofiles/attachments/49870-NuclearForces.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-22).
- 123 J.B. Wolfsthal, J. Lewis, and M. Quint, The Trillion Dollar Nuclear Triad, James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies, January 2014.

124 Ibid.

125 G. Mello, Briefing to Scottish Parliament Members, Los Alamos Study Group, 7 January 2015; http://www.lasg.org/talks/ScottishParliament\_7Jan2015.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-09).

- 126 Department of Defense United States of America, Nuclear Posture Review report, April 2010, p. 1.
- 127 Ibid p. 6.
- 128 Ibid, p. v.
- 129 Ibid, p. iii.
- 130 U.S. Department of Defense, Nuclear Posture Review Report, 9 January 2009; available at: https://www.fas.org/sgp/news/2002/01/npr-foreword.html (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 131 US Department of Defense, Report on Nuclear Employment Strategy of the United States Specified in Section 491 of 10 U.S.C., 12 June 2013, http://www. defense.gov/pubs/ReporttoCongressonUSNuclearEmploymentStrategy\_Section491.pdf (retrieved 2014-01-14).
- 132 Ibid, p. 4.
- 133 Nuclear Weapons Employment Strategy of the United States, 19 June 2013, http://www.whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/06/19/fact-sheet-nuclearweapons-employment-strategy-united-states.
- 134 The White House Office of the Press Secretary, Report on Nuclear Employment Strategy of the United States Specified in Section 491 of 10 U.S.C., US Department of Defense, 12 June 2013; http://www.defense.gov/pubs/ReporttoCongressonUSNuclearEmploymentStrategy\_Section491.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 135 Ibid, p 5.
- 136Foreign & Commonwealth Office, Nuclear weapon states discuss nuclear disarmament obligations, 6 July 2011, https://www.gov.uk/government/news/<br/>nuclear-weapon-states-discuss-nuclear-disarmament-obligations (retrieved 2014-02-24); and D.G. Kimball, Nuclear Weapons States meet in Paris, Arms<br/>Control Today, July/August 2011; https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2011\_%2007-08/%20Nuclear\_Weapon\_States\_Meet\_in\_Paris (retrieved 2014-02-25).<br/>https://www.armscontrol.org/epublish/1/148.
- 137 U.S. Department of State Office of the Spokesperson, Fourth P5 Conference: On the Way to the 2015 NPT Review Conference, 19 April 2013; http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2013/04/207768.htm (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 138 U.S. Department of State Office of the Spokesperson, Joint Statement on the P5 Beijing Conference: Enhancing Strategic Confidence and Working Together to Implement the Nuclear Non-Proliferation Review Outcomes, 14 April 2014; http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2014/04/224867.htm (retrieved 2015-02-08).
- 139 U.S. Department of State Office of the Spokesperson, Joint Statement from the Nuclear-Weapon States at the London P5 Conference, 6 February 2015; http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2015/02/237273.htm (retrieved 2015-02-08).
- 140 Ibid.
- 141 S. Nolke: "London conference of the P5 included historic first outreach to Non-Nuclear Weapon States (NPDI members CDA, UAE, NL, AUS + MEX). #P5Forum" Twitter, 8:58 AM - 5 Feb 2015; https://twitter.com/SabineNolke/status/563381124832194560w(retrieved 2015-02-08).
- 142 A. Berger & M. Chalmers, Whitehall Report 3-13: Great Expectations The P5 Process and the Non-Proliferation Treaty, Royal United Services Institute, August 2013; http://www.rusi.org/downloads/assets/WHR\_3-13\_Web.pd(retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 143 B.Fihn, Editorial: Reporting and Responsibility in NPT news in Reviews, Reaching Critical Will, 30 April 2014; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/ documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/NIR2014/No3.pdf.
- 144 Treaty between the United States of America and the Russian Federation on Measures for the further reduction and limitation of strategic offensive arms, Signed in Prague, 8 April 2010; http://www.state.gov/documents/organization/140035.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 145 H. Kristensen, New START Aggregate Numbers Released: First Round Slim Pickings, FAS Strategic Security Blog, 1 June 2011.
- 146 A. Arbatov, Gambit or Endgame? The New State of Arms Control, Carnegie Moscow Center, March 2011, p. 3.
- 147 US Department of State, New START, US Department of State; http://www.state.gov/t/avc/newstart/ (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 148 US Acting Under Secretary for Arms Control and International Security, Ms. Rose Gottemoeller at the 2012 Deterrence Symposium, 9 August 2012; and U.S. Department of State, *New START Treaty Inspection Actibidities* 11 February 2013.
- 149 New START Treaty Inspection Activities: Total Inspections Conducted Under the New START Treaty, JUS Department of State; http://www.state.gov/t/avc/ newstart/c52405.htm (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 150 T. Collina. New START Hits 1,000 Notifications, Arms Control Today, September 2011.
- 151 First Session of the Bilateral Consultative Commission Under the New START Treaty, U.S. Department of State, 9 April 2011; and U.S. Department of State, U.S.-Russia Bilateral Consultative Commission on the New START Treaty, November 2011; and U.S. Department of State , Third Session of the Bilateral Consultative Commission Under the New START Treaty, 7 February 2013; andU.S. Department of State, The Fourth Session of the Bilateral Consultative Commission Under the New START Treaty, 21 September 2012; and U.S. Department of State, Fifth Session of the Bilateral Consultative Commission Under the New START Treaty, 21 September 2012; and U.S. Department of State, Fifth Session of the Bilateral Consultative Commission Under the New START Treaty, 19 February 2013; and US Permanent Mission in Geneva, On the Sixth Session of the Bilateral Consultative Commission under the New START Treaty, 103.
- 152 U.S. Department of State, Third Session of the Bilateral Consultative Commission Under the New START Treaty, 7 February 2013.
- 153 U.S. Department of State, *Fifth Session of the Bilateral Consultative Commission Under the New START Treaty*, 19 February 2013 Both sides decided on one launch of an ICBM or SLBM conducted by each party from 1 January 31 December 2012.
- 154 H. Kristensen, New START Data: Modest Reductions and Decreased transparency, FAS Strategic Security Blog, 24 October 2011.
- 155 Department of Defense United State of America, *Nuclear Posture Review*, April 2010, p. 21; http://www.defense.gov/npr/docs/2010%20nuclear%20 posture%20review%20report.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).

- 156 I. Kearns, Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States, British American Security Information Council (BASIC), November 2011, p. 10.
- 157 A. Arbatov, Gambit or Endgame? The New State of Arms Control, Carnegie Moscow Center, March 2011, p. 12.
- 158 Ibid.
- 159 J. Borgers, Nato offers Russia a shared 'security roof, The Guardian, 27 March 2010; http://www.theguardian.com/world/julian-borger-global-securityblog/2010/mar/27/nato-russia-missile-defence (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 160 D. Medvedev, Russia will deploy deterrent to Nato missile shield, The Guardian, 24 November 2011; http://www.theguardian.com/world/video/2011/nov/24/ medvedev-russia-nato-missile-defence-video (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 161 North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Deterrence and Defence Posture Review, 20 May 2012, par. 21.
- 162 US Department of Defense, Readout of Inaugural Video Teleconference Between Secretary of Defense Chuck Hagel and Russian Minister of Defense Sergey Shoygu, 16 December 2013; http://www.defense.gov/releases/release.aspx?releaseid=16432(retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 163 A.M. Johnson, US, NATO express concern over Russian missile deployment near border, World News NBC, 16 December 2013; http://worldnews.nbcnews. com/\_news/2013/12/16/21927658-us-nato-express-concern-over-russian-missile-deployment-near-border?lite (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 164 Russia Wants to Compromise on U.S.-NATO Missile Shields Plans, Global Security Newswire, 28 October 2013; http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/russia-wantscompromise-us-nato-missile-shield-plans/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 165 T. Z. Collina, U.S. Raises INF Concerns With Russia, Arms Control Today, Arms Control Association, 4 March 2014; http://www.armscontrol.org/ act/2013\_03/US-Raises-INF-Concerns-With-Russia.
- 166 Adherence to and compliance with arms control, non-proliferation, and disarmament agreements and comments, U.S. Department of State, July 2014; http:// www.state.gov/documents/organization/230108.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-09), p. 8.
- 167 T. Grove, Russia says dissatisfied with U.S. talks over arms treaty concerns, 11 September 2014; http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/09/11/russia-usa-armstalks-idUSL5N0RC3XH20140911 (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 168 UK-France Summit 2010 Declaration on Defence and Security Co-operation, 2 November 2010. After a joint summit in February 2012 the two states announced they would "explore opportunities for further collaboration in the nuclear field."
- 169 H. Kristensen & R. Norris, British nuclear forces, 2011, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, September 2011, p. 93.
- 170 E. Pultarova, UK invest £48.7m in nuclear cooperation with France, Engineering and Technology Magazine, 25 June 2013, http://eandt.theiet.org/news/2013/ jun/nuclear-cooperation-uk-france.cfm (retrieved 2014-02-24). The UK, France and China have also entered into an agreement to build the first UK nuclear power plant since 1995 at Hinkley Point.
- 171 R. Norton-Taylor, *UK-US sign secret new deal on nuclear weapons*, The Guardian, 29 July 2014, http://www.theguardian.com/world/defence-and-security-blog/2014/jul/29/nuclear-weapons-us-uk-cooperation (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 172 R. Norton-Taylor, *Nuclear weapons deal with US renewed in secret, UK confirms*, The Guardian, 20 October 2014; http://www.theguardian.com/world/ defence-and-security-blog/2014/oct/20/nuclear-weapons-uk-us (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 173 N. Ritchie, Trident: Still the Wrong Weapon at the Wrong Time for the Wrong Reasons, the Acronym Institute, 2009.
- 174 J. Ainslie, US-UK Nuclear Sharing, Beyond Arms Control, Reaching Critical Will, 2010, p. 48.
- 175 Ibid, p. 51.
- 176 R. North-Taylor, Trident more effective with US arming device, tests suggest, The Guardian, 6 April 2011.
- 177 V. Muradian & M. Weisgerber, U.S., U.K. Chiefs to Hold Historic Strategy Meeting, Defense News, March 2013, http://www.defensenews.com/ article/20130323/DEFREG02/303230007/U-S-U-K-Chiefs-Hold-Historic-Strategy-Meeting (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 178 R. Oswald, U.K. must balance Trident Renewal With Ability to Conduct Traditional Military Campaigns, Global Security Newswire, 1 May 2013; http://www. nti.org/gsn/article/uk-renewal-trident-will-impact-ability-conduct-traditional-military-campaigns-us/ (retrieved 2014-02-24); and S. Erlanger, Shrinking Europe Military Spending Stirs Concern, The New York Times, 22 April 2013; http://www.nytimes.com/2013/04/23/world/europe/europes-shrinkingmilitary-spending-under-scrutiny.html?pagewanted=all&\_r=0 (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 179 Ministry of Defence of the United Kingdom, *The United Kingdom's Future Nuclear Deterrent: 2014 Update to Parliament*, December 2014; https://www.gov.uk/government/uploads/system/uploads/attachment\_data/file/390185/20141215-Successor\_Update\_to\_Parliament\_final.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 180 J. Borgers, Nato experts group say US nukes should stay in Europe, The Guardian, 29 March 2010; http://www.theguardian.com/world/julian-borger-globalsecurity-blog/2010/mar/29/nato-tactical-nuclear(retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 181 The White House Office of the Press Secretary, Remarks by the President Obama at the Brandenburg Gate Berlin, Germany, 19 June 2013; http://www. whitehouse.gov/the-press-office/2013/06/19/remarks-president-obama-brandenburg-gate-berlin-germany (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 182 S. Snyder & W. van der Zeijden, Withdrawal Issues, IKV Pax Christi, March 2011, p. 71.
- 183 A. Shalal-Esa, Norway says F-35 jet on track; keeping eye on costs, Reuters, 9 January 2014; http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/01/10/us-lockheed-fighternorway-idUSBREA0903B20140110 (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 184 S. Snyder & W. van der Zeijden, Withdrawal Issues, IKV Pax Christi, March 2011, p. 72.
- 185 Ibid, p. 20.
- 186 North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Deterrence and Defence Posture Review, 20 May 2012, par. 27.
- 187 Ibid
- 188 Status of World Nuclear Forces, Federation of American Scientists, 18 December 2012, Footnote b.

- 189 H. Kristensen, and R. Norris, Nonstrategic nuclear weapons 2012, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, September 2012.
- 190 H. Kristensen, and R. Norris, Russian nuclear forces 2014, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists 014, Vol. 70(2), pp. 82.
- 191 H. Kristensen, and R. Norris, Nonstrategic nuclear weapons 2012, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, September 2012. pp. 98-100.
- 192 H. Kristensen, and R. Norris, Russian nuclear forces 2014, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists 014, Vol. 70(2), pp. 82.
- 193 Ibid, p. 98; and H. Kristensen & R. Norris, Worldwide deployments of nuclear weapons 2009, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, November 2009, pp. 92-94.
- 194 North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Active Engagement, Modern Defence, 19 November 2010, http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natolive/official\_texts\_68580.htm
- 195 Ibid.
- 196 Belgium, Czech Republic, Germany, Hungary, Iceland, Luxemburg, Netherlands, Norway, Poland and Slovenia.
- 197 H. Kristensen, 10 NATO Countries Want More Transparency for non-Strategic Nuclear Weapons, FAS Strategic Security Blog, April 2011; http://blogs.fas.org/ security/2011/04/natoproposal/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 198 North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Deterrence and Defence Posture Review, 20 May 2012, par. 8.
- 199 Ibid.
- 200 Ibid, par. 24.
- 201 Ibid, par. 10.
- 202 North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Deterrence and Defence Posture Review, 20 May 2012, par. 11.
- 203 L. Hogebrink, NATO's Deterrence and Defence Posture Review shows that consensus is not possible, No Nukes, May 2012; http://www.nonukes.nl/en/ news/natos-deterrence-and-defence-posture-review-shows-that-consensus-is-not-possible (retrieved 2014-02-24). For further information on this modernization programme, please see the US section above.
- 204 S.Young, JASON on the B61 Life Extension Program, All Things Nuclear, 26 September 2013; and S. Hiller, Arms Around the Bomb: Why is New Mexico Still Wedded to Nuclear Weapons? La Jicarita, 23 January 2014.
- 205 H.Kristensen, B61-12 Nuclear Bomb Design Features, Federation of American Scientiest, 16 April 2014; http://fas.org/blogs/security/2014/04/b61-12features/.
- 206 Department of Defense of the United States, US Department of Defense budget request for FY2015, March 2014: http://comptroller.defense.gov/Portals/45/ Documents/defbudget/fy2015/budget\_justification/pdfs/11\_NATO\_Security\_Investment\_Program/NSIP\_FY15\_J-Book.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-22).
- 207 North Atlantic Treaty Organization, Wales Summit Deceleration, 5 September 2014; http://www.nato.int/cps/en/natohq/official\_texts\_112964.htm.
- 208 Ibid.
- 209 Including Belgium, Germany, Netherlands, Luxembourg, and Norway.
- 210 Belgium, Germany, Italy, Netherlands, and Turkey.
- 211 France says 'fragile' Baltic states need NATO assurances, Reuters, 20 March 2014; http://www.reuters.com/article/2014/03/20/us-ukraine-crisis-balticidUSBREA2J0F720140320 (retrieved 2015-02-20).N. Buckley, J. Fontanella-Khan, and J. Cienski, *Poland calls for Nato troop deployment*, Financial Times, 1 April 2014; http://www.ft.com/intl/cms/s/0/3867c08a-b999-11e3-b74f-00144feabdc0.html#axzz3SUyvRdWr (retrieved 2015-02-20); and Press Association, *Russia a threat to Baltic states after Ukraine conflict*, warns Michael Fallon, The Guardian, 19 February 2015; http://www.theguardian.com/politics/2015/ feb/19/russia-a-threat-to-baltic-states-after-ukraine-conflict-warns-michael-fallon (retreived 2015-02-22).
- 212 For further information on these resolutions, please visit Reaching Critical Will's website.
- 213 Changes in voting behaviour compared to 2009.
- 214 Chad (first and only vote since May 2010 (*fov*)), Ethiopia (first vote since May 2010 (*fv*)), Guinea-Bissau (*fv*), Kazakhstan, Solomon Islands (*fv*), Tajikistan, Timor-Leste (*fv*), Tonga (*fv*) and Tuvalu (*fv*) voted yes in 2010; Azerbaijan, Belarus, Cabo Verde (*fv*), Comoros (*fv*) and Ukraine voted yes in 2011; Cyprus and South Sudan (*fv*) voted yes in 2012; Kyrgyzstan voted yes in 2013; Marshall Islands, Sweden and Togo voted yes in 2014.
- 215 Albania and Denmark voted no in 2010.
- 216 Iceland, Norway and The Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia abstained in 2010; Georgia, Montenegro and Tajikistan abstained in 2011; Albania, Belarus and Ukraine abstained in 2012; Palau, Serbia, Sweden and Togo abstained in 2013.
- 217 Equatorial Guinea (*fov*), Gabon (*fv*), Guinea-Bissau (*fv*), Kazakhstan, Seychelles (*fov*) and Uganda (*fv*) voted yes in 2010; Azerbaijan, Cabo Verde (*fv*), Chad (*fv*), Comoros (*fv*) and Saint Vincent and the Grenadines (*fv*) voted yes in 2011; Tajikistan and Ukraine voted yes in 2012; Central Africa Republic (*fov*), Gambia (*fv*), Kyrgyzstan and South Sudan (*fov*) voted yes in 2013; Marshall Islands voted yes in 2014.
- 218 Ukraine voted no in 2013; Georgia voted no in 2014.
- 219 Georgia abstained in 2010; Tajikistan abstained in 2011.
- 220 Kazakhstan, Seychelles (fv), Sierra Leone (fv) and Uganda (fv) voted yes in 2010; Azerbaijan, Cabo Verde (fv), Chad (fov), Comoros (first vote) and Gabon (first vote) voted yes in 2011; Saint Vincent and the Grenadines (first vote) and South Sudan (fv) voted yes in 2012; Equatorial Guinea (fov), Gambia (fv), Guinea-Bissau, Kyrgyzstan and Tajikistan voted yes in 2013; Marshall Islands voted yes in 2014.
- 221 Republic of Moldova and The Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia voted no in 2010.
- 222 Guinea-Bissau (fv) and New Zealand abstained in 2010; Montenegro and South Africa abstained in 2012; Liechtenstein abstained in 2014.

- 223 Guinea-Bissau (first vote) and Tuvalu (first vote) voted yes in 2010; Cabo Verde (*fv*), Chad (*fv*), Comoros (*fv*), Solomon Islands (*fv*) and Ukraine voted yes in 2011; El Salvador voted yes in 2012; Gambia (*fv*) and South Sudan voted yes in 2013; Georgia voted yes in 2014.
- 224 El Salvador abstained in 2011; South Sudan (*fv*) abstained in 2012; Tonga and Ukraine abstained in 2013.
- 225 Belize (*fv*), Bhutan, France, Nicaragua (*fv*), Nigeria (*fv*), Paraguay (*fv*), San Marino (*fv*), Senegal (*fv*), Seychelles (*fv*), Sierra Leone (*fv*) and Uganda (*fv*) voted yes in 2010; Cabo Verde (*fv*), Chad (*fv*), Comoros (*fv*), Liberia (*fv*), Mexico and Solomon Islands (*fv*) voted yes in 2011; Namibia (*fv*), South Africa, Tuvalu (*fv*), Venezuela and Zimbabwe voted yes in 2012; Bolivia, Gambia (*fv*), Guinea-Bissau, Nicaragua and South Sudan (*fov*) voted yes in 2013; Ecuador and Nauru (*fov*) voted yes in 2014.
- 226 Brazil, Guinea-Bissau (first vote), India, Mauritius, Mexico, South Africa and Syria abstained in 2010; Bolivia, Ecuador, Venezuela and Zimbabwe abstained in 2011; Nicaragua abstained in 2012; Egypt, Russian Federation, Uganda and Zimbabwe abstained in 2013.
- 227 Afghanistan (*fv*), Azerbaijan, Cabo Verde (*fv*), Chad (*fov*), Colombia, Comoros (*fv*), Costa Rica, Haiti, Honduras, Peru, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines (*fv*), Sierra Leone (*fv*) and Vanuatu voted yes in 2011; Cameroon, Central African Republic (*fov*), El Salvador, Gambia (*fov*), Guinea-Bissau (*fov*), South Sudan (*fov*), Tuvalu (*fv*) and Uganda voted yes in 2013.
- 228 Panama (fv) voted no in 2011.
- 229 Cameroon, Democratic Republic of the Congo, El Salvador, Pakistan and Uganda (fv) abstained in 2011; Sierra Leone abstained in 2013.
- 230 Central African Republic (*fv*), Gabon (*fv*), Guinea-Bissau (*fv*), Marshall Islands (*fv*), Seychelles (*fov*), Sierra Leone (*fv*) and Turkmenistan (*fv*) voted yes in 2010; Cabo Verde (*fv*), Comoros (*fv*) and Saint Vincent and the Grenadines (*fv*) voted yes in 2011; Gambia (*fv*) and South Sudan (first and only vote) voted yes in 2013; Chad (first and only vote) voted yes in 2014.
- 231 United Kingdom voted no in 2011; Russian Federation voted no in 2012.
- 232 Albania, Benin (fv), Comoros (fv), Guinea (fv), Honduras (fv), Kyrgyzstan, Niger (fv), Saint Lucia (fv), Saint Vincent and the Grenadines (fv), Serbia and The Former Yugoslav Republic of Macedonia voted yes in 2012; Cabo Verde (fov), Chad (fov), Croatia, Czech Republic, Gabon (fov), Gambia (fov), Liberia (fov), Marshall Islands, Nauru (fov), Netherlands, Republic of Moldova, Romania, Rwanda (fov), Slovakia, Somalia (fov) and Ukraine voted yes in 2014.
- 233 Russian Federation voted no in 2012.
- 234 Democratic People's Republic of Korea (*fv*) and Ukraine abstained in 2012.
- 235 Gabon (first vote), Guinea-Bissau (*fv*), Kazakhstan, Seychelles (*fov*) and Sierra Leone (*fv*) voted yes in 2010; Azerbaijan, Cabo Verde (*fv*), Chad (*fv*), Comoros (*fv*), Saint Vincent and the Grenadines (*fv*), Uganda (*fv*) and Vanuatu voted yes in 2011; Central African Republic (*fov*), Gambia (*fv*), Kyrgyzstan and South Sudan (*fov*) voted yes in 2013; Marshall Islands and Tajikistan voted yes in 2014.
- 236 Grenada voted no in 2014
- 237 Georgia abstained in 2010.
- 238 Algeria, Bangladesh, Cabo Verde (fv), Cambodia, Gambia (fv), Georgia, Guinea-Bissau (fv), India, Kazakhstan, Kenya, Kyrgyzstan, Lao People's Democratic Republic, Lithuania, Myanmar, Nepal, Pakistan, Poland, Rwanda (fv), Seychelles (fov), Sri Lanka, Tonga (fv), Tuvalu (fv), Uganda, Ukraine (fv) and Zimbabwe (fv) voted yes in 2013; Bolivia (fov), Chad (fov), Marshall Island, Nauru (fov), Tajikistan and Turkmenistan (fov) voted yes in 2014.
- 239 France, Russia, United Kingdom, and United States voted no.
- 240 Estonia and Marshall Islands (fv) abstained in 2013; Cyprus, Haiti and Norway abstained in 2014.
- 241 A/C.1/66/L.39, UNGA First Committee resolution.
- 242 Ibid.
- 243 UNGA First Committee draft decision A/C.1/67/L.31, UNGA First Committee draft decision A/C.1/68/L.24 and UNGA First Committee draft decision A/C.1/69/L.19
- 244 UNGA First Committee resolution A/66/125.
- 245 B. Fihn, Disarmament Machinery, First Committee Monitor, Reaching Critical Will, 12 November 2012.
- Pakistan and India as *nuclear possessor* states outside the NPT did participate in the meetings.
   B. Fihn, The open-ended working group concludes, Reaching Critical Will, 6 September 2013; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/ others/oewg/reports/8004-the-open-ended-working-group-concludes. More reports on the OEWG meetings: http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org disarmamentfora/others/oewg/reports.
- 247 UN Document A/AC.281/2, Report of the Open-ended Working Group to develop proposals to take forward multilateral nuclear disarmament negotiations for the achievement and maintenance of a world without nuclear weapons.
- 248 B. Fihn, Disarmament Machinery, First Committee Monitor, Reaching Critical Will, November 2013.
- 249 Resolution contained in UN Document A/C.1/68/L.34, Taking forward multilateral disarmament negotiations.
- 250 M. Gandenberger, Nuclear Weapons, First Committee Monitor, Reaching Critical Will, October 2014.
- 251 UNGA First Committee Voting Chart for A/C.1/69/L.21, 29 October 2014.
- 252 B. Fihn, Disarmament Machinery, First Committee Monitor, Reaching Critical Will, 12 November 2012.
- 253 R. Acheson & B. Fihn, *High-level meeting issues resounding call for banning and eliminating nuclear weapons*, Reaching Critical Will, 26 September 2013; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/others/hlm-nuclear-disarmament/report.
- 254 Statement behalf of the France, United Kingdom, and the United States to the United Nations General Assembly High Level Meting on Nuclear Disarmament, delivered by Minister Alistair Burt, UK Parliamentary Under Secretary of State, on 26 September 2013.

255 Ibid.

- 256 M. Gandenberger, Nuclear Weapons, First Committee Monitor, Reaching Critical Will, November 2013.
- 257 Statement to the UNGA First Committee on behalf of France, the United Kingdom and the United States, delivered by United States in October 2014.

258 Ibid.

- 259 Statement on behalf of Australia, Belgium, Canada, Croatia, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Germany, Hungary, Iceland, Italy, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxemburg, the Netherlands, Poland, Slovakia, delivered by the Netherlands in October 2014; and Statement on behalf of Bulgaria, Cyprus, Finland, Greece, Moldova, Portugal, Romania, Slovenia and Spain, delivered by Spain in October 2014.
- 260 M. Gandenberger, Nuclear Weapons, First Committee Monitor, Reaching Critical Will, November 2014.
- 261 Statement to the UNGA First Committee on behalf of Austria, Ireland, Liechtenstein, Malta, New Zealand, and San Marino, and Sweden, delivered by Ireland in October 2014.

262 Ibid.

- 263 Statement to the Third Conference on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons in Vienna, delivered by Cuba on 9 December 2014.
- 264 UN Document CD/1956/Rev.1, Draft Decision for the establishment of an Informal Working Group, 16 August 2013.
- 265 Conference on Disarmament, *Food for thought for the second meeting of the IWG*, 2 September 2013; http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/ Disarmament-fora/cd/2013/papers/IWG\_FoodforThought.pdf.
- 266 M. Gandenberger, Informal Working Group re-established, Reaching Critical Will, 3 March 2014.
- 267 M. Gandenberger, CD adopts schedule of activities before 6-week break, Reaching Critical Will, 26 March 2014.
- 268 UNGA resolution A/57/124.
- 269 Austria, Colombia, Cuba, Italy, Japan, Lebanon, Mexico, New Zealand, Panama.
- 270 UNSG report A/67/138. In July 2010 when the previous report (A/65/160) was released, only five countries Burkina Faso, Japan, Mexico, Spain and Ukraine submitted information.
- 271 Argentina, Austria, Cuba, El Salvador, Germany, Iraq, Japan, Mexico, Panama, and Portugal.
- 272 UNSG report A/69/113\*.
- 273 A list of the various activities and resources is available: http://www.un.org/disarmament/education/index.shtml.
- 274 UNGA resolution A/RES/65/77.
- 275 UNGA resolution A/RES/65/81.
- 276 Study: UNGA resolution A/RES/67/47 and UNGA resolution A/RES/69/65; Programme: UNGA resolution A/RES/67/67 and UNGA resolution A/ RES/69/71.
- 277 B. Fihn, Disarmament education, First Committee Monitor, Reaching Critical Will, October 2010.
- 278 The Forum was cancelled due to the earthquake that hit Japan on 11 March 2011.
- 279 United Nations University, *Global Forum on Disarmament and Non-Proliferation Education*, http://isp.unu.edu/events/2012/global-forum-on-disarmamentand-non-proliferation-education.html.
- 280 K. Sullivan, Disarmament education, First Committee Monitor, Reaching Critical Will, November 2011.
- 281 Statement to the Conference on Disarmament, delivered by Japan on 28 February 2012 and to the NPT on 3 May 2012.
- 282 Statement Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Initiative to the NPT Preparatory Committee 2012, on 28 April 2012.
- 283 Austria and Japan: NPT/CONF.2015/PC.I/WP.11; NPDI: NPT/CONF.2015/PC.I/WP.14.; NPT/CONF.2015/PCII/WP.12.
- 284 G. Irsten & M. Gandenberger, News in brief, NPT News in review, Reaching Critical Will, 1 May 2014.

## Humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons – What has happened since 2010?

"The Conference expresses its deep concern at the catastrophic humanitarian consequences of any use of nuclear weapons and reaffirms the need for all States at all times to comply with applicable international law, including international humanitarian law."

While the 2010 NPT action plan has 64 specific actions, it is part of a bigger framework of the entire outcome document of the 2010 Review Conference. Implementation of the action plan therefore needs to be considered in light of the outcome document as a whole.

One of the most significant achievements of the 2010 outcome document was the specific acknowledgement of the catastrophic humanitarian consequences that any use of nuclear weapons would cause. The review section of the outcome document refers to "deep concern at the continued risk for humanity represented by the possibility that these weapons could be used and the catastrophic humanitarian consequences that would result from the use of nuclear weapons."<sup>2</sup> In the section on the "Conclusion and recommendations for follow-on actions" for nuclear disarmament, the document also reaffirmed "the need for all States at all times to comply with applicable international law, including international humanitarian law."<sup>3</sup>

Since the 2010 Review Conference, attention to the humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons has garnered an increasingly prominent place in multilateral nuclear disarmament discussions. Support for the humanitarian dimension has radically increased among governments, international organisations, and civil society representatives. It has become the dominant theme of any discussion around nuclear weapons and will likely be one of the main topics of the 2015 Review Conference.

#### Governmental conferences

In March 2013, the Norwegian government hosted a conference on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons attended by 127 states, many international organisations, and civil society representatives. The conference brought states and other actors together to discuss and review the devastating effects that would be caused by the use of nuclear weapons to human health, the environment, economies, development, infrastructure, and more. The Chair's summary<sup>4</sup> concluded that there is no possibility of an adequate national or international response to such a catastrophe; and that this fundamental challenge to human and planetary survival must be addressed through preventative measures. While the five nuclear-armed states of the NPT did not participate in this conference, India and Pakistan did.

At the Oslo conference, governments for the first time focused on the humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons, which was instrumental in reframing the discourse around these weapons. It consequently resulted in a significant change in perspective for many non nuclear-armed states.<sup>5</sup> The Chair's summary reflected the increasing global concern regarding the effects of nuclear weapons detonations and recognized that this is an issue of fundamental significance to us all.<sup>6</sup>

A second conference to build on and deepen the discussions on that topic was held in Nayarit, Mexico, on 13-14 February 2014, to which 146 governments, and numerous international organisations and civil society attended. The focus was on further discussions around the long-term effects of nuclear weapons, including public global health consequences, displacement of people, and the impact on transports, communications, and economic development. It also included a discussion on existing risks with current stockpiles of nuclear weapons. International organisations and research institutes such as the World Health Organisation, United Nations Development Programme, International Office for Migration, Chatham House, and United Nations Institute for Disarmament Research delivered presentations at the conference. The five nuclear-armed states of the NPT did not participate in the conference.

The Chair's summary concluded that the discussion in Nayarit should lead to the commitment of states and civil society to reach new international standards and norms, through a legally binding instrument, and that a diplomatic process conducive to this goal should be initiated.<sup>7</sup> Calling for this process to conclude by the 70th anniversary of the bombings of Hiroshima and Nagasaki, the Chair described the Nayarit conference as "the point of no return".

The third conference addressing the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons was held the same year in Vienna, Austria, from 8-9 December. 158 states, including the United Kingdom and the United States, as well as various international organisations and civil society representatives attended. In addition to building on the discussions in Oslo and Nayarit in panels examining the effects of nuclear weapons explosions and testing, the risks for deliberate or accidental use, and the challenges of responding, the Vienna conference also saw a discussion of the existing legal framework and gaps with regard to nuclear weapons development, use, possession, and stockpiling. It also explored views on the ethics and morality of nuclear weapons, including a deontological perspective, which suggests looking at the inherent immorality of nuclear weapons rather than the moral status of its consequences, and featured testimonies from survivors of nuclear weapons use and testing.8

As for the previous conferences, a Chair's summary reflecting the main themes that arose during the discussions was issued.<sup>9</sup> In addition, Austria pledged nationally to pursue effective measures to fill the "legal gap" for the prohibition and elimination of nuclear weapons as well as to cooperate with all stakeholders to achieve this goal.<sup>10</sup>

Based on "inescapable conclusionws" resulting from the three conferences on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons, such as the increasing nature of the risk of a nuclear weapon explosion, due to proliferation, modernisation, and the role attributed to nuclear weapons in security doctrines or the conviction that nuclear weapons raise profound moral and ethical questions that go beyond debates about their legality, the Austrian government underlined that efforts are needed now to stigmatise, prohibit, and eliminate nuclear weapons "in light of their unacceptable humanitarian consequences and associated risk."<sup>11</sup> In January 2015 the Austrian government reached out to governments with an invitation for interested states to associate themselves to this pledge. Until 1 March 2015, 40 states had done so.<sup>12</sup>

#### Multilateral discussions

Since the adoption of the 2010 outcome document, the humanitarian discourse on nuclear weapons has been consolidated in a number of joint statements.





During the 2012 NPT Preparatory Committee (PrepCom) in Vienna, 16 governments<sup>13</sup> delivered a Joint Statement on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons.<sup>14</sup>The Swisslead statement highlighted the catastrophic humanitarian consequences of any use of nuclear weapons and called for efforts to outlaw and eliminate nuclear weapons. Six months later, at the 2012 General Assembly's First Committee, a similar statement was signed by 35 states.<sup>15</sup>

At the 2013 NPT PrepCom in Geneva, a similar statement<sup>16</sup> the South African delegation delivered a similar statement on behalf of 80<sup>17</sup> states. In October, during the 2013 UNGA First Committee 125 states joined a statement delivered by New Zealand.<sup>18</sup> A year later, at the 2014 UNGA First Committee, New Zealand again delivered a similar statement, this time on behalf of 155 states.<sup>19</sup>

Australia also delivered joint statements on this subject at the 2013<sup>20</sup> and 2014<sup>21</sup> UNGA First Committee. While stressing similar concerns about the humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons, the Australian statement also drew attention to the security dimensions of these weapons. Adding up the 20 States supporting the Australian Statement to the 155 States supporting the New Zealand Statement, a total number of 175 States stressed their humanitarian concerns about nuclear weapons at the 2014 UNGA First Committee.

In addition to these joint statements, many additional states and groups of states such as the New Agenda Coalition (NAC), the Non-Aligned Movement, and the Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Initiative (NPDI)<sup>22</sup> have raised concerns individually about the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons for example at the NPT PrepComs, during the high-level meeting on nuclear disarmament in September 2013, or at the UNGA First Committees in New York. While this has been the case since the first NPT PrepCom in 2012, over time, the number of states referring to the humanitarian consequences has gradually increased to the majority of states mentioning them at the at the 2014 UNGA First Committee.<sup>23</sup>

Further, the eighth NPDI Ministerial Meeting took place on 11-12 April 2014 in Hiroshima and the subsequent joint statement called on states to reiterate their concern at the catastrophic humanitarian consequences of the use of nuclear weapons and extend the "nearly 69 year record of non-use of nuclear weapons ... forever."<sup>24</sup>

The Chair's summaries of all three NPT PrepComs include references to this increased attention to the catastrophic humanitarian consequences of any use of nuclear weapons.<sup>25</sup> Additionally, in the Chair's summary from the 2013 NPT PrepCom, references to the Oslo conference, its conclusions, and the follow-up conference in Mexico are also included.26 For the 2014 NPT RevCon, the NAC submitted a working paper on the implementation of Article VI.<sup>27</sup> It begins by outlining the failure to implement the various outcome agreements of NPT Review Conferences, especially those relating to nuclear disarmament. It then discusses options of "effective measures" that are envisaged and required by article VI of the Treaty," namely, a nuclear weapons convention, a ban treaty, a framework agreement, and a hybrid. In closing the NAC calls for all options to be discussed, examined, and tested; however, it does not express preference for on particular option. It has served as an important basis for the ensuing debates and has triggered further research.28

During the meetings of the 2013 Open-Ended Working Group (OEWG) to "develop proposals to take forward multilateral nuclear disarmament negotiations for the achievement and maintenance of a world without nuclear weapons," the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons was put forward as "a cross-cutting issue that affects all elements of the disarmament agenda."<sup>29</sup>

Similarly, many of the resolutions introduced to the 2013 and 2014 First Committee of the General Assembly include references to the humanitarian consequences of any use of nuclear weapons.<sup>30</sup>

This rapid increase of attention indicates a growing concern among states about the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons. It also reflects the change towards a more humanitarian-focused discourse among governments in multilateral disarmament and arms control fora.<sup>31</sup>

However, the shared views on the necessary next steps exist. While some have drawn "inescapable conclusions" on the need for a new legally binding instrument to prohibit nuclear weapons, others advocate for using the conclusions drawn in the context of the debate on humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons as an instrument of pressing nuclear-armed states into fulfilling their disarmament-related obligations.<sup>32</sup>

#### International organisations

Not only governments, but also many international organisations are pursuing this topic.

In 2011, the Red Cross/Red Crescent movement, supported by the International Committee of the Red Cross (ICRC), adopted a resolution which stated that the movement "finds it difficult to envisage how any use of nuclear weapons could be compatible with the rules of international humanitarian law, in particular the rules of distinction, precaution and proportionality,"<sup>33</sup> and urges states to abolish nuclear weapons. In November 2013, a follow-up resolution was adopted, containing a four-year action plan towards the prohibition and elimination of nuclear weapons. The resolution outlines activities for every section of the global Red Cross and Red Crescent movement to take in support of its implementation at national, regional and international levels.<sup>34</sup>

At the conference on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons in Oslo, international organisations such as the International Committee of the Red Cross, World Food Programme, United Nations Development Programme (UNDP), and the United Nations Office for Coordination of Humanitarian Affairs (OCHA) delivered presentations on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons and their respective roles as responders in the event of a detonation. They all acknowledged that effective assistance to the victims of a nuclear weapon detonation is not currently available and that it would be difficult to imagine how such assistance could be developed in the future. Those participating in the follow-up conferences in Nayarit and/or Vienna, such as the United Nations Institute for Disarmament Research (UNIDIR), the World Health Organsiaition, the International Organization for Migration, and the Comprehensive Test Ban Treaty Organisation Preparatory Commission shared their views on possible response capacities, implications for the international community and remaining gaps in their respective fields.

UN Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon has recognised and repeatedly highlighted the growing understanding and concern with the humanitarian consequences of any use of nuclear weapons.<sup>35</sup> He asserted that as long as nuclear weapons exist, "so, too will the risks of use and proliferations."<sup>36</sup> Similarly, the UN High Representative for Disarmament Affairs, Ms. Angela Kane, has welcomed the growing public awareness about humanitarian impacts as "one of the most encouraging signs of progress [in the global debate on nuclear disarmament]."<sup>37</sup>

After participating in the Oslo and Vienna Conferences' opening ceremonies, ICRC President Peter Maurer addressed the Genevabased disarmament community on 18th February 2015 stressing that "reducing the risk of nuclear-weapon use and ensuring their elimination through a legally binding international agreement is a humanitarian imperative."<sup>38</sup> Seventy years after their first use, it is time to draw the "legal, political and operational conclusions"<sup>39</sup> from the catastrophic humanitarian consequences referred to in the 2010 NPT outcome document.

#### **Research institutes**

The UNIDIR has engaged in a research project on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons since 2011.<sup>40</sup> As part of this project, UNIDIR in cooperation with OCHA and UNDP published a study on the challenges to UN emergency preparedness and humanitarian coordination and response in the event of nuclear weapon detonations. The study finds that, among other things, a number of challenges for the humanitarian system exist and the UN "is unlikely to be able to offer much humanitarian assistance in the immediate aftermath of a nuclear weapon detonation event."<sup>41</sup> It offers suggestions for improved coordination and preparation, but also concludes that while "nuclear weapons exist the risk of their detonation does too, whether deliberately or inadvertently."<sup>42</sup>

Many other research institutes are focusing on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons, such as the International Law and Policy Institute in Oslo and Chatham House in London. Various others are pursuing research projects on the topic and/or have released reports and organized workshops on the matter.<sup>43</sup>

#### Other efforts

Aside from multilateral events and processes, the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons has also become a central feature of the agenda of key regular meetings on nuclear disarmament, such as the Carnegie International Nuclear Policy Conference, the EU Non-Proliferation Conference, and the Wilton Park "Towards the 2015 NPT Review Conference" meeting.

In March 2013 the Inter Parliamentary Union (IPU) adopted a resolution "Towards a Nuclear-Weapons-Free World: The Contribution of Parliaments" during its 130th Assembly in 2014 in Baku, Azerbaijan.<sup>44</sup> During the 129th Assembly in Geneva in October 2013, the IPU held a panel discussion on the issue in preparation for the 2014 meeting.<sup>45</sup>

#### Reactions from NPT nuclear-armed states

Since the first conference on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons, the approach of the five nuclear-armed states of the NPT has developed from an en bloc response to more individual responses. In the lead up to Oslo, the five NPT nuclear-armed states jointly issued a demarche announcing their concern that that the conference would "divert discussions away from practical steps to create conditions for further nuclear weapons reductions."<sup>46</sup> The five states did not attend the conference in Mexico in 2014, but did not issue any official reasons for their absence. The third conference in Vienna later that year was attended by the United Kingdom and the United States who made statements from the floor.

At the UN high-level meeting on nuclear disarmament in New York on 26 September 2013, France, United Kingdom, and the United States delivered a joint statement saying, "We fully understand the serious consequences of nuclear weapon use and will continue to give the highest priority to avoiding such a contingency ... and while we are encouraged by the increased energy and enthusiasm around the nuclear disarmament debate, we regret that this energy is being directed toward initiatives such as this High-Level Meeting, the humanitarian consequences campaign, the Open-Ended Working Group and the push for a Nuclear Weapons Convention."<sup>47</sup>

At the 2013 UN General Assembly's First Committee, Russia argued that the humanitarian discourse "turns a difficult issue into public diplomacy" and is not in line with "true needs and priorities".<sup>48</sup> Similarly, during the 2014 session the United States voiced the concern that "any call to move nuclear disarmament into international humanitarian law circles" could only distract from the "practical agenda set forth in the 2010 NPT Action Plan."<sup>49</sup> The United Kingdom while recognizing the concern with the humanitarian consequences, stressed that in its view, nuclear weapons are not "per se inherently unacceptable."<sup>50</sup> France underlined the need to consider the "strategic context" in order to be able to move forward on nuclear disarmament.<sup>51</sup>

The United States announced on 7 November 2014, that it would participate in the third conference on conference on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons in Vienna.<sup>52</sup> On 2 December, the UK Foreign Secretary in responding to questions to the Foreign and Commonwealth Office announced the government's decision to join the conference as well.<sup>53</sup> Previously, the UK government felt "that the focus and format of the conference will not lend itself to the UK setting out our narrative and key messages around our forward leaning approach to multilateral disarmament,"<sup>54</sup> as internal documents from the United Kingdom, requested through the Freedom of Information Act regarding the participation in Oslo, show.

At the conference in Vienna, both the US and UK delegations expressed their preference for advancing nuclear disarmament through a so-called step-by-step or building blocks approach and the United Kingdom called for consideration of security concerns of states in moving ahead on nuclear disarmament.<sup>55</sup> The other nuclear-armed states of the NPT, China, France, and Russian Federation, did not participate in the conference.<sup>56</sup>

## References:

- 1 NPT/CONF.2010/50 (Vol. I), p. 19.
- 2 Ibid, p. 12.
- 3 Ibid, p. 19.
- 4 Chair's summary, Conference on the Humanitarian Consequences of Nuclear Weapons, 3-4 March 2013, Oslo, Norway; http://www.regjeringen.no/nb/ dokumentarkiv/stoltenberg-ii/ud/taler-og-artikler/2013/chair\_oppsummering.html?id=716343 (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 5 Report from the Conference on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons, Reaching Critical Will, March 2013; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/ images/documents/Disarmament-fora/oslo-2013/HINW-report.pdf.
- 6 Chair's summary, Conference on the Humanitarian Consequences of Nuclear Weapons, 3-4 March 2013, Oslo, Norway; http://www.regjeringen.no/nb/ dokumentarkiv/stoltenberg-ii/ud/taler-og-artikler/2013/chair\_oppsummering.html?id=716343 (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 7 Chair's summary, Second Conference on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons, 13-14 February 2014, Nayarit, Mexico. http://www. reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/nayarit-2014/chairs-summary.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 8 Filling the gap: report on the Vienna conference on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons, Reaching Critical Will, December 2014; http://www. reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/vienna-2014/filling-the-gap.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-03)
- 9 Vienna Conference on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons 8 to 9 December 2014 Report and Summary of Findings of the Conference, Austria; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/vienna-2014/ChairSummary.pdf.
- 10 Austrian Pledge, 9 December 2014; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/vienna-2014/Austrian\_Pledge.pdf.
- 11 Austrian Pledge, Third Conference on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons, Vienna, Austria, 9 December 2014; http://www.reachingcriticalwill. org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/vienna-2014/Austrian\_Pledge.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-05).
- 12 Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, Bahamas, Barbados, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Cuba, Dominica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Grenada, Guatemala, Guyana, Haiti, Honduras, Jamaica, Kenya, Marshall Islands, Mexico, Nicaragua, Palau, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, St Lucia, St Kitts and Nevis, St Vincent and the Grenadines, Serbia, Suriname, Timor Leste, Trinidad and Tobago, Tuvalu, Uruguay, and Venezuela.
- 13 Austria, Chile, Costa Rica, Denmark, Holy See, Egypt, Indonesia, Ireland, Malaysia, Mexico, New Zealand, Nigeria, Norway, Philippines, South Africa and Switzerland.
- 14 Joint Statement on the humanitarian dimension of nuclear disarmament to the 2012 NPT Preparatory Committee, delivered by Switzerland on behalf of 16 states on 2 May 2012.
- 15 New states: Algeria, Argentina, Bangladesh, Belarus, Brazil, Colombia, Ecuador, Iceland, Kazakhstan, Liechtenstein, Malta, Marshall Islands, Peru, Samoa, Sierra Leone, Swaziland, Thailand, Uruguay and Zambia.
- 16 Joint Statement on the humanitarian dimension of nuclear disarmament to the 2013 NPT Preparatory Committee, delivered by South Africa on behalf of 80 states on 24 April 2013.
- 17 New states: Bosnia and Herzegovina, Botswana, Burkina Faso, Cambodia, Côte d'Ivoire, Cyprus, Cuba, Djibouti, El Salvador, Ethiopia, Ghana, Georgia, Grenada, Guatemala, Honduras, Iran, Jamaica, Jordan, Kenya, Kuwait, Lebanon, Lesotho, Luxembourg, Maldives, Mauritius, Morocco, Mozambique, Namibia, Nepal, Nicaragua, Niger, Palau, Panama, Papua New Guinea, Paraguay, Qatar, Serbia, Singapore, Solomon Islands, Tanzania, Togo, Tonga, Trinidad and Tobago, Tunisia, Uganda, Ukraine, Yemen.
- 18 Joint Statement on the humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons to the UNGA First Committee, delivered by New Zealand on behalf of 125 states on 21 October 2013. New states: Afghanistan, Angola, Antigua and Barbuda, Bahamas, Bahrain, Barbados, Belize, Benin, Bolivia, Cameroon, Cape Verde, Central African Republic, Congo, DR Congo, Dominican Republic, Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Fiji, Gabon, Guinea, Guinea Bissau, Haiti, Iraq, Japan, Kiribati, Lao PDR, Liberia, Libya, Macedonia, Madagascar, Malawi, Mali, Mongolia, Montenegro, Myanmar, Nauru, Rwanda, San Marino, Senegal, Seychelles, South Sudan, Suriname, Timor-Leste, Tuvalu, United Arab Emirates, Vanuatu and Viet Nam.
- 19 Joint Statement on the humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons to the UNGA First Committee, delivered by New Zealand on behalf of 155 states on 20 October 2014. New States: Andorra, Armenia, Azerbaijan, Brunei Darussalam, Burundi, Chad, Comoros, Cook Islands, Dominica, Ethiopia, Finland, Gambia, Guyana, Kuwait, Kyrgyzstan, Mauritania, , Niue, Federated States of Micronesia, Republic of Moldova, Oman, Palestine, Saint Kitts and Nevis, Saint Lucia, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Sao Tome and Principe, Saudi Arabia, Somalia, Sudan, Sweden, Tajikistan, and Venezuela.
- 20 Joint Statement on the humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons to the UNGA First Committee, delivered by Australia on behalf of 17 states on 21 October 2013. These states were: Australia, Belgium, Canada, Finland, Germany, Italy, Japan, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, the Netherlands, Poland, Portugal, Slovakia, Spain, Sweden and Turkey.
- 21 Joint Statement on the humanitarian consequences of nuclear weapons to the UNGA First Committee, delivered by Australia on behalf of 20 states on 20 October 2014. New states: Bulgaria, Croatia, Czech Republic, Estonia, Greece, Hungary.
- 22 Statement on behalf of the Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Initiative to the High Level Meeting on Nuclear Disarmament, delivered by the Netherlands on 26 September 2013 and Statement on behalf of the Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Initiative to the High Level Meeting on Nuclear Disarmament, delivered by Japan on 20 October 2014.
- 23 M. Gandenberger, Nuclear weapons, First Committee Monitor, October/November 2014.
- 24 Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Initiative: 8th Ministerial Meeting, Hiroshima, 12 April 2014; http://www.mofa.go.jp/files/000035199.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-04)

- 25 NPT/CONF.2015/PC.I/WP.53, par. 9; NPT/CONF.2015/PC.II/CRP.2, par. 12; and NPT/CONF.2015/PC.III/WP.46, par. 2f.
- 26 NPT/CONF.2015/PC.II/CRP.2, par. 12.
- 27 NPT /CONF.2015/PC.III/WP.18 Article VI of the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, submitted by Ireland on behalf of the New Agenda Coalition [Brazil, Egypt, Ireland, Mexico, New Zealand and South Africa], 2 April 214.
- 28 Professor Treasa Dunworth, discussion Paper" Effective Measures Relating to Nuclear Disarmament: Some International Legal Issues"; or R. Acheson, Banning nuclear weapons: an effective measure for disarmament, Reaching Critical Will, October 2014.
- 29 UN Document A/AC.281/2, Report of the Open-ended Working Group to develop proposals to take forward multilateral nuclear disarmament negotiations for the achievement and maintenance of a world without nuclear weapons.
- 30 For example:

2013:A/C.1/68/L.6/Rev.1, Follow-up to the 2013 high-level meeting of the General Assembly on nuclear disarmament; A/C.1/68/L.18, Towards a nuclearweapon-free world: accelerating the implementation of nuclear disarmament commitments; A/C.1/68/L.26, Follow-up to the advisory opinion of the International Court of Justice on the legality of the threat or use of nuclear weapons; A/C.1/68/L.34, Taking forward multilateral nuclear disarmament negotiations; A/C.1/68/L.43, United action towards the total elimination of nuclear weapons. 36.
2014: A/C.1/69/L.12/Rev.1, Towards a nuclear-weapon-free world: accelerating the implementation of nuclear disarmament commitments; A/C.1/69/L.12/Rev.1, Towards a nuclear-weapon-free world: accelerating the implementation of nuclear disarmament commitments; A/C.1/69/L.21, Taking forward multilateral nuclear disarmament negotiations; A/C.1/69/L.23, Follow-up to the advisory opinion of the International Court of Justice on the legality of the threat or use of nuclear weapons; A/C.1/69/L.23, Follow-up to the advisory opinion of the International Court of Justice on the legality of the threat or use of nuclear disarmament negotiations; A/C.1/69/L.23, Follow-up to the advisory opinion of the International Court of Justice on the legality of the threat or use of nuclear weapons; A/C.1/69/L.31/Rev.1, Nuclear disarmament; A/C.1/69/L.36, United action towards the total elimination of nuclear weapons; A/C.1/69/L.44, Follow-up to the 2013 high-level meeting of the General Assembly on nuclear disarmament.

- 31 NPT/CONF.2015/PC.II/WP.49, Chair's factual summary.
- 32 These two groups can be roughly grouped around those supporting the Austrian Pledge or advocating for effective measures for nuclear disarmament, and so-called nuclear-dependent states that are members of military alliances with nuclear components.
- 33 Council of Delegates of the International Red Cross and Red Crescent Movement, Resolution CD/13/R1, Working towards the elimination of nuclear weapons: Four-year action plan; 17-18 November 2013, http://www.icrc.org/eng/assets/files/red-cross-crescent-movement/council-delegates-2013/cod13r1-nuclear-weapons-adopted-eng.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-21).
- 34 Ibid.
- 35 Remarks by the UN Secretary General Ban Ki-Moon to the Conference on Disarmament, delivered on 21 January 2014; http://www.un.org/sg/statements/ index.asp?nid=7140 (retrieved 2014-02-21). Message of the Secretary General to the Conference on Disarmament, delivered by Mr. Michael Moller, Acting Secretary-General of the Conference on Disarmament on 20 January 2015; http://www.unog.ch/unog/website/news\_media.nsf/(httpNewsByYear\_en)/902401 4F4CD6E49FC1257DD30040781D?OpenDocument (retrieved 2015-02-04).
- 36 Statement to the High-Level Meeting of the General Assembly on Nuclear disarmament, delivered by the UN Secretary General Ban Ki-Moon on 26 September 2013.
- 37 Angela Kane, UN High Representative for Disarmament Affairs, A World Without Nuclear Weapons: From Dream to Reality, Keynote address delivered to the 8th General Conference of the Mayors for Peace, Hiroshima, Japan on 3 August 2013; http://www.mayorsforpeace.org/jp/activites/meeting/8th/ statements/UN\_HR\_en.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-21).
- 38 Statement by P. Maurer, Nuclear weapons: Ending a threat to humanity, Inernational Committee of the Red Cross, 18 February 2015; https://www.icrc.org/ en/document/nuclear-weapons-ending-threat-humanity#.VOiiv4tZTyD (retrieved 2015-02-22).
- 39 Ibid.
- 40 UNIDIR Research Project, Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons, 2014; http://www.unidir.org/programmes/security-and-society/humanitarianimpact-of-nuclear-weapons-and-reducing-nuclear-risk-phase-iii (retrieved 2015-02-04).
- 41 J. Borrie and T. Caughley, An Illusion of Safety: Challenges of Nuclear Weapon Detonations for United Nations Humanitarian Coordination and Response, UNIDIR, 2014; http://www.unidir.org/files/publications/pdfs/an-illusion-of-safety-en-611.pdf, p. 77.
- 42 Ibid, p. 81.
- 43 For example the joint ILPI-UNIDIR "Vienna Papers"-Series.
- 44 Basel Peace Office, Nuclear Weapons Free World focus of 2014 assembly of the Inter-Parliamentary Union, 2013, http://www.baselpeaceoffice.org/article/ nuclear-weapons-free-world-focus-2014-assembly-inter-parliamentary-union (retrieved 2014-02-03).
- 45 Inter-Parliamentary Union, Panel Discussion of the Standing Committee on Peace and International Security, Towards a Nuclear-Weapons-Free World: The Contribution of Parliaments, October 2013, http://www.ipu.org/conf-e/129/1cmt-panel.pdf, (retrieved 2014-02-03).
- 46 Demarche from China, France, the Russian Federation, the United Kingdom, and the United States regarding the Conference on the 'Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons' on 4-5 March in Oslo, Norway. Full text available: http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/oslo-2013/ P5\_Oslo.pdf(retrieved 2014-02-21).
- 47 Joint statement by France, United Kingdom, and United States at the HLM on nuclear disarmament, 26 September 2013; http://www.reachingcriticalwill. org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/HLM/26Sep\_UKUSFrance.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-21).
- 48 Statement to the UN General Assembly First Committee, delivered by Russian Federation on 8 October 2013.
- 49 Statement to the UN General Assembly First Committee, delivered by United States on 20 October 2014.
- 50 Statement to the UN General Assembly First Committee, delivered by United Kingdom on 20 October 2014.
- 51 Statement to the UN General Assembly First Committee, delivered by France on 20 October 2014.
- 52 Media note: United States Will Attend the Vienna Conference on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons, Office of the Spokesperson, 7 November 2014; http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2014/11/233868.htm (retrieved 2015-02-04).

- 53 House of Commons: Oral Answers to Question to the FOREIGN AND COMMONWEALTH OFFICE The Secretary of State was asked –, UK parliament website, 2 December 2014; http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201415/cmhansrd/cm141202/debtext/141202-0001.htm#141202-0001.htm\_ spnew109 (retrieved 215-02-04),column 156.
- 54 Documents suggest UK boycott of key nuclear weapons meeting was driven by P5 partners. Source: Article 36, 4 June 2013, http://www.article36.org/ nuclear-weapons/documents-suggest-uk-boycott-of-key-nuclear-weapons-meeting-was-driven-by-p5-partners/ (retrieved 2014-02-21).
- 55 Filling the gap: report on the Vienna conference on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons, Reaching Critical Will, December 2014; http://www. reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/vienna-2014/filling-the-gap.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-03)
- 56 Both France and Russia have repeatedly referred to these conferences as a distraction in their statements to international fora. China has not commented since the joint demarche.

## References for nuclear weapons inventory graphs:

#### China 1

Kristensen, H.M. and R.S. Norris, "Global nuclear weapons inventories, 1945-2010", Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 1 July 2010; http://bos.sagepub.com/ content/66/4/77

Kristensen, H.M. and R.S. Norris, "Chinese nuclear forces, 2011", Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 1 November 2011; http://bos.sagepub.com/ content/67/6/81

2013 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces, and Global Nuclear Weapons Inventory 1945-2010", Federation of American Scientists, November 2013, http://www.fas.org/programs/ssp/nukes/nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html.

2014 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces", Federation of American Scientists, December 2014; http://fas.org/issues/nuclear-weapons/status-worldnuclear-forces/.

#### 2 France

Kristensen, H.M. and R.S. Norris, "Global nuclear weapons inventories, 1945-2010", Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 1 July 2010; http://bos.sagepub.com/ content/66/4/77

2013 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces, and Global Nuclear Weapons Inventory 1945-2010", Federation of American Scientists, November 2013, http://www.fas.org/programs/ssp/nukes/nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html.

Status of World Nuclear Forces, Federation of American Scientists, December 2014; http://fas.org/issues/nuclear-weapons/status-world-nuclear-forces/. Russian Federation

3

Kristensen, H.M. and R.S. Norris, "Russian nuclear forces, 2009", Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 1 May 2009; http://bos.sagepub.com/content/65/3/55 Kristensen, H.M. and R.S. Norris, "Global nuclear weapons inventories, 1945-2010", Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 1 July 2010; http://bos.sagepub.com/ content/66/4/77

Kristensen, H.M. and R.S. Norris, "Russian nuclear forces, 2011", Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 4 May 2011; http://bos.sagepub.com/content/67/3/67 2011 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces", Federation of American Scientists, 4 December 2011; https://web.archive.org/web/20111204031701/ http://www.fas.org/programs/ssp/nukes/nuclearweapons/nukestatus.htmlssp/nukes/nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html

2012 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces", Federation of American Scientists, 7 May 2012; https://web.archive.org/web/20121201175818/http:// www.fas.org/programs/ssp/nukes/nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html

2013 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces", Federation of American Scientists, November 2013; http://www.fas.org/programs/ssp/nukes/ nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html.

2014 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces", Federation of American Scientists, December 2014; http://fas.org/issues/nuclear-weapons/statusworld-nuclear-forces/.

United Kingdom 4

Kristensen, H.M. and R.S. Norris, "Global nuclear weapons inventories, 1945-2010", Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 1 July 2010; http://bos.sagepub.com/ content/66/4/77

2013 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces, and Global Nuclear Weapons Inventory 1945-2010", Federation of American Scientists, November 2013, http://www.fas.org/programs/ssp/nukes/nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html.

2014 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces", Federation of American Scientists, December 2014; http://fas.org/issues/nuclear-weapons/status-worldnuclear-forces/.

Written Ministerial Statement by UK Secretary of State for Defence, Mr Michael Fallon, delivered to parliament by the Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State, Ministry of Defence, Lord Astor of Hever, on 20 January 2015; http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/ld201415/ldhansrd/text/150120-wms0001. htm (retrieved 2015-02-08), column WS103 and 104.

5 United States

> Kristensen, H.M. and R.S. Norris, "US nuclear forces, 2009", Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 1 March 2009; http://bos.sagepub.com/content/65/2/59 Kristensen, H.M. and R.S. Norris, "Global nuclear weapons inventories, 1945-2010", Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 1 July 2010; http://bos.sagepub.com/ content/66/4/77

> Kristensen, H.M. and R.S. Norris, "US nuclear forces, 2012", Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, 1 May 2012; http://bos.sagepub.com/content/68/3/84 2013 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces, and Global Nuclear Weapons Inventory 1945-2010", Federation of American Scientists, November 2013, http://www.fas.org/programs/ssp/nukes/nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html.

> 2014 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces", Federation of American Scientists, December 2014; http://fas.org/issues/nuclear-weapons/status-worldnuclear-forces/.

Global stockpile: 6

Kristensen, H.M. and R.S. Norris, "Global nuclear weapons inventories, 1945-2013", Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, September/October 2013;http://bos. sagepub.com/content/69/5/75.full.pdf+html

Status of World Nuclear Forces 2010, Federation of American Scientist, 18 December 2010; http://web.archive.org/web/20101218121945/http://www.fas.org/ programs/ssp/nukes/nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html

2011 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces", Federation of American Scientists, 4 December 2011; https://web.archive.org/web/20111204031701/http:// www.fas.org/programs/ssp/nukes/nuclearweapons/nukestatus.htmlssp/nukes/nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html

2012 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces", Federation of American Scientists, 7 May 2012; https://web.archive.org/web/20121201175818/http://www. fas.org/programs/ssp/nukes/nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html

2013 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces", Federation of American Scientists, November 2013; http://www.fas.org/programs/ssp/nukes/ nuclearweapons/nukestatus.html.

2014 Update of the "Status of World Nuclear Forces", Federation of American Scientists, December 2014; http://fas.org/issues/nuclear-weapons/status-worldnuclear-forces/.

## Transparency, irreversibility, and verification

## Action 2:

All States parties commit to apply the principles of irreversibility, verifiability and transparency in relation to the implementation of their treaty obligations.

## Action 5:

The nuclear-weapon States commit to accelerate concrete progress on the steps leading to nuclear disarmament, contained in the Final Document of the 2000 Review Conference, in a way that promotes international stability, peace and undiminished and increased security. To that end, they are called upon to promptly engage with a view to, inter alia: (g) Further enhance transparency and increase mutual confidence.

## Action 19:

All States agree on the importance of supporting cooperation among Governments, the United Nations, other international and regional organizations and civil society aimed at increasing confidence, improving transparency and developing efficient verification capabilities related to nuclear disarmament.

## Action 20:

States parties should submit regular reports, within the framework of the strengthened review process for the Treaty, on the implementation of the present action plan, as well as of article VI, paragraph 4 (c), of the 1995 decision entitled "Principles and objectives for nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament", and the practical steps agreed to in the Final Document of the 2000 Review Conference, and recalling the advisory opinion of the International Court of Justice of 8 July 1996.



As a confidence-building measure, all the nuclear-weapon States are encouraged to agree as soon as possible on a standard reporting form and to determine appropriate reporting intervals for the purpose of voluntarily providing standard information. without prejudice to national security. The Secretary-General of the United Nations is invited to establish a publicly accessible repository, which shall include the information provided by the nuclear weapon States.

## Irreversibility, verifiability, and transparency of recent reductions

Treaty obligations for non-proliferation are monitored under the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) safeguards system, but no such international body exists to monitor disarmament efforts under the NPT. Since the adoption of the NPT Action Plan, only three of the five NPT nuclear-armed states have announced reductions of nuclear arsenals.

Information available on nuclear weapons differs greatly between NPT nuclear-armed states. A special concern regarding lack of transparency involves warheads that are not covered by any control regime. For example, information on the stockpiles of tactical nuclear weapons (TNW) for Russia and United States is not available or is cursory. Further transparency and confidencebuilding measures from all NPT nuclear-armed states are limited.

#### China

China has not reported any reductions since the 2010 NPT Action Plan was adopted. According to a recent article in the Bulleting of the Atomic Scientists, China even is slowly increasing the size of its nuclear weapons arsenal.<sup>1</sup>

#### Further measures

China's 2013 white paper does not give any official data on China's nuclear stockpile. China has never released any official data on its nuclear arsenal<sup>2</sup> and any discussion of the Chinese inventory is based on estimates made by Western governments and non-governmental organizations.

#### France

France has not carried out any reductions of nuclear warheads since the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan. But it has been reported that the French stockpile is expected to decrease to around 290 warheads within the next few years.<sup>3</sup> No plan for the verification or irreversibility of this reduction has been reported.

#### Further measures

France has released the total numbers of all its nuclear weapons, not just deployed ones, through public speeches and legal documents attached to procurement laws and defence budgets.<sup>4</sup> It has also dismantled the fissile material production facilities in Marcoule and Pierrelatte as well as former nuclear testing facilities, in a reportedly transparent manner.<sup>5</sup>

#### Russian Federation and the United States

The New Strategic Arms Reduction Treaty (START) data exchange, which, under the terms of the Treaty, had to take place within 45 days of its entry into force, indicates that Russia had 1,537 deployed strategic warheads, 521 deployed strategic delivery vehicles, and 865 launchers. The United States had 1,800 deployed strategic warheads, 882 deployed strategic delivery vehicles, and 1,124 launchers. From February 2011, both countries have seven years to meet the Treaty's targets. The data are to be updated every six months.<sup>6</sup> On-site inspections offer access to additional data on missiles and bombers. When an intercontinental ballistic missile, submarine-launched ballistic missile, or air base is inspected (which may take place up to ten times each year, as noted above), in what the Treaty labels 'Type One' inspections, the inspectors will be told and shown where each missile is and told how many warheads are deployed on it.

The verification system for New START has been called "the most intrusive verification system ever implemented for counting nuclear warheads"<sup>7</sup> and for the first time includes verification of actual deployed warhead numbers, rather than counting delivery vehicles as carrying a pre-determined number of warheads based on maximum loading.

But, it has also been noted that while the Treaty reduces the legal limit for deployed warheads, it does not impose a reduction in the number of warheads, as no limits are set for non-deployed warheads (the Treaty does not require the destruction of non-deployed warheads). Additionally a new counting regulation attributes one weapon to each bomber, rather than the actual number of weapons assigned to the bombers. It has been argued by nuclear experts that such "fake counting rules free up a large pool of warhead spaces under the treaty limit that enable each country to deploy many more warheads than would otherwise be the case."<sup>8</sup>

New START lacks any requirements for warheads to actually be dismantled or destroyed. While it does mark a significant departure from the system of counting "attributed" warheads, it is only through the actual dismantlement of warheads and destruction of their fissile material components and delivery vehicles that disarmament can realistically be irreversible.<sup>9</sup>

#### Further measures

Public information on Russia's nuclear weapons is limited. Russia's strategic nuclear weapons are thought to be on Russian soil, but there is no available information on the numbers or location.<sup>10</sup>Also, the availability of information on non-strategic nuclear weapons is limited. However, the US and Russia have, through the entry into force of New START, exchanged information on strategic nuclear weapon delivery systems.<sup>11</sup>

The United States has released the most detailed information on its nuclear weapons, although it does not reveal deployment locations or exact numbers of total inventory of warheads.<sup>12</sup> In May 2010, the United States revealed the total size of its operational nuclear stockpile. In January 2014, it released the full aggregate numbers of strategic offensive arms under New START. The data comes from the biannual exchange of data required under New START.<sup>13</sup> At the NPT Preparatory Committee in New York in May 2014 the United Sates announced its updated "active" nuclear warhead numbers of 4,804, reflecting a reduction of 309 warheads since 2009.<sup>14</sup> On 4 December 2014 the United States announced the creation of the International Partnership for Nuclear Disarmament Verification. The partnership is based on collaboration between both nuclear-armed states and non-nuclear-armed states in order to better understand the technical problems of verifying nuclear disarmament agreements, and to develop solutions. The initiative will expand on the work already done by the United Kingdom and Norway and the Nuclear Threat Initiative will be a main partner.<sup>15</sup>

#### United Kingdom

In May 2010, the United Kingdom announced for the first time the approximate size of its nuclear stockpile, and provided some information of the operational status of warheads.<sup>16</sup>Describing what he called a "more open" policy, Foreign Secretary of State, William Hague said Britain's total number of nuclear warheads would not exceed 225, including the maximum 160 already declared as "operationally available". Later that year, on 9 June 2010 the Foreign Office Minister Alister Burt stated, "We have no plans to establish procedures to allow the international community to verify the UK's nuclear warhead stockpile."17 In January 2015, it was announced to the British Parliament that all submarines "on continuous at-sea deterrent patrol now carry 40 nuclear warheads and no more than eight operational missiles. We have therefore achieved our commitment to reduce the number of operationally available warheads to no more than 120."18

#### Further measures

The United Kingdom, together with Norway, has conducted research on the verification of warhead dismantlement. This UK-Norway initiative started in 2007 and is monitored by the Verification, Research, Training and Information Centre (VERTIC). The project's main goal is to investigate the verified dismantlement of nuclear warheads and to formulate recommendations for future work. The UK-Norway process has also inspired new projects currently in development by several countries<sup>19</sup> In December 2010, the United Kingdom hosted a workshop in London to share experiences with non-nuclear weapons states<sup>20</sup> and in April 2012 the UK hosted a similar meeting to share the outcomes of the research project with the other NPT nuclear-armed states.<sup>21</sup> During 2013, VERTIC published a briefing paper on "Nuclear disarmament verification: the case for multilateralism"22 and a representative participated in a panel to the OEWG in May.23

#### NPT nuclear-armed states "confidence-building efforts"

None of the five NPT nuclear-armed state have published a full account of specific nuclear weapons modernization programmes and their costs. The official statement from the NPT nuclear-armed state Paris meeting in 2011 indicated that they "continued their previous discussions on the issues of transparency and mutual confidence, including nuclear doctrine and capabilities, and of verification, recognizing such measures are important for establishing a firm foundation for further disarmament efforts."<sup>24</sup>

In their joint statement from June 2012, they informed about their continued discussion on above mentioned topics and added they "will continue their discussions in multiple ways within the P5, with a view to reporting to the 2014 PrepCom, consistent with their commitments under Actions 5, 20, and 21 of the 2010 RevCon final document."<sup>25</sup> After their meeting in April 2013, they again confirmed this commitment and stressed "the importance of this work, which will increase P5 mutual understanding and facilitate further P5 discussions on nuclear matters."<sup>26</sup> During the meeting they shared information on their respective experiences in verification and decided to continue such exchanges.<sup>27</sup> Similarly in April 2014, the NPT nuclear-armed states continued their discussions and shared information on transparency, confidence-building measures, and experiences in verification as well as shared their reports for the 2014 PrepCom. <sup>28</sup>

#### Regular reports under the NPT

Step 12 of the 13 Practical Steps for the implementation of Article VI adopted by the 2000 NPT Review Conference calls for regular reports by all states parties on the implementation of Article VI and paragraph 4 (c) of the 1995 Decision.

Only 12 states have submitted implementation reports during the current review cycle



In the lead up to the 2010 NPT Review Conference, only 23<sup>29</sup> out of 189 states parties submitted such national reports. China and Russia were the only two NPT nuclear-armed states to do so. So far only seven non-nuclear-armed states<sup>30</sup> have submitted reports to the current review cycle. The reports focus on the implementation of the 2010 outcome document and those of previous Review Conferences, the implementation of article VI of the treaty and the establishment of the zone free of nuclear weapons and other weapons of mass destruction in the Middle East.<sup>31</sup>

#### Reporting by the nuclear weapons states

While several of the NPT nuclear-armed states disclose information about their nuclear weapons reductions, each of them has different counting rules on their arsenals, which complicates comparisons.<sup>32</sup>

The issue of reporting was mentioned in the joint NPT nucleararmed states statement from their Paris meeting in June 2011. The statement said that the NPT nuclear-armed states "met with the determination to work together in pursuit of their shared goal of nuclear disarmament under article VI of the NPT, including engagement on the steps outlines in action 5, as well as reporting and other efforts called for in the 2010 Review Conference Action Plan."33 During their Washington meeting in June 2012, they "continued their previous discussions on the issues of transparency, mutual confidence, and verification, and considered proposals for a standard reporting form."34 In the joint statement after their fourth meeting in Geneva in April 2013, the NPT nuclear-armed states reaffirmed their advancement on "discussions of an approach to reporting on their relevant activities" as well as their objective to submit a "glossary of key nuclear terms" to the 2015 NPT RevCon.

In accordance with the 2014 reporting deadline set by the Action Plan the five NPT nuclear-armed states submitted their reports on implementation of action 5, 20, and 21 of the NPT action plan. The reports follow a fixed set of headings but the content varied widely and limitedly new facts were shared mainly covering past activities before 2010 and each states focusing on certain issues only.<sup>35</sup>

A report by the Royal United Services Institute for Defence and Security Studies argues that the lack of progress in the NPT nuclear-armed states process is due largely to the complex relationships among the NPT nuclear-armed states, which make some reticent to alter their current policies. Domestic constraints continue to limit what the NPT nuclear-armed states are willing to do in the course of these discussions, which has "led the group to begin work in those areas considered relatively easy," note the report authors. They point out that transparency among the NPT nuclear-armed states remains elusive and that the lack of outcomes and progress has led to skepticism about the utility of the NPT nuclear-armed states "process".<sup>36</sup>

On 22 September 2010,<sup>37</sup> the NPDI was formed.<sup>38</sup> In 2011, NPDI developed a draft standard nuclear disarmament reporting form, as promoted by action 21 in the Action Plan. The reporting form has been shared with the five NPT NPT nuclear-armed states during their meeting in 2011 in Paris but has not received any official response from the five NPT nuclear-armed states. It was submitted as a working paper to the 2012 PrepCom.<sup>39</sup>

The United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs has set up a website to function as a repository of information provided by the NPT nuclear-armed states in accordance with the 2010 NPT Action Plan, where the 2014 reports are made available.<sup>40</sup>

The International Panel on Fissile Material (IPFM) has focused on measures to increase transparency of nuclear warhead and fissile material stocks in its latest Global Fissile Material Report from October 2013.<sup>41</sup>Among other things, IPFM proposes that nuclear-armed states could make baseline declarations of the total numbers of nuclear warheads in their possession as of a specific date and commit to subsequent annual updates; they could agree on a shared terminology with regard to nuclear warheads and all related aspects; all non-military fissile material could be placed under IAEA safeguards; and approaches for verifying warhead dismantlement could be developed.<sup>42</sup>

For more information on verification and irreversibility, please see chapter on nuclear material.

## References:

- 1 H. Kristensen & R. Norris, Chinese nuclear forces, 2013, Bulletin of the Atomic Scientists, November 2013, p. 79.
- <sup>2</sup> I. Kearns, Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States, BASIC paper, November 2011, p. 9.
- 3 H. Kristensen, *French Nuclear Forces*, Security blog Federation of American Scientists Strategic, 5 September 2011; http://blogs.fas.org/security/?s=H.+Kri stensen%2C+French+Nuclear+Forces&submit.x=0&submit.y=0=post (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 4 A. Schaper, Transparency and security in Nuclear Weapons, The Weapons of Mass Destruction Commission Report, 2006, p. 6.
- <sup>5</sup> Nuclear Threat Initiative, *France: Nuclear*, August 2013; http://www.nti.org/country-profiles/france/nuclear/ (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 6 T. Collina, Russia Below Some New START Limits, Arms Control Association, July/August 2011; http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2011\_%2007-08/%20 Russia\_Nuclear\_Arsenal\_Below\_Some\_New\_START\_Limits (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 7 Verification of New START, Union of Concerned Scientists, July 2010; http://www.ucsusa.org/nuclear\_weapons\_and\_global\_security/solutions/us-nuclearweapons/verification-of-new-start.html (retrieved 2014-02-25).

- 8 H. Kristensen, New START *has new counting*, Security blog Federation of American Scientists Strategic, 29 March 2010; http://blogs.fas.org/security/?s=N ew+START+has+new+counting&submit.x=0&submit.y=0&post\_type=post(retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 9 D. Cliff, H. Elbanting & A. Persbo, Irreversibility in Nuclear Disarmament, VERTIC, September 2011, p. 61; http://www.nonproliferation.eu/documents/ other/davidcli64256hassanelbahtimyandandreaspersbo4ece48257c33b.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 10 Ibid.
- 11 Ibid, p. 3.
- 12 Ibid, p, 5.
- 13 U.S. Department of State, New START Treaty Aggregate Numbers of Strategic Offensive Arms, 1 January 2014.
- 14 B.Fihn, *Editorial: Reporting and Responsibility in NPT news in Reviews*, Reaching Critical Will, 30 April 2014; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/ documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/NIR2014/No3.pdf.
- 15 Statement by United Sates during the Vienna Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons Conference 9 December 2014; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/ images/documents/Disarmament-fora/vienna-2014/9Dec\_USA.pdf.
- 16 For more information go to US Department of States Fact Sheet; http://www.state.gov/t/avc/rls/234680.htm.
- 17 R. Norton-Taylor, Britain's nuclear arsenal is 225 warheads, reveals William Hague, The Guardian, 26 May 2010; http://www.guardian.co.uk/world/2010/ may/26/uk-nuclear-weapons-stockpile-warheads (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 18 A. Burt, Nuclear Weapons, speech at the United Kingdom Parliament, June 2010.
- 19 Written Ministerial Statement by UK Secretary of State for Defence, Mr Michael Fallon, delivered to parliament by the Parliamentary Under-Secretary of State, Ministry of Defence, Lord Astor of Hever, on 20 January 2015; http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/ld201415/ldhansrd/text/150120-wms0001. htm (retrieved 2015-02-08), column WS103 and 104.
- 20 Arms Control and Disarmament: completed projects, VERTIC online database, www.vertic.org.
- 21 Statement in UNGA First Committee, delivered by United Kingdom on 7 October 2011.
- 22 Foreign & Commonwealth Office, UK host meeting on nuclear verification, 4 April 2012; https://www.gov.uk/government/news/uk-hosts-meeting-onnuclear-disarmament-verification-research (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 23 Cliff, D., Elbahtimy, H., Keir, D. and A. Persbo, Nuclear disarmament verification: the case for multilateralism, VERTIC Brief No. 19, 25 April 2013.
- <sup>24</sup> Presentation to OEWG, VERTIC website, May 2013; http://www.vertic.org/pages/posts/presentation-to-oewg-505.php (retrieved on 2013-12-16).
- 25 First P5 follow-up meeting to the NPT Review Conference, Final Joint Press Statement, Paris, 1 July 2011; http://www.franceonu.org/france-at-the-unitednations/un-express-922/article/first-p5-follow-up-meeting-to-the (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 26 Third P5 conference: Implementing the NPT, Final Joint Media Note, Washington, 29 June 2012; http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2012/06/194292.htm (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 27 Fourth P5 Conference: On the Way to the 2015 NPT Review Conference, Joint Media Statement, Geneva, 18-19 April 2013; available at: http://www.state. gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2013/04/207768.htm (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 28 Ibid.
- 29 U.S. Department of State Office of the Spokesperson, Joint Statement from the Nuclear-Weapon States at the London P5 Conference, 6 February 2015; http://www.state.gov/r/pa/prs/ps/2015/02/237273.htm (retrieved 2015-02-08).
- 30 Algeria, Australia, Austria, Brazil, Canada, Chile, China, Cuba, Finland, Iran, Ireland, Japan, Kazakhstan, Mexico, Morocco, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, Sweden, Ukraine, and Uruguay.
- 31 Australia, Austria, Canada, Islamic Republic of Iran, New Zealand, Republic of Korea, and Switzerland.
- 32 The list of reports is available on Reaching Critical Will website, in the sections 'National reports submitted to the 2012 NPT Preparatory Committee', Reaching Critical Will, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/npt/2012/national-reports; and 'National reports submitted to the 2013 NPT Preparatory Committee', Reaching Critical Will, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/npt/2012/national-reports.
- 33 I. Kearns, Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States, BASIC paper, November 2011, p. 9.
- 34 Second P5 follow-up meeting to the NPT Review Conference, Final Joint Press Statement, Paris, 2011.
- <sup>35</sup> Third P5 conference: Implementing the NPT, Final Joint Press Statement, Washington, 29 June 2012.
- 36 B.Fihn, Editorial: Reporting and Responsibility in NPT news in Reviews, Reaching Critical Will, 30 April 2014; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/ documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/NIR2014/No3.pdf.
- 37 A. Berger & M. Chalmers, Whitehall Report 3-13: Great Expectations The P5 Process and the Non-Proliferation Treaty, Royal United Services Institute, August 2013.
- 38 Berlin Statement at the Conference on Disarmament, CD/1908, delivered by Foreign Ministers on nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation on 17 May 2011.
- 39 Australia, Canada, Chile, Germany, Japan, Mexico, the Netherlands, Poland, Turkey and the United Arab Emirates. In September 2013 Nigeria and the Philippines joined the group.
- 40 UN Document NPT/CONF.2015/PC.I/WP.12, Transparency of nuclear weapons: the Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Initiative.
- 41 United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs, http://www.un.org/disarmament/WMD/Nuclear/Repository/.
- 42 International Panel of Fissile Materials (IPFM), Global Fissile Material Report 2013: Increasing Transparency of Nuclear Warhead and Fissile Material Stocks as a Step toward Disarmament, October 2013.



# Risk

## Action 5:

The nuclear-weapon States commit to accelerate concrete progress on the steps leading to nuclear disarmament, contained in the Final Document of the 2000 Review Conference, in a way that promotes international stability, peace and undiminished and increased security. To that end, they are called upon to promptly engage with a view to, inter alia:

- (e) Consider the legitimate interest of non-nuclear-weapon States in further reducing the operational status of nuclear weapons systems in ways that promote international stability and security;
- (f) Reduce the risk of accidental use of nuclear weapons;

No public information is available regarding concrete steps that have been taken to reduce the operational status of nuclear weapons or reduce the risk of accidental use of these weapons. In the meantime, case studies and new research continue to highlight the existing risk by discussing examples of past nearmisses, accidents, safety and security breaches, and misconduct. Over the past review cycle more states have raised concerns about the deliberate or accidental use of nuclear weapons due to proliferation, modernisation, nuclear doctrines, misconduct, system vulnerabilities, and more, which is closely linked to the increasing amount of information that became available during that time.

### **De-alerting**

With regard to reductions of the operational status of nuclear weapons systems, no progress has been recorded since May 2010. According to the latest estimates, the US and Russia have about 1800 strategic nuclear warheads on high alert on both land- and sea-based ballistic missiles, a figure that has not decreased since the 2010 NPT Review Conference.<sup>1</sup> France and the UK keep 80 and 48 of their weapons, respectively, on their missile submarines fully operational. These weapons are on a lower readiness level than the US and Russian weapons.<sup>2</sup> China, as part of its no first use policy, is believed not to maintain nuclear weapons on a high level of readiness.

In 2014, as in previous years, France, Russia, the United Kingdom, and United States voted against<sup>3</sup> the UN General Assembly resolution on "Decreasing the operational readiness of nuclear weapon systems" put forward by Chile, Malaysia, New Zealand, Nigeria, and Switzerland.<sup>4</sup> France, UK, and US issued a joint statement explaining that they disagree that the current operational status of nuclear weapons increases the risk of deliberate or accidental use. They argued that further "de-alerting" is not a priority for nuclear disarmament and that their weapons "are subject to the most rigorous command, control and communication systems."<sup>5</sup> Despite continued opposition from four nuclear-armed states, the de-alerting resolution was adopted by a vote of 166-4-11, underlining a continued increase of support for lower alert levels. During the 2014 NPT PrepCom, the NPDI submitted a working paper on de-alerting, outlining how reducing the alert level of operational readiness "would demonstrate a commitment to reducing the role of nuclear weapons in security and defence doctrines," as well as "be a valuable confidence-building measure and an important step towards nuclear disarmament."<sup>6</sup>

#### Misconduct and accidents

Since the 2010 NPT RevCon, some reports about security and safety breaches within the US nuclear forces appeared, causing concern within the international community about the risk of accidents.7 ICBM launch officers had violated security rules, allegedly cheated on tests of their knowledge of the launch systems, participated in gambling rackets, and acted in a drunk and disorderly fashion abroad.8 One missileer has even been convicted of running a violent street gang that arranged for the exchange of money for sex with underage girls, distributed drugs, and gave alcohol to teenagers.9As a response to these developments, US Defense Secretary Chuck Hagel ordered a review of US military's nuclear weapons mission.<sup>10</sup> Officials from both the US Navy and US Air Force have been released from duty in some cases, while the gang leading missileer has received a sentence of 25 years in prison. As the result of the review, which revealed "structure of US nuclear forces is so incoherent that it cannot be properly managed in its current form"11 explaining the disconnect between top-levels and those below, US Defense Secretary Chuck Hagel, as part of a more extensive overhaul, authorised the air force to appoint a four star general in charge its nuclear forces.12

There have also been several concerning security and safety incidents at nuclear weapons facilities in the US. On 28 July 2012, three peace activists including an 82 year old nun broke into the Y-12 National Security Complex in Tennessee, which has highly enriched uranium facilities and materials. They spray painted verses from the Bible and splashed blood on the walls of one of the buildings and hammered on a guard tower before waiting to be arrested.<sup>13</sup> On 14 February 2014, a chemical reaction in a drum of nuclear waste at the Waste Isolation Pilot Plant in New Mexico caused the drum to rupture, triggering a radioactive

leak that exposed more than 20 workers to contamination and indefinitely shut down the plant.<sup>14</sup>

These recent incidents follow decades of near-misses during the Cold War, when fires, explosions, false attack alerts, and accidentally dropped bombs posed extraordinary risk.<sup>15</sup>

Other nuclear-armed states are not immune from such incidents. In the United Kingdom, a Nuclear Site Safety Justification report published in 2010 revealed 22 safety shortfalls at the Faslane Naval Base in Scotland where the UK's nuclear-armed submarines are based.<sup>16</sup> The shiplift is used to lift 16,000-ton Vanguard ballistic missile submarines out of the water for maintenance with nuclear warheads and ballistic missiles still aboard.

Then in 2012 "it was revealed that UK submarines, many of them nuclear-powered, had experienced over 266 fires in the past 25 years. 243 were small-scale fires dealt with using onboard resources, but 67 of these were on ballistic missile submarines."<sup>17</sup>

Also in the UK, 44 officers of the Ministry of Defence Police working at the Atomic Weapons Establishment (AWE) in Burghfield are currently subject to a "police misconduct investigation."<sup>18</sup> The investigation involves allegations of officers failing to complete their duties correctly.

For the other NPT nuclear-armed states, very limited information is available on such security or safety breaches. However, the Chatham House report catalogues a number of incidents of near-use of nuclear weapons in the India, Israel, Pakistan, Soviet Union/Russia, UK, and US.<sup>19</sup>

International affairs can also affect the risk of nuclear weapon use. In September 2014, in the context of the Ukraine crisis, both the Russian Federation<sup>20</sup> and NATO<sup>21</sup> conducted military exercises that have contributed to further heightening of tensions and, as the recent report from Chatham House points out, may "increase the risks of miscalculation, escalation and propensity for considering nuclear response."<sup>22</sup>

Cyber attacks are also becoming an increasing concern for nuclear security. In March 2013, the Pentagon's Defense Science Board indicated uncertainty about the resilience of most US nuclear weapon systems against a sophisticated cyber attack.<sup>23</sup> General Robert Kehler, head of Strategic Command, told US senators that he did not know whether other countries' nuclear command and control systems were impervious to a cyber attack that could launch a nuclear-armed missile.<sup>24</sup>

#### **Risk reduction**

Non-nuclear weapon states have addressed the issue of risk reduction not only during disarmament meetings at the United Nations,<sup>25</sup> but also outside during the second and third conferences on the humanitarian impact of nuclear weapons in Nayarit, Mexico and Vienna, Austria. In Mexico, one working session focused on "The risk of a nuclear blast and other effects of a nuclear weapon detonation." The evidence presented in this segment demonstrated that the mere existence of nuclear weapons generates great risk. Additionally, some presentations explored the many instances where an accidental nuclear detonation had only narrowly been averted.<sup>26</sup>

The chair's summary from the Mexico conference noted that the risk of nuclear weapons use is growing due to proliferation, vulnerabilities of command and control networks to cyber attacks and human error, potential access to nuclear weapons by non-state actors, and high-alert status of nuclear weapon systems.<sup>27</sup>

In Vienna, a session was dedicated to "Risk drivers for deliberate or inadvertent nuclear weapons use". Presentations included an overview of historical near-misses, systems analysis of risks, and the potential impact of cyber attacks on nuclear security.<sup>28</sup>

The chair's summary of the Vienna conference found that even if the probability is considered low, "given the catastrophic consequences of a nuclear weapon detonation, the risk is unacceptable." It highlighted the same risks as the summary of the Mexico conference and noted that these risks increase over time.

The summary also critiques the doctrine of "nuclear deterrence" as lending gravely to risk, because it necessitates preparing for nuclear war. "Opportunities to reduce risk must be taken now, such as de-alerting and reducing the role of nuclear weapons in security doctrines," the summary suggests. "Limiting the role of nuclear weapons to deterrence does not remove the possibility of their use. Nor does it address the risks stemming from accidental use. The only assurance against the risk of a nuclear weapon."<sup>29</sup>

The Austrian government's pledge at the conclusion of the conference also highlights the increasing nature of the risk of a nuclear weapon explosion, due to proliferation, modernisation, and the role attributed to nuclear weapons in security doctrines. It notes that the risks associated with nuclear weapons raise moral and ethical questions and that they concern all humanity.<sup>30</sup>

This pledge, and many governmental and civil society statements before it, call for risk reduction through reducing operational status, removing nuclear weapons from deployment and putting them in storage, diminishing their role in military doctrines, rapid reductions of arsenals, and ultimately their total elimination.

## References:

1. H. M. Kristensen & M. McKinzie, De-alerting nuclear forces, 19 June 2013; http://thebulletin.org/de-alerting-nuclear-forces (retrieved 2014-02-25).

#### 2. Ibid.

- 3. See http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/1com/1com/14/votes/L22.pdf for voting results.
- 4. See http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/1com/1com/14/resolutions/L22.pdf for the text of the resolution.
- Amb. R. Wood, L.22, "Decreasing the operational readiness of nuclear weapon systems, Explanation of Vote After the Vote on behalf of France, the United Kingdom, and the United States, 29 October 2014; http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/1com/1com14/eov/L22\_P3.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-05).
- 6. NPT/CONE.2015/PC.III/WP.6 entitled: De-alerting, submitted by the members of the Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Initiative (Australia, Canada, Chile, Germany, Japan, Mexico, Nigeria, the Netherlands, the Philippines, Poland, Turkey and the United Arab Emirates) on 14 March 2014.
- 7. R. Burns, US nuclear missiles are a force in much distress, Associated Press, 21 December 2013; http://bigstory.ap.org/article/us-nuclear-missiles-are-forcemuch-distress (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 8. Ibid. Please see also: R. Burns, *Tim Giardina Suspended: No. 2 U.S. Nuke Commander Under Investigation*, Huffington Post, 28 September 2013; http://www. huffingtonpost.com/2013/09/28/tim-giardina-suspended\_n\_4009066.html (retrieved 2014-02-25); T. McCarthy, *Dozens of US nuclear missile officers caught up in drug and cheating scandals*, The Guardian, 15 January 2014; http://www.theguardian.com/world/2014/jan/15/muclear-missile-officers-suspended-drug-cheating-scandals (retrieved 2014-02-04); *Air Force general in charge of nuclear missiles was fired after 'getting drunk on official visit to Russia, behaving badly and bragging of meeting two hot women*,' Daily Mail, 20 December 2013; http://www.dailymail.co.uk/news/article-2527002/Air-Force-general-Michael-Carey-fired-drunk-behavior-trip-Moscow.html (retrieved 2014-02-04); and C. Dharapak/AP File, *Defense Secretary Hagel orders review of nuclear weapons mission following scandals*, NBC News, 23 January 2014; http://usnews.nbcnews.com/\_news/2014/01/23/22418511-defense-secretary-hagel-orders-review-of-nuclear-weapons-mission-following-scandals?lite (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- K. Davis, AF: Missileer who ran 'violent street gang' gets 25 years, Air Force Times, 3 February 2015; http://www.airforcetimes.com/story/military/ crime/2015/02/02/minot-air-force-base-missileer-leon-brown-sentenced-25-years/22753751/ (retrieved 2015-02-04).
- C. Dharapak/AP File, Defense Secretary Hagel orders review of nuclear weapons mission following scandals, NBC News, 23 January 2014; http://usnews. nbcnews.com/\_news/2014/01/23/22418511-defense-secretary-hagel-orders-review-of-nuclear-weapons-mission-following-scandals?lite (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 11. Associated Press Washington, Chuck Hagel orders radical shakeup of US nuclear forces, The Guardian, 14 November 2014; http://www.theguardian.com/ us-news/2014/nov/14/chuck-hagel-orders-radical-shakeup-us-nuclear-forces-defense-secretary (retrieved 2015-02-21).
- 12. Ibid.
- 13. D. Zak, *The Prophets of Oak Ridge*, The Washington Post, 30 April 2013; http://www.washingtonpost.com/sf/wp-style/2013/09/13/the-prophets-of-oak-ridge/ (retrieved 2014-02-04).
- 14. See P. Malone, Missteps & Secrets: LANL officials downplayed waste's dangers even after WIPP leak, Santa Fe New Mexican, 15 November 2014; http:// www.lasg.org/press/2014/SFNM\_16Nov2014.html (retrieved 2015-02-04); From LANL to leak, Santa Fe New Mexican; http://www.santafenewmexican. com/special\_reports/from\_lanl\_to\_leak/ (retrieved 2014-02-04); and G. Mello, Newspaper's expose: Los Alamos Lab's incompetence, illegal actions led to contamination and shutdown of Waste Isolation Pilot Plant, Los Alamos Study Group, 18 November 2014; http://www.lasg.org/press/2014/press\_ backgrounder\_18Nov2014.html (retrieved 2014-02-04).
- 15. See E. Schlosser, Command and Control: Nuclear Weapons, the Damascus Accident, and the Illusion of Safety, Penguin Books, 2013.
- 16. R. Edwards, Revealed: The 22 Safety Shortfall's of Scotland's Nuclear Crane, The Sunday Herald, 3 April 2011.
- 17. N. Ritchie, Nuclear risk: the British case, Article 36, February 2014, p. 4; http://www.article36.org/wp-content/uploads/2013/06/Nuclear-risk-paper.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-05).
- 18. Parliament of the UK, Column 222W- AWE, 22 January 2013; http://www.publications.parliament.uk/pa/cm201314/cmhansrd/cm140122/text/140122w0002.htm (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- P. Lewis, H. Williams, B. Pelopidas, and S. Aghlani, *Too Close for Comfort: Cases of Near Nuclear Use and Options for Policy*, Chatham House, April 2014; http://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/home/chatham/public\_html/sites/default/ files/20140428TooCloseforComfortNuclearUseLewisWilliamsPelopidasAghlani.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-05).
- 20. Reuters, Russia Planning Major Nuclear Military Exercises, The Moscow Times, 3 September 2014; http://www.themoscowtimes.com/news/article/russiaplanning-major-nuclear-military-exercises/506339.html (retrieved 2015-02-21).
- 21. US and Nato troops begin Ukraine military exercise, BBC News, 15 September 2014; http://www.bbc.com/news/world-europe-29204505 (retrieved 2015-02-21).
- 22. P. Lewis, H. Williams, B. Pelopidas, and S. Aghlani, *Too Close for Comfort: Cases of Near Nuclear Use and Options for Policy*, Chatham House, April 2014; http://www.chathamhouse.org/sites/files/chathamhouse/home/chatham/public\_html/sites/default/ files/20140428TooCloseforComfortNuclearUseLewisWilliamsPelopidasAghlani.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-05), p. 29.
- 23. Department of Defence, Defense Science Board, Task Force Report on Advanced Cyber Threat, January 2013, p. 7.
- 24. A. Sternstein, Officials Worry About Vulnerability of Global Nuclear Stockpile to Cyber Attack, Global Security Newswire, 14 March 2013; http://www.nti.org/ gsn/article/officials-worry-about-vulnerability-global-nuclear-stockpile-cyber-attack/ (retrieved 2014-02-05).

- 25. See for example the statements delivered to the UNGA First Committee by the De-Alerting Group on 18 October 2013, 17 October 2012, and 13 October 2011. The Group has also delivered statements to the NPT Preparatory Committees, for example on 3 May 2012.
- 26. For the different presentations please see: http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/others/hinw/nayarit-2014/statements.
- 27. Chair's Summary, Second Conference on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons, Nayarit, Mexico, 14 February 2014; http://www. reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/nayarit-2014/chairs-summary.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-05).
- 28. For the different presentations please see: http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/hinw/vienna-2014/statements.
- 29. Chair's Summary, Third Conference on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons, Vienna, Austria, 9 December 2014; http://www.reachingcriticalwill. org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/vienna-2014/ChairSummary.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-05).
- 30. Austrian Pledge, Third Conference on the Humanitarian Impact of Nuclear Weapons, Vienna, Austria, 9 December 2014; http://www.reachingcriticalwill. org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/vienna-2014/Austrian\_Pledge.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-05).

# Nuclear weapon free zones and negative security assurances

## Action 7:

All States agree that the Conference on Disarmament should, within the context of an agreed, comprehensive and balanced programme of work, immediately begin discussion of effective international arrangements to assure non-nuclear-weapon States against the use or threat of use of nuclear weapons, to discuss substantively, without limitation, with a view to elaborating recommendations dealing with all aspects of this issue, not excluding an internationally legally binding instrument. The Review Conference invites the Secretary-General of the United Nations to convene a high-level meeting in September 2010 in support of the work of the Conference on Disarmament.

## Action 8:

All nuclear weapon States commit to fully respect their existing commitment with regard to security assurances. Those nuclear weapon States that have not yet done so are encouraged to extend security assurances to non-nuclear-weapons States parties to the Treaty.

## Action 9:

The establishment of further nuclear-weapon-free-zones, where appropriate, on the basis of arrangements freely arrived at among States of the region concerned, and in accordance with the 1999 Guidelines of the United Nations Disarmament Commission, is encouraged. All concerned States are encouraged to ratify the nuclear-weapon-free zone treaties and their relevant protocols, and to constructively consult and cooperate to bring about the entry into force of the relevant legally binding protocols of all such nuclear-weapon-free zones treaties, which include negative security assurances. The concerned States are encouraged to review any related reservation.

### General negative security assurances

Since May 2010, a number of efforts have been made by some of the NPT nuclear-armed states on the topic of NSAs. Although the international community is no closer to a legally-binding agreement than before the NPT Review Conference, some NPT nuclear-armed state have modified their previous assurances.

#### China

China is the only NPT nuclear-armed state that has a no first use policy. This policy has two parts. Firstly, it means China has declared that it will not use nuclear weapons against any NPT nuclear-armed state in a first strike and secondly, that it will never use or threaten to use nuclear weapons against any NPT non-nuclear-armed state or members of a NWFZ.

China holds that while moving towards the complete prohibition of nuclear weapons, all NPT nuclear-armed states should abandon any nuclear "deterrence" policy based on first use of nuclear weapons as well as make an unequivocal commitment that under no circumstances will they use or threaten to use nuclear weapons against non-nuclear-armed states or NWFZs and negotiate an international legal instrument in this regard. In the meantime, China maintains, NPT nuclear-armed states should negotiate and conclude a treaty on no first use of nuclear weapons against each other.<sup>1</sup>

During the signing ceremony of the Treaty on a nuclear-weaponfree-zone in Central Asia on 6 May 2014, China reiterated its no-first-use policy.<sup>2</sup>

#### France

France reiterated its NSA policy in line with UN Security Council (UNSC) resolution 984 in a statement delivered during the 2010 NPT Review Conference, emphasizing that "France granted positive and negative security assurances to all non-nucleararmed state parties to the NPT, in compliance with their non-proliferation obligations."<sup>3</sup> France has consistently opposed the idea of a no first use pledge and attaches less weight to NSAs than other NPT nucleararmed states. It conditions the NSAs it has previously given to non-nuclear-armed states that are party to the NPT by arguing that nuclear retaliation is consistent with the legal right to self-defence as recognised in article 51 of the UN Charter and that the right to self-defence would, in the face of aggression by others, take precedence over any no first use commitments given in peacetime. France also argues that any state not meeting its own non-proliferation commitments, including in relation to chemical and biological weapons, could not expect any NSA to apply to them.<sup>4</sup> In its 2013 white paper it confirmed this position and explained that its nuclear force was strictly for protection in defence from aggressions by another state against France's vital interests "wherever it may come from and whatever form it may take."5

#### Russia

UNSC resolution 984 remains the basis of Russia's NSAs to nonnuclear-armed states. However, Russia has expressed readiness to move towards the elaboration of global NSAs, provided that they will take into consideration the Russian military doctrine and its national security concepts.<sup>6</sup>

On 25 December 2014, President Putin approved a new version of the Russian military doctrine. In it, Russia "reserves the right to use nuclear weapons in response to a use of nuclear or other weapons of mass destruction against her and (or) her allies, and in a case of an aggression against her with conventional weapons that would put in danger the very existence of the state."<sup>7</sup>

#### United Kingdom

In October 2010, the UK government released its Strategic Defence and Security Review and stated that it is "now able to give an assurance that the UK will not use or threaten to use nuclear weapons against NNWS parties to the NPT." It explained, "In giving this assurance, we emphasise the need for universal adherence to and compliance with the NPT, and note that this assurance would not apply to any state in material breach of those non-proliferation obligations. We also note that while there is currently no direct threat to the UK or its vital interests from states developing capabilities in other weapons of mass destruction, for example chemical and biological, we reserve the right to review this assurance if the future threat, development and proliferation of these weapons make it necessary."8 Previous language in the 1998 Strategic Defence Review stated that the UK will not use nuclear weapons against "a non-nuclear weapon state not in material breach of its nuclear non-proliferation obligations, unless it attacks us, our Allies or a state to which we have a security commitment, in association or alliance with a nuclear weapon state."9

#### United States

The 2010 NPR states: "The United States will not use or threaten to use nuclear weapons against NNWS that are party to the NPT and in compliance with their nuclear non-proliferation obligations."<sup>10</sup> The NPR gives no definition of what compliance in this regard means, leaving this statement open to interpretation.

The NPR also states that conventional weapons would be used to retaliate against a biological or chemical weapons attack. This is a change from the previous NPR, which stated that nuclear weapons could be used, even if the attack came from a nonnuclear-armed states.11 The 2010 NPR does however also state that if the evaluation and proliferation in biological weapons threat would change, the US reserves the right to adjust its NSA policy accordingly.<sup>12</sup> Furthermore, the NPR states that the nuclear weapons may still play a role in deterring conventional, chemical, and biological weapons from the states listed as not being under the US security assurances. The NPR also indicates that the US will seek to ensure that nuclear weapons would only be used in "extreme circumstances".<sup>13</sup> In the same spirit, in a new guideline published in June 2013 the Department of Defense is directed to "strengthen non-nuclear capabilities and reduce the role of nuclear weapons in deterring non-nuclear attacks."14

#### NSAs in the UN General Assembly (UNGA)

During the 2010 session of the UNGA First Committee, resolution A/RES/65/43, "Conclusion of effective international arrangements to assure non-nuclear-weapon States against the use or threat of use of nuclear weapons," was adopted with a vote of 106-0-56.<sup>15</sup> The same resolution, which is introduced annually by Pakistan, was adopted again during the 2011–2014 sessions with similar votes. On all occasions, France, Russia, the United Kingdom, and the United States all abstained while China voted yes. This voting pattern is the same as before the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan.<sup>16</sup>

#### NSAs in the Conference on Disarmament (CD)

Although no significant steps towards legally-binding NSAs have been taken, action 7 also calls on the UN Secretary-General to convene a high-level meeting in support of the CD. In September 2010 he convened such a meeting on "revitalizing the work of the Conference on Disarmament and taking forward multilateral disarmament negotiations".<sup>17</sup> Yet, NSAs were discussed only limitedly both at this meeting and the follow-up that took place in July 2011.

During its 2014 session the CD held informal discussions on all agenda items, including NSAs. No progress regarding the development of binding NSAs through the CD can be reported. However, with the resolutions passed in the UNGA First Committee, the issue clearly remains on the agenda.

#### Budapest Memorandum

The Budapest Memorandum is a political agreement with focus on Security assurances related to the Ukraine handing over nuclear weapons to Russia and consequently acceding to the NPT as a non-nuclear weapon state. It was signed in 1994 by the US, Russia and the UK giving the assurance not to use or threat to use force against the territorial integrity or political independence of Ukraine, Belarus, and Kazakhstan.<sup>18</sup> In exchange for the security assurances, these states turned over their nuclear weapons stockpiles remaining from the Soviet Union to Russia.

Ukraine and other governments have argued that Russia violated the Budapest Memorandum due to recent events in Ukraine. In a statement to the CD on 24 June 2014, Ukraine stressed that Russia had violated "each article of this fundamental document [Budapest Memorandum] for the whole international security architecture but one (article 5) – using of nuclear weapons against Ukraine."<sup>19</sup> Russia however argues that the Budapest Memorandum does not apply to the Crimean incident, as it was driven by an internal political and social-economic crisis. It also argues the security assurance in the Budapest Memorandum only applies to the assurance not to use or threaten to use nuclear weapons against non-nuclear states.<sup>20</sup>

The Russian view is contested among UN member states and has raised fundamental questions about the value of security assurances.<sup>21</sup> Additionally, some argue that it could complicate the resolution of possible future proliferation challenges.

#### Nuclear Weapon Free Zones The Pelindaba Treaty (African Nuclear-Weapon-Free-Zone)

In accordance with Article 14 of the Pelindaba Treaty, the African region held its First Conference of States Parties to the Treaty on 4 November 2010 at the African Union Headquarters in Addis Abeba, Ethiopia.

Eight countries, Cameroon,<sup>22</sup> Chad, Comoros, Congo, Ghana, Guinea-Bissau, Namibia, Sahrawi Arab Democratic Republic, and Zambia, have ratified the Treaty since the adoption of the NPT Action Plan.<sup>23</sup> As of February 2014, fifteen signatories have yet to ratify the Pelindaba Treaty.<sup>24</sup>

Both Protocol I (NSA) and Protocol II (ban on nuclear testing in the NWFZ) have been signed by all NPT nuclear-armed states, and ratified by all NPT nuclear-armed states except the United States. The protocols were handed in to the US Senate in May 2011 for ratification.<sup>25</sup> Protocol III is open for signature by France and Spain, as non-African countries that are "de jure" or "de facto" responsible for territories within the zone. France has signed and ratified Protocol III but Spain has indicated it will not do so, arguing that its current safeguards obligations with EURATOM and IAEA are sufficient.

All NPT nuclear-armed states, except for China, have attached reservations to Protocol II, reserving the right to use their nuclear arsenals in response to "changes of the international environment".



**Member states:** Algeria, Angola, Benin, Botswana, Burkina Faso, Burundi, Cameroon, Cape Verde, Central African Republic, Chad, Comoros, Congo, Côte d'Ivoire, Democratic Republic of the Congo, Djibouti, Egypt, Equatorial Guinea, Eritrea, Ethiopia, Gabon, Gambia, Ghana, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Kenya, Lesotho, Liberia, Libya, Madagascar, Malawi, Mali, Mauritania, Mauritius, Morocco, Mozambique, Namibia, Niger, Nigeria, Rwanda, Sao Tome and Principe, Senegal, Seychelles, Sierra Leone, Somalia, South Africa, Sudan, Swaziland, Togo, Tunisia, Uganda, United Republic of Tanzania, Western Sahara, Zambia, Zimbabwe.

### The Treaty of Tlatelolco (Nuclear-Weapon-Free-Zone in Latin America and the Caribbean)

The Treaty of Tlatelolco<sup>16</sup> entered into force on 25 April 1969 and, since 23 October 2002 when Cuba deposited its instrument of ratification, all states of Latin America and the Caribbean have signed and ratified the Treaty.<sup>27</sup> It has two additional protocols. Protocol I involves non-Latin American countries that have territories in the NWFZ. France, the United Kingdom, and the United States have signed and ratified Protocol I. Protocol II deals with the provisions of NSAs. All NPT nuclear-armed states have ratified Protocol II, albeit with reservations.<sup>28</sup>



**Member states:** Antigua and Barbuda, Argentina, Bahamas, Barbados, Belize, Bolivia, Brazil, Chile, Colombia, Costa Rica, Cuba, Dominica, Dominican Republic, Ecuador, El Salvador, Grenada, Guatemala, Guyana, Haiti, Honduras, Jamaica, Mexico, Nicaragua, Panama, Paraguay, Peru, Saint Kitts and Nevis, Saint Lucia, Saint Vincent and the Grenadines, Suriname, Trinidad and Tobago, Uruguay, Venezuela.

#### The Treaty of Rarotonga (South-Pacific-Nuclear-Weapon-Free-Zone)

After the Treaty's entry into force in 1986, the Marshall Islands, Micronesia, and Palau became eligible states for signing this Treaty, but none have yet done so. The Treaty's Protocol I (which calls on US, UK and France to apply the key provisions of the Treaty in respect to their territories situated within the zone), Protocol II (on negative security assurances), and Protocol III (whereby NPT nuclear-armed states undertake not to test nuclear weapons in the zone) have been ratified by all NPT nucleararmed state except for the United States.<sup>29</sup> President Obama handed in the request for ratification of the three Protocols together with the Pelindaba Treaty protocols to the US senate in May 2011.<sup>30</sup> As of February 2015, these protocols have not been ratified.

Out of the four NPT nuclear-armed states that have ratified the protocols, France and the United Kingdom have made reservations on Protocol II (NSAs). These reservations are the same they have made for the Pelindaba Treaty.



Member states: Australia, Cook Islands, Fiji, Kiribati, Nauru, New Zealand, Niue, Papua New Guinea, Samoa, Solomon Islands, Tonga, Tuvalu, Vanuatu.
### The Treaty of Bangkok (Southeast Asia Nuclear-Weapon-Free-Zone)

The Protocol to the Treaty on NSAs has not been signed by any of the NPT nuclear-armed states.<sup>31</sup>

In August 2011, the NPT nuclear-armed states met with officials from the Association of Southeast Asian Nations (ASEAN) to discuss their ratification of the Protocol to the Treaty. One follow-up meeting was held in October 2011. In November 2011, Thailand's foreign minister announced that the ASEAN countries together with the NPT nuclear-armed states had reached an agreement on how to proceed on the region's NWFZ. On 19 November the White House stated, "All sides have agreed to take the necessary steps to enable the signing of the protocol and its entry into force at the earliest opportunity." This agreement involves further negotiations on the issue.<sup>32</sup> In July 2012 France, Russia, the United Kingdom and the United States announced they would not be able to sign the Treaty during the ASEAN Foreign Minister's meeting. They had introduced reservations to the SEANWFZ commission too late for the commission to review them before the conference.<sup>33</sup>

As of February 2015 still no NPT nuclear-armed state has signed the Protocol to the Treaty.



Member states: Brunei Darussalam, Cambodia, Indonesia, Lao People's Democratic Republic, Malaysia, Myanmar, Philippines, Singapore, Thailand, Viet Nam.

### The Treaty of Semipalatinsk (Central Asia Nuclear-Weapon-Free-Zone)

The Treaty of Semipalatinsk opened signature in 2006 and entered into force on 21 March 2009.<sup>34</sup> While Russia and China had expressed support for the Treaty, France, the United Kingdom, and United States opposed article 12, which states that the Treaty "does not affect the rights and obligations of the Parties under other international treaties." These countries were concerned that under the Commonwealth of Independent States Collective Security Treaty, Russia could possibly deploy nuclear weapons in Central Asia.<sup>35</sup> During the 2013 NPT PrepCom in Geneva the signatories of the Treaty launched the so-called C5-P5 consultations to resolve this issue.<sup>36</sup>

On 6 May 2014, all five NPT nuclear-armed states of the NPT signed the Protocol on the margins of the 2014 NPT PrepCom in New York, providing legally-binding assurances not to use or threaten to use nuclear weapons against CANWFZ Treaty.



Member states: Kazakhstan, Kyrgyzstan, Tajikistan, Turkmenistan, Uzbekistan.

### Mongolia

Mongolia declared itself a single state NWFZ on 25 September 1992 and the "Law on of Mongolia on its nuclear-weapon-free status" was adopted by the national parliament on 3 February 2000. Later that year, in October, the five NPT nuclear-armed states delivered a joint statement in which they reaffirmed their commitment to cooperate with Mongolia in implementing resolution 53/77 entitled "Mongolia's international security and nuclear-weapon-free-status" of 1998. They each had declared their support bilaterally at the time.<sup>38</sup> On 17 September 2012, Mongolia and China, France, Russia, UK, and US signed parallel declarations regarding Mongolia's nuclearweapon-free status. The declaration included a reaffirmation of the security assurances made in 2000 and the intent to respect Mongolia's status by not contributing to any act that would violate it.<sup>39</sup>

### References:

- 1 China's National Defense in 2010, English.news.cn, 21 March 2011.
- 2 Signing ceremony of the protocol to the treaty of a nuclear-weapon-free-zone in Central Asia, Reaching Critical Will, May 2014, p.7; http://reachingcriticalwill. org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/prepcom14/documents/CANWFZ.pdf (retrieved 2015-01-25)
- 3 Statement delivered by France at the 2010 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons on 7 May 2010.
- 4 I. Kearns, Beyond the United Kingdom: Trends in the Other Nuclear Armed States", British American Security Information Council (BASIC), November 2011, p. 21.
- 5 Ministry of Defence of France, Livre Blanc défense et sécurité nationale 2013, 29 April 2013, p. 20.
- 6 Statement to the Conference on Disarmament, delivered by the Russian Federation on 3 August 2006; For further information: B. Fihn, *Thematic discussion on negative security assurances*, CD Report, Reaching Critical Will, February 2011.
- 7 New version of the military doctrine, Russianforces.org, 26 December 2014; http://russianforces.org/blog/2014/12/new\_version\_of\_the\_military\_do.shtml (retrieved 2015-01-25).
- 8 Her Majesty Government, Securing Britain in an Age of Uncertainty. The Strategic Defence and Security Review, October 2010, pp. 37-38.

9 Ibid.

- 10 US Department of Defense, Nuclear Posture Review report, April 2010, p. 15.
- 11 A. Nurja, Obama Submits NWFZ Protocols to Senate, Arms Control Today, June 2011; http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2011\_06/NWFZ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 12 US Department of Defense, Nuclear Posture Review report, April 2010, p. viii.
- 13 Ibid, pp. viii ix.
- 14 The White House Office of the Press Secretary, *Nuclear Weapons Employment Strategy of the United States*, 19 June 2013; http://www.whitehouse.gov/thepress-office/2013/06/19/fact-sheet-nuclear-weapons-employment-strategy-united-states (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- <sup>15</sup> Voting Chart of the First Committee on A/C.1/65/L.5, 28 October 2010.
- 16 Voting Chart of the First Committee on A/C.1/64/L.24, 5 November 2009.
- 17 R. Acheson, High-level meeting on revitalizing the CD serves as catalyst for action, CD Report, Reaching Critical Will, September 2010.
- 18 Budapest Memorandums on Security Assurances, 1994, Council on Foreign Relations, December 1995; http://www.cfr.org/nonproliferation-arms-controland-disarmament/budapest-memorandums-security-assurances-1994/p32484.
- 19 Ukraine statement in the Conference on Disarmament delivered on 24 June 2014; http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/ cd/2014/Statements/part2/24June\_Ukraine.pdf
- 20 Statement by the Russian Ministry of Foreign Affairs regarding accusations of Russia's violation of its obligations under the Budapest Memorandum of 5 December 1994; http://www.mid.ru/brp\_4.nsf/0/B173CC77483EDEB944257CAF004E64C1.
- 21 See for example debate in the CD on 5 March and 24 June 2014, also debate in UNGA First Committee on Regional Disarmament and Security on 27 October 2014.
- 22 Cameroon ratified on 11 June 2009, but it was deposit on 28 September 2010.
- 23 African Nuclear Weapon Free Zone Treaty (Treaty of Pelindaba), UNODA Treaties database, http://disarmament.un.org/treaties/t/pelindaba (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 24 Angola, Central African Republic, Cape Verde, Djibouti, Democratic Republic of Congo, Egypt, Eritrea, Liberia, Niger, Seychelles, Sierra Leone, Somalia, Sao Tome & Principe, Sudan, Uganda.
- 25 UNIDIR DisarmamentForum, Nuclear weapons free zone, June 2011, p. 1.
- 26 Official Website of the Treaty of Tlateloco: www.opanal.org/opanal/about/about-i.htm.
- 27 For further information: Nuclear Threat Initiative, Treaty for the Prohibition of Nuclear Weapons in Latin America and the Caribbean (LANWFZ) (Tlatelolco Treaty), http://www.nti.org/treaties-and-regimes/treaty-prohibition-nuclear-weapons-latin-america-and-caribbean-lanwfz-tlatelolco-treaty/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 28 For further information: Latin America Nuclear Weapons Free Zone Treaty (Treaty of Tlatelolco), Arms Control Associations, last updated 2011; http://www. armscontrol.org/documents/tlatelolco (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 29 P. Crail & D. Kimball, Nuclear-Weapon-Free Zones (NWFZ) at a glance, Arms Control Association,, September 2011; https://www.armscontrol.org/ factsheets/nwfz (retrieved 2012-02-24).
- 30 UNIDIR Disarmament Forum, Nuclear weapons free zone, June 2011, p. 20.
- 31 P. Crail & D. Kimball, Nuclear-Weapon-Free Zones (NWFZ) at a glance, Arms Control Association.

- 32 P. Crail, Progress Made on SE Asian Nuclear Pact, Arms Control Today, December 2011; https://www.armscontrol.org/act/2011\_12/Progress\_Made\_on\_SE\_Asian\_Nuclear\_Pact (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 33 *4 nuke states postpone signing SEANWFZ protocol next week, Xinhua,* 8 July 2012, http://news.xinhuanet.com/english/world/2012-07/08/c\_131702340.htm (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 34 Central Asia Nuclear-Weapon-Free-Zone (CANWFZ), Nuclear Threat Initiative, http://www.nti.org/treaties-and-regimes/central-asia-nuclear-weapon-free-zone-canwz/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 35 W.C. Potter, A. Loukianova and T. Kassenova, *Central Asia Becomes A Nuclear-Weapon-Free-Zone*, James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies, 11 December 2008, http://cns.miis.edu/stories/081201\_canwfz.htm (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 36 Statement to the UNGA First Committee 2013, delivered by Kazakhstan on 8 October 2013. See also *CSTO Foreign Ministers express support for Central Asian Nuclear-Weapon-Free Zone*, Belarusian Telegraph Agency, 27 May 2013; http://news.belta.by/en/news/politics?id=716326 (retrieved 2013-12-16).
- 37 Signing ceremony of the protocol to the treaty of a nuclear-weapon-free-zone in Central Asia, Reaching Critical Will Website, May 2014; http:// reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/prepcom14/documents/CANWFZ.pdf (retrieved 2015-01-25)
- 38 Nuclear-Weapon-Free Status of Mongolia, Nuclear Threat Initiative; http://www.nti.org/treaties-and-regimes/nuclear-weapon-free-status-mongolia/ (retrieved 2012-02-24).
- 39 Ibid.



# Developments regarding a potential Weapons of Mass Destruction Free Zone in the Middle East (MEWMDFZ)

In addition to the 64 point action plan, the 2010 NPT Review Conference outcome document also includes a set of three "practical steps" to implement the 1995 Resolution on the Middle East.

- The Secretary-General of the United Nations and the co-sponsors of the 1995 Resolution, in consultation with the States of the region, will convene a conference in 2012, to be attended by all States of the Middle East, on the establishment of a Middle East zone free of nuclear weapons and all other weapons of mass destruction, on the basis of arrangements freely arrived at by the States of the region, and with the full support and engagement of the nuclear-weapon States. The 2012 Conference shall take as its terms of reference the 1995 Resolution;
- 2. Appointment by the Secretary-General of the United Nations and the co-sponsors of the 1995 Resolution, in consultation with the States of the region, of a facilitator, with a mandate to support implementation of the 1995 Resolution by conducting consultations with the States of the region in that regard and undertaking preparations for the convening of the 2012 Conference. The facilitator will also assist in implementation of follow-on steps agreed by the participating regional States at the 2012 Conference. The facilitator will report to the 2015 Review Conference and its Preparatory Committee meetings;
- 3. Designation by the Secretary-General of the United Nations and the co-sponsors of the 1995 Resolution, in consultation with the States of the region, of a host Government for the 2012 Conference;

### Facilitator

In October 2011, Finland was designated as the host country for the 2012 Middle East Conference, and the UN Secretary-General named the Finnish Undersecretary of State Ambassador Jaakko Laajava as the facilitator.

In accordance with the decisions in the 2010 outcome document, the facilitator reported to the 2012,<sup>1</sup> 2013,<sup>2</sup> and 2014<sup>3</sup> NPT Preparatory Committees on his efforts.

During the 2012 NPT PrepCom, Ambassador Laajava discussed his outreach activities. At the time, not all states of the region had announced their participation and no date had been set for the conference. In conclusion, the facilitator noted that further and intensified efforts were needed from the conveners, the states in the region, but also from the facilitator himself. He indicated that while all states of the region support the goal of the WMDFZ, views differ on how and when it should be created.

During the 2013 NPT PrepCom, the facilitator reported that he had carried out over 300 rounds of discussions with regional and international parties regarding the WMD-free zone.<sup>4</sup> Unfortunately, those consultations had not yet produced any tangible results.

States in the Middle East not yet parties to the main WMD treaties and regulations

#### NPT: Israel.

**IAEA Additional Protocol:** Egypt, Iran, Israel, Lebanon, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Syria, Tunisia, and Yemen.

**CTBT:** Egypt, Israel, Iran, Saudi Arabia, and Yemen.

CWC: Egypt and Israel.

BWC: Egypt, Israel, and Syria.

Since the 2013 NPT PrepCom, the facilitator has organized three multilateral consultations in Glion, Switzerland and two meetings in Geneva, Switzerland to prepare for the conference. See below for more information.

### Postponement of conference

As of 1 March 2015, a conference on the establishment of a Middle East zone free of nuclear weapons and all other weapons of mass destruction had not yet been held or announced.

On 23 November 2012 the United States, one of the co-sponsors of the resolution and co-conveners of the conference, announced "the conference cannot be convened because of present conditions in the Middle East and the fact that states in the region have not reached agreement on acceptable conditions for a conference."<sup>5</sup> Shortly after the announcement, the other co-sponsors the UK and Russia delivered similar statements. Russia and the UK, as well as UN Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon, called for the conference to take place in 2013.<sup>6</sup>

On 24 November 2012, the facilitator issued a press release regretting that the conference would not convene in 2012. He indicated that Finland as the host government remained prepared and the facilitator together with the conveners and the states of the region would continue their efforts to "prepare the ground for the earliest possible convening of a successful conference, to be attended by all states of the region."<sup>7</sup> To that end he proposed multilateral consultations to be held before the 2013 NPT Preparatory Committee, as a step towards holding the actual conference.<sup>8</sup>

The League of Arab States expressed regrets over the postponement of the conference in a statement on 25 November 2012.<sup>9</sup> Mr. Nabil El-Araby, the Secretary-General of the League, stressed, "all countries in the region except Israel have expressed their willingness to participate in the conference on schedule in accordance with what was agreed upon."<sup>10</sup> Israel had been hesitant to announce its participation; even after all other states in the region had done so.<sup>11</sup>

During the 2013 NPT Preparatory Committee, Russia expressed disappointment about the postponement of the conference and explained it had never given its consent to postpone it.<sup>12</sup> In the months leading up to the 2013 PrepCom, threats of boycott from the Arab states were circulated, as a protest against the failure to convene the conference on the MEWMDFZ. To demonstrate its disappointment with the continued lack of progress on the implementation of the 1995 resolution, the Egyptian government decided to walk out of the PrepCom after the facilitator had delivered his report. While no other country followed Egypt's walk out, others expressed frustration over the situation.<sup>13</sup> This frustration was further expressed in a working paper submitted by the League of Arab States.<sup>14</sup>

During the final NPT PrepCom in 2014, states of the region continued to express frustration and the Arab Group announced it might reconsider the indefinite extension of the NPT, if no progress could be achieved on the MEWMDFZ.<sup>15</sup>

# Multilateral consultations after postponement

The first multilateral consultations, as proposed by the facilitator, took place in Glion, Switzerland from 21-22 October 2013. Delegates from Iran, Israel, and Arab states took part in the meeting as well as representatives of the conveners. Little information has been given of the content of the meeting. Israel described it as a "preparatory session" and "mainly technical".<sup>16</sup>

A second meeting was held 25-26 November 2013 in the same venue in Switzerland. The aim was to agree on the agenda for regional talks. According to reports, however, some key differences remain. While the meeting was closed and no public report was issued, off the record accounts have suggested that one of the central issues during the consultations was to determine the scope of the discussions. Arab states wanted to continue to focus on nuclear, biological, and conventional weapons and delivery systems. Israel remained determined to focus on the broader context of national security in the Middle East. No representatives of Iran partook in the second meeting for internal reasons.<sup>17</sup> However, reports say Iran has not ruled out re-joining consultations at another time.<sup>18</sup> A third meeting was held in on 3-5 February 2014 at the same venue in Switzerland.

After the final NPT PrepCom in April/May 2014, states of the region met for the first time in Geneva, on 14-15 May. At this meeting two non-papers were introduced, one outlining the proposals put forward by participants, the other offered "some specific elements for process outcomes."<sup>19</sup> After few weeks to review these documents, a fifth meeting from 24-25 June 2014 was held in in Geneva with discussions focusing on the agenda for a proposed meeting in Helsinki.<sup>20</sup>

At the time of printing this report, no further meetings have been held.

# Reactions in other international fora

The IAEA General Conference adopted the traditional resolution on the implementation of safeguards in the Middle East in 2010, 2011, 2012, 2013, and 2014. This resolution calls upon all states in the region to accede to the NPT and invites the countries concerned, which have not yet done so, to adhere to international nonproliferation regimes. Despite being the only country in the Middle East not party to the NPT, Israel is not mentioned by name in this resolution.

In 2010, the Arab League presented an IAEA General Conference resolution on Israeli nuclear capabilities. The resolution singled out Israel's nuclear programme, but was eventually rejected at the IAEA General Conference. At the 2011 and 2012 IAEA General Conference, the Arab League decided not to table a similar resolution in order to improve the atmosphere in light of the work to convene the 2012 MEWMDFZ Conference. After the postponement of the conference, the Arab League again presented the resolution at the 2013 General Conference but it was not adopted after receiving 51 votes against it and 43 in favour.<sup>21</sup> Similarly, in 2014 the draft resolution was rejected by a vote of 58 against and 45 in favor, with 27 abstentions.<sup>22</sup>

At the UN General Assembly (UNGA) First Committee in 2013 and 2014, several states expressed their disappointment over the lack of progress on the MEWMDFZ. Delegates from the Arab Group, African Group, and Latin America among others expressed the need for setting a new date before the end of the year.

The annual UNGA First Committee resolution on "The establishment of a nuclear-weapon-free zone in the region of the Middle East" was adopted without a vote in the 2011, 2012, 2013, and 2014. In its 2014 explanation of vote Israel stressed the need for confidence-building measures after which "more ambitious undertakings"<sup>23</sup> could be considered. The Iranian explanation of vote expressed grave concerns that despite of repeated calls, Israel had not yet acceded to the NPT.<sup>24</sup>

During the 2013 General Debate of the UNGA, the Egyptian Foreign Minister, Mr. Nabil Fahmy, announced an initiative to support efforts for creating a MEWDMFZ. The initiative consists of three steps: all countries should deposit a letter with the UN Secretary-General stating their support for declaring the Middle East a WMDFZ; countries in the region outside of international conventions on weapons of mass destruction should, before the end of 2013, commit to joining them; and international efforts should be renewed to ensure the conference is swiftly held by Spring 2014.<sup>25</sup> In response, 21 states and Palestine have written a letter to the UN Secretary-General expressing their support for declaring the Middle East a zone free of weapons of mass destruction.<sup>26</sup>

### Other initiatives

In 2011, the IAEA organized a Forum on NWFZs. The discussion focused on how the experiences of existing NWFZs might apply to the development of such a zone in the Middle East. Following the adoption by the Board of Governors (BoG) of a resolution against its nuclear programme on 18 November 2011, Iran decided not to participate in the Forum. The Arab states as well as Israel participated.

The Council of the European Union has sponsored two seminars on "Middle East Security, WMD Non-proliferation and disarmament," which were organized in Brussels by the EU Non-proliferation Consortium. The first seminar was held in 2011 and the second one was held in 2012.

### **References:**

- 1 Report from the Facilitator, 8 May 2012, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/prepcom12/statements/8May\_Laajava.pdf.
- 2 Report from the Facilitator, 29 April 2013, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/prepcom13/statements/29April\_ Laajava.pdf.
- 3 Report from the Facilitator, 1 May 2014, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/prepcom14/national-reports/ Laajava.pdf.
- 4 Statement by Ambassador Laajava to the 2013 NPT PrepCom, delivered on 29 April 2013, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/ Disarmament-fora/npt/prepcom13/statements/29April\_Laajava.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 5 United States Department of State, 2012 Conference on a Middle East Zone Free of Weapons of Mass Destruction (MEWMDFZ), 2012, http://state.gov/r/pa/ prs/ps/2012/11/200987.htm (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 6 D. Horner, *Meeting on Middle East WMD Postponed* (2012), Arms Control Today, http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2012\_12/Meeting-on-Middle-East-WMD-Postponed (retrieved 2013-10-28).
- 7 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Finland, Helsinki Middle East Conference (2012).
- 8 Ministry of Foreign Affairs of Finland, Helsinki Middle East Conference (2012).
- 9 K. Davenport &D. Horner, *Meeting on Middle East WMD Postponed*, Arms Control Association, December 2012; http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2012\_12/ Meeting-on-Middle-East-WMD-Postponed (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- J. Gulhane, WMD-free Middle East conference postponed, Daily News Egypt, 26 November 2012; http://www.dailynewsegypt.com/2012/11/26/wmd-freemiddle-east-conference-postponed/ (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 11 F. Dahl, Iran, Arab Criticize Delay of Middle East Nuclear Talks, Reuters, 26 November 2012; http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/11/26/us-nuclearmideast-iran-idUSBRE8AP0KY20121126 (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 12 Statement at the 2013 NPT PrepCom, delivered by the Russian Federation on 26 April 2013, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/ Disarmament-fora/npt/prepcom13/statements/26April\_Russia-EN.pdf.
- 13 For further information: News In Brief, Volume 11, No. 8, Reaching Critical Will, 1 May 2013; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/ Disarmament-fora/npt/NIR2013/No8.pdf; and News In Brief, Volume 11, No. 10, Reaching Critical Will; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/ documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/NIR2013/No10.pdf(retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 14 NPT/CONF.2015/PC.II/WP.34, Implementation of the 1995 resolution on the Middle East, Working paper submitted by Tunisia on behalf of the States members of the League of Arab States; http://www.un.org/disarmament/WMD/Nuclear/NPT2015/PrepCom2013/documents.shtml.
- 15 B. Fihn, G. Irsten, and M. Gandenberger, *News in brief*, NPT News in review, Reaching Critical Will, 29 April 2014; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/ images/documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/NIR2014/No2.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-02).
- 16 F. Dahl, Iran, Israel take part in Middle East nuclear meeting diplomats, Reuters, 5 November 2012; http://uk.reuters.com/article/2013/11/05/uk-nucleariran-israel-arabs-idUKBRE9A40P820131105 (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 17 For example: E.M. Grossman, Mideast Envoys Weigh Two New Bids to Jolt WMD-Ban Talks, Global Security Newswire, 6 June 2014; http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/mideast-envoys-weigh-two-new-bids-jolt-wmd-ban-talks/ (retrieved 2015-02-02) or M. Fitzpatrick, Agenda setting for a Helsinki Conference on a Middle East WMD-free zone, International Institute for Strategic Studies, 14 May 2014; http://www.iiss.org/en/politics%20and%20strategy/blogsections/2014-d2de/may-b015/wmd-free-zone-bbea (retrieved 2015-02-18).
- 18 E. M. Grossman, Israel, Arab States Talking But Still Deadlocked on Mideast WMD Ban, Global Security Newswire, 5 December 2013; http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/israel-arab-states-talking-still-deadlocked-mideast-wmd-ban/?mgs1=ae2ce0xtx8 (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 19 E.M. Grossman, *Mideast Envoys Weigh Two New Bids to Jolt WMD-Ban Talks*, Global Security Newswire, 6 June 2014; http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/ mideast-envoys-weigh-two-new-bids-jolt-wmd-ban-talks/ (retrieved 2015-02-02)
- 20 E.M. Grossman, *Mideast Talks Held on WMD-Free Zone Prior to Ramadan Break*, Global Security Newswire, 11 July 2014; http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/ mideast-talks-held-wmd-free-zone-prior-ramadan-break/ (retrieved 2015-02-02).
- 21 E. M. Grossman, IAEA *meeting Rejects Arab Resolution*, Global Security Newswire, 20 September 2013; http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/arab-sponsoredmeasure-criticizing-israel-fails-pass-iaea-meeting/ (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 22 IAEA GC(58)/OR.8 Plenary Record of the Eighth Meeting, International Atomic Energy Agency, issued December 2014; http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/ GC/GC58/GC58Records/English/gc58or-8\_en.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-02).
- 23 Explanation of vote "Establishment of a NWFZ in the region of the Middle East," Israel, 2014; http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/ Disarmament-fora/1com/1com/14/eov/L1\_Israel.pdf.
- 24 Explanation of vote for "Establishment of a nuclear-weapon-free zone in the region of the Middle East," Iran, 29 October 2014; http://reachingcriticalwill.org/ images/documents/Disarmament-fora/1com/1com14/eov/L1\_Iran.pdf.
- 25 Statement to the 68th session of the UN General Assembly, delivered by Egypt on 28 September 2013.
- 26 These 21 states are: Algeria, Bahrain, Comoros, Djibouti, Egypt, Iran, Iraq, Jordan, Kuwait, Lebanon, Libya, Mauritania, Morocco, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Somalia, Sudan, Tunisia, United Arab Emirates, and Yemen. More information can be found here: Middle East Weapons of mass destruction free zone, UN Office for Disarmament Affairs website; http://www.un.org/disarmament/WMD/menbcletters/

# Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty

# Action 10:

All nuclear-weapon States undertake to ratify the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty with all expediency, noting that positive decisions by nuclear-weapon States would have the beneficial impact towards the ratification of the Treaty, and that nuclear-weapon States have the special responsibility to encourage Annex 2 countries, in particular those which have not acceded to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons and continue to operate unsafeguarded nuclear facilities, to sign and ratify.



Pending the entry into force of the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty, all States commit to refrain from nuclear-weapon test explosions or any other nuclear explosions, the use of new nuclear weapons technologies and from any action that would defeat the object and purpose of that Treaty, and all existing moratoriums on nuclear-weapon test explosions should be maintained.



All States that have ratified the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty recognize the contribution of the conferences on facilitating the entry into force of that Treaty and of the measures adopted by consensus at the Sixth Conference on Facilitating the Entry into Force of the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty, held in September 2009, and commit to report at the 2011 Conference on progress made towards the urgent entry into force of that Treaty.

## Action 13:

All States that have ratified the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty undertake to promote the entry into force and implementation of that Treaty at the national, regional and global levels.

### Action 14:

The Preparatory Commission for the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test- Ban Treaty Organization is to be encouraged to fully develop the verification regime for the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty, including early completion and provisional operationalization of the international monitoring system in accordance with the mandate of the Preparatory Commission, which should, upon entry into force of that Treaty, serve as an effective, reliable, participatory and non-discriminatory verification system with global reach, and provide assurance of compliance with that Treaty.

### New developments for the CTBT

The Treaty has been signed by 183 states, and ratified by 163. Since the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan, ten<sup>1</sup> additional states have become parties, including one Annex II country, Indonesia.

13 countries have not yet signed the  $\rm CTBT^2$  and  $20^3$  countries have signed but not yet ratified it. Formal entry into

force of the CTBT requires that a specific group of 44 states listed in Annex II of the Treaty ratify it. Eight more ratifications are needed before it can enter into force, including that of four NPT states: China, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK), Egypt, India, Iran, Israel, Pakistan, and the United States.



### Outstanding ratifications from NPT nuclear-armed states United States

In May 2011, the US Under-Secretary of State for Arms Control and International Security said "The Obama Administration is preparing to engage the Senate and the public on an education campaign that we expect will lead to ratification of the CTBT."<sup>4</sup> On 6 December 2011, US President Barack Obama welcomed Indonesia's ratification and stated, "The United States remains fully committed to pursuing ratification of the Test Ban Treaty and will continue to engage members of the Senate on the importance of this Treaty to U.S. security. America must lead the global effort to prevent proliferation, and adoption and early entry into force of the CTBT is a vital part of that effort."<sup>5</sup> Secretary of State John Kerry reaffirmed that commitment on 26 September 2014 during the latest Ministerial Meeting of the CTBT.<sup>6</sup>

Since May 2010, the US administration has held informal briefings of Senators and staff on key technical and scientific issues related to the CTBT. However, the change in composition of the US Senate and US House of Representatives following the 2012 and 2014 elections have made any prompt ratification of the CTBT even more unlikely.

### China

The 2010 white paper on China's National Defence stated it has strictly abided by its commitment to a moratorium on nuclear testing. Furthermore it has "actively participated in the work of the Preparatory Commission of the Comprehensive Nuclear Test Ban Treaty Organization, and is steadily preparing for the national implementation of the Treaty."<sup>7</sup> However, despite the support for the CTBT, the Chinese government has not yet initiated the ratification process.<sup>8</sup> The 2013 white paper does not address nuclear testing.<sup>9</sup>

### Other NPT states

In addition to the two above mentioned NPT nuclear-armed states there are two more states parties to the NPT that are Annex II states that have not yet ratified the CTBT: Egypt and Iran.

### Egypt

In 2009, the Egyptian delegation to the UNGA First Committee stated that it has not ratified the CTBT because doing so "would only result in widening the steep gap in commitments undertaken by States member to the NPT and States outside the Treaty which enjoy unlimited freedom in the nuclear area."<sup>10</sup> In 2011, the Egyptian delegation made it clear that Egypt would not ratify the Treaty without a change in Israeli policy with regard to nuclear weapons. No change in the Egyptian position has been reported.

#### Iran

At the Fifth Conference on Facilitating the Entry into Force of the CTBT in 2007, Iran outlined a number of negative developments that "have jeopardized the prospects of entry into force of the Treaty," including lack of progress towards nuclear disarmament, upgrading and modernization of existing nuclear weapons, rejection of the CTBT by some nuclear-armed states, and acknowledgement of the possession of nuclear weapons by Israel.<sup>11</sup> No change in the Iranian position has been reported.

### **CTBT** Conferences

Since the 2010 NPT Action Plan was adopted, three Ministerial Meetings of the CTBT (September 2010, September 2012, and September 2014) and two CTBT Article XIV Conferences (September 2011 and September 2013) were held in New York on the margins of the UN General Assembly (UNGA). These meetings concluded with joint statements, which reaffirmed the commitment of the parties to the CTBT and called upon the states that had not yet ratified the Treaty to do so.12 During the 2013 CTBT Article XIV Conference, a Group of Eminent Persons was launched on 26 September 2013. The Group consists of 17 eminent personalities and international experts whose goal is to support and complement efforts achieve the CTBT's entry into force. The Presidents of the Article XIV Conference will also be members of the group.<sup>13</sup> In April 2014, the Group met in Stockholm, Sweden, to discuss ways to promote the CTBT.14

### Verification

Pending the entry into force of the Treaty, the Preparatory Commission of the CTBTO is establishing a verification regime to detect nuclear explosions anywhere on the globe. The CTBTO detected a nuclear test explosion in the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK) on the morning of 12 February 2013 and could inform its member states with data one hour before the DPRK's announced its test.<sup>15</sup>

From 28 November to 9 December 2011, over 60 participants including International Monitor Station (IMS) operators, National Data Centre staff, diplomats, academics, and members of civil society attended the Advanced Science Course on the verification technologies of the CTBT. In total, participants from more than 100 different countries followed the event.<sup>16</sup> Furthermore, the CTBTO continues to host various other trainings and workshops on verification related issues.<sup>17</sup>

From 3 November to 9 December 2014, the CTBTO's most sophisticated on-site inspection was conducted in Jordan, searching and area of nearly 1000 square kilometres using 15 of the 17 techniques permissible under the CTBT. The so-called Integrated Field Exercise, IFE14, took place after four years of preparation and involved 150 tonnes of specialised equipment and over 200 international experts.<sup>18</sup>

However, the CTBTO Preparatory Commission lists several key challenges for the completion of the verification regime. For example, stations intended for India and Pakistan cannot be started until these two countries sign the CTBT.<sup>19</sup>

### References:

- 1 Brunei Darussalam, Central African Republic, Chad, Congo, Ghana, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Guatemala, Indonesia, Iraq, Niue and Trinidad and Tobago.
- 2 Bhutan, Cuba, the Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Dominica, India, Mauritius, Pakistan, Saudi Arabia, Somalia, South Sudan, Syrian Arab Republic, Tonga, Tuvalu.
- 3 Angola, China, Comoros, Egypt, Equatorial Guinea, Gambia, Iran, Israel, Myanmar, Nepal, Papua New Guinea, Sao Tome and Principe, Solomon Islands, Sri Lanka, Swaziland, Thailand, Timor-Leste, United States, Yemen, Zimbabwe.
- 4 E. Tauscher, *The Case for the Comprehensive Nuclear Test Ban Treaty*, US State Department, May 2011; http://www.state.gov/t/us/162963.htm (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 5 D. Kimball, *Indonesia ratifies CTBT*, Arms Control Today, January/February 2012; http://armscontrolnow.org/2011/12/06/indonesian-ctbt-ratification-should-prompt-action-by-eight-remaining-hold-outs-states/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 6 J. Kerry, *Remarks At The Friends of the Comprehensive Nuclear-Test-Ban Treaty Ministerial*, US State Department, September 2014; http://www.state.gov/secretary/remarks/2014/09/232219.htm (retrieved 2015-01-25).
- 7 China's National Defense in 2010, English.news.cn, 21 March 2011.
- 8 According to experts, the Chinese ratification is dependent on US ratification. For more information see for example here: CTBT At Fourteen: Prospects For Entry Into Force, Center for Arms Control and Non Proliferation, 2010; http://armscontrolcenter.org/issues/nuclearweapons/articles/ctbt\_at\_fourteen\_ prospects\_for\_entry\_into\_force/ (retrieved 2015-02-18).
- <sup>9</sup> Information Office of the State Council of the People's Republic of China, The Diversified Employment of China's Armed Forces, 19 April 2013.
- 10 D. Calder, Nuclear Testing, First Committee Monitor, Reaching Critical Will, 2009.
- <sup>11</sup> Statement to the Conference on the Entry into force of the CTBT, delivered by Iran on September 2007.
- 12 Foreign Ministers Call For an End to All Nuclear Test Explosions, CTBTO Preparatory Commission website, 30 September 2013; http://www.ctbto.org/ press-centre/press-releases/2013/foreign-ministers-call-for-an-end-to-all-nuclear-test-explosions/ (retrieved 2012-02-24); and Joint Ministerial Statement on the CTBT, CTBTO Preparatory Commission website, 26 September 2014; http://www.ctbto.org/fileadmin/user\_upload/statements/2014\_minsterial\_ meeting/2014\_joint\_ministerial\_statement\_final.pdf (retrieved 2015-01-25).
- 13 Group of Eminent Persons (GEM), CTBTO Preparatory Commission website, September 2013; http://www.ctbto.org/the-treaty/article-xivconferences/2013-conference-on-facilitating-the-entry-into-force-of-the-comprehensive-nuclear-test-ban-treaty-united-nations-new-york-usa/group-ofeminent-persons-gem/ (retrieved 2013-12-16).
- 14 Group of eminent persons meets in Sweden to promote the CTBT, CTBTO Preparatory Commission website, April 2014; http://www.ctbto.org/press-centre/ highlights/2014/group-of-eminent-persons-meets-in-sweden-to-promote-the-ctbt/ (retrieved 2015-01-25).
- 15 On the CTBTO's detection in the DPRK, CTBTO Preparatory Commission website, Vienna, 12 February 2013. For a comprehensive report of the findings: http://www.ctbto.org/press-centre/press-releases/2013/ctbto-detects-radioactivity-consistent-with-12-february-announced-north-korean-nuclear-test/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 16 Advanced Science Course on the CTBT Verification technologies, CTBTO Preparatory Commission, 2011; http://www.ctbto.org/press-centre/highlights/2011/ advanced-science-course-on-the-ctbt-verification-technologies/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 17 Workshops, Training and Exercises, CTBTO Preparatory Commission website; http://www.ctbto.org/the-organization/workshops-training-and-exercises/ (retrieved 2013-12-16).
- 18 Largest-ever CTBT on-site inspection exercise concludes successfully, CTBTO Preparatory Commission website, December 2014; http://www.ctbto.org/presscentre/press-releases/2014/largest-ever-ctbt-on-site-inspection-exercise-concludes-successfully/ (retrieved 2015-01-25).
- 19 The future role of the International Monitoring System, CTBTO Preparatory Commission, 2011; http://www.ctbto.org/verification-regime/buildingtheinternational-monitoring-system/the-future-role-of-theinternational-monitoring-system/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).

# **Nuclear Material**

# Action 15:

All States agree that the Conference on Disarmament should, within the context of an agreed, comprehensive and balanced programme of work, immediately begin negotiation of a treaty banning the production of fissile material for use in nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices in accordance with the report of the Special Coordinator of 1995 (CD/1299) and the mandate contained therein. Also in this respect, the Review Conference invites the Secretary-General of the United Nations to convene a high-level meeting in September 2010 in support of the work of the Conference on Disarmament.

# Action 16:

The nuclear-weapon States are encouraged to commit to declare, as appropriate, to the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) all fissile material designated by each of them as no longer required for military purposes and to place such material as soon as practicable under IAEA or other relevant international verification and arrangements for the disposition of such material for peaceful purposes, to ensure that such material remains permanently outside military programmes.



In the context of action 16, all States are encouraged to support the development of appropriate legally binding verification arrangements, within the context of IAEA, to ensure the irreversible removal of fissile material designated by each nuclearweapon State as no longer required for military purposes.

### Action 18:

All States that have not yet done so are encouraged to initiate a process towards the dismantling or conversion for peaceful uses of facilities for the production of fissile material for use in nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices.

## Action 40:

The Conference encourages all States to maintain the highest possible standards of security and physical protection of nuclear materials and facilities.

### Action 41:

The Conference encourages all States parties to apply, as appropriate, the IAEA recommendations on the physical protection of nuclear material and nuclear facilities (INFCIRC/225/Rev.4 (Corrected)) and other relevant international instruments at the earliest possible date.



Action 42:

The Conference calls on all States parties to the Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material to ratify the amendment to the Convention as soon as possible and encourages them to act in accordance with the objectives and the purpose of the amendment until such time as it enters into force. The Conference also encourages all States that have not yet done so to adhere to the Convention and adopt the amendment as soon as possible.

## Action 43:

The Conference urges all States parties to implement the principles of the revised IAEA Code of Conduct on the Safety and Security of Radioactive Sources, as well as the Guidance on the Import and Export of Radioactive Sources approved by the IAEA Board of Governors in 2004.

# Action 45:

The Conference encourages all States parties that have not yet done so to become party to the International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism as soon as possible.

## Action 58:

Continue to discuss further, in a non-discriminatory and transparent manner under the auspices of IAEA or regional forums, the development of multilateral approaches to the nuclear fuel cycle, including the possibilities of creating mechanisms for assurance of nuclear fuel supply, as well as possible schemes dealing with the back-end of the fuel cycle without affecting rights under the Treaty and without prejudice to national fuel cycle policies, while tackling the technical, legal and economic complexities surrounding these issues, including, in this regard, the requirement of IAEA full scope safeguards.

## Action 61:

Encourage States concerned, on a voluntary basis, to further minimize highly enriched uranium in civilian stocks and use, where technically and economically feasible.

# Fissile materials in the Conference on Disarmament (CD)

The stalemate over the adoption of a programme of work in the CD has continued since the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan. As a consequence, no negotiations of a fissile material cut-off treaty (FMCT) have been undertaken in the CD, though some discussions have taken place on the margins.

In 2011, along with CD plenary discussions on an FMCT, Australia and Japan co-hosted expert-level talks seeking to define key aspects of a treaty, including what would be considered fissile material and what constitutes production of such material. These events were arranged in order to "build confidence about FMCT and momentum towards FMCT negotiations in the CD on the basis of CD/1299 and the mandate contained therein." Many delegations participated with experts from capitals, but not all CD delegations participated. A report from the discussions was submitted as an official document by the delegation of Japan to feed into the work of the CD.<sup>1</sup>

In 2012 CD plenary discussions on a FMCT continued.<sup>2</sup> On 29–30 May and 28–29 August 2012, Germany and the Netherlands held Scientific Expert meetings on "Technical Issues Related to a Fissile Material Cut-Off Treaty (FMCT),"<sup>3</sup> which saw participation of around 45 government, and representatives of the United Nations Office for Disarmament Affairs (UNODA), the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), the European Commission (Euratom), and the United Nations Institute for Disarmament Research (UNIDIR). The meetings looked at some clearly defined important technical issues that negotiators will be faced with when dealing with an FMCT in the future, and a report from the meetings was submitted to the CD.<sup>4</sup>

# Fissile materials in the UNGA First Committee

At the UNGA First Committee 2012, Canada presented A/ RES/67/53, "Treaty banning the production of fissile material for nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices". The resolution requests the UN Secretary-General (UNSG) to seek the views of member states on a treaty banning the production of fissile material for nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices in 2013 and establishes a group of governmental experts (GGE) to meet for two weeks in 2014 and two weeks in 2015 "to make recommendations on possible elements of such a treaty."<sup>5</sup> It will report back to the First Committee in October 2015.

The resolution as a whole was adopted with a vote of 148-1-20.<sup>6</sup> Pakistan was the only country to vote no, arguing that the proposal to set up a GGE is "ill-advised" and "adds no value to the substance of the envisaged treaty."<sup>7</sup> The Chinese delegation abstained on the entire resolution since it did not "specify that the CD is the only place where negotiations of an FMCT can take place"<sup>8</sup> and the Russian delegation argued it did not believe that a GGE would contribute to solving the issue that has complicated negotiations of a fissile material, and therefore abstained on the specific paragraph that set up the GGE while supporting the rest of the resolution. The other three NPT nuclear-armed states supported the resolution and the GGE.<sup>9</sup>

In this context and as requested in paragraph 2 of the resolution, the UNSG sought the views of member states on a treaty banning the production of fissile material for nuclear weapons or other explosive devices and compiled a report to present at the 68th session of the UNGA. In total 37 member states<sup>10</sup> and the European Union have submitted their views for this report contained in document A/68/154.<sup>11</sup> They address the questions of definitions, verification, the possible role of the IAEA, the scope of the treaty, in particular the inclusion of existing stocks of fissile material, and the significance of the treaty for the nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation agenda.<sup>12</sup>

At the UNGA First Committee session in 2013 the resolution was been turned into a draft decision recalling previous resolutions on this matter and welcoming the report by the UNSG on the issue, as the process for the GGE was still on-going. It was adopted by a vote of 172-1-5.<sup>13</sup> Pakistan reiterated its position regarding the commencement on an FMCT and the GGE and voted against. The DPRK, Egypt, Israel, Syria, and Zimbabwe abstained.<sup>14</sup> In 2014 the draft decision was adopted with 173-1-5.<sup>15</sup>

During its 2014 session, the Chair of the GGE, Ambassador Elissa Golberg of Canada, reported to the UNGA First Committee session on the progress made. The group met on three occasions in Geneva in 2014 and 2015<sup>16</sup> and focused on technical details of definitions, scope and verification as well as explored questions related to the legal arrangements and institutional structure that could form part of a future treaty.<sup>17</sup> It will meet again from 23 March - 2 April 2015, to finalise the work and agree on the report to be submitted to the 2015 UNGA First Committee.

# Declaration of excess fissile material for military use<sup>18</sup>

Between 1996 and 2002, the Russian Federation, the United States, and the IAEA launched the Trilateral Initiative. This initiative was dedicated to examining the technical, legal, and financial issues associated with IAEA verification of fissile materials determined to be excess to military purposes. Included in the Trilateral Initiative were discussions on a possible legal instrument through the Voluntary Offer Agreements.<sup>19</sup> Since the end of 2002, when the Bush administration made it clear that the US would withdraw its participation,<sup>20</sup> no significant steps have been taken to put the Trilateral Initiative, or any similar agreements, into action. There is no information available concerning this initiative.

In 2000 Russia and the US signed the Plutonium Management and Disposition Agreement (PMDA), which was finalized in 2010. Both states committed to eliminate 34 tonnes of excess weapon-grade plutonium and ensure that the plutonium is irreversibly removed from stockpiles for military use. The agreement also calls on both states to implement monitoring and inspection activities. The US monitors the key stages of the Russian process in the programmes facilities and Russia will conduct visits to the US facilities to ensure that LEU is not diverted from civilian use. The agreement also opens up for IAEA verification once appropriate agreements with the IAEA are concluded,<sup>21</sup> but as of yet the IAEA is not involved in any activities.<sup>22</sup> The global stockpile of highly enriched uranium (HEU) in 2010 was  $1475\pm125$  metric tonnes and  $485\pm10$  tonnes separated plutonium.<sup>23</sup> In January 2013, global stocks of HEU had decreased to around  $1380\pm125$  tonnes while stockpiles of separated plutonium now are estimated to be  $495\pm10$  tonnes, of which about 260 tonnes is the material in civilian custody.<sup>24</sup>

About 98% of the global stockpile of HEU is held by the NPT nuclear-armed states, the largest being in the United States and the Russian Federation. The stockpile of separated plutonium for weapons continues to increase because of production in Israel, India, and Pakistan. The DPRK appears to have resumed production. The United Kingdom, France, Russia, and Japan have accumulated the largest civilian plutonium stockpiles.<sup>25</sup> According to the International Panel on Fissile Material, the global civilian stockpile of separated plutonium now exceeds the military stockpile.<sup>26</sup>

More recently, the Nuclear Security Summits have triggered efforts to reduce existing levels of HEU and separated plutonium, yet these fail to include military stockpile.<sup>27</sup> Consequently, at the latest Nuclear Security Summit, a group of fourteen states has therefore called for a comprehensive approach to nuclear security.<sup>28</sup>

#### Russia

In 1996 Russia declared 500 tonnes excess HEU as a part of the US-Russian HEU-LEU deal. On 14 November 2013 the last shipment of low enriched uranium (LEU) under this agreement left Russia.<sup>29</sup> The remaining HEU in Russia adds up to about 695±120 tonnes.<sup>30</sup> Its stockpile of weapons plutonium is estimated to be about 128±8 tonnes.<sup>31</sup> Russia has also declared up to 50 tonnes weapon grade plutonium to be eliminated as excess material. Out of these 50 tonnes, 34 tonnes are included in the PMDA. Russia has not yet started building the designated fuel fabrication plan that will eliminate the plutonium; it is estimated that the programme will start in 2018.<sup>32</sup>

### United Kingdom

The United Kingdom has an estimated stockpile of 21.2 tonnes of HEU. According to estimates by IPFM, 0.7 tonnes of this HEU may have been consumed through fission in the UK's nuclear powered attack submarines and ballistic-missile submarines. The UK has also declared that 1.4 tonnes are for civilian use.<sup>33</sup> In 1998, the UK declared 0.3 tonnes of weapon-grade plutonium and informed that it would, together with 4.1 tonnes of nonweapon grades material, place this under IAEA safeguards. It has not been reported that any such safeguard agreement has been concluded and the UK has not proceeded to eliminate any of this material yet.34 However, it includes in the annual declaration of civilian material made under the IAEA INFCIRC/549 agreement the 4.4 tonnes of plutonium declared surplus for military requirements. This material has been placed under European Atomic Energy Community (EURATOM) safeguards and is also designated for IAEA safeguarding.35

### United States

The current estimated HEU stock of the US is 595 tonnes. It has declared more than 370 tonnes of HEU as excess, both in 1996 and 2005.<sup>36</sup> By the end of 2012 approximately 141 tonnes of HEU had been down blended. With an estimated HEU downblending rate of 3–4 tonnes per year, the down-blending of the remaining HEU already declared excess is planned to take at least until 2050.<sup>37</sup> In June 2012, the US published a declaration of its historical production, consumption and losses to waste of plutonium until 30 September 2009. In this update, the US reports a plutonium stock of 95.4 tonnes. In addition to the declared 49.3 tonnes of plutonium excess to its military necessities, the US has 34 tonnes included in the PMDA. The elimination is estimated to begin in 2025 and it will take 13 years to eliminate the 34 tonnes of plutonium. However, according to the IPFM the programme is facing problems.<sup>38</sup>

### China and France

France and China have not declared any military nuclear material as excess. However, France declared a stockpile of 4.7 tonnes of civilian HEU to the IAEA in 2012.<sup>39</sup>

# Dismantling of production facilities for fissile material for military use

Pending the conclusion of an FMCT, most NPT nuclear-armed states have concluded a unilateral political declaration – a moratorium – on production of fissile material for weapons use. Most production facilities for weapons-grade fissile materials in the five NPT weapon states are therefore shut down and, in some cases, are in the process of being decommissioned. However, this is not verified and very little concrete information is available.

France has invited international experts to visit the dismantling of its former fissile material facilities at Pierrelatte and Marcoule, though this took place before the 2010 NPT Action Plan was adopted. It is the only NPT nuclear-armed state to have organised such a visit.

Russia ended the production of fissile materials for nuclear weapons in 1994. Ten out of Russia's thirteen plutonium production reactors were shut down by 1992. Of the three remaining facilities, the Zeleznogorsk was the last to be closed down on 15 April 2010.<sup>40</sup>

The Nuclear Decommissioning Authority of the United Kingdom announced in July 2012 the planned closure by 2018 of its THORP reprocessing plant, at Sellafield.<sup>41</sup>

The United States has a number of shutdown reprocessing facilities, including the Nuclear Fuel Services' West Valley plant near Buffalo, New York; a plant near Morris, Illinois; a PUREX reprocessing plant in Hanford, Washington that was shut down in 1989; the Idaho Chemical Processing Plant; and the Savannah River site.<sup>42</sup>

China is the only NPT nuclear-armed state that has not officially declared a moratorium on HEU and plutonium production for weapons. However, it is believed that China ceased its production of HEU in 1987 and of plutonium by about 1990. All of its previous military production facilities are reported to be closed, converted, or decommissioned.<sup>43</sup>

### **Nuclear Security**

#### International Security Standards

The IAEA has identified the following instruments as fundamental for nuclear security:<sup>44</sup>

- Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material (CPPNM) and its Amendment (2005);
- International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism (Nuclear Terrorism Convention);
- UN Security Council resolutions 1373 (2001) and 1540 (2004);
- Code of Conduct on Safety and Security of Radioactive Sources;
- Physical Protection Objectives and Fundamental Principles;
- INFCIRC/225/Rev.4 (Corrected);
- Nuclear Security Measures to Protect Against Nuclear Terrorism, 2006 GC(50)/13; and
- UN Security Council resolution 1887 (2009), nuclear security and terrorism.

Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material (CPPNM)<sup>45</sup>



### Amendment to Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material

From 4–8 July 2005, the IAEA held a "CPPNM Amendment Conference" where an amendment to the treaty was adopted. It makes it legally-binding for states parties to protect nuclear facilities and material in peaceful and domestic use, and in storage as well as transport.<sup>46</sup> For the amendment to enter into force, two-thirds of the states parties to the Convention have to ratify, accept, or approve the amendment. At the time of the conclusion of the NPT RevCon in May 2010, 36 contracting parties to the CPPNM had ratified the amendment. Since then, 48<sup>47</sup> additional countries have ratified or accepted it. However, 68 states<sup>48</sup> are parties to the Convention but have not yet ratified the amendment.<sup>49</sup>

- Parties: 83
- States parties to the Convention that have not yet ratified the amendment: 68

# United Nations instruments to combat nuclear terrorism

Both the International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism<sup>50</sup> and the 2006 Measures to Protect Against Nuclear Terrorism<sup>51</sup> focus on the danger of proliferation of nuclear material into the possession of so-called non-state actors.

The UN General Assembly adopted the International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism on 13 April 2005.<sup>52</sup>It entered into force on 7 July 2007 and currently has 115 signatories and 90 parties.<sup>53</sup>States parties to the Convention have the obligation to establish the offences within the scope of the Convention as criminal offences under their national laws. They are also required to establish jurisdiction, both territorial and extra-territorial, over the offences set forth in the Convention and to cooperate with each other in the exchange of information.<sup>54</sup>

# International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism

Since May 2010, the Convention has 32 new parties.<sup>55</sup> 44 states have signed the Convention but not yet ratified it.<sup>56</sup>

- Parties: 99
- Signatories: 115
- Changes since May 2010: Afghanistan (25 March 2013 ratification), Armenia (22 September 2010 ratification), Australia (16 March 2012 ratification), Bahrain (4 May 2010 accession), Canada (21 November ratification), Chile (27 September 2010 ratification), China (8 November 2011 ratification), Costa Rica (21 February 2013 ratification), Cote d'Ivoire (12 March 2012 accession), Democratic Republic of the Congo (23 September 2010 accession), Djibouti (25 April 2014 ratification), France (11 September 2013 ratification), Iraq (13 May 2013 accession), Jamaica (27 December 2013 ratification), Kuwait (5 September 2013 accession), Lesotho

(22 September 2010 ratification), Malta (26 September 2012 ratification), Nauru (24 August 2010 accession), Netherlands (30 June 2010 acceptance), Nigeria (25 September 2012 accession), Norway (20 February 2014 ratification), Portugal (25 September 2014 ratifications), Qatar (15 January 2014 ratification), Republic of Korea (29 May 2014 ratification), San Marino (16 December 2014 ratification), St. Lucia (12 November 2012 accession), St. Vincent and the Grenadines (8 July 2010 accession), Sweden (18 August 2014 ratification), Tunisia (28 September 2010 accession), Turkey (24 September 2012 ratification), Yemen (13 October 2014 ratification)

On 28 September 2012, the UN Secretary-General held a highlevel meeting on countering nuclear terrorism on the margins of the UN General Assembly. The outcome of the meeting resulted in a Chair's summary.<sup>57</sup>

### United Nations Security Council instruments

UN Security Council (UNSC) resolution 1373<sup>58</sup> on "Threats to international peace and security caused by terrorist acts" was adopted under Chapter VII of the UN Charter on 28 September 2001<sup>59</sup> and UNSC resolution 1540<sup>60</sup> on the non-proliferation of weapons of mass destruction was adopted unanimously under Chapter VII of the UN Charter on 28 April 2004.<sup>61</sup>

The UNSC extended the mandate of resolution 1373 (2001) three times until 25 April 2021.<sup>62</sup> In 2010, the 1540 Committee adopted revised procedures to rationalize, improve, and accelerate response to assistance requests and facilitate matchmaking.<sup>63</sup> The UNSC also adopted the 10th programme of work, for 1 June 2011 to 31 May 2012, for the 1540 Committee, in S/2011/380. The Committee will focus its attention on five main areas of work: (i) monitoring and national implementation; (ii) assistance; (iii) cooperation with international organizations, including the Security Council Committees established pursuant to resolutions 1267 (1999) and 1373 (2001); (iv) transparency and media outreach; and (v) administration and resources.

The UNSC adopted resolution 1977 on 20 April 2011. The resolution is a follow-up to UNSC resolution 1540. The resolution extends the mandate of the 1540 Committee to monitor efforts to prevent WMD from being acquired by terrorists or other non-state actors for another 10 years.<sup>64</sup>

Through resolution 1540, the UNSC called upon all states to present to the 1540 Committee a first report, not later than six month from the adoption of the resolution, i.e. 28 October 2004, on steps they have taken or intend to take to implement this resolution. Since the conclusion of the 2010 NPT RevCon, several countries have submitted reports<sup>65</sup> and some have made requests for assistance. There has also been a significant amount of workshops and outreach activities done by the 1540 Committee. A full list of these activities can be found at the 1540 Committee website.<sup>66</sup>

In February 2012 a review of the implementation of resolution 1540 in 2011 was transmitted to the UNSC stating an "upward

trend in progress made by States in implementing resolution 1540."<sup>67</sup> A report reviewing the implementation of the resolution 1540 in 2012 has noted further progress, however, more efforts are needed to improve e.g. implementation, capacity-building, and cooperation with other organisations.<sup>68</sup>

#### Handling of radioactive sources

The IAEA Code of Conduct on the Safety and Security of Radioactive Sources<sup>69</sup> was approved by the IAEA Board of Governors (BoG) in September 2003.<sup>70</sup> While not covering nuclear material addressed in the CPPNM,<sup>71</sup> the Code applies to all other radioactive sources "that may pose a significant risk to individuals, society and the environment."<sup>72</sup>

The supplementary Guidance on the Import and Export of Radioactive Sources<sup>73</sup> was approved by the IAEA BoG in September 2004.<sup>74</sup> It recommends the designation of a point of contact in every state, responding to a self-assessment questionnaire developed by the IAEA, and that states should become parties of the Convention on Nuclear Safety in accordance with operative paragraph 8 of GC(48)/RES/10/D.

119 states have expressed their support for the Code in a letter to the Director General of the IAEA.<sup>75</sup> 58 countries explicitly support all aspects of the supplementary Guidance on the Import and Export of Radioactive Sources.<sup>76</sup> Most states have designated a national point of contact for radioactive sources; however, 14 states have not yet done so.<sup>77</sup> Numerous states have not responded at all to the IAEA self-assessment questionnaire.<sup>78</sup>

#### Physical Protection Objectives and Fundamental Principles

The "Physical Protection Objectives and Fundamental Principles" are the result of the work of a Working Group appointed by the Informal Open-ended Expert Meeting convened by the Director General of the IAEA from 2001. The group agreed on four objectives<sup>79</sup> and twelve principles<sup>80</sup> to complement the CPPNM and the recommendations contained in INFCIRC/225/Rev.4 (Corrected).<sup>81</sup>Measuring implementation of these objectives and principles is beyond the scope of this report; however, they seem to be included in the work of member states and the IAEA.

### INFCIRC/225/Rev.4 (Corrected)

The IAEA recommendations on the physical protection of nuclear material and nuclear facilities (INFCIRC/225/Rev.4) were published in 2005.<sup>82</sup> In 2011 the IAEA published a fifth revised version.<sup>83</sup> The fifth version is intended to assist member states in further implementing a comprehensive physical protection regime. As the document does not entail a legal commitment and does not require signature and ratification of member states, it is difficult to assess compliance levels.

#### IAEA GC(50)/13 (2006) Nuclear Security – Measures to Protect Against Nuclear Terrorism

IAEA document GC(50)/13 contains the Annual Report by the Director General on "Nuclear Security – Measures to Protect Against Nuclear Terrorism" and the Agency's activities to that end. In an annex to that report the Director General lists fifteen guidelines and documents, which were being prepared for the IAEA "Nuclear Security Series."<sup>84</sup> Since then further publications for that series were prepared by the IAEA. After the adoption of the NPT Action Plan in 2010, the Agency has published six recommendations and guides on nuclear security.<sup>85</sup>

### UN Security Council Resolution 1887 (2009)

In September 2009 the UN Security Council adopted resolution 1887 after a meeting on nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament. The resolution focuses on strengthening existing non-proliferation measures, the reduction of existing weapons stockpiles, and the control of fissile material.<sup>86</sup> At the time it was described as an historic agreement, but has since been integrated in the greater nuclear security agenda and not received specific attention.

# Other initiatives in the field of nuclear security

### Nuclear Security Summit process

Just before the 2010 NPT RevCon, US President Obama hosted the first Nuclear Security Summit (NSS), which resulted in a joint communiqué and a work plan.<sup>87</sup> the implementation of this plan is on-going; some recommendations also deal with illicit trafficking of nuclear materials.

The follow-up meeting held in Seoul, Republic of Korea in March 2012 focused on discussing how to strengthen the international nuclear security regime to prevent nuclear terrorism. The final communiqué of the 2012 Summit translates the outcome from the Washington meeting in 2010 into concrete actions and provides measures to prevent nuclear and radiological terrorism.<sup>88</sup> Some of these actions include: "minimization of highly enriched uranium (HEU); ratification of relevant international agreements on nuclear security such as the amended Convention on Physical Protection of Nuclear Material and International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism; and the establishment of Centre's of Excellence to provide relevant training and education."<sup>89</sup>

The most recent meeting on 25–25 March 2014 in the Hague, Netherlands built on the work of the previous two summits and addressed ways to prevent nuclear terrorism by "maintaining effective security of all nuclear and other radioactive materials; reducing the amount of nuclear material in the world; improving the security of nuclear material and radioactive sources; [and] improving international cooperation."<sup>90</sup> The meeting resulted in new agreements including the commitment to try to limit the quantity of fissile material, the recognition that the use of nuclear forensics is an important tool to tackle criminal misuse of nuclear materials, on the importance of increased cooperation with the IAEA and governments and businesses need to work closely together regarding industrial uses of nuclear materials.<sup>91</sup> The next and probably final meeting will be in Washington in 2016.

#### G7/G8 Global Partnership Against the Spread of Weapons and Materials of Mass Destruction

The partnership was first initiated at the G8 summit in 2002 and again renewed in 2011.<sup>92</sup> It aims to prevent terrorists and "rogue nations" from acquiring weapons of mass destruction by securing nuclear and radiological materials, biosecurity measures, engagement of weapons scientists in the field of nonproliferation, and implementation of the UNSCR 1540.<sup>93</sup> In addition to the G7/G8 members, non-members including Australia, Belgium, the Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, Ireland, Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, South Korea, Sweden, and Switzerland are participating in the work.<sup>94</sup>

### Proliferation Security Initiative (PSI)

This initiative aims to stop shipments of biological, chemical, and nuclear weapons, as well as means of delivery and goods that could be used to produce or deliver such weapons, to terrorists and countries suspected of trying to acquire weapons of mass destruction. PSI is an informal arrangement among countries. Since May 2010, PSI has carried out a set of workshops on both regional and bilateral levels and for new members.<sup>95</sup> By 2013, the PSI has grown to include the endorsement of 102 nations.<sup>96</sup> A political high-level meeting celebrating the 10-year-anniversary of the PSI was held 27–28 May 2013 in Warsaw. During this meeting states agreed to steps to further the initiative.<sup>97</sup>

### Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism

The Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism (GICNT) is an international partnership of 85 nations and four official observers who are committed to working individually and collectively to implement a set of shared nuclear security principles "encompassing the full spectrum of deterrence, prevention, detection, and response objectives"<sup>98</sup>. The initiative's Implementation and Assessment Group currently has working groups on nuclear detection, nuclear forensics, and response and mitigation for crises or emergencies. Since May 2010, the GICNT has welcomed nine new partner countries<sup>99</sup> and has carried out different activities on a regular basis.<sup>100</sup>

### Global Threat Reduction Initiative (GTRI)

The GTRI is an initiative that is working towards reducing and protecting nuclear and radiological material of civilian sites worldwide. Its activities include converting research reactors and isotope production facilities from the use of HEU to LEU, removing and/or disposing of excess nuclear and radiological materials, and protecting high-priority nuclear and radiological materials from theft.<sup>101</sup>

According to an updated list from the 5 January 2015 the list of shipments of research reactor fuel under the GTRI agreement to the United States does not include any new shipment since December 2012.<sup>102</sup>

### World Customs Organization (WCO)

The Working Group on Border Management established under the United Nations Counter-Terrorism Implementation Task Force held its inaugural session at WCO headquarters from 11 to 12 January 2011. The Working Group will compile a compendium of international instruments, standards, recommended practices, and guidance material, which will be made available to all UN member states in support of their efforts to address terrorist threats at borders.<sup>103</sup>

### Meetings on nuclear security

The first International Regulators Conference on Nuclear Security was held on 4–6 December 2012 in Washington, DC. The conference was hosted by the United States Nuclear Regulatory Commission and was direct result of the 2012 Nuclear Security Summit. Regulators discussed how to enhance regulatory approaches at civilian facilities and the establishment of the adequate regulatory framework.<sup>104</sup>

UN Secretary-General Ban Ki-moon convened a high-level meeting on counter terrorism in New York on 28 September 2012 with a specific focus on strengthening the legal framework. The session was organised by the Counter-Terrorism Implementation Task Force Office and was attended by 130 states discussing possible ways beyond the UNSC resolution 1540 (2004) and the already existing conventions. Apart from strengthening t he legal framework to prevent nuclear terrorism, the meeting's objective was to enhance capacity-building efforts to assist states in ensuring the effective implementation of their international obligations.<sup>105</sup>

On 1-5 July 2013, the IAEA hosted an International Conference on Nuclear Security. The conference was attended by 125 member states and 21 organisations and discussed "past, present and future of nuclear security world".<sup>106</sup> It addresses in detail various aspects of nuclear security such as the enhancement of nuclear security regimes, the security of radioactive sources and detection and response architecture.<sup>107</sup> The results of the meeting will also serve as input for the preparation of the IAEA's next Nuclear Security Plan for 2014-2017.<sup>108</sup> In the Ministerial Declaration released in the context of the conference, member states reaffirmed the primary responsibility of the state with regard to maintaining effective security of all nuclear material under their control, which includes nuclear material used for military purposes. Russia was the only country to express a "reservation" on this specific point.<sup>109</sup> Furthermore, they encouraged states to make use of the existing assistance mechanism of the IAEA and to join the relevant conventions.110 The IAEA held many meetings and conferences to address aspects of nuclear security during 2014.111 The IAEA will organize another ministerial meeting on nuclear security on December 2016.112

### Highly Enriched Uranium<sup>113</sup>



Global amount of Highly Enriched

Source:

Global Fissile Material Report 2010, 2011, and 2013 International Panel on Fissile Materials.

There have been efforts both on national and international levels to reduce the use of HEU. The global amount of HEU decreased from about 1600±300 metric tonnes in 2009<sup>114</sup> to 1475±125 metric tonnes in 2010, to 1440±125 tonnes in 2011, and further down to 1380±125 tonnes in 2013.115 However, separating civil and military use of HEU is difficult. According to the International Panel on Fissile Materials (IPFM), 30 countries have at least 1 kilogram of HEU in their civilian stock.116

### **Reductions of HEU stockpiles**

Some countries have recently taken measures to reduce their HEU stockpiles.

- Poland: In September 2010, 354.8 kg of uranium and 11.2 kg of plutonium was transferred from Poland to Russia. All HEU will be eliminated from Polish territory and the remaining shipments are planned for 2012, and 2015 or 2016.117
- Serbia: In December 2010, the US announced the removal • of 13 kg of Russian-origin HEU spent fuel from the Vinca Institute of Nuclear Sciences in Serbia. The shipment is the culmination of an eight-year effort to remove all HEU from Serbia and makes that nation the sixth country to eliminate all of its HEU since April 2009.118
- China confirmed its MNSR-Shandong reactor, a HEU research reactor, was shutdown in December 2010.119
- Ukraine: At the Seoul 2012 Nuclear Security Summit,

Ukraine announced that it has completed the removal of enriched uranium from the country's territory.<sup>120</sup>

- Czech Republic, Mexico, and Viet Nam have converted research reactors using HEU fuel to LEU fuel.121
- Between April 2010 and March 2012 the US has downblended about 10.5 metric tonnes of HEU.122
- Kazakhstan in 2013 eliminated 33 kilograms of HEU at the Institute of Nuclear Physics in Almaty by down-blending the material into low-enriched uranium at the Ulba Metallurgical Plant.<sup>123</sup> In 2014 it removed an additional 36 kg of spent HEU fuel and committed to eliminate its entire HEU stock.<sup>124</sup>
- Belgium, France, the Netherlands, and the United States have a joint project to convert the production of medical isotope molybdenum-99 from the use of HEU targets to LEU targets.125
- In December 2012 US-origin HEU was successfully returned from Austria. After the removal of this fuel no HEU remains in Austria.126
- 72.8 kilograms of HEU spent fuel were successfully removed from the Institute of Nuclear Physics in Tashkent, Uzbekistan, in August 2012. No HEU remained at the Institute.127 In April 2013 the NNSA announced that it had removed all HEU from the Czech Republic.128
- During the International Conference on Nuclear Security in July Vietnam announced that it had with the support of Russia and the US removed all HEU from Vietnam.<sup>129</sup>
- In November 2013 the US Department of Energy announced that all HEU had successfully been removed from Hungary in a joint effort with Russia and the IAEA.130
- Italy: In March 2014, the US and Italy announced a removal of "all eligible fresh HEU and plutonium" from Italy.<sup>131</sup>
- Japan: The US and Japan announced they would remove • all plutonium and HEU from the Fast Critical Assembly in JAERI Tokai Research Establishment.132

Several other national initiatives to promote reductions of HEU are reported in the national progress reports from the 2012 Nuclear Security Summit.133

An IAEA international working group<sup>134</sup> of commercial experts was launched in August 2010, as a result of the "Consultancy on Conversion Planning for Mo-99 Production Facilities from HEU to LEU".<sup>135</sup> Their efforts aim to identify areas of potential multilateral collaboration in support of HEU to LEU conversion at/by the current major producers: NTP, Covidien, AECL/ Nordion, and IRE, keeping in mind that processing technology is considered business confidential by all major producers. The group will support the consideration of LEU-based production by future producers such as the facility in Dimitrovgrad, Russia. A technical representative from NIIAR (Russia) participated in the IWG kick-off meeting. Three areas of work were identified during the first meeting.136 The Coordinated Research Project (CRP)137 on Developing Techniques for Small Scale Indigenous Mo-99 Production Using Low Enriched Uranium (LEU) was initiated in 2005. Currently, eight agreement holders and six contract holders are either developing local production capabilities or supporting the development work of others.138

Norway and Austria together with the Nuclear Threat Initiative hosted the second International Symposium on the Minimisation of HEU on 23–25 January 2012. The meeting was a follow-up to the first symposium in June 2006. It focused on the minimisation of HEU in civilian uses around the world and facilitated a dialogue about different efforts to minimise and eventually eliminate the use of HEU in the civilian sector. Participants reviewed the progress made so far and addressed challenges the possessors of the biggest HEU stocks, the US and Russia are facing in their reduction efforts.<sup>139</sup>

### Low Enrichment Uranium reserves IAEA LEU bank

In 2006, the Nuclear Threat Initiative, a private US organization, pledged \$50 million for an IAEA low-enriched uranium bank to secure LEU supplies, on the condition that IAEA member states donate another \$100 million and that the IAEA BoG approve the plan. Pledges from the US, the EU, Kuwait, the UAE, Norway have been contributing to meet the \$100 million goal.<sup>140</sup> So far, Kazakhstan is the only country that has declared an interest in hosting the bank. The IAEA and the government of Kazakhstan are discussing the necessary technical matters.<sup>141</sup> On 3 December 2010, the IAEA BoG agreed to establish a nuclear fuel bank, endorsing a long discussed proposal without a dissenting vote from any of the 35 members.<sup>142</sup> This new plan will set up a reserve of LEU under IAEA control.

### LEU Guaranteed Reserve

On 27 November 2009, the IAEA BoG approved the initiative of the Russian Federation to establish a reserve of LEU for the supply of LEU to the IAEA for its member states.<sup>143</sup> The fuel bank's operator, Rosatom, announced on 1 December 2010 that the fuel bank stores 120 tonnes of low-enriched uranium.<sup>144</sup> As of 3 February 2011 the LEU reserve in Angarsk is available to all IAEA member states.<sup>145</sup> The Ukraine and Armenia have purchased 10% in shares each of the International Uranium Enrichment Centre that hosts the LEU reserve.<sup>146</sup>

### Nuclear Fuel Assurance

The United Kingdom put forward a proposal during the IAEA BoG meeting in March 2011 aiming to assure the availability of nuclear fuel. It includes provisions that a supplier state promise "not to interrupt the supply of enrichment services (to a recipient state) for non-commercial reasons."<sup>147</sup> Unlike the IAEA LEU reserve in Angarsk or the planned LEU bank in Kazakhstan, this proposal does not include the stockpiling of fuel. Instead supplier and recipient come to a contractual agreement guaranteeing an uninterrupted supply. The IAEA BoG adopted the proposal on 10 March 2011.<sup>148</sup>

### References:

- 1 Chair's report of the Australia-Japan experts' side event on FMCT definitions, Palais des Nations, Geneva 14-16 February 2011; http://www. reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/cd/2011/papers/1906.pdf.
- <sup>2</sup> For detailed reporting on the 2012 sessions: http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/cd/2012.
- 3 Report by the Co-Chairs, Germany-Netherlands FMCT Scientific Experts Meeting, Technical Issues Related to a Fissile Material Cut-Off Treaty (FMCT), 29-30 May 2012; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/cd/2012/papers/FMCTreport.pdf.
- 4 Ibid.
- 5 Iran, Pakistan and Syria voted against this paragraph and Algeria, Bahrain, Belarus, China, Cuba, Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Djibouti, Ecuador, Egypt, Iraq, Israel, Kuwait, Lebanon, Libya, Nicaragua, Oman, Qatar, Russian Federation, Saudi Arabia, Sudan, Tunisia, Yemen, and Zimbabwe abstained. Voting Chart of the First Committee on A/C.1/67/L.41/Rev.1 OP 3, 5 November 2012.
- 6 Pakistan voted against the resolution and Algeria, Bahrain, China, Democratic People's Republic of Korea, Ecuador, Egypt, Iran, Iraq, Israel, Kuwait, Lebanon, Libya, Oman, Qatar, Saudi Arabia, Sudan, Syria, Tunisia, Yemen, and Zimbabwe abstained. See Voting Chart of the First Committee on A/C.1/67/L.41/Rev.1, 5 November 2012.
- 7 Explanation of vote on A/C.1/67/L.41/Rev.1 by Pakistan, 5 November 2012.
- 8 Explanation of vote on A/C.1/67/L.41/Rev.1 by China, 5 November 2012.

- 9 B. Fihn, Disarmament Machinery, First Committee Monitor, No. 5, 12 November 2012; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/ Disarmament-fora/1com/FCM12/FCM-2012-5.pdf.
- 10 Algeria, Australia, Austria, Brazil, Canada, China, Congo, Cuba, Finland, France, Germany, Hungary, India, Indonesia, Iran, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Libya, Mexico, Netherlands, Nigeria, Norway, Pakistan, Peru, Poland, Qatar, Republic of Korea, Serbia, South Africa, Sweden, Switzerland, Syria, Ukraine, United Kingdom, United States, and Uruguay.
- 11 Report of the Secretary-General A/68/154, Treaty banning the production of fissile material for nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices, 16 July 2013.
- 12 Ibid.
- 13 Voting Chart of the First Committee on A/C.1/68/L.35, 31 October 2013.
- <sup>14</sup> M. Gandenberger, *Nuclear Weapons*, First Committee Monitor, No. 5., November 2012.
- 15 Pakistan voted No and Democratic Republic of Korea, Israel, Iran, Egypt and Syria abstained. See Voting Chart of the First Committee on A/C.1/69/L.20, 20 October 2014
- 16 31 March 11 April 2014, 11-22 August 2014, and 12 23 January 2015.
- 17 Statement by the Chair of Group of Governmental Experts to make recommendations on possible aspects that could contribute to but not negotiate a treaty banning the production of fissile material for nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices, Ambassador Elissa Golberg of Canada to the 2014 UNGA First Committee, delivered on 20 October 2014.
- 18 No new numbers are available since 2013, new numbers are expected before May 2015.
- 19 T. Shea, Verification of weapon origin fissile material in the Russian Federation and United States, IAEA Bulletin, http://www.iaea.org/Publications/ Magazines/Bulletin/Bull434/article9.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 20 S. Squassoni, Grading Progress on 13 Steps Toward Disarmament, Carnegie Endowment for International Peace, 2009, p. 2.
- 21 E. Sokova, *Plutonium Disposition*, Nuclear Threat Initiative, September 2010; http://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/plutonium-disposition-14/ (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 22 P. Podvig, Disposition of Excess Military Nuclear Material, UNIDIR paper, February 2012, p.3.
- 23 International Panel of Fissile Materials (IPFM), Global Fissile Material report 2010, December 2010, p. 9.
- 24 International Panel of Fissile Materials (IPFM), Global Fissile Material report 2013, October 2013, pp. 2-3.
- 25 Ibid, p. 18.
- 26 International Panel of Fissile Materials (IPFM), Global Fissile Material report, October 2013, p. 3.
- 27 Work Plan of the Washington Nuclear Security Summit, Washington Nuclear Security Summit, 13 April 2010; https://www.nss2014.com/sites/default/files/ documents/12.work\_plan.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 28 In larger security: a comprehensive approach to nuclear security, Joint Statement by Algeria, Argentina, Brazil, Chile, Egypt, Indonesia, Kazakhstan, Malaysia, Mexico, New Zealand, Philippines, Singapore, South Africa, Ukraine and Vietnam, 2014 Nuclear Security Summit, 24 March 2014.
- 29 P. Prodvig, *Last HEU-LEU shipment to leave Russia*, IPFM Blog, 14 November 2013; http://fissilematerials.org/blog/2013/11/last\_shipment\_of\_heu-leu\_. html (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 30 Ibid, p. 10.
- 31 Ibid, p.20.
- 32 P. Podvig, Disposition of Excess Military Nuclear Material, UNIDIR paper, February 2012, p. 4.
- 33 International Panel of Fissile Materials (IPFM), Global Fissile Material report 2013, October 2013, p. 12.
- 34 International Panel of Fissile Materials (IPFM), Global Fissile Material report 2010, December 2010, p. 77.
- 35 International Panel of Fissile Materials (IPFM), Global Fissile Material report 2013, October 2013, p. 21.
- 36 International Panel of Fissile Materials (IPFM), Global Fissile Material report 2010, December 2010, p. 34.
- 37 International Panel of Fissile Materials (IPFM), Global Fissile Material report 2013, October 2013, p. 11.
- 38 Ibid, p. 19.
- <sup>39</sup> Ibid, p.12.
- 40 P. Podvig, *Russia no longer produces weapon materials*, IPFM Blog, 15 April 2010, http://fissilematerials.org/blog/2010/04/russia\_no\_longer\_produces.html (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 41 International Panel of Fissile Materials (IPFM), Global Fissile Material report 2013, October 2013, p. 21.
- 42 Ibid, p. 60.
- 43 H. Zhang, 'China', in Global Fissile Material Report 2010: Balancing the Books, International Panel on Fissile Material (IPFM), 2011.
- 44 IAEA, Fundamental nuclear security documents, 20 June 2013; http://www-ns.iaea.org/security/security\_documents.asp?s=4&l=29 (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 45 Changes since May 2010: Bahrain (09 June 2010 entry into force), Lao P.D.R. (29 October 2010 entry into force), Lesotho (17 September 2010 entry into force), Malawi (16 January 2013 entry into force), Vietnam (3 Nov 2012 entry into force)

- 46 IAEA, States Agree on Stronger Physical Protection Regime, 8 July 2005; http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/pressreleases/2005/prn200503.html (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 47 IAEA, Amendment to the Convention on Physical Protection of Nuclear Material, Status 18 February 2014; http://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/cppnm\_ amend\_status\_1.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-09).

48 Ibid.

- 49 Ibid; and IAEA, Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material, Status17 December 2013; http.
- 50 Status of the United Nations International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism (adopted 3 April 2005, entry into force 7 July 2007); http://treaties.un.org/doc/Publication/MTDSG/Volume%20II/Chapter%20XVIII/XVIII-15.en.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 51 IAEA Board of Governors General Conference, Nuclear Security Measures to Protect Against Nuclear Terrorism, 16 August 2006; http://www.iaea.org/ About/Policy/GC/GC50/GC50Documents/English/gc50-13\_en.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- <sup>52</sup> United Nations International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism (adopted 3 April 2005, entry into force 7 July 2007).
- 53 Ibid.
- 54 UNGA, Report of the Ad Hoc Committee established by General Assembly resolution 51/210 of 17 December 1996, 4 April 2005; http://www.iaea.org/ Publications/Documents/Treaties/unga040405\_csant.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-24).
- 55 United Nations International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism (adopted 3 April 2005, entry into force 7 July 2007); https://treaties.un.org/Pages/ViewDetailsIII.aspx?&src=UNTSONLINE&mtdsg\_no=XVIII~15&chapter=18&Temp=mtdsg3&lang=en.
- 56 Ibid.
- 57 Chair's summary, United Nations High-Level Meeting on Countering Nuclear Terrorism with a Specific Focus on Strengthening the Legal Framework, 28 September 2012; http://www.un.org/en/terrorism/ctitf/pdfs/Chairs%20Summary%20-%20High%20Level%20Meeting%20Nuclear%20Terrorism.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 58 UNSC Resolution 1373 (2001), adopted 28 September 2001.

59 Ibid.

60 UNSC Resolution 1540 (2004), adopted 28 April 2004.

61 Ibid.

- 62 UNSC Resolution 1673 (2006), adopted 27 April 2006; UNSC Resolution 1801 (2008), adopted 25 April 2008; UNSC Resolution 1977 (2011) until 25 April 2021, adopted 20 April 2011.
- 63 Interim working procedures for processing assistance requests: http://www.un.org/sc/1540/pdf/Assistance Processing Procedure.pdf.
- 64 UNSC Resolution 1977 (2011), adopted 20 April 2011.
- 65 List of National Reports by Submitting Member States, UN 1540 Committee; http://www.un.org/en/sc/1540/national-implementation/national-reports. shtml.
- 66 UN 1540 Committee, *Chairperson's Statements at Outreach Activities*; http://www. un.org/en/sc/1540/transparency-and-outreach/outreach-events/events.shtml.
- 67 UN S/2012/79, par. 39.
- 68 UN S/2012/963, sec. IV.
- 69 IAEA (INFCIRC/663), Code of Conduct on the Safety and security of Radioactive sources and the Supplementary Guidance on the Import and Export of Radioactive Sources, 29 December 2005; http://www.iaea.org/Publications/Documents/Infcircs/2005/infcirc663.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 70 IAEA GC(847)/RES/7, Measures to Strengthen International Co-operation in Nuclear, Radiation and Transport Safety and Waste Management, September 2003.
- 71 Except for sources incorporating plutonium-239.
- 72 IAEA (INFCIRC/663), Code of Conduct on the Safety and security of Radioactive sources and the Supplementary Guidance on the Import and Export of Radioactive Sources, 29 December 2005, p. 4.
- 73 IAEA, Guidance on the Import and Export of Radioactive Sources, March 2005; http://www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/publications/PDF/Imp-Exp\_web.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 74 The IAEA General Conference welcomed this approval in resolution GC(48)/RES/10.D, endorsing the guidance while recognizing it is not a legally binding instrument.
- 75 IAEA, List of States that have a made a political commitment with regard to the Code of Conduct on the Safety and Security of Radioactive Sources and the Supplementary Guidance on the Import and Export of Radioactive Sources, 7 January 2014; http://www.iaea.org/Publications/Documents/Treaties/ codeconduct\_status.pdf.
- 76 Ibid.
- 77 Ibid.
- 78 Ibid.
- 79 These objectives are: during transport;
  - ensure the implementation of rapid and comprehensive measures by the State to locate and recover missing or stolen nuclear material;
  - protect against sabotage of nuclear facilities and sabotage of nuclear material in use and storage and during transport; an
  - mitigate or minimize theradiological consequences of sabotage.

- 80 The principles are: Responsibility of the State, Responsibilities during International Transport, Legislative and Regulatory Framework, Competent Authority, Responsibility of the License Holders, Security Culture, Threat, Graded Approach, Defence in Depth, Quality Assurance, Contingency Plans, and Confidentiality.
- 81 IAEA GC(45)/INF/14 and GOV/2001/41 and attachments thereof.
- 82 IAEA (INFCIRC/225/Rev.4 (Corrected)), The Physical Protection of Nuclear Material and Nuclear Facilities, June 1999; http://www.iaea.org/Publications/ Documents/Infcircs/1999/infcirc225r4c.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 83 IAEA (INFCIRC/225/Rev. 5), Nuclear security Recommendations on Physical Protection of Nuclear Material and Nuclear Facilities, Nuclear Security Series No. 13, January 2011; https://www.nss2014.com/sites/default/files/documents/infcirc225\_rev5.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 84 IAEA GC(50)/13, Strengthening the Agency's activities related to nuclear science, technology and applications, 22 September 2006; http://www.iaea.org/ OurWork/ST/NE/inisnkm/docs/gc50res-13\_en.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 85 Publications since 2010: No. 12 Educational programme in nuclear security; No 13. Nuclear security recommendations on physical protection of nuclear material and nuclear facilities (INFCIRC/225/Revision 5); No. 14 Nuclear security recommendations on radioactive material and associated facilities; No. 15 Nuclear security recommendations on nuclear and other radioactive material out of regulatory control; No. 17 Computer security at nuclear facilities; No. 18 Nuclear security systems and measures for major public events; No. 20 Objective and Essential Elements of a State's Nuclear Security Regime. The full list of publications is available on IAEA official website; http://www-ns.iaea.org/security/nss-publications.asp (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 86 UN Document SC/9746, 24 September 2009.
- 87 US Department of State, Final Communiqué of the Nuclear Security Summit, 13 April 2010; http://fpc.state.gov/c35775.htm (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 88 G. Irsten, CD breaks for recess without any progress on substantive work, Reaching Critical Will, 27 March 2012.
- 89 Statement to the Conference on Disarmament, delivered by the Republic of Korea on 27 March 2012.
- 90 Nuclear Security Summit 2014, NNS 2014 project group of the Netherlands Ministry of Foreign Affairs; https://www.nss2014.com/en/nss-2014 (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 91 https://www.nss2014.com/en/news/outcome-of-nss-2014-a-major-step-towards-a-safer-world
- 92 Deauville G8 Declaration: Renewed commitment for freedom and democracy, G8 Summit, 26-27 May 2011.
- 93 Factsheet: Global Partnership Against the Spread of Weapons and Materials of Mass Destruction ("10 Plus 10 Over 10 Program"), Nuclear Threat Initiative; http://www.nti.org/treaties-and-regimes/global-partnership-against-spread-weapons-and-materials-mass-destruction-10-plus-10-over-10-program/ (retrieved 2015-02-20).
- 94 Ibid.
- 95 For further information on these workshops, please see the original report: www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/publications/2010-Action-Plan/NP\_Report\_RCW.pdf.
- 96 U.S. Department of State, The Proliferation Security Initiative: A Global Cooperative Effort, 5 April 2013, http://www.state.gov/t/isn/rls/fs/209943.htm (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 97 US Department of state, *Proliferation Security Initiative: Proliferation Security Initiative 10th Anniversary High-Level Political Meeting*; http://www.state.gov/t/isn/c10390.htm (retrieved 2014-01-07).
- 98 Fact Sheet: Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism, Global Initiative to Combat Nuclear Terrorism, December 2013; http://www.gicnt.org/download/ sop/GICNT\_Fact\_Sheet\_-\_December\_2013.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-20).
- 99 Algeria, Argentina, Azerbaijan, Malaysia, Mexico, the Philippines, Singapore, Thailand and Viet Nam.
- 100 29 June 2010, plenary meeting of the GICNT in Abu Dhabi, United Arab Emirates; 30 June 2011, plenary meeting of the GICNT in Daejeon, Republic of Korea; 13 May 2013, plenary meeting of the GCINT in Mexico city, Mexico. By January 2014, partner nations have conducted over 50 activities aimed at building capacity to prevent, detect, deter, and respond to acts of nuclear terrorism.
- 101 National Nuclear Security Administration, Global Threat Reduction Initiative (GTRI); http://nnsa.energy.gov/aboutus/ourprograms/dnn/gtri
- 102 The International Panel on Fissile Material reports that the GTRI initiative has been managing several shipments from Soviet-origin reactors to Russia, the most recent from Kazakhstan in September 2014.
- 103 UN, Working Group on Border Management related to Counter-Terrorism holds inaugural meeting, 25 January 2011; http://www.un.org/en/terrorism/ctitf/pdfs/feature\_article.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 104 IAEA, IAEA Chief Calls for Action to Improve Nuclear Security, 5 December 2012; http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/news/2012/improvens.html (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 105 Chair's summary, United Nations High-Level Meeting on Countering Nuclear Terrorism with a Specific Focus on Strengthening the Legal Framework, 28 September 2012; http://www.un.org/en/terrorism/ctitf/pdfs/Chairs%20Summary%20-%20High%20Level%20Meeting%20Nuclear%20Terrorism.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 106 IAEA, IAEA Ministerial Meeting Concludes With Focus on Stronger Nuclear Security, 5 July 2013; http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/news/2013/ nsfocusconcludes.html (retrieved 2013-12-20).
- 107 International Conference on Nuclear Security: Enhancing Global Efforts President's Summary, 5 July 2013; http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/statements/ misc/2013/nspresident050713.pdf (retrieved 2013-12-20).
- 108 Ibid.
- 109 Statement by the Russian Federation at the IAEA International Conference on Nuclear Security: Enhancing Global Efforts Reservation at the adoption of the outcome document of the International Conference on Nuclear Security, 1 July 2013.

- 110 IAEA, International Conference on Nuclear Security Ministerial Declaration, 5 July 2013; http://www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/Meetings/PDFplus/2013/cn203/ cn203MinisterialDeclaration.pdf (retrieved 2013-12-20).
- 111 A list is available here: http://www-ns.iaea.org/meetings/default.asp?s=10&l=79 (retrieved 2013-12-20).
- 112 See IAEA Website for information: http://www-pub.iaea.org/iaeameetings/50809/International-Conference-on-Nuclear-Security.
- 113 No new numbers have been released yet.
- 114 International Panel on Fissile Materials (IPFM), Global Fissile Material Report 2009 A Path to Nuclear Disarmament; http://fissilematerials.org/library/ gfmr09.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- <sup>115</sup> International Panel on Fissile Materials (IPFM), *Global Fissile Material Report*, 2009, 2010, 2011, and 2013.
- 116 These countries are: Syria, Nigeria, Jamaica, Indonesia, Ghana, Switzerland, Norway, Iran, India, Australia, Argentina, Uzbekistan, Pakistan, DPRK, Israel, South Africa, Poland, Netherlands, Italy, Germany, Belgium, Belarus, United Kingdom, Kazakhstan, Japan, France, China, Canada, United States, and Russia.
- 117 M. Cann, K. Davenport & S. Williams, Nuclear Security Summit Progress Report, Arms Control Association and Partnership for Global Security, July 2013; http://www.armscontrol.org/files/Nuclear\_Security\_Summit\_Report\_2013.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25). In 2014 the US Secretary of Energy announced that some more spent HEU fuel had been removed from Polish territory. For more information see here: P. Podvig, Some spent HEU fuel removed from Poland, 23 September; http://fissilematerials.org/blog/2014/09/some\_heu\_removed\_from\_pol.html (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 118 National Nuclear Security Administration, NNSA Announces Removal of All Highly Highly Enriched Uranium (HEU) from Serbia, 22 December 2010; http:// nnsa.energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/serbiaheu122210 (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 119 National Nuclear Security Administration, GTRI: Reducing Nuclear Threats, Global Threat Reduction Initiative (GTRI), 12 April 2013; http://nnsa.energy. gov/mediaroom/factsheets/reducingthreats (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 120 Statement to the Conference on Disarmament, delivered by Ukraine on 27 March 2012.
- 121 2012 Seoul Nuclear Security Summit, http://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/NuclearSecuritySummit.
- 122 M. Cann, K. Davenport & S. Williams, Nuclear Security Summit Progress Report, Arms Control Association and Partnership for Global Security, July 2013; http://www.armscontrol.org/files/Nuclear\_Security\_Summit\_Report\_2013.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 123 Ibid.
- 124 Kazakhstan removes spent fuel of VVR-K reactor, commits to eliminate HEU, IPFM Blog, 8 January 2015; http://fissilematerials.org/blog/2015/01/spent\_heu\_ fuel\_removed\_fr\_3.html (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 125 Further information on the 2012 Seoul Nuclear Security Summit are available:http://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/NuclearSecuritySummit (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 126 P. Povdig, All HEU removed from Austria, IPFM Blog, 11 December 2012; http://fissilematerials.org/blog/2012/12/all\_heu\_removed\_from\_aust.html (retrieved 2013-12-19).
- 127 P.Povdig, Spent HEU fuel removed from Uzbekistan, IPFM Blog, 1 November 2013; http://fissilematerials.org/blog/2012/11/spent\_heu\_fuel\_removed\_fr\_2. html (retrieved 2013-12-19).
- 128 US Removes Last Remaining HEU from Czech Republic, Sets Nonproliferation Milestone, National Nuclear Security Administration, 5 April 2013, http://nnsa. energy.gov/mediaroom/pressreleases/czechheuremoval040513 (retrieved 2013-12-19).
- 129 P. Povdig, All highly-enriched uranium removed from Vietnam, IPFM Blog, 2 July 2013; http://fissilematerials.org/blog/2013/07/all\_highly-enriched\_urani. html (retrieved 2013-12-19).
- 130 US Removes Last Remaining HEU from Czech Republic, Sets Non-proliferation Milestone, National Nuclear Security Administration, 5 April 2013.
- 131 P. Podvig, *HEU and plutonium removed from Italy*, IPFM Blog, 24 March 2014; http://fissilematerials.org/blog/2014/03/heu\_and\_plutonium\_removed.html (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 132 P. Podvig, United States and Japan to remove plutonium and HEU from Fast Critical Assembly, IPFM Blog, 24 March 2014; http://fissilematerials.org/ blog/2014/03/united\_states\_and\_japan\_t.html (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 133 Australia, Belgium, Canada, Czech Republic, France, Hungary, Indonesia, Italy, Kazakhstan, Mexico, Netherlands, Nigeria, Norway, Poland, Republic of Korea, Russian Federation, United Kingdom, United States and Viet Nam reported a wide range of activities promoting reductions or conversions of HEU.
- 134 E. Bradley, K. Alldred, et all., *IAEA activities to support the transformation of Mo-99 production away from the use of HEU*, IAEA, October 2010; http://www. iaea.org/OurWork/ST/NE/NEFW/RRS/documents/mo99/Bradley-IAEA-2010\_RERTR\_paper.pdf.
- 135 Working materials: Consultancy on Conversion Planning for Mo-99 Production Facilities from HEU to LEU, IAEA, 24 27 August 2010; http://www.iaea. org/OurWork/ST/NE/NEFW/RRS/documents/mo99/WORKINGMATERIALSmo99CM.pdf.
- 136 High density, LEU target development, licensing support and commercial availability; front end, adaptive processing technology that will permit the use of the new targets with minimal required changes to existing process; and back-end technologies, including the consideration of uranium recovery and recycling.
- 137 E. Bradley, K. Alldred, et all., *IAEA activities to support the transformation of Mo-99 production away from the use of HEU*, IAEA, October 2010; http://www.iaea.org/OurWork/ST/NE/NEFW/RRS/documents/mo99/Bradley-IAEA-2010\_RERTR\_paper.pdf.
- 138 A list of recent developments under the CRP, IAEA can be found in the first NPT Monitoring report by RCW; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/ documents/Publications/2010-Action-Plan/PUNE\_Report\_RCW.pdf, p. 56.
- 139 Nuclear Threat Initiative, Summary of the 2nd International Symposium on HEU Minimization, 25 January 2012; http://www.nti.org/analysis/articles/ summary-2nd-international-symposium-minimization-highly-enriched-uranium-heu/.
- 140 Donor pledges: European Union: €20 million of€25 million pledged, Kuwait: US\$10 million; Norway: US\$5 million; United Arab Emirates: US\$10 million pledged; United States: US\$49 540 000 paid in full; Nuclear Threat Initiative: US\$50 million.

- 141 D. Horner, AEA Board Approves Fuel Bank Plan, Arms Control Today, January 2011; http://www.armscontrol.org/act/2011\_01-02/Fuel%20Bank
- 142 During voting, 28 countries supported the plan and 6 abstained. Pakistan was absent. The tally marked a shift from the vote a year earlier on another fuel bank proposal, authorizing Russia to set up a fuel reserve at the Angarsk site in Siberia.
- 143 During voting, 8 countries voted against the plan and 3 abstained.
- 144 IAEA, Low Enriched Uranium Reserve, 2011, http://www.iaea.org/Publications/Factsheets/English/iaea\_leureserve.html(retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 145 IAEA, IUEC and the LEU Guaranteed Reserve, 2011, http://www.iaea.org/OurWork/ST/NE/NEFW/Assurance-of-Supply/iuec.html (retrieved 2015-02-09).
- 146 The International Uranium Enrichment Center, http://eng.iuec.ru/about/dates/ (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 147 UN atomic watchdog approves nuclear fuel assurances proposal, Nuclear Power Daily, 10 March 2010. http://www.nuclearpowerdaily.com/reports/UN\_ atomic\_watchdog\_approves\_nuclear\_fuel\_assurance\_proposal\_999.html (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 148 Board of Governors Closes March Deliberations, IAEA, 10 March 2011.

# Nuclear safety



Ensure that, when developing nuclear energy, including nuclear power, the use of nuclear energy must be accompanied by commitments to and ongoing implementation of safeguards as well as appropriate and effective levels of safety and security, consistent with States' national legislation and respective international obligations.

# Action 59:

Consider becoming party, if they have not yet done so, to the Convention on Nuclear Safety, the Convention on Early Notification of a Nuclear Accident, the Convention on Assistance in the Case of a Nuclear Accident or Radiological Emergency, the Joint Convention on the Safety of Spent Fuel Management and on the Safety of Radioactive Waste Management, the International Convention for the Suppression of Acts of Nuclear Terrorism, the Convention on the Physical Protection of Nuclear Material, and to ratify its amendment so that it may enter into force at an early date.



Transport radioactive materials consistent with relevant international standards of safety, security and environmental protection, and to continue communication between shipping and coastal States for the purpose of confidence-building and addressing concerns regarding transport safety, security and emergency preparedness.

### Action 63:

Put in force a civil nuclear liability regime by becoming party to relevant international instruments or adopting suitable national legislation, based upon the principles established by the main pertinent international instruments.

# Action 64:

The Conference calls upon all States to abide by the decision adopted by consensus at the IAEA General Conference on 18 September 2009 on prohibition of armed attack or threat of attack against nuclear installations, during operation or under construction.

### Safety problems

Japan's Fukushima Dai-ichi Nuclear Power Station accident in 2011 raised concerns over the safety of nuclear energy facilities worldwide. Though Japan has an advanced nuclear energy industry, this accident highlighted many dysfunctions in the management of such facilities, the design of construction or the cooling systems, and the lack of independence of the Japanese Nuclear Safety Commission.

As a consequence the Japanese government<sup>1</sup> suggested actions to be taken to address the safety problems, varying from reassessing the danger posed by earthquakes and tsunamis, redesigning safety structures, and securing the power supply and alternative cooling systems in case of an accident, to the enhancement of training responding to severe accidents. It also suggested that the Japanese Nuclear Safety Commission should separate from Ministry of Economy, Trade and Industry. In June 2012, the Nuclear Regulation Authority was established.<sup>2</sup>

The IAEA has had two international missions to Japan to support the remediation of the large contaminated areas, first in 2011 and a follow up in 2013. The last outcome report from the 2013 mission states that while Japan has "achieved good progress in the remediation activities," there are also several areas needing further improvement, "taking into account both international standards and the experience of remediation programmes in other countries."<sup>3</sup> Currently the IAEA is working on a Fukushima Report - to be discussed at the forthcoming June 2015 IAEA Board of Governors - that is intended to ensure that this kind of accident never happens again.<sup>4</sup>

### Incident reporting IAEA - Nuclear Events Web-based System (NEWS)

The NEWS-database provides a short summary of the event together with the corresponding International Nuclear and Radiological Event Scale (INES) rating, which rates nuclear and radiological events according to their safety significance and has designated National Officers for reporting and contact purpose.<sup>5</sup> However reporting differs from state to state and consistency of INES ratings of incidents at the lower level is not given.<sup>6</sup>

In 2014, Peru, United States, France, Switzerland, Sri Lanka, Norway, Ukraine, Pakistan, Belgium, India, and Italy reported 16 accidents to the IAEA system.<sup>7</sup>

### EU stress test

As a reaction to the accident at Fukushima, the European Union (EU) decided to review the safety of all EU nuclear plants on the basis of "comprehensive and transparent risk and safety assessments."<sup>8</sup> The Western European Nuclear Regulators' Association (WENRA) of the European Nuclear Safety Regulators Group (ENREG) put forward a proposal on 23 March 2011 for stress tests on European nuclear power plants.<sup>9</sup> On 1 June 2011 operators started reviewing their facilities.<sup>10</sup> On 4 October 2012 the European Commission released the results of the stress test report.<sup>11</sup> The tests reviewed the safety of 132 reactors on 58 sites currently active in Europe. The report showed a significant list of deficiencies.<sup>12</sup>

As a response to the European stress tests, Greenpeace commissioned a "Critical Review of the EU Stress Test performed on Nuclear Power Plants". The review discusses important shortcomings of the EU stress tests based on national reports and peer reviews, making an important contribution to a more complete understanding of nuclear power plant safety.<sup>13</sup>

On 13 June 2013 the European Commission announced that legally-binding reviews will take place every six years. Member states will agree on specific topics and a common methodology for the reviews, which will be conducted by multinational teams.<sup>14</sup>

In July 2014 the European Council revised its directive on nuclear safety that aims to limit the consequences of a potential nuclear accident as well as to address the safety of the entire lifecycle of nuclear installations, such as siting, design, construction, commissioning, operation and decommissioning, as well as including on-site emergency preparedness and response.<sup>15</sup>

### Statements, resolutions, and conferences

On 26–27 May 2011, the G8 met in Deauville, France, and agreed on a declaration on "Renewed commitment for freedom and democracy". In this declaration, the G8 and the EU adopted a whole chapter on nuclear safety, emphasizing that nuclear safety should be addressed as a top priority on the G8 agenda.<sup>16</sup>

On 7 June 2011, the G20 adopted different measures on strengthening nuclear safety. Those measures were discussed at the IAEA Ministerial Conference on Nuclear Safety that took place on 20–24 June 2011 in Vienna. The elements of the final declaration of the Conference were turned into an Action Plan on Nuclear Safety negotiated by the IAEA member states during the summer 2011. The Action Plan was finally adopted by the IAEA Board of Governors and endorsed by the IAEA General Conference in September 2011.<sup>17</sup>

However, the Chair's conclusions on the item related to this issue notes that some members expressed the need to address the current global nuclear safety regime through a more ambitious, stringent, and binding action plan. It was also noted by some member states that the action plan should be further developed, reviewed, and updated in the light of the progress made and the concrete results achieved by its implementation.

On 22 September 2011, UN Secretary General Ban Ki-moon organized a high-level meeting on nuclear safety and security in New York. However, the meeting did not result in a fruitful debate.<sup>18</sup>

In August 2012 states parties to the Convention on Nuclear Safety (CNS) decided to set up a working group to make proposals to strengthen the CNS.<sup>19</sup> The sixth CNS review meeting took place 24 March–4 April 2014 and contracting parties approved the modifications of the CNS Guideline documents in order to enhance internal cooperation and greater consistency in reporting. The also decided to organize a diplomatic conference to discuss a Swiss proposal to amend the CNS to address the design and construction of both existing and new nuclear power plants.<sup>20</sup>

On February 9, 2015, the diplomatic conference took place in Vienna. Following the opposition of key nuclear countries<sup>21</sup> to amend the CNS the contracting parties decided to adopt the Vienna Declaration on Nuclear Safety.<sup>22</sup> The Declaration contains the elements of the Swiss proposal as well as a process requesting the contracting parties to report on their implementation of the measures contained in the Vienna Declaration.<sup>23</sup>

From 15–17 December 2012 an International Ministerial Conference on Nuclear Safety was held in Fukushima to discuss lessons learned from the Fukushima Dai-ichi accident.<sup>24</sup> Participants took part in three working sessions dealing with the progress of international efforts aimed at strengthening nuclear safety, including through the implementation of the IAEA action plan of June 2011, as well as of measures to protect people and the environment from ionizing radiation.<sup>25</sup> States were encouraged to utilise the existing IAEA safety standards, since the implementation of these instruments and thus prevention of further accidents are the most effective way to strengthen nuclear safety. The meeting also highlighted the need for communication to the public and coordination amongst involved organisations after a nuclear or radiological emergency.<sup>26</sup>

On 17 September 2013 the European Commission and the IAEA signed a memorandum of understanding on nuclear safety establishing a framework of understanding for cooperation to help improve nuclear safety in Europe. Different forms of cooperation, such as expert peer reviews, are summarised under this framework to allow both organisations to benefit of the work of the other and help avoid duplication of effort.<sup>27</sup>

As in previous years the IAEA held various workshops and trainings addressing different aspects of nuclear safety in 2014.<sup>28</sup>

### Adherence to nuclear safety conventions

The commitment in action 59 is relatively weak and only obliges states to "consider" becoming a party to relevant treaties. Since the Fukushima disaster, this action is considered in a new light. Despite its voluntary nature, nuclear safety and security is becoming increasingly important and more attention to these conventions and instruments is essential.

### Convention on Nuclear Safety:29





#### Convention on Assistance in the Case of a Nuclear Accident or Radiological Emergency:

- Parties: 112
- Signatories: 68
- Changes since May 2010: Botswana (11 December 2011 entry into force), Lao P.D.R. (9 June 2013 entry into force), Lesotho (17 October 2013), Mauritania (19 October 2011 entry into force), Paraguay (8 March 2013 entry into force), Tajikistan (23 October 2011 entry into force), Burkina Faso (6 September 2014 entry in to force)

#### Joint Convention on the Safety of Spent Fuel Management and on the Safety of Radioactive Waste Management:

- Parties: 69
- Signatories: 42
- Changes since May 2010: Albania (27 September 2011 entry into force), Armenia (20 August 2013 entry into force), Bosnia and Herzegovina (31 October 2012 entry into force), Chile (25 December 2011 entry into force), Gabon (2 July 2010 entry into force), Ghana (30 August 2011 entry into force), Indonesia (30 June 2011 entry into force), Kazakhstan (08 July 2010 entry into force), Malta (15 December 2013 entry into force), Mauritania (18 December 2011 entry into force), Mauritius (14 July 2014 entry into force), Montenegro (07 November 2010 entry into force), Oman (26 August 2013 entry into force), Saudi Arabia (18 December 2011 entry into force), Vietnam (7 January 2014 entry into force)

# Convention on Early Notification of a Nuclear Accident:

- Parties: 119
- Signatories: 69
- Changes since May 2010: Bahrain (4 June 2011 entry into force), Botswana (11 December 2011 entry into force), Burkina Faso (6 September 2014 entry into force), Cambodia (5 May 2012 entry into force), Dominican Republic (29 May 2011 entry into force), Georgia (05 November 2010 entry into force), Lao P.D.R. (9 June 2013 entry into force), Lesotho (17 October 2013 entry into force), Paraguay (8 March 2013 entry into force), Tajikistan (1 October 2011 entry into force), Venezuela (22 October 2014 entry into force)

### Transportation of radioactive materials

Most transports of radioactive materials occur between the different stages of the nuclear fuel cycle. Usually materials will be transported in solid form and under the existing regulations. The objective of these regulations is the protection of "people and environment from the effects of radiation during the transport of radioactive material."<sup>30</sup>

The IAEA General Conference adopts annually a resolution on "Measures to Strengthen International Cooperation in Nuclear, Radiation, Transport and Waste Safety". The part of the resolution that focuses on transport of nuclear material, as in previous years, urges states that do not have national regulatory documents governing the transport of radioactive material to adopt and implement such documents expeditiously, and urges all member states to ensure that such regulatory documents are in conformity with the current edition of the IAEA's transport regulations.<sup>31</sup>

A Transport Safety Conference was held on 17–21 October 2011 in Vienna to encourage application of appropriate levels of safety and security during transport. The IAEA Transport Safety Standards Committee continues to meet twice a year and has held various trainings meetings regarding transport safety every year since 2010.<sup>32</sup>

During the UN General Assembly General Debate in October 2010, the Caribbean Community (CARICOM) expressed concerns about the continuing "transhipment of nuclear and toxic waste through the Caribbean Sea." It reiterated "strenuous and forceful rejection of the continued use of the Caribbean Sea for the shipment or transhipment of nuclear waste" and called for "a full cessation of this activity in the Caribbean."<sup>33</sup> CARICOM continues to call for states engaged in the transportation of these hazardous materials should enact the necessary domestic legislation to give effect to the provisions of the IAEA Transport Regulations. CARICOM also reiterated its calls for on-going dialogue between shipping states and states in the Caribbean region prior to the transhipment of radioactive materials.<sup>34</sup> In 2011, 2012, 2013, and 2014 CARICOM repeated their concerns during First Committee sessions.<sup>35</sup>

### Nuclear liability

Since 2010, only a few states have reported amendments of their nuclear liability legislation.<sup>36</sup>

During the IAEA General Conference in September 2010, Austria expressed interest in the creation of a global nuclear liability regime, noting that the conventions under discussion offered less protection for possible victims than the Austrian regulations that are already in place. Austria also highlighted that "the maximum liability amounts laid down in the Paris and Vienna Conventions were inadequate and that the principle of channelling liability claims was unsatisfactory."37 France called upon all states to recognize the importance of universalizing a civil nuclear liability regime.<sup>38</sup> The EU said it was examining the various legal regimes in the area of nuclear liability within the EU and possible improvements at the European level.<sup>39</sup> In that connection the European Commission for Energy has held consultations with the public regarding "Insurance and compensation of damages caused by accidents of nuclear power plants (nuclear liability)". The results of these consultations, however, are not yet publicly available.40

Since national legislation for civil nuclear liability regimes for 189 states parties to the NPT is difficult to access and examine within the scope of this report, we have chosen to look at the main international instruments for civil nuclear liability. With regards to such international civil liability regimes, moderate progress has been achieved.

# Adherence to the nuclear liability regimes (changes since May 2010):

- 1960 Paris Convention, 1964 Additional Protocol, 1982 Protocol and 2004 Protocol: Norway (signed 2004 protocol: 26 November 2010).
- Vienna Convention on Civil Liability for Nuclear Damage: Jordan (entry into force: 27 April 2014), Kazakhstan (entry into force: 29 June 2011), Mauritius (entry into force: 15 July 2013), Saudi Arabia (entry into force: 17 June 2011).
- Protocol to amend the Vienna Convention on Civil Liability for Nuclear Damage: Bosnia and Herzegovina (entry into force: 1 June 2013), Jordan (entry into force: 27 April 2014), Kazakhstan (entry into force: 29 June 2011), Montenegro (entry into force: 4 June 2011), Poland (entry into force: 21 December 2010), Saudi Arabia (entry into force: 17 June 2011), United Arab Emirates (entry into force: 29 August 2012)
- Convention on Supplementary Compensation for Nuclear Damage: Canada (signature: 3 December 2013), India (signature: 27 October 2010), Japan (signature: 15 January 2015), Mauritius (signature: 24 June 2013), Senegal (signature: 20 September 2011), Argentina (entry into force: 15 April 2015), Japan (entry into force: 15 April 2015), Morocco (entry into force: 15 April 2015), Romania (entry into force: 15 April 2015), United Arab Emirates (entry into force: 15 April 2015), United States (entry into force: 15 April 2015)
- 1963 Brussels Supplementary Convention, 1964 Additional Protocol, 1982 Protocol: no progress since May 2010. The 2004 Protocol: (entered into force 24 November 2010)
- Joint Protocol Relation to the Application of the Vienna Convention and the Paris Convention: France (entry into force: 30 July 2014) and United Arab Emirates (entry into force: 29 November 2012)

The Vienna Convention, the Paris Convention and the Brussels Convention are currently in a process of harmonizing their practices concerning the exclusion of small quantities of nuclear releases.

### Attack against nuclear installations

The 2011 IAEA General Conference considered agenda item 24 tabled by Iran and entitled "Prohibition of armed attack or threat of attack against nuclear installations, during operation or under construction". The General Conference adopted GC(XXIX)/RES/444 and GC(XXXIV)/RES/533, which noted that "any armed attack on and threat against nuclear facilities devoted to peaceful purposes constitutes a violation of the principles of the United Nations Charter, international law and the Statute of the Agency." A thorough discussion was held on all aspects of the issue. Member states recognized the importance attached to safety, security, and physical protection of nuclear material and nuclear facilities and, in that regard, expressed their views on the importance they attached to the protection of nuclear installations. They also noted the need to have the Agency involved in early notification and assistance in cases of radioactive release from nuclear installations.

Israel and the US have repeatedly suggested that with regard to preventing Iran from acquiring a nuclear weapon, every option available, including the military option, remained possible. Any such military action would be in violation of international law generally. In particular it would violate UNGA resolution A/ RES/36/27 adopted on 13 November 1981, following the Israeli aggression against Iraqi nuclear installations.

### **References:**

- 1 Report of Japanese Government to IAEA Ministerial Conference on Nuclear Safety Accident at TEPCO's Fukushima Nuclear Power Stations, 9 June 2011; http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/fukushima/japan-report/ (last retrieved 2015-02-20).
- 2 See '20 June 2012' in *Background of the Reform of an Organization in charge of Nuclear Safety Regulation*, Nuclear Regulation Authority, http://www.nsr. go.jp/english/e\_nra/outline/03.html (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 3 IAEA, The Follow-up IAEA International Mission on Remediation of Large Contaminated Areas Off-Site the Fukushima Daiichi Nuclear Power Plant, October 2013: www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/final\_report230114.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-05).
- 4 The report was to be finalized by year-end 2014, but has not yet been published before this publication went to print.
- 5 The list of reported events since May 2010 can be accessed on the IAEA's Information Channel on Nuclear and Radiological Events, http://www-news.iaea. org/EventList.aspx?pno=0&sc=EventDate&ps=100 (retrieved 2015-02-05).
- 6 IAEA News Communication Channel, Issue Brief: Reporting Nuclear and Radiological Events, August 2008; http://www-ns.iaea.org/downloads/iec/ issuebriefs-ines-news.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 7 For more details about individual incidents and earlier incidents please refer to 2014 version of this report and the INES database: www-news.iaea.org
- 8 Western European Nuclear Regulators Association (WENRA), WENRA Proposal 'Stress tests' specifications, 21 April 2011; http://www.wenra.org/media/filer\_public/2012/08/30/stresstestsspecifications2011-04-21.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 9 Western European Nuclear Regulators Association (WENRA), First Proposal about European 'stress tests' on nuclear power plants, 23 March, 2011; http:// www.ensreg.org/node/281 (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 10 Statement by the Chairman of ENSREG, Mr. Andrej Stritar, about the EU Stress Tests, 25 May 2011; http://www.ensreg.eu/sites/default/files/25-05-11%20 Statement%20of%20ENSREG%20Chairman%20about%20EU%20Stress%20Tests\_0.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 11 European Commission, COM(2012) 571 final, Communication from the Commission to the Council and the European Parliamenton the comprehensive risk and safety assessments ("stress tests") of nuclear power plants in the European Union and related activities, 4 October 2012; http://ec.europa.eu/energy/ nuclear/safety/doc/com\_2012\_0571\_en.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 12 47 European Commission, IP/12/1051, Nuclear stress tests: confirmation of high safety standards but need for further improvement, 4 October 2012; http:// europa.eu/rapid/press-release\_IP-12-1051\_en.htm (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 13 A. Wenisch & O. Becker, Critical Review of the EU Stress Test performed on Nuclear Power Plants, Greenpeace, May 2012; http://www.greenpeace.org/euunit/Global/eu-unit/reports-briefings/2012%20pubs/Pubs%202%20Apr-Jun/Critical%20Review%20of%20the%20EU%20Stress%20Test%20.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-07).
- 14 European Commission, IP/13/532, EU Nuclear Stress Tests: Legally binding reviews every six years, 13 June 2013; http://europa.eu/rapid/press-release\_IP-13-532\_en.htm (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 15 COUNCIL DIRECTIVE 2014/87/EURATOM of 8 July 2014 amending Directive 2009/71/Euratom establishing a Community framework for the nuclear safety of nuclear installations; http://eur-lex.europa.eu/legal-content/EN/TXT/?uri=uriserv%3AOJ.L\_.2014.219.01.0042.01.ENG (retrieved 2015-02-18). Also see here for more information: Nuclear safety, European Commission on Energy website, http://ec.europa.eu/energy/en/topics/nuclear-energy/ nuclear-safety.
- 16 Deauville G8 Declaration: Renewed commitment for freedom and democracy, G8 Summit, 26-27 May 2011.
- 17 The Action Plan consists of 12 actions that aim to strengthen the global nuclear safety framework:
  - Undertake safety assessments;
  - Strengthen IAEA peer reviews;
  - Strengthen emergency preparedness and response;
  - Strengthen national regulatory bodies;
  - Strengthen operating organizations;
  - Review and improve IAEA safety standards;
  - Improve the international legal framework;
  - Facilitate infrastructure for new nuclear programmes in member states;
  - Strengthen and maintain capacity building;
  - Ensure protection from ionizing radiation;
  - · Enhance transparency and effectiveness of communication; and
  - Effectively utilize research and development.
- 18 Statements, documents and a report on the HLM are available at http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/others/high-level-meeting-onnuclear-safety-and-security; also see 2012 NPT Action Plan Monitoring Report.

- 19 2nd Extraordinary Meeting of the Contracting Parties to the Convention on Nuclear Safety, CNS/ExM/2012/04/Rev.2, *Final Summary Report*, 31 August 2012; http://www.iaea.org/Publications/Documents/Conventions/cns-summaryreport310812.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 20 Sixth Review Meeting of the CNS, Press Release, 4 April 2014; www.ns.iaea.org/downloads/ni/safety\_convention/cns6-press-release.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-06).
- 21 United States, Russia, as well as to some extend Brazil, Canada, China, India, South Korea, Pakistan, and South Africa.
- 22 IAEA CNS/DC/2015/2/Rev.1, Vienna Declaration on Nuclear Safety, 9 February 2015;

23 Ibid.

- 24 IAEA, *The Fukushima Ministerial Conference on Nuclear Safety*, 15-17 December 2012; http://www-pub.iaea.org/iaeameetings/20120216/The-Fukushima-Ministerial-Conference-on-Nuclear-Safety (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 25 IAEA, 'Chairperson Summaries' in *The Fukushima Ministerial Conference on Nuclear Safety*, December 2012; http://www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/Meetings/ PDFplus/2012/20120216/20120216\_CSummaries.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 26 Ibid.
- 27 Memorandum of understanding for a partnership between European and the International Atomic Energy Agency on nuclear safety cooperation, signed on 17 September 2013, http://ec.europa.eu/energy/nuclear/safety/doc/20130917\_ec\_iaea\_mou\_nuclear.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 28 For further information: IAEA Nuclear Safety & Security *Meetings, conferences and symposia*, http://www-ns.iaea.org/meetings/default.asp?s=10&l=79; and IAEA Nuclear Safety & Security - Training events calendar, http://www-ns.iaea.org/training/calendar.asp?s=9&l=73 (retrieved 2015-02-05).
- 29 Changes since May 2010: Albania (27 September 2011 entry into force), Bahrain (09 February 2011 entry into force), Bosnia and Herzegovina (16 September 2010 entry into force), Cambodia (4 July 2012 entry into force), Ghana (30 August 2011 entry into force), Kazakhstan (08 June 2010 entry into force), Oman (26 August 2013 entry into force), Paraguay (9 January 2014 accession), Saudi Arabia (16 June 2010 entry into force), Tunisia (20 July 2010 entry into force), Vietnam (15 July 2010 entry into force)
- 30 Existing international standards for the transport of radioactive materials:
  - International Maritime Dangerous Goods Code (IMDG Code).
  - IAEA Nuclear Security Recommendations on Physical Protection of Nuclear Materials and Nuclear Facilities INFCIRC 225.
  - Chapter on "Requirements for Measures Against Unauthorized Removal and Sabotage of Nuclear Material during Transport".
  - The Safety of Life at Sea (SOLAS) Convention.
  - International Ship and Port Facility Security Code (ISPS Code).
  - IAEA Safety Standards: Regulations for the Safe Transport of Radioactive Material.
- 31 IAEA GC(54)/RES/7, Measures to strengthen international cooperation in nuclear, radiation, transport and waste safety, September 2011, http://www.iaea. org/About/Policy/GC/GC54/GC54Resolutions/English/gc54res-7\_en.pdf.
- 32 IAEA Nuclear Safety & Security Meetings, conferences and symposia, http://www-ns.iaea.org/meetings/default.asp?s=10&l=79
- 33 Statement by CARICOM, October 2010, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/political/1com/1com10/
- 34 Statement by CARICOM, May 2010, http://www.un.int/jamaica/NPTReviewConf2010.htm.
- 35 Jamaica in a separate statement too highlighted its concerns with the issue. See R. Acheson, 'Nuclear energy and the fuel cycle' in *Fist Committee Monitor*, Reaching Critical Will, 2 November 2011, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/1com/FCM11/FCM-2011-5.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-21).
- 36 Canada Nuclear Liability Act: R.S.C., 1985, c. N-28, An Act respecting civil liability for nuclear damage, 19 September 2012; Finland: Nuclear Liability Act (484/1972), entered into force on 1 January 2012 and gives unrestricted liability for nuclear damage occurring in Finland; Germany: Atomic Energy Act: Act on the peaceful utilisation of nuclear energy and the protection against its hazards (Atomic Energy Act) of 23 December 1959, as amended and promulgated on 15 July 1985, last amendment of 24 February 2012 (nuclear phase out); Slovenia: Act on Liability for nuclear Damage, Treaty No. 77/2010; Sweden: The act on liability and compensation passed by the Swedish parliament in June 2011 gives full liability to the operator of a nuclear facility. It entered into force in January 2011.
- 37 IAEA GC(54)/OR.3, December, 2010, page 2, http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC54/GC54Records/English/gc54or-3\_en.pdf.
- 38 Ibid.
- $\label{eq:approx} 39 \quad IAEA\ GC(54)/OR.5, December, 2010, http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC54/GC54Records/English/gc54or-5\_en.pdf.$
- 40 European Commission for Energy, Nuclear Energy: Public consultations, 2013, http://ec.europa.eu/energy/nucle


# Export control and nuclear cooperation

# Action 35:

The Conference urges all States parties to ensure that their nuclear related exports do not directly or indirectly assist the development of nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices and that such exports are in full conformity with the objectives and purposes of the Treaty as stipulated, particularly, in articles I, II and III of the Treaty, as well as the decision on principles and objectives of nuclear non-proliferation and disarmament adopted in 1995 by the Review and Extension Conference.



The Conference encourages States parties to make use of multilaterally negotiated and agreed guidelines and understandings in developing their own national export controls.

## Action 37:

The Conference encourages States parties to consider whether a recipient State has brought into force IAEA safeguards obligations in making nuclear export decisions.

#### Action 38:

The Conference calls upon all States parties, in acting in pursuance of the objectives of the Treaty, to observe the legitimate right of all States parties, in particular developing States, to full access to nuclear material, equipment and technological information for peaceful purposes.



States parties are encouraged to facilitate transfers of nuclear technology and materials and international cooperation among States parties, in conformity with articles I, II, III and IV of the Treaty, and to eliminate in this regard any undue constraints inconsistent with the Treaty.



#### Action 44:

The Conference calls upon all States parties to improve their national capabilities to detect, deter and disrupt illicit trafficking in nuclear materials throughout their territories, in accordance with their relevant international legal obligations, and calls upon those States parties in a position to do so to work to enhance international partnerships and capacity-building in this regard. The Conference also calls upon States parties to establish and enforce effective domestic controls to prevent the proliferation of nuclear weapons in accordance with their relevant international legal obligations.

#### **Among States Parties**

# Action 47:

Respect each country's choices and decisions in the field of peaceful uses of nuclear energy without jeopardizing its policies or international cooperation agreements and arrangements for peaceful uses of nuclear energy and its fuel cycle policies.

# Action 48:

Undertake to facilitate, and reaffirm the right of States parties to participate in, the fullest possible exchange of equipment, materials and scientific and technological information for the peaceful uses of nuclear energy.



Cooperate with other States parties or international organizations in the further development of nuclear energy for peaceful purposes, with due consideration for the needs of the developing areas of the world.

# Action 50:

Give preferential treatment to the non-nuclear-weapon States parties to the Treaty, taking the needs of developing countries, in particular, into account.



acilitate transfers of nuclear technology and international cooperation among States parties in conformity with articles I, II, III, and IV of the Treaty, and eliminate in this regard any undue constraints inconsistent with the Treaty.

#### Action 60:

Promote the sharing of best practices in the area of nuclear safety and security, including through dialogue with the nuclear industry and the private sector, as appropriate.

#### Within the IAEA



Continue efforts, within IAEA, to enhance the effectiveness and efficiency of its technical cooperation programme.

# Action 53:

Strengthen the IAEA technical cooperation programme in assisting developing States parties in the peaceful uses of nuclear energy.

#### Action 54:

Make every effort and to take practical steps to ensure that IAEA resources for technical cooperation activities are sufficient, assured and predictable.



Encourage all States in a position to do so to make additional contributions to the initiative designed to raise 100 million dollars over the next five years as extra budgetary contributions to IAEA activities, while welcoming the contributions already pledged by countries and groups of countries in support of IAEA activities.



Encourage national, bilateral and international efforts to train the necessary skilled workforce needed to develop peaceful uses of nuclear energy.

#### Direct or indirect assistance

Action 35 does not add any additional obligations aside from what is already in the NPT and previous decisions, but it does serve as a reminder that states are obliged to ensure that their nuclear-related exports do not directly or indirectly assist the development of nuclear weapons and that the 1995 decision on objectives and purposes of the Treaty requires states parties to promote transparency in nuclear-related export controls. The NPT states parties that have concluded nuclear energy cooperation agreements with non-parties to the NPT (see the Universalization section on nuclear cooperation with India, Pakistan, and Israel) do not usually provide transparent information on how such nuclear exports do not directly or indirectly assist the development of nuclear weapons.

#### Export controls

Action 36 refers to the existing agreed guidelines and understandings. This usually refers to the guidelines of the Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG) and the Zangger Committee. All member states of these groups are implementing such guidelines in their national legislation concerning nuclear exports.<sup>1</sup> In June 2013 the NSG finalized a review of its trigger and dual-use lists with 28 amendment to keep "pace with advances in technology, market trends and security challenges."<sup>2</sup>

#### Nuclear cooperation under safeguard agreements<sup>3</sup>

Apart from 12 states,<sup>4</sup> all non-nuclear-armed states parties to the NPT have signed a Comprehensive Safeguards Agreement (CSA). The five nuclear-armed states of the NPT have Voluntary Offer Agreements (VOAs) related to some of their nuclear material and facilities dedicated to peaceful uses of nuclear energy (see chapter on Non-Proliferation Obligations and other Instruments).<sup>5</sup>

Many nuclear cooperation deals have been concluded in the past year between NPT states parties, none involving the 13 states without a CSA in force.<sup>6</sup> For the majority of those deals, the implementation of IAEA safeguard obligations is an explicit part of the agreement. This shows a wide acceptance of IAEA safeguards as a valid verification tool for the peaceful uses of nuclear energy and proliferation prevention.

#### States non-parties to the NPT

For states non-parties to the NPT, the IAEA concludes so-called item-specific safeguard agreements according to INFCIRC/66/ Rev.2 with the concerned state. Instead of covering all the nuclear activities of a state they only apply to the nuclear material, facilities, equipment, and/or materials specified in the agreement. "Under such agreements, the Agency is required to ensure that the nuclear material and other specified items are not used for nuclear weapons or other nuclear explosive devices or in such a way as to further any military purpose."<sup>7</sup> Currently the IAEA is implementing these agreements with India,<sup>8</sup> Israel,<sup>9</sup> and Pakistan. <sup>10</sup> By avoiding defining safeguards obligations, the phrase "brought into force IAEA safeguard obligations" has been interpreted to allow deals with states non-parties to the NPT, since they are implementing the item-specific safeguard agreements on their declared peaceful facilities. Since the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan, several trade agreements between an NPT state and a non-NPT state have been made.<sup>11</sup>

#### Illicit trade and trafficking of nuclear material<sup>12</sup> IAEA Instruments

The IAEA has developed several instruments dealing with illicit trade and trafficking of nuclear material:

The IAEA incident and trafficking database (ITDB) records and analyses incidents of illicit trafficking in nuclear and other radioactive material.<sup>13</sup> As of December 2013 the ITDB has 125 states participating in the programme.<sup>14</sup>

#### EU initiatives

The European Union (EU) carries out a significant amount of activities related to combating illicit trafficking of nuclear material, including:

- In June 2011, the EU's Joint Research Centre (JRC) and its Institute for Transuranium Elements was reported to have carried out research on new methods of analysing radioactive materials to fight illicit trafficking;<sup>15</sup>
- The JRC has also carried out support programmes to the IAEA, where it has developed metrological tools to organisations and laboratories in the nuclear and environmental field.<sup>16</sup>
- In April 2013 the European Commission launched a new European nuclear security-training centre (EUSECTRA) to combat illicit trafficking of nuclear and radioactive materials.<sup>17</sup>

#### EUROPOL and INTERPOL

Since May 2010, Europol has started or completed different projects and initiatives related to illicit trafficking on nuclear and radiological materials to a greater or lesser extent.<sup>18</sup> Interpol has also implemented some projects in this field.<sup>19</sup>

Newly Independent States (NIS) Nuclear Trafficking Database The NIS Nuclear Trafficking Database<sup>20</sup> is a project of the Nuclear Threat Initiative (NTI), where researchers are compiling information from hundreds of foreign and domestic news sources as well as from field reports. Since the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan, the NIS Nuclear Trafficking Database has reported several incidents.<sup>21</sup>

#### Nuclear cooperation

In the context of the NPT, states have debated whether or not language such as that in actions 38 and 39 imply obligations of states with nuclear power to transfer technology to nonnuclear states that are party to the NPT. It is difficult to ascertain systematically how the facilitation of such access has been achieved in the past or what the reaction to such facilitation has been. These questions are beyond the scope of this report.

However, by examining statements at the IAEA General Conference, IAEA press releases, IAEA reports and documents and statements in UN General Assembly (UNGA) General Debate and its First Committee, we have sought to find any potential critiques or concerns about current procedures of cooperation in the peaceful uses of nuclear energy. Apart from the specific case of Iran under UNSC sanctions, some states have raised the issue in international fora and called for equal treatment of NPT states parties trying to pursue nuclear energy, but no detailed examples have been given.

# Existing restrictions on the development and trade of nuclear technology

NSG is a consortium of nuclear supplier countries that seeks to contribute to non-proliferation efforts by drawing up guidelines for the export of nuclear items (List 1) and nuclear-related dual-use items (List 2).<sup>22</sup> It is an informal group and its decisions taken by consensus are not legally-binding.

The Zangger Committee is another group of nuclear supplier states,<sup>23</sup> whose objective is to reach a common understanding on (i) the definition of "equipment or material especially designed or prepared for the processing, use or production of special fissionable material;" and (ii) the conditions and procedures that would govern exports of such equipment or material in order to meet the obligations of article III of the NPT on the basis of fair commercial competition. The Committee is an informal group and its decisions taken by consensus are not legally-binding.

These two export control regimes have been criticized for putting additional restrictions on nuclear technology exports, and thereby effectively preventing countries from participating in the fullest possible exchange of activities for developing peaceful uses of nuclear energy. This criticism has continued after the adoption of the NPT Action Plan.<sup>24</sup>

However, members of these two export control regimes argue that all members of the NPT are able to enjoy the benefits of peaceful uses of nuclear energy "in accordance with their international obligations"<sup>25</sup> What these "international obligations" should consist of is difficult to objectively define without a decision by, for example, an NPT Review Conference. Some members of these export control regimes want to include the IAEA Additional Protocol, together with other decisions from other fora, such as UN Security Council resolutions and resolutions from the IAEA Board of Governors. Others believe that it should only include the original CSA as was agreed upon at the time of the conclusion of the NPT in 1968.

The two groups are facing a direct challenge, as their composition no longer reflects the overall number of states that have the capability to manufacture and export nuclear as well as nuclear-related items. Additionally, the forthcoming question of the inclusion of India in the NSG will cause a debate on the continued relevance of these export control regimes.

#### Comments in international fora

As in previous years before the 2010 NPT Action Plan was adopted, developing states have used international fora such as the UNGA and the NPT Preparatory Committees to highlight the right of all states to use nuclear technology peacefully. However, most references after May 2010 are generic calls for the "inalienable right" to develop nuclear energy and few countries have specified any incidents of lack of respect for their choices. Such statements have been made at the UNGA general debate, the UNGA First Committee, the IAEA General Conference, as well as the 2012, 2013, and 2014 NPT Preparatory Committees.

On 26–27 May 2011, the G8 met in Deauville, France and agreed on a declaration on "Renewed commitment for freedom and democracy". In this declaration, the G8 declared its support for "the exchange, in conformity with the obligations of the NPT, of equipment, materials and scientific and technological information for the peaceful uses of nuclear energy."

#### The right to nuclear energy

Actions 47 and 48 are subject to interpretation of both the wording of the specific actions as well as relevant provisions of the NPT itself. However, by examining statements at the IAEA General Conference, IAEA press releases, and IAEA reports and documents, this report has sought to find any potential critiques or concerns about current procedures of cooperation in the "peaceful uses" of nuclear energy. Additionally we reviewed statements delivered during the UNGA and its First Committee as well as the plenary discussions during the 2012, 2013, and 2014 NPT Preparatory Committees. Review Conference. Some states have called for equal treatment of NPT states parties trying to pursue nuclear energy. Others have questioned if the "right" to nuclear energy includes the "right" to the full nuclear fuel cycle, arguing that agreement to forgo enrichment and reprocessing is the nonproliferation "gold standard" for nuclear cooperation agreements.

By examining nuclear energy cooperation between states parties, the scope of the technical cooperation programme of the IAEA and other relevant cooperation arrangements for nuclear energy, we have found no concrete signs that indicate that these actions are not implemented.

Since May 2010, a number of new bilateral agreements have been signed between states parties to the NPT,<sup>26</sup> showing a continued emphasis on nuclear energy cooperation.

#### Preferential treatment

Under action 50, we looked at the different nuclear deals with non-nuclear-armed states parties to the NPT and nuclear deals with states non-parties to the NPT. The US-India nuclear deal and the resulting exemption from the NSG for nuclear trade with India were concluded well before the 2010 NPT Action Plan was adopted. However, as this was the first time such a deal was concluded with a state non-party to the NPT, it has set a standard for similar deals.

The agreement has been criticized for the fact that the 45 countries in the NSG have made a decision "on behalf" of the 189 states parties of the NPT.<sup>27</sup> Objections have been raised that the NSG was never given the authority to reinterpret the NPT, overturn NPT decisions, or violate existing international standards. When the NSG waiver was approved in 2008, ten<sup>28</sup> additional states joined the US in approving nuclear trade agreements with India. Since the adoption of the 2010 NPT Action Plan, several new deals and cooperation agreements have been and continue to be concluded between India and other NPT member states.<sup>29</sup>

In addition to these developments, in June 2010, China planned to provide Pakistan with two new nuclear reactors. In March 2011, China announced it was planning to sell further nuclear reactors to Pakistan.<sup>30</sup> In December 2013 the Chinese government committed to loan \$6.5 billion to finance the Pakistani nuclear power project.<sup>31</sup> In January 2015, reports emerged that both states are currently discussing a potential deal about building three further nuclear power plants for approximately \$13 billion.<sup>32</sup>

For more information on this, please refer to the chapter on universalization.

#### Facilitating transfer

Action 51 is subject to interpretation of both the wording of the specific actions as well as relevant provisions of the NPT itself. Examining this action would require a more comprehensive examination of the right to "peaceful uses" of nuclear energy, the right of states to apply export restrictions on technologies to prevent proliferation, and how these actions and commitments are interpreted in light of the context and purpose of the NPT itself. Such an examination is beyond the scope of this report. However, nuclear energy cooperation agreements have increased in numbers and more countries are developing nuclear energy infrastructure.33 During the plenary debate of the 2012 NPT Preparatory Committee the Non-Aligned Movement (NAM) expressed "its deep concern on the continued imposition and/ or maintaining of limitations and restrictions on exports to developing countries of nuclear material" and transfer of nuclear technology and international cooperation should be supported and pursued "in good faith and without discrimination".<sup>34</sup> During the 2013<sup>35</sup> and 2014<sup>36</sup> NPT Preparatory Committees, the NAM reiterated its concerns and called for removal of any restrictions on the peaceful uses of nuclear energy or in violation of the NPT.

#### Sharing of best practices

There has been some effort to promote the sharing of best practices such as:

- IAEA Technical Cooperation Programmes INT/0/085: Sharing best practices for the design and management of technical cooperation projects.<sup>37</sup>
- IAEA Communication Tool InTouch: Interactive communication platform to enhance communication between actors. It allows registered users to complete and maintain their professional profile online, and to apply for a fellowship, scientific visit, training course or meeting, or for expert/ lecturer assignments.<sup>38</sup>
- **G8 Summit:** The Nuclear Safety and Security Group (NSSG) of the G8 submitted its report in May 2011. The NSSG shared best practices and lessons learned in implementing the International Initiative on 3S-Based Nuclear Energy Infrastructure and identified several key findings on safety, security, and safeguards.<sup>39</sup>
- Nuclear Security Summit: In the communiqué of the 2012 Nuclear Security Summit in Seoul participating states committed themselves to work closely with the IAEA to encourage cooperation and to share best practices on the management of radioactive sources as well as provide technical assistance to states upon request.<sup>40</sup>

#### Cooperation within the IAEA

#### IAEA Technical Cooperation programme

In order to evaluate implementation of "enhancing the effectiveness" and "strengthening" the technical cooperation programme, we have looked at newly established programmes within the IAEA. In this respect, a significant number of new cooperation programmes and training courses have been initiated and implemented since May 2010.<sup>41</sup> The IAEA has published a medium-term strategy from 2012–2017, which addresses some of the issues dealt with in the action plan such as facilitating access to nuclear power and providing effective technical cooperation.<sup>42</sup>

InTouch, the interactive online communication platform for the IAEA technical cooperation community mentioned above, has been operational since 17 February 2011.<sup>43</sup>

#### IAEA funding

In order to examine the resources of the technical cooperation programme, this report compares the target figure set by the IAEA Board of Governors (BoG) with the pledged amounts by governments and the rate of attainment of those pledged amounts. However, the IAEA does not release pledged amounts or rate of attainment of individual states – only total numbers – with regard to their contributions to the Agency's Technical Cooperation Fund (TCF). It is therefore impossible to make an accurate examination of how individual states parties have acted to ensure that IAEA resources for technical cooperation activities are sufficient, assured, and predictable. It is only possible to make an estimated guess based on the target figure set by the IAEA BoG and the likelihood of states meeting this target.<sup>44</sup> The TCF is currently being financed through voluntary contributions of member states. During the plenary discussion of the IAEA General Conferences, member states such as Switzerland,<sup>45</sup> Liechtenstein,<sup>46</sup> and the Netherlands<sup>47</sup> suggested the IAEA should apply established UN standards, since technical cooperation is its primary and fundamental task and therefore should be funded under the regular budget.<sup>48</sup> Several developing countries underlined the importance of the technical cooperation programme for developing countries and stressed that it should not be politicized in any way.<sup>49</sup>

In its annual resolution on "Strengthening of the Agency's technical cooperation activities,"<sup>50</sup> the 2010, 2011, 2012, 2013, and 2014 IAEA General Conferences stressed the need to work on achieving the goal of sufficient, assured, and predictable resources for the TCF.<sup>51</sup> In order to do so, the resolution suggested, a working group should comprehensively review the nature of the technical cooperation resources and discuss ways of making the TCF sufficient, assured, and predictable. It should also address the relationship between the levels of the overall budget and the TCF.<sup>52</sup>

In 2011 the BoG decided that a working group on the regular budget and the TCF target should be established in 2013.<sup>53</sup> Accordingly, during a special session on 31 July 2013 the BoG announced it would establish a "Working Group on Financing the Agency's Activities" (WGFAA) after the September General Conference to work on, among other issues, rendering the resources for the TCF "sufficient, assured and predictable".<sup>54</sup> The report<sup>55</sup> from the WGFAA was approved in September 2014 and contains nine recommendations including stressing the importance of maintaining an appropriate balance between the promotional and other statutory activities of the Agency and that Major Programme 6 should be funded appropriately through the Regular Budget.<sup>56</sup>

#### The Peaceful Uses Initiative

At the 2010 NPT Review Conference, the United States announced that it would supplement support for "peaceful uses" of nuclear energy with \$50 million in additional funding over the next five years as part of President Obama's Peaceful Uses Initiative (PUI). Through the PUI, the US has already supported numerous IAEA projects related to human health, food security, water resource management, and nuclear power infrastructure development.<sup>57</sup> In a statement during the IAEA Technical Assistance and Cooperation Committee Meeting on 25–27 November 2013, Ambassador Macmanus announced that the US has contributed \$31 million to the PUI. Several other IAEA member states have also announced that they would contribute with funds and joined the initiative.<sup>58</sup> It has become an important tool for extra-budgetary contributions and projects with various departments of the IAEA are on-going.<sup>59</sup>

#### References:

- 1 More information on these groups and their recent undertakings can be found in the chapter on nuclear cooperation.
- 2 Nuclear Suppliers Group, Public Statement (Final) Plenary Meeting of the Nuclear Suppliers Group, Prague, Czech Republic, 13-14 June 2013, 14 June 2013; http://www.nuclearsuppliersgroup.org/A\_test/press/NSG%206%20PUBLIC%20STATEMENT%20HOD%20final.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- <sup>3</sup> Further information on this topic can be found in the chapter on non-proliferation obligations.
- 4 Benin, Cape Verde, Djibouti, Eritrea, Equatorial Guinea, Guinea, Guinea Bissau, Liberia, Micronesia, São Tomé & Principe Somalia, Timor-Leste, Togo, and Vanuatu.
- 5 IAEA, Safeguards Glossary 2001 Edition, International Nuclear Verification Series No. 3, June 2002; http://www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/publications/PDF/nvs-3-cd/PDF/NVS3\_scr.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 6 2010 NPT Review Conference Action Plan Monitoring Report, Peaceful Uses of Nuclear Energy, Reaching Critical Will, 29 June 2011, p. 15.
- 7 IAEA, The Safeguards System of the International Atomic Energy Agency; http://www.iaea.org/OurWork/SV/Safeguards/documents/safeg\_system.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 8 Safeguards agreements in force: INFCIRC/211, INFCIRC/260, INFCIRC/360, INFCIRC/374, INFCIRC/433, INFCIRC/754.
- <sup>9</sup> Safeguards agreements in force: INFCIRC/249/Add.1.
- 10 Safeguards agreements in force: INFCIRC/34, INFCIRC/116, INFCIRC/135, INFCRIC/239, INFCIRC/393, INFCIRC/418, INFCIRC/705, INFCIRC/816.
- <sup>11</sup> For further details, please see the chapters on Universality and on nuclear cooperation.
- 12 For further information on these projects and programmes, please see the second NPT Action Plan Monitoring report; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/ images/documents/Publications/2010-Action-Plan/NP\_Report\_RCW.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 13 IAEA, Incident and Illicit Trafficking Database Incidents of nuclear and other radioactive material out of regulatory control 2013; http://www-ns.iaea.org/ downloads/security/itdb-fact-sheet.pdf. In 2012 the name has been changed from Illicit Trafficking Database to Incident and Trafficking Database.
- <sup>14</sup> At the time of going to print with this report, no new incidents were reported in 2013-2014.
- 15 European Commission, New method of analysing radioactive materials to fight illicit trafficking, 29 June 2011; http://ec.europa.eu/dgs/jrc/index. cfm?id=1410&obj\_id=13630&dt\_code=NWS&lang=en (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 16 European Commission, *Providing metrological tools to support nuclear safeguards activities*, 26 June 2011; http://ec.europa.eu/dgs/jrc/index. cfm?id=1710&obj\_id=PROJECTSJPB53102&dt\_code=ACT&lang=en (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 17 European Commission, New EU training centre to combat illicit trafficking of nuclear and radioactive materials, 18 April 2013; http://europa.eu/rapid/pressrelease\_IP-13-338\_en.htm (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 18 Project Rutherford assesses the criminal activities related to the illicit trafficking on nuclear and radiological materials; the EU Bomb Data System (EBDS) is intended for sharing intelligence and technical information on explosives, explosive and incendiary devices, and chemical, biological, radiological, nuclear, and explosive (CBRNe)-related incidents; the Early Warning System on CBRNe, explosives, and firearms is a communication system intended for the circulation of warnings (alerts) about the theft, loss, disappearance, and lack of control of any material or precursors that could be used for terrorist purposes or when a terrorist background cannot be discarded.
- 19 Project Geiger aims at gathering comprehensive data on the illicit traffic in nuclear and radiological materials, analysing the threats, and assisting with international investigations. Additionally INTERPOL is offering training courses on various topics such as counter nuclear smuggling.
- 20 Nuclear Threat Initiative (NTI), NIS Nuclear Trafficking Database; http://www.nti.org/db/nistraff/index.html (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 21 May 2010: Ukraine's Security Service Detains seized strontium-90; 1 March 2010: Japan Pledges Funding to Equip Uzbek Customs Checkpoints; 22 April 2010: Ukraine to Receive Mobile Radiation Detection Vehicle with the Help from IAEA, Finland and Sweden; 14 December 2010: A Cargo with radioactive Scrap Metal En Route to Turkey Detained in Kazakhstan. Source: NTI, *Illicit Trafficking Incidents in the NIS Summary Table 2010*; http://www.nti.org/media/pdfs/2010\_trafficking\_table.pdf?\_=1321385712&=1321385712 (retrieved 2014-02-20). In 2011 eleven incidents were reported. For further information: *NTI, 2011 Illicit Trafficking Incidents in the NIS*; http://www.nti.org/media/pdfs/2011\_ illicit\_trafficking\_incidents\_in\_the\_NIS.pdf?\_=1349283001&=1349283001In 2012 nine incidents were reported. For further information: *NTI, 2012 Illicit Trafficking Incidents in the NIS*; http://www.nti.org/media/pdfs/2012\_illicit\_trafficking\_incidents\_3.pdf?\_=1370293455. (As of December 2012 this resource is no longer updated).
- 14EA document INFCIRC/254 Part 1, NSG Guidelines for Transfers of Nuclear-Related Dual-Use Equipment, Materials, Software and Related Technology, 1978; and IAEA document INFCIRC/254 Part 2, NSG Guidelines for Transfers of Nuclear-Related Dual-Use Equipment, Materials, Software and Related Technology, 30 June 2010; http://www.nuclearsuppliersgroup.org/Leng/05-pubblic.htm (retrieved 2014-02-25).
- 23 Argentina, Australia, Austria, Belarus, Belgium, Bulgaria, Canada, China, Croatia, Czech Republic, Denmark, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Kazakhstan, South Korea, Luxembourg, Netherlands, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Russia, Slovakia, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Turkey, Ukraine, the United Kingdom, and the United States.
- 24 At the September 2010 general debate of the UNGA, the Cuban representative argued "the existence of a club of the privileged and the countries of the South denial of the right to a peaceful use of nuclear energy should cease."
- <sup>25</sup> Statement at the IAEA General Conference, delivered by Australia on 22 September 2010.

26 A full list of these bilateral agreements can be found in 2010 Review Conference Action Plan, Reaching Critical Will, p. 15, 29 June 2010; http://www. reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Publications/2010-Action-Plan/PUNE\_Report\_RCW.pdf. A full list of these bilateral agreements can be found in 2010 Review Conference Action Plan, Reaching Critical Will, p. 15 29 June 2010; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/ Publications/2010-Action-Plan/PUNE\_Report\_RCW.pdf.

Additionally the following deals have been made:

Turkey – Jordan, February 2011: Turkey, Jordan sign nuclear cooperation deal, Haaretz, 17 February 2011; http://www.haaretz.com/news/world/turkey-jordan-sign-nuclear-cooperation-deal-1.344023 (retrieved 2014-02-12).

Saudi Arabia – South Korea, November 2011: R. Shamseddine & C. Mee-young, Saudi Arabia, South Korea in nuclear cooperation deal, Reuters, 15 November 2011; http://www.reuters.com/article/2011/11/15/us-saudi-southkorea-idUSTRE7AE0GU20111115 (retrieved 2014-02-12). Finland – Sweden, October 2011 (joint waste disposal research): Nordic nuclear deal set in stone, Tunnels & Tunneling International, 28 October 2011;

http://www.tunnelsonline.info/news/nordic-nuclear-cooperation-deal-set-in-stone/ (retrieved 2014-02-12). Bangladesh – Russia, November 2011: A. Rahman, *B'desh, Russia to Ink Nuclear Cooperation Deal, Outlook India,* 1 November 2011; http://news. outlookindia.com/items.aspx?artid=740123 (retrieved 2014-02-12).

France - Great Britain, February 2012: Britain and France sign nuclear power deals at summit, NDTV, 18 February 2012; http://www.ndtv.com/article/ world/britain-and-france-sign-nuclear-power-deals-at-summit-177421 (retrieved 2014-02-12).

Canada – China, July 2012: Ministry for Foreign Affairs and International Trade Canada, *Canada and China Enhance Nuclear Cooperation* [news release], 19 July 2012; http://www.international.gc.ca/media/aff/news-communiques/2012/07/19a.aspx?lang=eng&view=d (retrieved 2014-02-12).

UAE – Canada, September 2012: Canada-U.A.E. nuclear deal touted as example for Iran, The Canadian Press, 18 September 2012, http://www.cbc.ca/news/politics/canada-u-a-e-nuclear-deal-touted-as-example-for-iran-1.1203571 (retrieved 2014-02-14).

Saudi Arabia – China, January 2012: Saudi Arabia and China signed Nuclear Cooperation Deal, Asia Defense News, January 2012; http://www.asian-defence. net/2012/01/saudi-arabia-and-china-signed-nuclear.html (retrieved 2014-02-14).

Lithuania – Japan/US, June 2012: N. Adomaitis, *Lithuania parliament approves nuclear deal*, Reuters, 21 June 2012; http://www.reuters.com/article/2012/06/21/lithuania-energy-idUSL5E8HLBX620120621 (retrieved 2014-02-12).

UAE – South Korea, July 2012: A. Yee, *Nuclear vision for UAE and Korea*, The National, 24 July 2012; http://www.thenational.ae/thenationalconversation/ industry-insights/energy/nuclear-vision-for-uae-and-korea (retrieved 2014-02-12).

UAE – Australia, July 2012: A. Yee, UAE and Australia to sign major nuclear deal, The National, 31 July 2012; http://www.thenational.ae/business/energy/uae-and-australia-to-sign-major-nuclear-deal (retrieved 2014-02-12).

Saudi Arabia – Argentina, October 2012: Argentina, Saudi Arabia Discuss Nuclear Cooperation, Global times, 10 October 2012; http://www.globaltimes.cn/content/737438.shtml (retrieved 2014-02-12).

Argentina – UAE, January 2013: Argentina and United Arab Emirates sign nuclear energy agreement, MercoPress, 16 January 2013; http://en.mercopress. com/2013/01/16/argentina-and-united-arab-emirates-sign-nuclear-energy-agreement (retrieved 2014-02-12).

Japan – UAE, May 2013: S. Stainburn, *Japan, UAE sign nuclear cooperation agreement*, Globalpost, 2 May 2013; http://www.globalpost.com/dispatch/news/ regions/asia-pacific/japan/130502/japan-uae-sign-nuclear-cooperation-agreement (retrieved 2014-02-12).

Egypt - Republic of Korea, May 2013: J. Gulhane, *Egypt and South Korea sign agreement on nuclear power programme*, Daily News Egypt, 10 May 2013; http://www.dailynewsegypt.com/2013/05/10/egypt-and-south-korea-sign-agreement-on-nuclear-power-programme/ (retrieved 2014-02-12). US - Russia, September 2013: US, *Russia Sign Nuclear Energy Agreement*, RiaNovosti, 17 September 2013; http://en.ria.ru/world/20130917/183530510.html (retrieved 2014-02-12).

US – Vietnam, October 2013: I.D.R. Lakshmanan & D. Lerman, U.S. Reaches Deal to Provide *Vietnam Civilian Nuclear Power*, Bloomberg, 10 October 2013; http://www.bloomberg.com/news/2013-10-10/u-s-reaches-deal-to-provide-civilian-nuclear-power-to-vietnam.html (retrieved 2014-02-12). Republic of Korea – Hungary, October 2013: S. *Korea signs nuclear cooperation deal with Hungary*, Yonhap News Agency, 19 October 2013;

http://english.yonhapnews.co.kr/news/2013/10/19/020000000AEN20131019000900315.html (retrieved 2014-02-12).

UK – France, China, October 2013: UK signs nuclear power deal with China, France, Al Jazeera and The Associated Press, 21 October 2013; http://america. aljazeera.com/articles/2013/10/21/new-nuclear-powerplanttobebuiltinuk.html (retrieved 2014-02-12).

Canada – Kazakhstan, November 2013: 'Canada, Kazakhstan sign cooperation agreement in sphere of peaceful nuclear energy', Trend Agency, 13 November 2013; http://en.trend.az/regions/casia/kazakhstan/2210823.html (retrieved 2014-02-12).

Russia – South Africa, December 2013: A. Reznichenko, *South Africa to sign civil nuclear energy agreement with Russia*, Russia & India Report, 19 December 2013; http://indrus.in/world/2013/12/19/south\_africa\_to\_sign\_civil\_nuclear\_energy\_agreement\_with\_russia\_31783.html (retrieved 2014-02-12).

Australia-India, 5 September 2014: *Tabling and Statement in Parliament - Australia-India Civil Nuclear Cooperation Agreement*, Minister of Foreign Affairs Australia, 20 October 2014; http://www.foreignminister.gov.au/speeches/Pages/2014/jb\_sp\_141028.aspx?ministerid=4

US-Vietnam, 3 October 2014: US-Vietnam Nuclear Cooperation Agreement Becomes Effective, Nuclear Energy Institute; http://www.nei.org/News-Media/Media-Room/News-Releases/US-Vietnam-Nuclear-Cooperation-Agreement-Becomes-E

Russia-Iran, 11 November 2014; *Russia Reaches Deal With Iran to Construct Nuclear Plants*, The New York Times, 11 November 2014; http://www.nytimes. com/2014/11/12/world/europe/russia-to-build-2-nuclear-plants-in-iran-and-possibly-6-more.html?\_r=1

A more detailed list can also be found here: http://www.nei.org/News-Media/News/Contracts (retrieved 2014-02-12).

- 27 The current member states of the Nuclear Suppliers Groups (NSG) are Argentina, Australia, Australia, Belarus, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Canada, China, Croatia, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Kazakhstan, Republic of Korea, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, Mexico, Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Russian Federation, Serbia, Slovakia, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Turkey, Ukraine, the United Kingdom, and the United States.
- 28 Argentina, Canada, France, Japan, Kazakhstan, Mongolia, Namibia, Republic of Korea, Russia, UK.
- 29 Nuclear agreements between India and Argentina, Australia, Canada, France, Kazakhstan, Republic of Korea, Russia, Tanzania, UK, US have been reported.
- 30 China to Sell Outdated Nuclear Reactors to Pakistan, VOA News, 24 March 2011, http://www.voanews.com/content/china-to-sell-outdated-nuclearreactors-to-pakistan-118572049/136981.html (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 31 M. Zahra-Malik, Exclusive: China commits \$6.5 billion for Pakistani nuclear project, Reuters, 24 December 2013.

- 32 S. Shah, Pakistan in Talks to Acquire 3 Nuclear Plants From China, Wall Street Journal, 19 January 2015; http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1000142405270230475 7004579332460821261146 (retrieved 2015-02-03); and A. Panda, Pakistan, China Discuss 3-Plant Nuclear Energy Deal, The Diplomat, 21 January 2015; http:// thediplomat.com/2014/01/pakistan-china-discuss-3-plant-nuclear-energy-deal/ (retrieved 2015-02-03)
- 33 See list of nuclear cooperation deals and IAEA Technical Cooperation programmes below.
- 34 Statement by the Delegation of Egypt on Behalf of the Group of Member States of the Non-Aligned Movement Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons at the First Session of the Preparatory Committee for the 2015 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, 9 May 2012, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/prepcom12/statements/9May\_NAM.pdf.
- 35 Statement by Ambassador Mr. Seyed Mohammad Reza Sajjadi of Iran on behalf of the Group of Member States of the Non-Aligned Movement Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons at the Second Session of the Preparatory Committee for the 2015 Review Conference of the Parties to the Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, 22 April 2013, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Disarmament-fora/npt/ prepcom13/statements/22April\_NAM.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-16).
- 36 G. Irsten & M. Gandenberger, News In Brief in NPT News in Review, 2 May 2014, Reaching Critical Will; http://reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/ Disarmament-fora/npt/NIR2014/No5.pdf
- 37 IAEA, Best Practices Dissemination Meeting, (3-4 February 2014), INT/0/085, http://www.iaea.org/technicalcooperation/documents/Best\_Prac/2014/BP\_ agenda.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-17)
- 38 http://intouch.iaea.org
- 39 Report of the Nuclear Safety and Security Group (NSSG), G8 Summit, 26-27 May, 2011; https://web.archive.org/web/20120125021024/http://www.g20-g8.com/ g8-g20/g8/english/the-2011-summit/declarations-and-reports/appendices/report-of-the-nuclear-safety-and-security-group.1355.html (retrieved 24-02-2014). During the 2012 Summit they met again, however the work was a continuation of previous efforts: G8 Nuclear Safety and Security Group Summit Report, G8 Summit, 19 May 2012; http://www.state.gov/e/eb/rls/othr/2012g8/190401.htm (retrieved 24-02-2013).
- 40 2012 Seoul Nuclear Security Summit, Seoul Communiqué, 26-27, March 2012, , http://www.thenuclearsecuritysummit.org/userfiles/Seoul%20Communique\_ FINAL.pdf.
- 41 For more details info on these programmes and training courses please go to; http://www.iaea.org/technicalcooperation/programme/
- 42 IAEA, Medium-Term Strategy 2012-2017, http://www.iaea.org/About/mts2012\_2017.pdf.
- 43 http://intouch.iaea.org.
- 44 In June 2010, the BoG recommended the target figure of \$86 million for contributions to the Agency's TCF for 2011. This is an increase of \$1 million from the previous year. According to the Technical Cooperation Report for 2011 the pledged amount of the TCF reached 89.3% of the target and the rate of attainment was at 86% by 31 December 2011. In June 2011, the BoG recommended the target figure of \$88.75 million for contributions to the Agency's TCF for 2012. This is an increase of \$2.75 million from the previous year. In the Agency's Annual Report for the TCF noted a 89.3% rate of attainment not including national participation costs, assessed programme costs or miscellaneous income. For 2013 the target figure was fixed at the same amount as 2012, namely \$88.75 million. The TCF increase in the rate of attainment to 92.8 percent in 2013. The 2014. For 2014 and 2015 the target figure is fixed at \$90.25 million and \$91.00 million respectively and that the Indicative Planning Figure for 2016 should not be less than US\$ 92 million and that for 2017 not be less than US\$ 92.5 million.
- 45 IAEA GC(54)/OR.3, IAEA, December 2010,
- 46 Ibid.
- 47 IAEA GC(54)/OR.5, IAEA, December 2010.
- 48 IAEA GC(54)/OR.3, IAEA, December 2010.
- 49 IAEA GC(54)/OR.2, IAEA, January 2011.
- 50 IAEA GC(58)/RES/12 IAEA, September 2014.
- 51 Again during the IAEA General Conference in September 2011, September 2012, and September 2013 a resolution Strengthening of the Agency's technical cooperation activities was adopted more or less repeating the calls of the previous resolution. Compare IAEA GC(55)/RES/11, IAEA GC(56)/RES/11 and IAEA GC(57)/RES/11.
- 52 IAEA GC(54)/2, IAEA, August 2011, p. 19
- 53 IAEA GOV/2011/37.
- 54 IAEA Division of Public Information, Board of Governors Recommends 2014-2015 Budget, 31 July 2013; http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/news/2013/ bog310713.html (retrieved 2014-02-12) also: IAEA GOV/2013/30/Rev.1, http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC57/GC57Documents/English/gc57-2\_ en.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 55 IAEA GOV/2014/49
- 56 IAEA GC(58)/RES/12
- 57 U.S. Department of State Bureau of Public Affairs, The IAEA Peaceful Uses Initiative and the NPT, 2012, http://www.state.gov/t/isn/rls/fs/187506.htm (retrieved 2014-02-17).
- 58 Australia, Brazil, the Czech Republic, France, Hungary, Indonesia, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Kazakhstan, New Zealand, the Republic of Korea, Sweden, the United Kingdom, and the European Commission.
- 59 Peaceful Uses Initiative, IAEA website: https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/focus/peaceful-uses-initiative.



# Non-proliferation obligations and other instruments

# Action 24:

safeguards to all source or special fissionable material in all peaceful nuclear activities in the States parties in accordance with the provisions of article III of the Treaty.

## Action 25:

The Conference, noting that 18 States parties to the Treaty have yet to bring into force comprehensive safeguards agreements, urges them to do so as soon as possible and without further delay.

#### Action 26:

The Conference underscores the importance in complying with the non-proliferation obligations, addressing all compliance matters in order to uphold the Treaty's integrity and the authority of the safeguards system.

## Action 27:

The Conference underscores the importance of resolving all cases of non-compliance with safeguards obligations in full conformity with the IAEA statute and the respective legal obligations of Member States. In this regard, the Conference calls upon Member States to extend their cooperation to the Agency.

# Action 28:

The Conference encourages all States parties, which have not yet done so to conclude and to bring into force additional protocols as soon as possible and to implement them provisionally pending their entry into force.

#### Action 29:

The Conference encourages IAEA to further facilitate and assist the States parties in the conclusion and entry into force of comprehensive safeguards agreements and additional protocols. The Conference calls on States parties to consider specific measures that would promote the universalization of the comprehensive safeguards agreements.

# Action 30:

The Conference calls for the wider application of safeguards to peaceful nuclear facilities in the nuclear-weapon States, under the relevant voluntary offer safeguards agreements, in the most economic and practical way possible, taking into account the availability of IAEA resources, and stresses that comprehensive safeguards and additional protocols should be universally applied once the complete elimination of nuclear weapons has been achieved.



#### Action 31:

The Conference encourages all States parties with small quantities protocols which have not yet done so to amend or rescind them, as appropriate, as soon as possible.



The Conference recommends that IAEA safeguards should be assessed and evaluated regularly. Decisions adopted by the IAEA policy bodies aimed at further strengthening the effectiveness and improving the efficiency of IAEA safeguards should be supported and implemented.



The Conference calls upon all States parties to ensure that IAEA continues to have all political, technical and financial support so that it is able to effectively meet its responsibility to apply safeguards as required by article III of the Treaty.

#### Action 34:

The Conference encourages States parties, within the framework of the IAEA statute, to further develop a robust, flexible, adaptive and cost effective international technology base for advanced safeguards through cooperation among Member States and with IAEA.



The Conference encourages IAEA to continue to assist the States parties in strengthening their national regulatory controls of nuclear material, including the establishment and maintenance of the State systems of accounting for and control of nuclear material, as well as systems on regional level. The Conference calls upon IAEA Member States to broaden their support for the relevant IAEA programmes.

#### Non-proliferation obligations

The actions in this section involve some interpretation difficulties. For example, action 24 calls for the application of the IAEA Comprehensive Safeguards Agreement (CSA) in accordance with the provisions of article III of the NPT. Article III states that safeguards are to be "applied on all source or special fissionable material in all peaceful nuclear activities within the territory of such State, under its jurisdiction, or carried out under its control anywhere."<sup>1</sup> In this context, states are debating whether safeguards should be interpreted as they were set out in 1968 or in a more comprehensive manner to incorporate the Additional Protocol (AP), for which some states call. As no agreement has been reached by NPT states parties on the interpretation of safeguards in today's context, this report's analysis is based on the view that the safeguards obligations represent the CSA unless the AP is specifically referenced.

#### **Comprehensive Safeguard Agreements**



safeguards agreement into force since 2010

Action 25 specifically calls upon those 18 non-nuclear-armed states that have not yet entered into force CSAs to proceed in doing so. Since May 2010, new CSAs have entered into force in six of those 18 states, leaving only 12 countries without these agreements in place.2

Out of those twelve, only five countries - Eritrea, Liberia, Micronesia, Sao Tome and Principe, and Somalia - have not yet submitted CSAs for the consideration of the IAEA Board of Governors (BoG).

#### The role of the IAEA

The Director General of the IAEA repeatedly calls on states that have not already done so to sign and ratify CSAs and APs. In every introductory statement to the IAEA BoG he reports on the progress made, the signatory of new agreements, developments in the cases of non-compliance, and the IAEA's role.<sup>3</sup>

In its mid-term strategic plan 2012–2017, the IAEA states that it will continue to "encourage Member States to conclude comprehensive safeguards agreements which are in accordance with relevant obligations, and additional protocols, and will provide associated assistance where requested."4 Further, it will provide states with the necessary guidance and training.<sup>5</sup>

#### Non-proliferation cases of concern

According to the IAEA, safeguards are successfully implemented in the majority of member states. There are mainly three countries - the DPRK, Iran, and Syria - in which the IAEA says safeguard obligations are not fully complied with.

#### Democratic People's Republic of Korea

The DPRK no longer considers itself a party to the NPT and therefore argues that it has no obligations under any safeguards agreement. Since April 2009 the IAEA has not had inspectors in the DPRK and since December 2002 it has not been permitted to implement safeguards.6

The IAEA's resolutions GC(55)/RES/13, GC(56)/RES/14, GC(57)/ RES/14, GC(58)/RES/15 adopted at the 2011, 2012, 2013, and 2014 IAEA General Conferences, urge the DPRK not to conduct further nuclear tests and to comply with its obligations under the UN Security Council (UNSC) resolutions. They also call on the DPRK to come into full compliance with the NPT and to cooperate promptly with the IAEA.

The Director General has urged the DPRK in his introductory statements to BoG meetings to implement all relevant nonproliferation obligations. He also presented a comprehensive report on the IAEA's previous verification activities in the DPRK in September 2011.7 In his statement to the BoG on 10 September 2012 the Director General declared that apparently progress has been made in the construction of a light water reactor, yet without access to the site the IAEA could not fully assess the situation. He called on the DPRK to fully comply with its obligations.8

In February 2012, the new leader Kim Jong-Un announced a moratorium on nuclear and missile tests as well as on uranium enrichment. In exchange, the US government pledged to provide food aid. This agreement became obsolete following the launch of a rocket in April 2012.9 In May 2012, the new constitution adopted by the DPRK proclaimed its status as "nuclear-armed nation".10

On 12 December 2012, the DPRK carried out a new rocket launch. As a response, the UNSC adopted a new resolution (UNSCR 2087). Following that development, the DPRK carried out a third nuclear test on 12 February 2013.11 The Comprehensive Test-ban Treaty Organisation (CTBTO) detected the test and measured it to be 5.0 in magnitude, around twice as large as the 2009 test (4.52) and considerably larger than the 2006 test (4.1). The location was indicated to be the same as the two previous tests by the DPRK.

In response to the nuclear test of DPRK, the UNSC unanimously adopted resolution 2094 (2013) on 7 March 2013 strongly condemning the test and maintaining sanctions previously imposed along with additional restrictions.12 Governments further condemned the nuclear test at the 2013 and 2014 NPT Preparatory Committees and the 2013 and 2014 UN General Assembly's First Committee meetings.

In his statement to the IAEA BoG in November 2014 the Director General reiterated his concern with the nuclear programme of the DPRK. The IAEA to this point does not have access to the Yongbyon site and can therefore not determine whether the reactor has been re-started. The Director General repeated his previous calls upon the DPRK to comply with its obligations

under relevant UNSC resolutions and to cooperate promptly with the IAEA by implementing the safeguard agreement as well as resolving all outstanding issues.<sup>13</sup>

Throughout 2014, the DPRK has continued and, according to experts, increased its testing of ballistic missiles and rocket artillery.<sup>14</sup>

#### Iran

### Joint Plan of Action

Agreement between: Iran and E3+3 (China, France, Germany, Russian Federation, United Kingdom, United States)

**Date:** 24 November 2013 for a period of six months, after two extensions the new deadline is 20 June 2015.

#### Key commitments:

Iran - not enrich uranium over 5%, dilute half of its stock of 20% enriched uranium stock, not build new locations for the enrichment of uranium, and allow for enhanced monitoring by the IAEA.

E3+3 - suspend US and EU sanctions, refrain from imposing new nuclear-related sanctions by the UN Security Council, EU and the US, and a financial channel to facilitate humanitarian trade for Iran's domestic needs will be established.

In the case of Iran, the IAEA has not found Iran to be in noncompliance with its NPT obligations and continues to verify the non-diversion of declared nuclear materials and activities at Iran's nuclear facilities, in accordance with Iran's CSA. However, the IAEA asserts that Iran has "not fully implemented its binding obligations"<sup>15</sup> and that the "full implementation of these obligations is needed to establish international confidence in the exclusively peaceful nature of Iran's nuclear programme."<sup>16</sup>

Since the 2010 NPT RevCon, three resolutions regarding Iran's nuclear programme have been adopted: IAEA BoG resolution GOV/2011/69, IAEA BoG resolution GOV/2012/50, and UNSC resolution SC/1929.

Since the 2010 NPT Action Plan, more than 20 reports have been produced by the IAEA on Iran, in which concerns about the exclusively peaceful nature of Iran's nuclear programme have been raised. The most prominent IAEA report was the one produced in November 2011, which included a 14-page annex summarizing all of the outstanding issues between the IAEA and Iran. Since May 2010, the IAEA has held fifteen rounds of talks with Iranian officials with the overall objective of resolving all outstanding issues. While these talks did not reach the goal of getting an agreement on a "structured approach to resolving all outstanding issues," the IAEA and Iran came to an agreement during a meeting in November 2013 to "strengthen their cooperation and dialogue" to that end. In this context the parties adopted a "Framework for Cooperation" containing a set of six initial practical measures to be taken within three months.<sup>17</sup> On 21 January 2014, discussions started on the second phase of the "Framework for Cooperation".<sup>18</sup> In February 2014, seven further practical measures were agreed.<sup>19</sup> All of the initial thirteen steps have been implemented.<sup>20</sup> From the agreement on five further measures established as part of the third step under the "Framework for Cooperation" in May 2014, two measures remain outstanding.<sup>21</sup>

On the diplomatic front, the P5+1 or E3/EU+3 - China, France, Russia, the UK, the US, and Germany - met with Iran on multiple occasions since May 2010.22 Following a period of intensive diplomacy, the E3/EU+3 and Iran reached an agreement during negotiations in Geneva on 20-24 November 2013.23 In the "Joint Plan of Action" (JPA), Iran among other things committed itself to not enrich uranium over 5%, to dilute half of its stock of 20% enriched uranium stock to less then 5%, to not build any new locations for the enrichment of uranium, to suspend activities at its heavy water reactor in Arak, and to allow for enhanced monitoring by the IAEA. In return, the E3/ EU+3 agreed to among other things suspend some US and EU sanctions against Iran and to refrain from imposing new nuclearrelated sanctions by the UNSC, EU, and the US. Furthermore, a financial channel for humanitarian trade for Iran's domestic needs will be established, using Iranian oil revenues held abroad (US\$ 4.2 billion).<sup>24</sup> The IAEA has been requested to verify implementation of the agreement.

On 20 January 2014, the IAEA reported that Iran was implementing its commitments according to the JPA.<sup>25</sup> As a consequence, the EU and US started to lift some of their unilateral sanctions.<sup>26</sup> Later that year, in July when the participating states could not reach an agreement, the timeframe for the implementation of the JPA was extended until 24 November 2014.<sup>27</sup> Due to an elusive agreement at that time, the deadline was again postponed until 30 June 2015.<sup>28</sup>

In November 2014, the IAEA confirmed that Iran was on track for implementing the JPA, while some concerns regarding outstanding practical measures remained concerning mainly the possible military dimensions.<sup>29</sup> Reportedly, since the latest extension, "limited progress" has been made in discussions among the participating states.<sup>30</sup>

#### Syria

Since the 2010 NPT RevCon, four reports have been produced on the alleged nuclear complex in Syria by the IAEA. The most significant was presented to the BoG on 24 May 2011, where the Director General came to the conclusion that the destroyed building in Dair Alzour "was very likely a nuclear reactor". Following this report, the IAEA BoG adopted a resolution<sup>31</sup> on 9 June 2011 in which it determined that Syria's "undeclared construction of a nuclear reactor" and failure to provide design information on the Dair Alzour site "constitutes non-compliance with its obligations under its Safeguards Agreement with the Agency in the context of Article XII.C of the Agency's Statute." It calls on Syria to "remedy urgently its non-compliance" with its obligations under the safeguard agreements, to respond to the Director General's request for updated reporting, and to resolve all outstanding questions.

In November 2011 the Director General wrote a letter inviting Syria to address the remaining outstanding issues regarding the full implementation of its safeguard agreement. Syria answered on 20 February 2012 asking for understanding of "the difficult circumstances and the difficult situation that Syria is passing through" and pledging continued cooperation with the IAEA.<sup>32</sup> Later that year the IAEA carried out a physical inventory verification at the Miniature Neutron Source Reactor on 14 June 2012 and continue to monitor different "locations of safeguards relevance."<sup>33</sup> However, the ongoing civil war and chemical weapons use and subsequent destruction programme in Syria has resulted in a temporary shift of priorities towards resolving the conflict first.

Since then, no further information has been made available.<sup>34</sup>

# Assessing and evaluating IAEA safeguards

#### IAEA initiatives

The IAEA mid-term plan 2012–2017 includes a section on "Strengthening the effectiveness and improving the efficiency of the Agency's safeguards and other verification activities."<sup>35</sup> It outlines the IAEA's plan to further develop a state-level approach to the planning, implementation, and evaluation of the safeguards activities.<sup>36</sup>

The department of safeguards itself has developed a long-term strategic plan from 2012–2023.<sup>37</sup> It addresses the conceptual framework of the IAEA safeguards system, its legal authority, the technical capabilities, and the available resources.<sup>38</sup> The three main long-term strategic objectives are to:

- 1. Deter the proliferation of nuclear weapons by detecting early the misuse of nuclear material or technology and by providing credible assurances that states are honouring their safeguards obligations;
- 2. Contribute to nuclear arms control and disarmament by responding to requests for verification and other technical assistance associated with related agreements and arrangements; and
- Continually improve and optimize departmental operations and capabilities to effectively carry out the IAEA's verification mission.<sup>39</sup>

The IAEA Enhancing Capabilities of the Safeguards Analytical Services (ECAS) project was initiated in 2010. In his introductory statement to the BoG on 6 June 2011, the IAEA Director General announced the new Clean Laboratory at Seibersdorf "is now fully operational and has already analysed its first samples."<sup>40</sup> The work on a Nuclear Material Laboratory is in progress and scheduled to be completed in 2014.<sup>41</sup> The scope of the ECAS project has been extended to include additional activities. Additional costs will be met through extra-budgetary funding.<sup>42</sup> In September 2013 the new Nuclear Material Laboratory was inaugurated<sup>43</sup> and infrastructure and security upgrades will continue into 2015.<sup>44</sup>

From 20–24 October 2014, the IAEA hosted the 12th International Safeguards Symposium: Linking Strategy, Implementation and People to enable dialogue and information exchange as well as promote cooperation with IAEA stakeholders to make progress towards achieving the IAEA's strategic objectives laid out in the long term strategic plan.<sup>45</sup>

# Relevant decisions of the General Conference

In September 2010, the IAEA General Conference adopted as usual a resolution on "Strengthening the effectiveness and improving the efficiency of the safeguards system and the application of the Model Additional Protocol".<sup>46</sup> Due to procedural questions, the 2011 IAEA General Conference was not able to adopt the resolution on strengthening the IAEA safeguards.

However in 2012 the IAEA General Conference again adopted the resolution during its plenary meeting in September.47 Nonetheless, during the 2012 IAEA General Conference, the debate was very controversial on the "state-level approach" and operational paragraph 21 of the resolution "requests the Secretariat to report to the Board of Governors on the conceptualization and development of the State-level concept for safeguards." This report by the Director General was presented in August 2013, but was met with some criticism and did not meet the expectations of all member states. During the 2013 September BOG and GC meetings, the Secretariat was tasked with submitting a Supplementary Document about the state-level concept in advance of the 2014 GC.48 In addition, the Secretariat listed eight questions raised by member states and decided to hold technical meetings in early 2014 as a further part of the consultation process. In 2013 the resolution was again adopted, including this time three paragraphs on nuclear disarmament.49

After consultations on the state-level concept with member states, the Director General introduced a supplementary document<sup>50</sup> to the 2013 report on the Conceptualization and Development of Safeguards Implementation at the State Level to the Board of Governors in August 2014.<sup>51</sup> In his address to the board, Mr. Amano stressed that the state-level concept "does not, and will not, entail the introduction of any additional rights or obligations"<sup>52</sup> for either states or the IAEA, nor will it result in any modification in the interpretation of existing rights and obligations. So far, state-level safeguards have been implemented in 53 states.<sup>53</sup> During the following GC, states adopted the safeguards resolution, which welcomes the assurances laid out in the supplementary document and outlines the continued cooperative approach to any further development and implementation of state-level approaches.<sup>54</sup>

#### Financial support

While the annual budget for the IAEA safeguards and nuclear verification programme does increase each year,<sup>55</sup> these increases do not represent a significant change in financial support. The financial contribution for safeguards will remain the same and the increased budget will most likely be offset by inflation, changes in exchange rates, and other similar factors.

#### **Technical improvements**

Since 2010, the IAEA has continued to work on the IAEA Safeguards Information System and Reengineering Project to increase the effectiveness and efficiency of information processing by replacing the current information system with a modern one. The Secretariat has also continued to utilize high-resolution commercial satellite-based sensors to improve its ability to monitor nuclear sites and facilities worldwide.<sup>56</sup> Germany has reported on taking steps to facilitate IAEA access to commercially available German satellite imagery.<sup>57</sup> In April 2013, as part of the IAEA Nuclear Energy Series, the Agency has published a technical report on the role of "safe-guards by design" of nuclear facilities, which relates to the consideration of safeguards throughout the lifetime of a nuclear facility.<sup>58</sup>

Additionally, the IAEA plans to upgrade its IT system to allow for an improved implementation of safeguards and reduce the vulnerability to cyber attacks.<sup>59</sup>

#### Other initiatives and organisations

The European Safeguards R&D Association (ESARDA) held its annual meetings on 16–20 May 2011 in Budapest,<sup>60</sup> on 22–24 May 2012 in Luxembourg,<sup>61</sup> 28–30 May 2013 in Bruge,<sup>62</sup> and 12– 15 May 2014 in Luxembourg.<sup>63</sup> Meetings organised by ESARDA together with the Institute of Nuclear Materials Management (INMM) have taken place on 16–20 October 2011 in Aix-en-Provence<sup>64</sup> and on 23–28 September 2012 in Savannah, Georgia (US).<sup>65</sup> The Asia Pacific Safeguards Network held its plenary meetings in Bangkok from 29–31 October 2012,<sup>66</sup> Yogyakarta, Indonesia, on 7–8 November 2013, and Yangon and Naypyidaw, Myanmar, from 1–5 September 2014.<sup>67</sup>

On 12 November 2013 three ESRADA working groups held a joint meeting on the IAEA state-level concept with representatives of the IAEA, EURATOM, the European Commission's Joint Research Centre, and other interested actors. <sup>68</sup>

After its first report on "Optimizing the IAEA Safeguard System" published in 2011, the Centre for International Security and Arms Control Studies in Paris (CESIM) has, in cooperation with Switzerland, published a second report on December 2012 on "Strengthening cooperation between the IAEA and State or Regional systems of accounting for and control of nuclear material."

#### Additional Protocol (AP)



Since May 2010, the AP has entered into force for 23 states parties. In Febrary 2015, 21 States have signed but not ratified the agreement and an addtional 48 states still have not signed an AP

The Model AP<sup>69</sup> to the IAEA CSA requires states to provide the IAEA with information covering all aspects of a states' nuclear fuel cycle. It also ensures IAEA short-notice inspector access to all buildings on a nuclear site and other nuclear-related locations, information on the manufacture and export of sensitive nuclear-related technologies, and inspection mechanisms for manufacturing and import locations. It also enables the IAEA to use the most advanced verification technologies.<sup>70</sup>

As of 1 March 2015, 124 states have additional protocols in force.<sup>71</sup> 21 states <sup>72</sup> have signed an AP but have still not put it into force. Two states have been approved by the BOG, but have not signed the AP.<sup>73</sup> Since May 2010, the AP has entered into force for 23 additional states parties.<sup>74</sup>

#### Small Quantities Protocol (SQP)



Since May 2010, fifteen states have amended their SQPs, two states have rescinded their SQ and four more SQPs have entered into force. Two countries have signed a new SQP and for 46 states no change can be reported.

States with little or no nuclear material may conclude, in addition to the CSA, a protocol "which holds in abeyance the implementation of most of the detailed safeguard procedures of comprehensive safeguards agreements."<sup>75</sup> In 2005, the IAEA BoG decided to modify the standard text of the SQP<sup>76</sup> and change the criteria for eligibility. States with existing or planned facilities are no longer eligible for an SQP. States with a revised SQP in force need to report on their material and inform the IAEA about changes to enable it to conduct verification activities in the field.<sup>77</sup> Since May 2010, fifteen states have amended their SQPs,<sup>78</sup> while 46<sup>79</sup> states still have not yet amended or rescinded their SQP. In addition, two countries have signed a new SQP,<sup>80</sup> two states <sup>81</sup> have rescinded their SQP, and four more SQPs<sup>82</sup> have entered into force. <sup>83</sup>

#### Voluntary Offer Agreements

For the five nuclear-armed states under the NPT, special safeguards agreements have been established, since they are not required by the NPT to accept safeguards. The so-called Voluntary Offer Safeguard Agreements (VOAs) between the IAEA and a nuclear-armed state usually follow the format of INFCIRC/153 (Corr.) but vary in the scope of materials and facilities covered. They also include the possibility of withdrawing materials and facilities for safeguards.<sup>84</sup> No changes or amendments to the VOAs have been reported since the 2010 NPT Action Plan was adopted.

#### **References:**

- 1 Treaty on the Non-Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons, Art. III.
- 2 Andorra, Republic of the Congo, Montenegro, Mozambique, Pakistan, and only on limited number of installations, Togo, and Vanuatu. A few states have signed but not yet put into force the CSA: Benin, Cape Verde, Djibouti, Guinea, Guinea Bissau and Timor-Leste. For Equatorial Guinea CSAs have been approved by the Board of Governors but have not yet been signed. Others – Eritrea, Liberia, Micronesia, São Tomé & Principe and Somalia – have not yet submitted CSAs to the IAEA Board of Governors for its consideration.

IAEA, Status List, Conclusion of Safeguards agreements, additional protocols and small quantities protocols, 31 December 2014; http://www.iaea.org/ safeguards/documents/sir\_table.pdf; and IAEA, NPT Comprehensive Safeguards Agreements – Overview of status, 31 December 2014; https://www.iaea.org/ publications/factsheets/npt-comprehensive-safeguards-agreements (retrieved 2015-02-05).

- 3 Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 20 November 2014.
- 4 IAEA, Medium-Term Strategy 2012-2017, p. 6; http://www.iaea.org/About/mts2012\_2017.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 5 Ibid
- 6 Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 24 January 2014; and Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, by IAEA Director General, IAEA, 2 December 2010.
- 7 Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 6 June 2011.
- 8 Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 10 September 2012.
- 9. J. Levs, N. Korea's launch causes worries about nukes, Iran and the Pacific, CNN, 13 December 2012; http://edition.cnn.com/2012/12/12/world/asia/north-korea-rocket-launch (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- J. Kwon, North Korea proclaims itself a nuclear state in new constitution, CNN, 31 May 2012; http://edition.cnn.com/2012/05/31/world/asia/north-koreanuclear-constitution (retrieved 2024).
- 11. J. McCurry & T. Branigan., North Korea nuclear test: Pyongyang threatens 'stronger response', The Guardian, 12 February 2013; http://www.theguardian.com/ world/2013/feb/12/north-korea-nuclear-test-threatens(retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 12. UNSC/10934, 7 March 2013.
- 13. Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 20 November 2014.
- 14. J. Lewis, DPRK Missile, Rocket Launches, Arms Control Wonk, 10 February 2015; http://lewis.armscontrolwonk.com/archive/7549/dprk-missile-rocket-launches (retrieved 2015-02-19).
- 15. According to the IAEA, these obligations include the implementation of the provision of the additional protocol; the implementation of the modified Code 3.1 of the subsidiary arrangement general part to the safeguard agreement; the suspension of enrichment related activities; suspension of heavy water related activities; and clarification of the remaining outstanding issue on the possible military dimensions of Iran's nuclear programme.
- Report by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and relevant provisions of Security Council resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran (GOC/2011/54), 2 September 2011; http://www.iaea.org/Publications/Documents/Board/2011/gov2011-65.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 17. IAEA, Iran Sign Joint Statement on Framework for Cooperation, 11 November 2013; http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/pressreleases/2013/prn201321.html (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 18. Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Statement to Media at Close of a Special Session of Board of Governors, 24 January 2014.
- 19. IAEA (GOV/2014/10), Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and relevant provisions of Security Council resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran, International Atomic Energy Agency, 20 February 2014.
- 20. IAEA (GOV/2014/10), Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and relevant provisions of Security Council resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran, International Atomic Energy Agency, 20 February 2014; and IAEA (GOV/2014/28), Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and relevant provisions of Security Council resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran, International Atomic Energy Agency, 23 May 2014.
- 21. IAEA (GOV/2014/58), Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and relevant provisions of Security Council resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran, International Atomic Energy Agency, 7 November 2014.
- 22. The meetings were held in December 2010 in Geneva; in January 2011 in Istanbul; in June 2012 in Moscow; in February 2013 in Almaty; in March 2013 in Istanbul; in October 2013 and November 2013 in Geneva; in February, March, April, May, June, July, and November 2014 in Vienna; in December 2014 in Geneva; and in January 2015 in Geneva, Paris and Istanbul.
- 23. Joint Plan of Action, E3/EU+3 and Iran, 24 November 2013; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Resources/Factsheets/documents/Iran-EU3plus3-agreement.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 24. Ibid.
- 25. IAEA, IAEA Head Reports Status of Iran's Nuclear Programme, 20 January 2014; http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/pressreleases/2014/prn201402.html (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 26. A. Madhani, U.S., *EU begin sanctions relief for Iran*, USA Today, 20 January 2014; http://www.usatoday.com/story/news/politics/2014/01/20/iran-sanctions-relief-begins/4666765/ (retrieved 2014-02-20).

- 27 140719/01: Joint statement by EU High Representative Catherine Ashton and Iranian Foreign Minister Mohammad Javad Zarif, European Union External Action Service, 19 July 2014; http://eeas.europa.eu/statements/docs/2014/140719\_01\_en.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-05).
- 28 Joint Statement by Catherine Ashton and Iranian Foreign Minister Mohammad Javad Zarif following the talks in Vienna, European Union External Action Service, 24 November 2014; http://eeas.europa.eu/statements-eeas/2014/141124\_02\_en.htm (retrieved 2015-02-06).
- 29 IAEA (GOV/2014/58), Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement and relevant provisions of Security Council resolutions in the Islamic Republic of Iran, International Atomic Energy Agency, 7 November 2014; https://www.iaea.org/sites/default/files/gov2014-58.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-06). IAEA (GOV/INF/2014/26), Status of Iran's Nuclear Programme in relation to the Joint Plan of Action, International Atomic Energy Agency, 24 November 2014; http://isis-online.org/uploads/isis-reports/documents/IAEA\_JPA\_update\_24Nov2014.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-06).
- 30 (Ed.) T. Henegan, Iran, powers make 'limited' progress at nuclear talks, to meet in February, Reuters, 18 January 2015; http://www.reuters.com/ article/2015/01/19/us-iran-nuclear-talks-idUSKBN0KR0E820150119 (retrieved 2015-02-06).
- 31. IAEA (GOV/2011/41), Implementation of the NPT safeguards agreement in the Syrian Arab Republic, Resolution adopted by the Board of Governors on 9 June 2011.
- 32. Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 5 March 2012.
- 33. IAEA (GOV/2011/41), Implementation of the NPT safeguards agreement in the Syrian Arab Republic, Resolution adopted by the Board of Governors on 9 June 2011; and IAEA (GOV/2012/42) Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement in the Syrian Arab Republic: Report by the Director General, 30 August 2012.
- 34. IAEA (GOV/2014/44), Implementation of the NPT Safeguards Agreement in the Syrian Arab Republic: Report by the Director General, International Atomic Energy Agency, 3 September 2014.
  Statement by IAEA Director General Y Amano. Introductory Statement to Board of Governors. 20 November 2014: https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/

Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, *Introductory Statement to Board of Governors*, 20 November 2014; https://www.iaea.org/newscenter/statements/introductory-statement-board-governors-60 (retrieved 2015-02-06).

- 35. IAEA, Medium-Term Strategy 2012-2017; http://www.iaea.org/About/mts2012\_2017.pdf. (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 36. Ibid.
- 37. J. Cooley, Department of Safeguards Long-Term Strategic Plan, 2012-2023, IAEA, 1 November 2010; http://www.iaea.org/safeguards/documents/STR\_375\_--\_IAEA\_Department\_of\_Safeguards\_Long-Term\_R&D\_Plan\_2012-2023.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- IAEA, Annual Report 2009, as of 31 December 2009, Ch. Safeguards; http://www.iaea.org/About/Policy/GC/GC54/GC54Documents/English/gc54-4\_en.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 39. Ibid.
- 40. Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 6 June 2011.
- 41. M. Scheland, Science Essential in Verifying Peaceful Use of Nuclear Material, IAEA paper, 5 January 2012,
- http://www.iaea.org/newscenter/news/2012/scienceessential.html (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 42. Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 10 September 2012.
- 43. Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 28 November 2013.
- 44. Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 2 June 2014.
- 45. International Safeguards Symposium: Linking Strategy, Implementation and People, 20-24 October 2014, IAEA website, http://www.iaea.org/safeguards/ symposium/2014/home/index.html (retrieved 2015-02-06).
- 46. IAEA (GC(54)/RES/11), Strengthening the effectiveness and improving the efficiency of the safeguards system and application of the Model Additional Protocol, September 2010.
- 47. IAEA (GC (56)/RES/13), Strengthening the effectiveness and improving the efficiency of the safeguards system and application of the Model Additional Protocol, September 2012.
- 48. G. Mukhatzhanova, Information Relevant to the IAEA General Conference Topic: Safeguards Resolution, CNS James Martin Center for Nonproliferation Studies, September 2013; http://cns.miis.edu/stories/pdfs/130911\_cns\_iaea\_factsheet\_safeguards\_resolution.pdf (retrieved 2013-12-20). The report itself can be accessed here: http://armscontrollaw.files.wordpress.com/2012/06/state-level-safeguards-concept-report-august-2013.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 49. IAEA GC(57)/RES/13, Strengthening the Effectiveness and Improving the Efficiency of Agency Safeguards, 20 September 2013.
- 50. IAEA GOV/2014/41, Supplementary document to the Report on The Conceptualization and Development of Safeguards Implementation at the State Level (GOV/2013/38): Report by the Director General, 13 August 2014.
- 51. Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 15 September 2014.
- 52. Ibid.
- 53. Ibid.
- 54. IAEA (GC(58)/RES/14), Resolution: Strengthening the Effectiveness and Improving the Efficiency of Agency Safeguards, September 2014.
- 55. 2009: € 117 150 480, 2010: € 121 542 584, 2011: € 123 143 928, 2012: € 122 931 465, 2013: € 128 784 718, 2014: €131 028 878 and estimates for 2015: €131 037 360.
- 56. IAEA (GC(55)/16), Strengthening the effectiveness and improving the efficiency of the safeguards system and application of the Model Additional Protocol, 26 July 2011.
- 57. Germany's response to RCW questionnaire.
- 58. IAEA, Nuclear Energy Series: International safeguards in nuclear facility design and construction, April 2013; http://www-pub.iaea.org/MTCD/Publications/ PDF/Pub1600\_web.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).

- 59. Statement by IAEA Director General Y. Amano, Introductory Statement to Board of Governors, 20 November 2014.
- 60. 33rd ESARDA Annual Meeting, European Safeguards Research and Development Association, 16-20 May 2011; https://esarda.jrc.ec.europa.eu/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=40&Itemid=272 (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 61. 34th ESARDA Annual Meeting, European Safeguards Research and Development Association, 22-24 May 2012; http://esarda2.jrc.it/events/esarda\_ meetings/luxembourg-2012/index.html (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 62. 35th ESARDA Annual Meeting, European Safeguards Research and Development Association, 28-30 May 2013; https://esarda.jrc.ec.europa.eu/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=70&Itemid=238 (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 63. 36th ESARDA Annual Meeting, European Safeguards Research and Development Association, 12-15 May 2014; https://esarda.jrc.ec.europa.eu/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=200:36th-esarda-annual-meeting&catid=24:annual-meeting&Itemid=285 (retrieved 2015-02-05).
- 64. ESARDA-INMM meeting Aix-en-Provence 2011; https://esarda.jrc.ec.europa.eu/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id=47:2011-aix-en-provence-workshop&catid=25:inmm-esarda&Itemid=243 (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 65. The 9th International Conference on Facility Operations-Safeguards Interface; http://esarda2.jrc.it/events/INMM-ESARDA/index.html (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 66. Asia-Pacific Safeguards Network (APSN), *Draft Agenda*, October 2012; http://www.apsn-safeguards.org/pdfs/APSN\_Agenda\_October2012.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 67. Summary of 4th Asia-Pacific Safeguards Network Plenary Meeting, Asia Pacific Safeguards Network, 2013, http://www.apsn-safeguards.org/summary-4th-asia-pacific-safeguards-network-plenary-meeting (retrieved 2015-02-06); and 5th APSN Annual Meeting -September 2014 in Myanmar, Asia Pacific Safeguards Network, 2014, http://www.apsn-safeguards.org/5th-apsn-annual-meeting-september-2014-myanmar (retrieved 2015-02-06)
- 68. ESRADA Joint meeting on IAEA State Level Concept, 12 November 2013; https://esarda.jrc.ec.europa.eu/index.php?option=com\_content&view=article&id =240:esarda-joint-meeting-on-iaea-state-level-concept&catid=26:other-events&Itemid=330 (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 69. IAEA (INFCIRC/540 (Corrected)), Model Protocol Additional to the Agreement(s) between state(s) and the International Atomic Energy Agency for the Application of Safeguards, September 1997.
- 70. IAEA, Safeguards: Stemming the Spread of Nuclear Weapons; http://www.iaea.org/Publications/Factsheets/English/S1\_Safeguards.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 71. IAEA, Safeguards and verification, status of Additional Protocols, 31 December 2014; http://www.iaea.org/safeguards/documents/AP\_status\_list.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-05).
- 72. Belarus, Benin, Cameroon, Cape Verde, Côte d'Ivoire, Djibouti, Guinea, Guinea-Bissau, Honduras, Iran, Kiribati, Lao P.D.R., Liechtenstein, Malaysia, Myanmar, Senegal, Serbia, Thailand, Timor-Leste, Tunisia, and Zambia.
- 73. Algeria and Cambodia.
- 74. Albania, Andorra, Antigua and Barbuda, Bahrain, Bosnia and Herzegovina, Republic of the Congo, Costa Rica, Denmark (Greenland), Gambia, India (on civilian nuclear separation), Iraq, Kyrgyzstan, Mexico, Montenegro, Morocco, Mozambique, Namibia, Republic of Moldova, St. Kitts and Nevis, Swaziland, Togo, United Arab Emirates, Vanuatu and Vietnam.
- 75. IAEA, Status List, Conclusion of Safeguards agreements, additional protocols and small quantities protocols, 31 December 2014; http://www.iaea.org/safeguards/documents/sir\_table.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-05)
- 76. IAEA Board of Governors (GOV/INF/276/Mod.1); IAEA (GOV/INF/276/Mod.1), The Standard Text of Safeguards Agreements in connection with the Treaty on the Non- Proliferation of Nuclear Weapons; and IAEA (GOV/INF/276/Mod.1/Corr.1), February 2006.
- 77. IAEA, *The Safeguards System of the International Atomic Energy Agency*, http://www.iaea.org/OurWork/SV/Safeguards/documents/safeg\_system.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 78. Andorra, Antigua and Barbuda, Cambodia, El Salvador, Gabon, Gambia, Guatemala, Kuwait, Mauritania, New Zealand, Panama, Republic of Moldova, San Marino, Swaziland, and Zimbabwe.
- 79. Afghanistan, Barbados, Belize, Bhutan, Bolivia, Brunei Darussalam, Cameroon, Dominica, Ethiopia, Fiji, France, Grenada, Guyana, Haiti, Jordan, Kiribati, Kyrgyzstan, Lao P.D.R., Maldives, Mongolia, Myanmar, Namibia, Nauru, Nepal, Netherlands, Oman, Papua New Guinea, Paraguay, St Kitts and Nevis, Saint Lucia, St Vincent and the Grenadines, Samoa, Saudi Arabia, Sierra Leone, Solomon Islands, Sudan, Suriname, Togo, Tonga, Trinidad and Tobago, Tuvalu, United Arab Emirates, United Kingdom, United Sates of America, Yemen and Zambia.
- 80. Guinea and Vanuatu.
- 81. Ghana and Nigeria.
- 82. DRC, Montenegro, Mozambique, Vanuatu.
- 83. Source: http://www.iaea.org/OurWork/SV/Safeguards/documents/sir\_table.pdf.
- 84. IAEA, The Safeguards System of the International Atomic Energy Agency; http://www.iaea.org/OurWork/SV/Safeguards/documents/safeg\_system.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-20).

# Universalization

# Action 23:

The Conference calls upon all States parties to exert all efforts to promote universal adherence to the Treaty, and not to undertake any actions that can negatively affect prospects for the universality of the Treaty.

#### Exert all efforts

Four countries are currently not party to the NPT: the Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK), India, Israel, and Pakistan.

# Democratic People's Republic of Korea (DPRK)

The DPRK withdrew unilaterally from the nuclear Non-Proliferation Treaty (NPT) in January 2003, arguing that from that point on it was totally free from the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA) safeguards. There is still disagreement regarding the legality of the DPRK's withdrawal from the Treaty.

The six-party talks between the DPRK, the United States, China, Russia, Japan, and the Republic of Korea were last held in December 2008.<sup>1</sup> The DPRK pulled out of the talks shortly before conducting a second nuclear test in April 2009.<sup>2</sup> It has in total conducted three alleged nuclear weapon tests.

Calls for the DPRK to rejoin the NPT as a non-nuclear weapon state have been repeatedly made by a large number of states at the UN Security Council, the UN General Assembly's First Committee, and other multilateral gatherings.<sup>3</sup>

#### India

India has never joined the NPT. It first tested nuclear weapons 1974 using plutonium obtained from CANDU reactors. It conducted a second round of tests in 1998, which resulted in UN Security Council resolution 1172. This resolution condemned the tests and demanded that both India and Pakistan, which had conducted tests in response, refrain from further nuclear tests. It also prohibited the export to either country of equipment, materials, or technology that could in away assist their nuclear weapons programmes. See the section below on "Actions that can negatively affect universality" for more details.

#### Pakistan

Pakistan has never joined the NPT. It conducted nuclear weapons tests in 1998 in response to India's test. This resulted in UN Security Council resolution 1172, which is described above. Please also see the section below on "Actions that can negatively affect universality" for more details.

#### Israel

The international community has been aware of Israel's nuclear weapons programme since the 1970s. Estimates vary on how many nuclear weapons and how much fissile material Israel possesses.<sup>4</sup>

Efforts regarding Israel's accession to the NPT are generally considered as part of the creation of a Middle East zone free of weapons of mass destruction. Such a zone would have significant positive impacts for the universalization of the NPT. Unfortunately, no conference on the establishment of this zone, as agreed in 2010, has been held as of the printing of this publication. For more information on this issue, see the chapter on the Middle East.

#### UNGA First Committee resolutions on universalization of the NPT

2009	2010	2011	2012	2013	<b>2014</b> <sup>5</sup>
The risk of nuclear proliferation in the Middle East					
Yes: 164 No: 5 Abstain: 6	Yes: 155 No: 5 Abstain: 8	Yes: 157 No: 5 Abstain: 6	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 5	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 9	Yes: 151 <sup>6</sup> No: 4 <sup>7</sup> Abstain: 20 <sup>8</sup>
United action towards the total elimination of neclear weapons					
Yes: 161 No: 2 Abstain: 8	Yes: 154 No: 1 Abstain: 13	Yes: 156 No: 1 Abstain: 15	Yes: 159 No: 1 Abstain: 12	Yes: 164 No: 1 Abstain: 14	Yes: 163 <sup>9</sup> No: 1 Abstain: 14 <sup>10</sup>
Towards a nuclear-weapon-free world: accelerating the implementaion of nuclear disarmeament commitments.					
Yes: 165 No: 5 Abstain: 4	Yes: 158 No: 5 Abstain: 4	Yes: 160 No: 6 Abstain: 4	Yes: 156 No: 7 Abstain: 4	Yes: 165 No: 7 Abstain: 5	Yes: 166 <sup>11</sup> No: 7 <sup>12</sup> Abstain: 5 <sup>13</sup>

Following the latest nuclear test by the DPRK, several resolutions at the 2013 and 2014 session of the UN General Assembly's First Committee included more specific language on universalization of the NPT and concerns about the nuclear test. As in previous years, states not party to the NPT chose to vote against or abstain on any resolutions containing calls for universalization and/or the particular paragraphs referring to the NPT.<sup>14</sup>

# Actions that can negatively affect universality

One of the main reasons cited for joining the NPT as a nonnuclear weapon state is the promise of the "inalienable right" to develop nuclear energy for peaceful purposes. Nuclear export groups, such as the Nuclear Suppliers Group (NSG) and the Zangger Committee, have reinforced this. These export groups have adopted guidelines that prevent members from exporting nuclear technology to non-states parties to the NPT. Therefore, granting the same "rights" to non-NPT states could negatively affect prospects of the universality of the Treaty.

# Trade with non-NPT states parties *India*

The US-India nuclear deal and the resulting NSG exemption waiver for nuclear trade with India were concluded well before the 2010 NPT Action Plan was adopted. However, as this was the first time such a deal was concluded with a non-NPT state party, it has set a standard for similar deals. In 2014 India ratified an additional protocol (AP)<sup>15</sup> and announced that they will put its 14 civil nuclear facilities under IAEA safeguards by the end of 2014 as a part of the India-U.S. nuclear deal.<sup>16</sup> The Economic Times reported on 28 December 2014 that 20 Indian facilities have gone under IAEA safeguards, and that the two last reactors of the Narora Atomic Power Station will be placed under IAEA observation within the next two days.<sup>17</sup>

The US-India agreement has been criticized for the fact that the 45 countries in the NSG have made a decision "on behalf" of the 189 states parties of the NPT.<sup>18</sup> Objections have been raised that the NSG has never been given the authority to reinterpret the NPT, overturn NPT decisions, or violate existing international standards, and that the waiver is contrary to UN Security Council resolution 1172.

After the NSG waiver was approved in 2008 and since the adoption of the NPT Action Plan, several deals and cooperation agreements have been concluded between India and other NPT states parties.<sup>19</sup> Several, including Argentina, Australia, Canada, France, Kazakhstan, Republic of Korea, Russia, Tanzania, and the United Kingdom, have entered into a civilian nuclear cooperation with India.<sup>20</sup>

Ahead of the NSG annual plenary meeting in the Netherlands on 23 and 24 June 2011, the United States circulated a "food for thought" paper<sup>21</sup> as a follow-up to President Obama's announcement on 1 November 2010 in New Delhi of his support for Indian membership in the NSG. <sup>22</sup> During this meeting, the NSG recommended that its members should "not authorize the transfer of enrichment and reprocessing facilities and equipment and technology" to any country that has not ratified the NPT, that does not have a comprehensive safeguard agreement with the International Atomic Energy Agency (IAEA), and that has not implemented the IAEA Additional Protocol, which permits closer scrutiny of atomic sites in signatory nations.<sup>23</sup>

However, shortly after the NSG meeting, US Secretary of State Clinton stated that "the new ENR transfer restrictions agreed to by the NSG members should be construed as detracting from the unique impact and importance of the US-India civil nuclear agreement or our commitment to full civil nuclear cooperation."<sup>24</sup>

At its plenary in Seattle, 18–22 June 2012, the NSG discussed once more the issue of the 2008 waiver in favour of India as well as – in general terms – the question of possible NSG membership for India on the basis of a revised US "food for thought" paper and a French paper. NSG states essentially agreed that India has become a major player in the nuclear field and a majority of NSG states indicated that India now has to formalize its desire for membership. With regard to the next steps, the NSG Troika (Germany, Hungary, and South Africa) will work with India on a "terms of reference" document.

During the plenary meeting held on 13-14 June 2013 in Prague, the NSG revised its "Trigger and Dual-Use" list of controlled exports the group had initiated in 2010. The members of the NSG also continued to "consider all aspects of the implementation of the 2008 Statement on Civil Nuclear Cooperation with India and discussed the NSG relationship with India."<sup>25</sup> The public statement after the plenary meeting in Buenos Aires, Argentina, held on 26-27 June 2014, included a similar reference to the discussions about Indian membership.<sup>26</sup>

As of March 2015 India has not submitted any papers to apply for membership to the NSG. It is said that it will only take that step when a positive response is certain.<sup>27</sup> However, there does not yet seem to be consensus in the group on this issue and discussions are on-going still.<sup>28</sup>

#### Pakistan

Since June 2010, China and Pakistan have increased their civil nuclear cooperation. China planned to provide Pakistan with two new nuclear reactors. Spokespeople emphasised that the reactors were for peaceful uses in line with China's international obligations and under IAEA supervision.<sup>29</sup> In March 2011 China announced it was to sell further nuclear reactors to Pakistan.<sup>30</sup> In December 2013, the Chinese government committed to loan \$6.5 billion to finance the Pakistani nuclear power project.<sup>31</sup> In January 2015, reports emerged that both states are currently discussing a potential deal about building three further nuclear power plants for approximately \$13 billion.<sup>32</sup> The US government reportedly expressed concern with the deal citing NSG rules against nuclear cooperation with non-NPT states parties.

# Permanent seat in the UN Security Council (UNSC)

The current five permanent seats on the UNSC coincide with the nuclear-armed states of the NPT. Promoting an additional seat for India, also a state with nuclear weapons, can be considered harmful to the prospects for universality of the NPT as well as for nuclear disarmament and non-proliferation.

Previously, the US has opposed India's bid to become a permanent member on the grounds of nuclear proliferation concerns and because India has not signed the NPT. However, as of 8 November 2010, US President Obama indicated his support for India's bid.<sup>33</sup>

India was elected a non-permanent member of the UNSC in 2011, with an overwhelming majority – where only three UN member states did not vote for India. In addition to this, several other countries and organizations openly support India's aim of a permanent seat.<sup>34</sup> For example, Japan, Germany, and Brazil, which have also expressed a desire to become permanent members of the UNSC, all support a joint bid for permanent seats together with India and one or two African states.<sup>35</sup>

#### Nuclear Security Summits

At the Nuclear Security Summit (NSS) in Washington in April 2010, in Seoul in March 2012, and in The Hague in March 2014 representatives of India, Pakistan, and Israel were invited to participate. None of the final communiqués included any call upon these countries to join the NPT, nor any reference to the NPT at all.<sup>36</sup>

#### **References:**

- 1 Chronology of U.S. North Korean Nuclear and Missile Diplomacy, Arms Control Association, 8-11 December 2008; http://www.armscontrol.org/factsheets/ dprkchron#2008 (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 2 North Korea 'keen' for six-party nuclear talks, BBC News Asia-Pacific, 1 August 2011; http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/world-asia-pacific-14361567 (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 3 Fore example: G8 Deauville Declaration, *Renewed Commitment for Freedom and democracy*, 26-27 May 2011; http://ec.europa.eu/commission\_2010-2014/ president/news/speeches-statements/pdf/deauville-g8-declaration\_en.pdf(retrieved 2014-02-20); or Non-Proliferation and Disarmament Initiative: 8th Ministerial Meeting, Hiroshima, 12 April 2014; http://www.mofa.go.jp/files/000035199.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-04).

For further information: First Committee Monitor, Reaching Critical Will, 2011-2014; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/unga/2011/fcm, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/unga/2012/fcm, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/unga/2013/fcm, http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/unga/2014/fcm.

- 4 M. Datan, 'Israel', in Assuring destruction forever2014 edition, R. Acheson (Ed.), Reaching Critical Will, 2014; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/ documents/Publications/modernization/assuring-destruction-forever-2014.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-04).
- <sup>5</sup> Changes in voting behaviour compared to 2009.
- 6 Central African Republic (first vote after May 2010 (fv)), Eritrea (fv), Guinea-Bissau (fv), Seychelles (first and only vote after May 2010 (fov)), Sierra Leone (fv), Tonga (fov) and Uganda (fv) voted yes in 2010; Cabo Verde (fv), Chad (fv), Comoros (fv), Congo and Saint Vincent and the Grenadines (fv) voted yes in 2011; Cote d'Ivoire voted yes in 2012; El Salvador and Gambia (fv) voted yes in 2013; Gabon (fv) and Uganda voted yes in 2014.
- 7 Nauru (fov) voted no in 2010; Canada voted no in 2011.
- 8 Congo and Panama (fv) abstained in 2010; El Salvador abstained in 2011; Cote d'Ivoire, Rwanda, South Sudan (fv) and Uganda abstained in 2013; Belgium, Czech Republic, France, Georgia, Germany, Hungary, Italy, Lithuania, Netherlands, Poland and United Kingdom abstained in 2014.
- 9 Belize (fv), Bhutan, France, Nicaragua (fv), Nigeria (fv), Paraguay (fv), San Marino (fv), Senegal (fv), Seychelles (fv), Sierra Leone (fv) and Uganda (fv) voted yes in 2010; Cabo Verde (fv), Chad (fv), Comoros (fv), Liberia (fv), Mexico and Solomon Islands (fv) voted yes in 2011; Namibia (fv), South Africa, Tuvalu (fv), Venezuela and Zimbabwe voted yes in 2012; Bolivia, Gambia (first vote), Guinea-Bissau, Nicaragua and South Sudan (fov) voted yes in 2013; Ecuador and Nauru (fov) voted yes in 2014.
- 10 Brazil, Guinea-Bissau (fv), India, Mauritius, Mexico, South Africa and Syria abstained in 2010; Bolivia, Ecuador, Venezuela and Zimbabwe abstained in 2011; Nicaragua abstained in 2012; Egypt, Russian Federation, Uganda and Zimbabwe abstained in 2013.

- 11 Central African Republic (fv), Gabon (fv), Guinea-Bissau (fv), Marshall Islands (fv), Seychelles (fov), Sierra Leone (fv) and Turkmenistan (fv) voted yes in 2010; Cabo Verde (fv), Comoros (fv) and Saint Vincent and the Grenadines (fv) voted yes in 2011; Gambia (fv) and South Sudan (fov) voted yes in 2013; Chad (fov) voted yes in 2014.
- <sup>12</sup> United Kingdom voted no in 2011; Russian Federation voted no in 2012.
- 13 China and Russian Federation abstained in 2011; Palau (fov) abstained in 2013; Haiti abstained in 2014.
- 14 Voting results from the UNGA First Committee:

http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/unga/2011/resolutions

http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/unga/2012/resolutions

http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/unga/2013/resolutions

http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/disarmament-fora/unga/2014/resolutions

- 15 M. V. Ramana, India ratifies an additional protocol and will safeguard two more nuclear power reactors, 1 July 2014, International Panel on Fissile Material; http://fissilematerials.org/blog/2014/07/india\_ratifies\_an\_additio.html (retrieved 2015-02-07).
- 16 The Hindu, NAPS units to go under IAEA safeguards by end of 2014, 29 June 2014: http://www.thehindu.com/news/national/naps-units-to-go-under-iaeasafeguards-by-end-of-2014/article6159809.ece (retrieved 2015-02-07).
- 17 PTI, India to complete process of placing nuclear power reactors under IAEA safeguards, The Economic Time, 28 December 2014; http://articles.economictimes. indiatimes.com/2014-12-28/news/57462642\_1\_iaea-safeguards-reactors-rajasthan-atomic-power-station (retrieved 2015-02-07).
- 18 The 2008 member states of the NSG are Argentina, Australia, Australa, Belarus, Belgium, Brazil, Bulgaria, Canada, China, Croatia, Cyprus, Czech Republic, Denmark, Estonia, Finland, France, Germany, Greece, Hungary, Iceland, Ireland, Italy, Japan, Kazakhstan, Latvia, Lithuania, Luxembourg, Malta, , Netherlands, New Zealand, Norway, Poland, Portugal, Romania, Russian Federation, , Slovakia, Slovenia, South Africa, Spain, Sweden, Switzerland, Turkey, Ukraine, the United Kingdom, and the United States. New since then are Mexico, Republic of Korea, and Serbia.
- 19 Argentina, Australia, Canada, France, Kazakhstan, Mongolia, Namibia, Republic of Korea, Russia, Tanzania, United Kingdom. India may also be seeking uranium from various countries in Africa, including Angola, Gabon, Namibia, Niger, Nigeria, Tanzania and Uganda. These kinds of uranium deals could also be considered to be actions that significantly harm the prospects of the universality of the NPT. It would also be a violation of the African Nuclear Weapon Free Zone, the Pelindaba Treaty, as states parties to this treaty are not permitted to exchange in nuclear trade with non-NPT states parties.
- 20 For more information on these deals: NPT Action Plan Monitoring report, 2010; http://www.reachingcriticalwill.org/images/documents/Publications/2010-Action-Plan/PUNE\_Report\_RCW.pdf.

For South Korea: 'India signs civil nuclear deal with South Korea', NDTV, 25 July 2011; http://www.ndtv.com/article/india/india-signs-civil-nuclear-deal-with-south-korea-121870 (retrieved 2014-02-20).

Additional deal with Australia: Australian uranium shipments planned for 2015 as India ramps up nuclear power, Sydney Morning Herald, 18 November 2014;http://www.smh.com.au/business/mining-and-resources/australian-uranium-shipments-planned-for-2015-as-india-ramps-up-nuclear-power-20141118-11p237.html#ixzz3QmPA7JCU (retrieved 2015-02-04)

Additional deal with Russia: India to build nuclear reactors with Russia, Al Jazeera, 11 December 2014; http://www.aljazeera.com/news/asia/2014/12/india-build-nuclear-reactors-with-russia-2014121110318518210.html (retrieved 2015-02-04)

- 21 United States Department of State, Letter to the Permanent Mission of Japan in Vienna: United States Communication "Food for Thought" Paper on Indian NSG Membership, 20 May 2011; http://www.armscontrol.org/system/files/nsg1130.pdf.
- 22 D.G. Kimball, Indian Membership in the NSG? A Bad Idea Whose Time Has Not Come, Arms Control Now, 23 June 2011; http://armscontrolnow. org/2011/06/23/indian-membership-iin-the-nsg-a-bad-idea-whose-time-has-not-come/ (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 23 Nuclear Exporters Appear to Restrict Trade with India, Global Security Newswire, 7 July 2011; http://www.nti.org/gsn/article/nuclear-exporters-appear-torestrict-trade-with-india-report/ (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 24 S. Roy, US: New NSG norms no hurdle to nuclear deal, Indian Express, 20 June 2011; http://archive.indianexpress.com/news/us-new-nsg-norms-no-hurdle-tonuclear-deal/819909/ (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 25 Nuclear Suppliers Group, *Plenary Meeting of the Nuclear Suppliers Group*, 13-14 June 2013, http://www.nuclearsuppliersgroup.org/A\_test/press/NSG%206%20 PUBLIC%20STATEMENT%20HOD%20final.pdf (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 26 Nuclear Suppliers Group, Public Statement: Plenary Meeting of the Nuclear Suppliers Group, 26-27 June 2014; http://www.nuclearsuppliersgroup.org/ images/2014\_PublicStatement\_BA.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-04).
- 27 F. Dahl, India may have to wait to join sensitive nuclear export body, Reuters, 20 June 2013, http://in.reuters.com/article/2013/06/20/nuclear-india-nsgidINDEE95J0A620130620 (retrieved 2014-02-12).
- 28 Ibid.

Also: S.-L. Wee and N. Thomas, *China urges India to take steps to satisfy standards of nuclear group*, (Ed.) R. Birsel, Reuters, 26 January 2015; http://www. reuters.com/article/2015/01/26/us-china-india-nuclear-idUSKBN0KZ14O20150126 (retrieved 2015-02-04). There was also a workshop on 8 January 2015 hosted by the NSG for NSG-participating governments entitled, "The Future of NSG Membership and Adherence," organized by the Carnegie Endowment for International Peace and hosted by the Austrian Foreign Ministry, in cooperation with the German Foreign Ministry.

- 29 China says Pakistan nuclear deal 'peaceful', BBC News South Asia, 17 June, 2010; http://www.bbc.co.uk/news/10340642 (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 30 *China to Sell Outdated Nuclear Reactors to Pakistan*, VOA News, 23 March 2011; http://www.voanews.com/content/china-to-sell-outdated-nuclear-reactors-to-pakistan-118572049/136981.html (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 31 M. Zahra-Malik, Exclusive: China commits \$6.5 billion for Pakistani nuclear project, Reuters, 24 December 2013; http://www.reuters.com/article/2013/12/24/us-pakistan-china-nuclear-idUSBRE9BN06220131224 (retrieved 2014-02-20).

- 32 S. Shah, *Pakistan in Talks to Acquire 3 Nuclear Plants From China*, Wall Street Journal, 19 January 2015; http://www.wsj.com/articles/SB1000142405270230475 7004579332460821261146 (retrieved 2015-02-03); and A. Panda, Pakistan, China Discuss 3-Plant Nuclear Energy Deal, The Diplomat, 21 January 2015; http:// thediplomat.com/2014/01/pakistan-china-discuss-3-plant-nuclear-energy-deal/ (retrieved 2015-02-03).
- 33 J. Lamont & E. Luce, Obama calls for top India role at UN, Financial Times, 8 November 2010; http://www.ft.com/cms/s/0/1629d4e8-eb40-11df-811d-00144feab49a.html#axzz2trKkIXbY (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 34 Such as the United Arab Emirates, Kazakhstan, Bangladesh, Chile, Australia, Czech Republic, Tanzania, the African Union, France, Russia, United Kingdom, Hungary, Poland, Croatia, Belarus, Romania, Norway, Finland, Slovakia, Portugal, Belgium, Armenia, Bulgaria, Greece, Luxembourg, Denmark, Iceland, Oman, Singapore, Laos, Sri Lanka, Malaysia, Mongolia, Uzbekistan, Kyrgyzstan, Vietnam, Tajikistan, Syria, Myanmar, Maldives, Qatar, Brunei, Palau, Micronesia, Tuvalu, Suriname, Bolivia, Guyana, Peru, Cuba, Belize, Bahamas, and Jamaica.
- <sup>35</sup> Global Forum Policy, Security Council reform; http://www.globalpolicy.org/security-council/security-council-reform.html (retrieved 2014-02-20).
- 36 2010 Nuclear Security Summit, Communiqué of the Washington Nuclear Security Summit, 12-13 April 2010; https://www.nss2014.com/sites/default/files/ documents/11.communique.pdf; 2012 Seoul Nuclear Security Summit, Seoul Communiqué, 26-27 March 2012; https://www.nss2014.com/sites/default/ files/documents/seoul\_communique\_final.pdf; 2014 The Hague Nuclear Security Summit, The Hague Nuclear Security Summit Communiqué, 24-25 March 2015;https://www.nss2014.com/sites/default/files/documents/the\_hague\_nuclear\_security\_summit\_communique\_final.pdf (retrieved 2015-02-04)



# THE NPT ACTION PLAN MONITORING REPORT MARCH 2015

Reaching Critical Will is the disarmament programme of the Women's International League for Peace and Freedom (WILPF). Reaching Critical Will was created in 1999 in order to promote and facilitate engagement of non-governmental actors in UN processes related to disarmament. RCW was designed to increase the quality and quantity of civil society preparation and participation in UN disarmament processes and of NGO interaction with governments and the United Nations; to provide timely and accurate reporting on all relevant conferences and initiatives so that those unable to attend can stay informed, and to maintain a comprehensive online archive of all statements, resolutions, and other primary documents on disarmament. RCW also produces research studies, reports, statements, fact sheets, and other publications on key issues relevant to disarmament, arms control, and militarism.



# Reaching Critical Will

a programme of the Women's International
League for Peace and Freedom
1, Rue de Varembé,
1202 Geneva
Switzerland

www.reachingcriticalwill.org